URBAN GREENING IN THE GLOBAL SOUTH: GREEN GENTRIFICATION AND BEYOND

EDITED BY: Pedro Henrique Campello Torres, Pedro Roberto Jacobi and Clara Irazabal PUBLISHED IN: Frontiers in Sustainable Cities







Frontiers eBook Copyright Statement

The copyright in the text of individual articles in this eBook is the property of their respective authors or their respective institutions or funders. The copyright in graphics and images within each article may be subject to copyright of other parties. In both cases this is subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this eBook is the property of Frontiers.

Each article within this eBook, and the eBook itself, are published under the most recent version of the Creative Commons CC-BY licence. The version current at the date of publication of this eBook is CC-BY 4.0. If the CC-BY licence is updated, the licence granted by Frontiers is automatically updated to the new version.

When exercising any right under the CC-BY licence, Frontiers must be attributed as the original publisher of the article or eBook, as applicable.

Authors have the responsibility of ensuring that any graphics or other materials which are the property of others may be included in the CC-BY licence, but this should be checked before relying on the CC-BY licence to reproduce those materials. Any copyright notices relating to those materials must be complied with.

Copyright and source acknowledgement notices may not be removed and must be displayed in any copy, derivative work or partial copy which includes the elements in question.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws. The above represents a summary only. For further information please read Frontiers' Conditions for Website Use and Copyright Statement, and the applicable CC-BY licence.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-88974-792-4 DOI 10.3389/978-2-88974-792-4

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open-access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers Journal Series

The Frontiers Journal Series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of open-access, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the Frontiers Journal Series operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to Quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews.

Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the Frontiers Journals Series: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area! Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers Editorial Office: frontiersin.org/about/contact

URBAN GREENING IN THE GLOBAL SOUTH: GREEN GENTRIFICATION AND BEYOND

Topic Editors:

Pedro Henrique Campello Torres, University of São Paulo, Brazil **Pedro Roberto Jacobi,** University of São Paulo, Brazil **Clara Irazabal,** University of Maryland, College Park, United States

Citation: Torres, P. H. C., Jacobi, P. R., Irazabal, C., eds. (2022). Urban Greening in the Global South: Green Gentrification and Beyond. Lausanne: Frontiers Media SA. doi: 10.3389/978-2-88974-792-4

Table of Contents

04 Editorial: Urban Greening in the Global South: Green Gentrification and Beyond

Pedro Henrique Campello Torres, Clara Irazábal and Pedro Roberto Jacobi

- 09 Construction of Sustainable Territories and the Multiple Dimensions of Sustainability: An Assessment of Urban and Environmental Instruments in the Juqueri-Cantareira Sub-basin of the São Paulo Metropolitan Region Andresa Ledo Margues and Angélica Tanus Benatti Alvim
- 25 Greening and Just Cities: Elements for Fostering a South–North Dialogue Based on a Systematic Literature Review Daniele Tubino de Souza and Pedro Henrique Campello Torres
- **31** Environmental Justice and Green Infrastructure in the Ruhr. From Distributive to Institutional Conceptions of Justice Karsten Zimmermann and Dahae Lee
- **45** Corrigendum: Environmental Justice and Green Infrastructure in the Ruhr. From Distributive to Institutional Conceptions of Justice Karsten Zimmermann and Dahae Lee
- **47** Urban Greening for New Capital Cities. A Meta Review Walter Timo de Vries
- 59 The City of São Paulo's Environmental Quota: A Policy to Embrace Urban Environmental Services and Green Infrastructure Inequalities in the Global South

Paulo Mantey Domingues Caetano, Hélia Maria Santa Bárbara Pereira, Lara Cavalcanti Ribeiro Figueiredo, Patrícia Marra Sepe and Leandro Luiz Giatti

75 Emancipatory Urban Greening in the Global South: Interdisciplinary and Intercultural Dialogues and the Role of Traditional and Peasant Peoples and Communities in Brazil

Marcelo Firpo Porto, Marina Tarnowski Fasanello, Diogo Ferreira da Rocha and Juliano Luis Palm

89 Using Google Street View to Examine Urban Context and Green Amenities in the Global South: The Chilean Experience

Mônica Haddad, Zachary Christman, Hamil Pearsall and Melinda Sanchez

104 Resilience Gentrification: Environmental Privilege in an Age of Coastal Climate Disasters

Kenneth A. Gould and Tammy L. Lewis

- 116 Green Gentrification and Environmental Injustice: A Discussion Based on the New Pinheiros River Program, São Paulo, Brazil Estela Macedo Alves, Mariana Gutierres Arteiro da Paz and Ana Paula Fracalanza
- 123 Socio-Ecological Conflicts in a Global South Metropolis: Opportunities and Threats of a Potential Greenway in the São Paulo Metropolitan Region Robson da Silva Moreno, Diego Rafael Galvão Cesar Braga and Luis Felipe Xavier
- **139** Urban River Interventions in São Paulo Municipality (Brazil): The Challenge of Ensuring Justice in Sociotechnical Transitions Luciana Travassos and Sandra Momm





Editorial: Urban Greening in the Global South: Green Gentrification and Beyond

Pedro Henrique Campello Torres 1,2,3*, Clara Irazábal⁴ and Pedro Roberto Jacobi 1,5

¹ Institute of Energy and Environment, University of São Paulo, São Paulo, Brazil, ² School of Arts, Sciences and Humanities (EACH), University of São Paulo, São Paulo, Brazil, ³ Institute of Urban and Regional Research and Planning (IPPUR/UFRJ), Rio de Janeiro, Brazil, ⁴ School of Architecture, Planning, and Preservation, University of Maryland, College Park, MD, United States, ⁵ Institute of Advanced Studies, University of São Paulo, São Paulo, Brazil

Keywords: green gentrification, urban greening, green inequalities, cities, Global South

Editorial on the Research Topic

Urban Greening in the Global South: Green Gentrification and Beyond

INTRODUCTION

The BiodiverCities initiative, which is a roadmap for sustainable city development that shifts traditional gray infrastructure to more natural-based solutions, was presented at the World Economic Forum, 2022. Another report that was released on the same day by the non-governmental organization Oxfam pointed out that during the COVID-19 pandemic, 99% of people's income fell, among other negative developments (OXFAM, 2022). As a result, more than 160 million were pushed into poverty, while a new person became a billionaire every 26 h. The wealth of the richest, all of whom are white men, grew by \$5 trillion in the same period.

This Research Topic is about environmental inequality. While solutions and innovations to mitigate environmental damage are discussed, another fraction exposes the face of perverse and unequal impacts, which disproportionately affect the most vulnerable populations. The objective of the Research Topic was to contribute to fill the gap in environmental inequalities studies by presenting empirical research that focuses on the Global South. In our view, this gap perpetuates a limited understanding of the relationship between urban greening, unequal and uneven development, and growth, which includes the provision of ecosystem services and social equity.

With this, the organizers sought to expand both the repository of Global South case studies and South-South or North-South comparisons. Therefore, the main goal of this Research Topic is to develop scientific dialogue on approaches to greening cities in the Global South that exacerbate green inequalities and gentrification, as well as those that create greener and healthier cities for all. Within this Special Issue, we intended to receive papers on (1) concrete cases of green inequalities and (2) good practices and interventions.

After being reviewed by experts, a notable aspect was the sheer variety of articles that were published: original research, policy briefs, systematic reviews, mini-reviews, and policy and practice reviews. Eleven articles were approved from a total of 30 authors, most of whom came from Brazilian institutions. This can be explained by the fact that two special issue editors are based in Brazil, while the others authors are from Germany, the Netherlands, and the United States. Articles represent different kinds of expertise and areas of knowledge, including environmental sciences, architecture and urbanism, history, biology, urban planning, sociology, and political science, among others.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited and reviewed by:

Stephan Pauleit, Technical University of Munich, Germany

*Correspondence:

Pedro Henrique Campello Torres phcampellotorres@gmail.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Urban Greening, a section of the journal Frontiers in Sustainable Cities

Received: 30 January 2022 Accepted: 10 February 2022 Published: 08 March 2022

Citation:

Torres PHC, Irazábal C and Jacobi PR (2022) Editorial: Urban Greening in the Global South: Green Gentrification and Beyond. Front. Sustain. Cities 4:865940. doi: 10.3389/frsc.2022.865940

4

We would have liked to have more contributions from the Global South, although territories in Brazil, Chile, Indonesia, and Barbuda were included. Two possible factors contributed to this: language constraints and the costs associated with open access publications.

Forty-six keywords are mentioned in the 11 articles, highlighting each text's particularity. Of these, only five mention "global south" (four times), "environmental justice" (three times), "green gentrification" (three times), "green infrastructure" (three times), and "gentrification" (two times). As such, the current set of articles published here should be seen as the starting point of an intellectual exploration that exposes global contradictions and environmental inequalities. Based on the authors' references and different theoretical perspectives, it became clear that most of the articles take the approaches of classic studies on environmental justice and political ecology. This is evidenced by the frequency with which authors such as Acselrad, Agyeman, Bullard, Pellow, and Schlosberg are cited. Additionally, central references to the theme of green gentrification, such as Gould, Lewis, and Anguelovski, were also frequently invoked.

In a 2008 paper, Budd (2008) used the term "green gentrification" to change cultural sources concerning urban sustainability in the United States, and in 2009, studies on green gentrification gained ground with the work of Gould and Lewis. The case studies revolved around New York or other locations within the United States. From 2013, with studies by Anguelovski (2013) the theme solidified in Europe and other countries. The year 2016 was an important one given the publication of *Green gentrification: Urban sustainability and the struggle for environmental justice* by Gould and Lewis (2016), which quickly became the most cited work on green gentrification (it currently has more than 400 mentions). This paved the way for many other researchers to test the limits, applicability, and challenges of using the notion of green gentrification in different realities, particularly in the Global South (Torres et al., 2021).

But what is Green Gentrification?

The gentrification process is commonly defined "as a process of neighborhood change through which the demographic, real estate, and business characteristics of a place reveal a transition toward a more educated, wealthy, whiter population, able to afford new or renovated pricier properties while also fomenting new cultural and consumption practices" (Cole et al., 2019, p. 3). Green Gentrification, in turn, can be defined as a process "which is facilitated in large part by the creation or restoration of an environmental amenity. Rather than cases where already gentrified neighborhoods develop constituents for local environmental amenities (where gentrification leads to greening)" (Gould and Lewis, 2012, p. 12). Gould and Lewis (2016) presented three questions in their studies related to race, class, and housing, which were central elements of their approach to green gentrification processes: (1) does sustainability whiten an area? (2) does greening enrich an area? (3) does greening increase rent and housing prices? These questions seem fundamental to urban greening in historical realities of the colonial past and present, such as in the Global South.

Concerning these contexts and particularities, Anguelovski and Irazábal-Zurita (2019) showed the roots of low-income

populations' double dispossession process in urban areas of Medellín in relation to rural-to-urban migration, violence, land grabbing, and agricultural modernization. This same approach could be applied to several other territories in the Global South, which is hugely heterogeneous.

Perceiving these specificities is a challenge for scholars from the Global South, as is decolonizing (Anguelovski et al., 2021) and understanding how international agendas travel and impose themselves from north to south. A recent case study from the socalled Nature-Based Solutions (Kotsila et al., 2020; Tozer et al., 2020) centers around deciphering the narratives that create and recreate the process of greening cities. Is it true that polluting companies and large corporations are now sustainable? Who will profit from investing the billions of dollars cited in the initiative launched at The World Economic Forum's BiodiverCities? How many more millionaires will be produced by the time the next Oxfam report is published?

As shown by the different authors whose texts are published in this volume, it is always necessary to question the intentions of these processes (Meerow and Newell, 2016): for whom, what, when, where, and why?

The presence of a mini-review and a systematic review in the special issue contributes to a more systematic reading of this area of study. In Greening and Just Cities, de Souza and Torres presented a brief overview of the field covered by the Research Topic. The authors undertook a systematic review of research published in international peer-reviewed journals that analyzes environmental justice issues within the deployment of urban green amenities. Since most studies focus on the Global North, the authors' goal was to outline the similarities and differences regarding the nexus of justice and the greening of cities in both contexts to identify knowledge gaps in Global South studies. For this mini-review, de Souza and Torres chose to work with two descriptors, "green infrastructure" (GI) and "naturebased solutions" (NBS). Both notions, which were considered by the authors to be "leading concepts for cities' greening agendas," are analyzed in combination with "justice" and "green gentrification." Results show a need to better delineate a research agenda that addresses such issues in a heterogeneous Global South context, while also gaining insight from the advances made by research on the Global North. As the Global South will show the most rapid urban growth with numerous informal settlements and vulnerable places (Bai et al., 2018), it is essential to consider how Global South cities will use and take advantage of GI and NbS projects to address social and environmental inequalities. The authors further argue that future research ought to make proposals toward creating a just and resilient future for the Global South within an interdisciplinary agenda that should tackle climate justice and sustainable urban planning.

Urban Greening for New Capital Cities, by de Vries, aims to shed light on the contemporary discussion on relocating the capital city of Indonesia to a new location in Kalimantan and creating a new green capital city—this could possibly become the first capital relocation due to climate change effects of this century. For the Systematic Review, the article applies a meta-analytical approach by connecting the basic tenets of the proposed 8R framework of responsible land management to assess the pros and cons of a selected set of global capital city relocations and green cities. The findings reveal that each of the selected cases falls short in one or more aspects of the 8R framework. In all cases, constructing green capitals requires mixed and integrated land use planning, a transparent regulatory framework toward land use control, extensive consultation with both local, national, and international stakeholders, as well as the participation of local residents. de Vries' research also aims to support having more choices in the design and implementation processes of relocating the Indonesian capital city. Determining how such intentions should become reality, and what they imply, are the key objectives of his article. The author concludes that new capital city designs and the implementation of construction and planning activities inevitably require a fundamental and explicit framework when choosing to be green and responsible. Acknowledging aspects of spatial justice and inclusion in the design and execution processes is crucial. Furthermore, the design of greening should not be at the expense of existent tropical forests or cultural landscapes or designed in isolation of spatial justice and affordable housing strategies.

The Research Topic has five Original Research Articles. The themes explored by the authors include water, urban river interventions toward a just sociotechnical transition, decoloniality, coastal climate disasters, green inequality concerning industrial area renovation, using Google Street View for research, and Green Amenities. In Infrastructure in the Ruhr, Zimmermann and Lee examined the extent to which green infrastructure planned at the regional level can contribute to environmental justice within a city-region. They analyzed the context of this region with regard to the rehabilitation of environmental damages that occurred after more than 100 years of coal mining and steel production, investment in green infrastructure, and the creation of regional landscape parks as one of the main pillars of the economic and physical transformation of the region. The study examines the extent to which green infrastructure planned at the regional level can contribute to environmental justice within a city-region, and indicates that there is a need for a multi-scaled governance approach when it comes to green infrastructure. In terms of institutional design for environmental justice, this calls for a stronger coupling of regional and local initiatives and emphasizes that green infrastructure should also be planned at the local level. They argue that environmental justice is a question of scale, also in terms of politicization. Within this approach, the authors emphasize that actors from different disciplines must work together with the aim of developing and maintaining green infrastructure across all scales within a multi-scaled governance approach for green infrastructure.

In *Emancipatory Urban Greening in the Global South*, Porto et al. discussed theoretical, methodological, and political issues related to urban greening in the Global South, as well as emancipatory alternatives to envision more inclusive, democratic, sustainable, and healthy cities. The article emphasizes the idea that the concept of urban greening has its own specificity in the context of the Global South. In the Brazilian context, this involves understanding the complex relationship between traditional peoples and communities, as well as families and peasant agriculture; the existence and different forms of mobilization or social struggles experienced by these groups represent a vast pluri-verse of hues and hybridizations. As a synthesis of different experiences presented in the article, they represent emblematic expressions of ongoing social struggles at different levels, scales, and regions of the planet that can contribute to articulating the emancipatory agendas of the Global South and the Global North.

In Using Google Street View to Examine Urban Context and Green Amenities in the Global South Haddad et al. evaluated the use of virtual, human-interpreted, field observations from Google Street View (GSV) to examine the presence of conditions that may be used to analyze green gentrification in the Global South. Using a sample of four parks in two Chilean cities, they analyzed how green amenity indicators and urban contexts (explored via virtual field observations) represent the potential for green gentrification. The outcomes indicate that virtual field observations can provide a promising method that may facilitate the identification and investigation of the effects of green gentrification in the Global South, thus broadening the scope and application of this type of research in heterogeneous urban landscape, especially in cases with unreliable or unavailable data. The study highlights the importance of understanding the local context to develop relevant indicators based on street-level characteristics and that local knowledge about neighborhoods needs to be incorporated into the interpretation of indicators; thus, engaging local experts to guide greening decision-making is essential.

In Resilience Gentrification, Gould and Lewis argued that responses to climate events often result in greater inequality through a process they call "resilience gentrification." They emphasized that from the three possible resolutions to the coastal resilience dialectic-managed retreat, denial, and structural mitigation—the last one has become the most popular response in the Anthropocene. The authors illustrate the post-disaster recovery of two different communities: Gowanus, Brooklyn, New York, and the Caribbean island of Barbuda. They argue that these examples show that government responses did not consider and address the equity impacts of climate change resilience policies, and that current processes lead to resilience gentrification, whereby less wealthy coastal residents find themselves unable to remain in place, and public policy fails to adopt equity-based climate adaptation strategies. They recommend managed retreat and de-growth strategies for climate resilience through public policies that separate resilience from wealth and offer greater potential for a more just kind of sustainability.

In Urban River Interventions in São Paulo Municipality, Travassos and Momm discussed the sociotechnical transitions regarding urban rivers policy in São Paulo Municipality by focusing on programs and projects conducted since 2000. For the authors, policies and projects concerning the relationship between rivers and urban spaces—specifically through linear parks and other open spaces for leisure—have not been able to be configured as a new socio-technical regime. They emphasized the need to consider the context of two different cities with two different socio technical landscapes regimes. Inequality remains a relevant factor in peripheral and precarious areas and there is a need for a sociotechnical transition and the implementation of a new paradigm in the relationship between infrastructure and existing urban rivers. It is necessary to strengthen the link between the sociotechnical transition literature and that of justice, since an important part of the advances and setbacks are strongly related to the territorial inequalities of large cities in peripheral countries, which makes the analysis of the transition more complex.

Finally, the Research Topic presents some policy-oriented contributions for the discussion-one policy brief and three policy and practice reviews authored by academics and practitioners. The Policy Brief Green Gentrification and Environmental Injustice from Alves et al. is a contemporary and essential contribution as it directly engages with the themes of the Research Topic: both the issue of green gentrification itself and the use of greening narratives-or green makeup-in government programs, plans, and policies, such as the case of the Pinheiros River Depollution Program. Through the analysis of the River Program, environmental inequalities are exposed, thereby showing that vulnerable neighborhoods will receive only basic infrastructure, whereas Marginal Pinheiros, a rich area, will be equipped with additional leisure, sports, and cultural facilities. The policy brief focuses on current practices of producing and reproducing urban environmental inequalities, while also exposing and unmasking ongoing issues in the program.

Opening the final three articles on policy and practice review, Construction of Sustainable Territories and the Multiple Dimensions of Sustainability, Margues and Alvim explored the relationship between legal frameworks, urbanization, and the environment in the context of metropolitan fringes focusing on the Juqueri-Cantareira sub-basin: a strategic territory for the ecosystemic balance of the São Paulo Metropolitan Region (SPMP), Brazil. The study sought to determine how these instruments articulate and incorporate these dimensions to promote strategies that contribute to sustainable development and address socio-spatial inequalities in the region. The results revealed that although the instruments analyzed did address the dimensions of sustainability defined for the study, a sectoral fragmented view prevailed, as did the model of a sprawling city. As a policy contribution, the article concludes that the planning process should be reviewed to provide an integrated vision of regional scope that values the territory, environmental heritage, and local communities.

Caetano et al. discussed São Paulo's *Environmental Quota* (*EQ*), which is a wide range of principles developed between 2013 and 2016 associated with environmental services and the consideration that green areas in this megacity are unequally distributed. This is the main contribution of authors at *The City of São Paulo's Environmental Quota*. This paper details

REFERENCES

Anguelovski, C., and Irazábal-Zurita, J. J. T. (2019). Connolly grabbed urban landscapes: socio-spatial tensions in green infrastructure planning in Medellín. *Int. J. Urban Reg. Res.* 43, 133–156. doi: 10.1111/1468-2427. 12725 the political-institutional context in which the EQ and its guidelines were established and implemented, and provides a general overview of the tools and theoretical frameworks within which it was developed; finally, it discusses the complex social decision-making process of its legal constraints. Moreover, it analyzes the implementation and application of the EQ to examine its effectiveness and how it relates to the city's gentrification. The replicability potential of the EQ to expand both the supply and distribution of green infrastructure and environmental services throughout the urban environment is considered, thereby contributing to the mitigation of intricate problems within urban environments in the Global South.

Another article on São Paulo, or its Metropolitan Region, Socio-Ecological Conflicts in a Global South Metropolis by Moreno et al. explored the greenways concept as a measure of environmental remediation within a broad framework aimed at promoting urban greening and adaptation to climate change. This policy and practice review examines the socioeconomic and environmental processes that shaped this potential urban greenway between Santo André, Mauá, and Ribeirão Pires, which are part of the São Paulo Metropolitan Region. The authors state that the implementation of green infrastructure should be based on local needs. Their findings indicate that the performance of green infrastructure in informal settlements may support the evolution of "slum upgrading" through local parameters, which will promote ecological and economic benefits for the region and expand the total green coverage of the municipalities. At the same time, the authors scientifically aim to contribute to research on urban greenways, green infrastructure, and ecosystem-based adaptation in cities within the Global South, therefore seeking to demonstrate the value of implementing green infrastructure solutions to planners and decision-makers.

Undoubtedly, there is still much research to be conducted in this area, as the relevance of urban greening, green gentrification, and critical paths toward just sustainabilities continues to grow. We hope this special issue inspires more research on these issues from the perspective of the Global South or with a view to create a South-North dialogue.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

PT: conceptualization. PT, PJ, and CI: writing—original draft preparation. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

The São Paulo Research Foundation (FAPESP) funded this research, Grant Number 2018/06685-9.

- Anguelovski, I. (2013). New directions in urban environmental justice: rebuilding community, addressing trauma, and remaking place. J. Plan. Educ. Res. 33, 160–175. doi: 10.1177/0739456X13478019
- Anguelovski, I., Brand, A., Ranganathan, M., and Hyra, D. (2021). Decolonizing the green city: from environmental privilege to emancipatory green justice. environmental justice. *Environ. Justice*. 15, 14. doi: 10.1089/env.2021.0014

- Bai, X., Dawson, R. J., Ürge-Vorsatz, D., Delgado, G. C., Salisu Barau, A., Dhakal, S., et al. (2018). Six research priorities for cities and climate change. *Nature*. 555, 23–25. doi: 10.1038/d41586-018-02409-z
- Budd, W. (2008). Cultural sources of variations in US urban sustainability attributes. *Cities.* 25, 257–267.
- Cole, H. V. S., Triguero-Mas, M., Connolly, J. J. T., and Anguelovskia, I. (2019). Determining the health benefits of green space: does gentrification matter? *Health Place*. 57, 1–11. doi: 10.1016/j. healthplace.2019.02.001
- Gould, K., and Lewis, T. (2012). "The environmental injustice of green gentrification: The case of Brooklyn's Prospect Park," in *The World in Brooklyn: Gentrification, Immigration, and Ethnic Politics in a Global City*, eds J. DeSena and T. Shortell (Lanham, MD: Lexington Books), 113–146.
- Gould, K., and Lewis, T. (2016). Green Gentrification: Urban Sustainability and the Struggle for Environmental Justice. Abingdon; New York, NY: Routledge.
- Kotsila, P., Anguelovski, I., Baró, F., Langemeyer, J., Sekulova, F., and Connolly, J. J. T. (2020). Nature-based solutions as discursive tools and contested practices in urban nature's neoliberalization processes. *Environ. Plan. E Nat. Space.* 4, 254–274. doi: 10.1177/25148486209 01437
- Meerow, S., and Newell, J. P. (2016). Urban resilience for whom, what, when, where and why? *Urban Geogr.* 40, 309–329. doi: 10.1080/02723638.2016. 1206395
- OXFAM (2022). Inequality Kills: The Unparalleled Action Needed to Combat Unprecedented Inequality in the Wake of COVID-19. Available online at: https://www.oxfam.org/en/press-releases/ten-richest-men-double-theirfortunes_med_mis_ubility_insegree_00_pressert_humanity_(accessed_Lawary)

fortunes-pandemic-while-incomes-99-percent-humanity (accessed January 17, 2022).

- Torres, H. C., de Souza, T. P., Empinotti, L., and Jacobi, R. (2021). Green Gentrification and contemporary capitalist production of space: notes from Brazil. *Cahiers Amériques Latines*. 97, 179–205.
- Tozer, L., Hörschelmann, K., Anguelovski, I., Bulkeley, H., and Lazova, Y. (2020). Whose city? Whose nature? Towards inclusive nature-based solution governance. *Cities*. 107, 102892. doi: 10.1016/j.cities.2020.102892
- World Economic Forum (2022). BiodiverCities by 2030: Transforming Cities' Relationship With Nature. Available online at https://www3.weforum. org/docs/WEF_BiodiverCities_by_2030_2022.pdf (accessed January 17, 2022).

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Torres, Irazábal and Jacobi. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Construction of Sustainable Territories and the Multiple Dimensions of Sustainability: An Assessment of Urban and Environmental Instruments in the Juqueri-Cantareira Sub-basin of the São Paulo Metropolitan Region

Andresa Ledo Marques* and Angélica Tanus Benatti Alvim

Graduate Program in Architecture and Urbanism, School of Architecture and Urbanism, Mackenzie Presbyterian University, São Paulo, Brazil

This article explores the relationship between legal frameworks, urbanization, and environment in the context of metropolitan fringes. The focus of study is the Juqueri-Cantareira sub-basin, a strategic territory for the ecosystemic balance of the São Paulo Metropolitan Region (SPMP), Brazil. This region is also home to critical natural remnants and watersources protected by Law and encompasses smaller cities undergoing intense urbanization out of step with prevailing instruments of urban and environmental planning. The article examines the limits and challenges of the urban and environmental instruments proposed for a section of the Jugueri-Cantareira sub-basin, particularly those lying within the protected area for Spring recovery (Alto Juguery). It is assumed that municipal Master Plans and the Specific Law for Protection and Recovery of Springs (State Law 15.790/2015) should be within the framework of an integrated planning process, in which sustainability is systemic and has multiple dimensions. A qualitative assessment methodology was adopted that covers four dimensions of sustainability (political, environmental, territorial, and socioeconomic) in an analysis of the urban instruments of the cities of Caieiras, Franco da Rocha and Mairiporã, and of the environmental instrument-the Specific State Law for the Protection and Recovery of Springs. The study sought to determine how these instruments articulate and incorporate these dimensions to promote strategies contributing to sustainable development and addressing socio-spatial inequalities in the region. The results revealed that, although the instruments analyzed addressed, to a greater or lesser extent, the dimensions of

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Pedro Roberto Jacobi, University of São Paulo, Brazil

Reviewed by:

Maria Lucia Refinetti Martins, University of São Paulo, Brazil Tenley M. Conway, University of Toronto Mississauga, Canada

*Correspondence:

Andresa Ledo Marques andresa.ledo@hotmail.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Urban Greening, a section of the journal Frontiers in Sustainable Cities

Received: 22 February 2021 Accepted: 13 April 2021 Published: 20 May 2021

Citation:

Marques AL and Alvim ATB (2021) Construction of Sustainable Territories and the Multiple Dimensions of Sustainability: An Assessment of Urban and Environmental Instruments in the Juqueri-Cantareira Sub-basin of the São Paulo Metropolitan Region. Front. Sustain. Cities 3:670985. doi: 10.3389/frsc.2021.670985

9

sustainability defined for the study, a sectoral fragmented view prevailed, as did the model of a sprawling city. The planning process should be reviewed to provide an integrated vision of regional scope to value the territory, environmental heritage and local communities, favoring their sustainable development.

Keywords: sustainable development, sustainability dimensions, urban instruments, environmental instruments, spring protection zones, Juqueri-Cantareira sub-basin

INTRODUCTION

Currently, the intensity of the urbanization process has exerted tremendous pressure on protected areas, establishing a vicious circle of environmental degradation. In this context, the fringe areas of Brazil's major metropolises are equally affected which, while constituting ecological preservation areas, also present an opportunity for urban occupation, often without planning or control. In general, such regions comprise small towns or peripheral districts of large cities, and tend to have a higher population growth rate than their larger counterparts. Urban occupation processes threaten the natural remnants of the metropolitan fringes and, even though legislation at various levels (Municipal, State and Federal) provides for protection of these regions, a fragmented situation prevails (Alvim et al., 2018; Marques, 2019).

In the case of the Metropolitan Region of São Paulo (SPMP), Brazil's foremost and largest metropolis, its fringe areas endowed with significant natural remnants are invariably occupied by peripheral districts of the host city (São Paulo) and by smaller towns that have higher geometric population growth rates than those of the capital city.

In the northern portion of the SPMP (Juqueri-Cantareira sub-basin), the empirical focus of the present article, there is evident intense demographic growth with the presence of precarious settlements hand in hand with existing or planned major real estate, road and infrastructure projects for the region. Implementing these projects without considering sociospatial inequalities or incorporating an integrated vision of environmental attributes can have dire consequences. These consequences impact the cities that make up the region and the metropolis as a whole, especially with regard to water resources (quality and quantity), since part of the sub-basin encompasses an area of regionally listed springs and other environmentally protected areas.

As part of a larger study¹, this article defends the importance of urban and environmental planning that considers social asymmetries in its scope and addresses the multiple dimensions of sustainability from a systemic perspective. It is assumed that urban and environmental planning instruments should be part of an integrated planning process.

This article aims to discuss the limits and challenges of the urban and environmental instruments proposed for

a section of the Juqueri-Cantareira sub-basin. This study investigates the environmental instruments governing the Area of Protection and Recovery of Springs—Alto Juquery, especially its specific Law, as well as smaller cities, most notably, the Master Plans for Caieiras, Franco da Rocha and Mairiporā. A qualitative evaluation methodology is proposed that covers four dimensions of sustainability (political, environmental, territorial and socioeconomic) to determine how the selected instruments articulate and incorporate these dimensions to promote strategies that contribute to sustainable development and address sociospatial inequalities in the region.

THEORETICAL FRAMEWORK

Sustainable Development: A Glance Over the Territory

Within the scope of the discussion on sustainable development of the planet, cities have come under the spotlight since urban environments are currently the habitat of most of the global population. According to the 2016 UNhabitat report (UN Habitat, 2016), 54% of the world population (approximately 4 billion people) live in cities. The projections presented by the United Nations indicate that the percentage of the world's urban population will rise to 66% by the middle of the century. In this perspective, and considering that urban population growth is set to continue in the years ahead, a scene is set in which cities play a crucial role in global balance and sustainability (Alvim et al., 2018).

A number of authors (Acselrad, 2004; Bellen, 2007; Magnaghi, 2011; Farr, 2013) argue that the concept of sustainable development has arisen in response to the crisis involving the traditional vision of growth and development. This idea, guided by the discourse of economic growth, treats the environment as a source of inexhaustible resources to be exploited. Several discursive matrices have addressed urban sustainability, predominantly after the Brundtland Report in the 1980s. Since then, the notion of sustainability has occupied increasing space in the international debate (Acselrad, 2007).

Although a growing number of studies indicate high levels of environmental degradation and the need for new development paths in several areas of knowledge, there is no consensus on the meaning of "sustainability." On the contrary, sustainability is a developing concept and the focus of a dispute encompassing authors from different spectrums.

The main lines of thought include theories that are more focused on the extreme protection of nature—which may often tend to a rigid determinism of the design of

¹Master's dissertation authored by Andresa Lêdo Marques under the supervision of Prof. Dr. Angélica Benatti Alvim entitled "Franjas metropolitanas e as dimensões da sustentabilidade: o caso da sub-bacia Juqueri-Cantareira da Região Metropolitana de São Paulo."

the anthropic environment and not reproduce a radical critique of the socioeconomic system that drives environmental degradation, and definitions centered on a more functionalist and technocentric perspective—which sometimes fail to question the primacy of the economic dimension and reproduces a corrective logic with deep environmental injustices, transferring the consequences of ecosystem imbalances to more vulnerable countries and communities (Acselrad, 2004; Bellen, 2007; Magnaghi, 2011).

In the research that gave rise to this article, the concept of sustainability adopted was that addressed by two seminal authors: Sachs (2009) and Magnaghi (1999, 2011). Both these authors contribute to the idea of sustainability from an integrated and systemic standpoint, defending that sustainability has multiple dimensions beyond environmental aspects.

Sachs (2009), a Polish economist who lived and taught for many years in Brazil, takes a broad view of sustainability. According to the author, the term "sustainability" is often used to express "environmental sustainability;" however, the author holds that the term covers other aspects that should be seen as part of the same problem. Sachs (2009) defines eight dimensions of sustainability that provide support for the application and analysis of this important concept, namely: the social dimension, economic dimension, environmental dimension, territorial dimension, ecological dimension, national political dimension, and the international political dimension.

The architect Magnaghi (1999, 2011), one of the Italian territorialist school's leading theorists, contributes with a definition that is more focused on urbanism, understanding sustainability from an integrated perspective, valuing local development and the importance of territory. In his concept, Magnaghi establishes five sustainability dimensions: the social dimension, economic dimension, environmental dimension, territorial dimension and the political dimension.

 Table 1 synthesizes the definitions of the authors for the multiple dimensions of sustainability.

The dimensions listed by Sachs (2009) and Magnaghi (2011) have several similarities and convergences. Although Sachs takes a broader perspective and Magnaghi a more applied approach to territorial planning, both authors view sustainability from a systemic and interdependent perspective. In this sense, "sustainability" is not seen as a mere environmental or sectoral issue, but as a relational problem with multiple dimensions.

Alvim (2003), corroborating with Magnaghi (1999), argues that redefining sustainability in the ambit of urban planning calls for the notion of territory as a living space for society and its preexistences. The territorial approach seeks to address the problems surrounding territory with a multidisciplinary focus, considering environmental, territorial, cultural, and socioeconomic heritage in local dimensions through community empowerment.

When evaluating urban and environmental instruments in a water-producing region with rapid urban growth and marked socioeconomic inequalities, the valuing of the territory and the society residing within it based on democratic and citizenship practices should be considered determinants for the sustainability of these public policies.

The appreciation of the territory and its physical, environmental, and social pre-existence translates as an essential strategy to achieve sustainable development. This means that the quality of territorial production is an important indicator of ecological sustainability, since it is interpreted as a mixture of ecosystems. Territorialism approaches sustainability by focusing on the human environment (considering natural and built environments), thinking about sustainable development from the territory, understood as a neoecosystem produced by people, including the relations between culture, nature and history. From this integrated perspective, the territory's degradation has implications for multiple dimensions, promoting deterioration of natural, built and social aspects (Magnaghi, 2011; Alvim et al., 2019).

Rethinking the concept of sustainable development entails understanding and overcoming the dualistic view that divides the territory between areas with "economic" function and protected areas with "naturalistic" function. This involves a shift toward a systemic and integrated perspective, in which the whole territory (including the urban, built environment) is treated as a neoecosystem, seeking a concept of environmental, social, territorial, economic, and political sustainability (Alvim et al., 2019; Marques, 2019).

The sustainability concept that underpins the analysis in this article is aligned with this systemic vision and applied to territorial planning, aiming to construct sustainable territories. Despite recognizing the importance of each of the sustainability dimensions developed by the authors and their intersections, this article lists those elements that are potentially more adequate to support an analysis of urban and environmental legislation. The dimensions were listed according to major themes, seeking to pool elements (qualitative indicators) that corroborate an integrated analysis, namely, the political, socioeconomic, environmental and territorial dimensions.

In this systemic vision, it is understood that the construction of sustainable territories involves the incorporation of citizenship and participation principles in the planning and management process. In this sense, the political dimension of sustainability assumes a fundamental role because it must counter the culture of social polarization. Supported by democracy and participation, self-government and the strengthening of the local community should be encouraged, recognizing conflicts, complexity, peculiarities of the territories, allowing mediation and resolution of disputes, and collectively generating a future project for this society.

This type of organization does not extinguish the conflicting interests of the community. However, the mediation of its conflicts must be based on understanding and valuing collective interests over individual interests.

In this article, the social and economic dimensions will be addressed together. As outlined earlier, addressing the concept of sustainable development from a systemic approach is premised on understanding that environmental degradation is not a sectoral problem. Unsustainability is the product of a systematic process of man's distancing from his territory and an extractivism that generates socio-environmental injustices (Acselrad, 2004; Magnaghi, 2011). Therefore, when thinking TABLE 1 | Dimensions of sustainability according to Magnaghi (2011) and Sachs (2009).

Dimension	Concept			
Dimensions of sustain	nability according to Magnaghi (2011)			
Political	Based on building a robust, complex, and multicultural local community premised on the principles of citizenship, democracy, and participation. The community must have a high capacity for self-government and be encouraged to value the territory and heritage.			
Economic	Entails a development model based on territorial valuing, capable of producing added value, seeking economic self-sustainability.			
Social	The different social actors must have a high level of interaction and participation in decision-making. The growth of the social bond betweer the State and the market must be pursued.			
Environmental	Derived from rules that aim to establish a good relationship between human settlements and the environment. The aim is to close the wate energy, solid waste, and food cycles at local and regional levels, minimize the movement of people and goods and encourage local consumption and redefine agricultural and forestry activities.			
Territorial	Promote reterritorialization through virtuous production and reproduction rules. Territorial planning must prevent land consumption, reorganize built spaces, revitalize abandoned areas, promote the compaction of cities, create centralities, value the local heritage (environmental and cultural), and value public and multicultural spaces.			
Dimensions of sustain	nability according to Sachs (2009)			
Political (International)	Guarantee of peace and international cooperation (United Nations), control of the international financial and business system, protection of natural resources, and protection of ecological diversity as a common heritage of humanity.			
Political (national)	Defense of democracy and appropriation of universal human rights. Implementation of national projects by the State in partnership with the private sector and the guarantee of social cohesion.			
Economic	Harmonious intersectoral economic development, food security, and the ability to modernize production instruments (a reasonable level of autonomy in scientific and technological research).			
Social	Ensure social homogeneity and a fair income distribution accompanied by equal access to resources and services.			
Cultural	Promote a balance between respect for tradition and innovation and the capacity for autonomy for an integrated and intrinsic national project.			
Environmental	Respect and recognition of the capacity for self-purification of natural ecosystems.			
Ecological	Limitation on the use of non-renewable resources.			
Territorial	Balanced urban and rural settings, improving the urban environment, overcoming interregional disparities, and environmentally safe development strategies for environmentally vulnerable or protected areas.			

Source: prepared by authors.

about the construction of sustainable habitats, the socioeconomic dimension should be considered, toward promoting a lowcarbon economy and just income distribution, allied with equal access to resources and services, based on the participation and balance of forces of various actors in society. Thus, it seeks to strengthen the social bond between the State, civil society, and the market, aiming to value the territory and create job opportunities and income generation for the local community.

Under a systemic view, the environmental dimension of sustainability should not be based on a corrective logic but aim at establishing a healthy relationship between human settlements and the environment. In this respect, it is fundamental to seek territories from low carbon matrices and encourage the closing of water, energy, solid waste and food cycles at local and regional levels (Sachs, 2009; Magnaghi, 2011). Given the goal of reducing pollutant emissions, the movement of people and goods should be minimized and local consumption encouraged. In this view, the environment is not interpreted as a mere source of economic support. There is an attempt to establish virtuous relationships between the natural environment, built environment, and distribution of activities/functions within the territory.

The territorial dimension aims to promote the local community's "reterritorialization" with its territory by establishing virtuous production and reproduction rules. The fragmented city, dispersed and organized as a function of supporting the economic activities of circulation, consumption and accumulation, must be remedied. Given the level of deforestation and environmental degradation, city planning must prevent land consumption, reorganize the spaces already built, recover abandoned areas and value local heritage (cultural and ecological) and public spaces. The built environment should be based on multi-center systems, replacing the center-periphery logic and creating balanced urban and rural relations.

The State Water Resources Policy and Integrated Approach

In the political-institutional panorama, the State of São Paulo has some peculiarities, especially with regard to water resource policies. Since 1991, before the 1997 National Policy on Hydrological Resources (Federal Law 9.433/1997), the State of São Paulo had enacted its State Policy for Water Resources (State Law 7.663/1991), providing for a decentralized, participative and integrated management system, adopting the hydrographic basin as the physical-territorial unit for planning and management (Alvim, 2003). The administrative structure defined in the Law comprised the State Council of Hydrological Resources, formed by the State Secretariats or their representatives; by representatives of the cities within the hydrographic basins, civil society and universities, and by the Hydrographic Basin Committees, which have the same tripartite structure. The Hydrological Resources Management Units (UGRHIs) of the State of São Paulo were derived from this landmark legislation.

In 1997, the new Law for the recovery and preservation of the springs of the State of São Paulo (State Law no. 9866) was implemented. This Law adopted a new planning and management model for the State's hydrographic basins, outlining the principles established by the State Policy for Hydrological Resources (State Law 7.663/1991) cited above. The new Law stipulated the devising of specific legislation for each springs area of regional importance in the State's hydrographic basins or sub-basins (São paulo, 1997).

Within the scope of the Upper Tietê Watershed, four specific laws were enacted between 2006 and 2016. These laws include State Law No. 15,790/2015, which defined the Area of Protection and Recovery of Springs—Alto Juquery (APRM-AJ), of the Juqueri-Cantareira sub-basin, which will be analyzed in this article. The specific legislation's approval required that the cities located within the spring preservation area make their Master Plans compatible with the guidelines set out in the Law and the new environmental zoning regulations of each sub-basin. However, to date, none of the Juqueri-Cantareira sub-basin cities that make up the APRM-AJ (State Law 15.790/2015) have made their Master Plans compatible with the Specific Law.

It is essential to highlight the impasses in coordination between Master Plans and specific laws to protect springs. Several authors (Saraiva, 1999; Muñoz, 2000; Alvim, 2003) consider the watershed a fundamental unit for planning and environmental management to ensure environmental quality, especially water resource availability. However, in Brazil, this territory is subordinated to planning and management processes that favor other sectoral logic and, therefore, it is a territory subject to disputes and conflicts (Alvim et al., 2008, 2015).

In the Brazilian case, following the precepts of the 1988 Federal Constitution, urban policy is the responsibility of the municipal authorities, and the Master Plan is the main instrument in urban development, and mandatory for cities with over 20,000 inhabitants (articles 182 and 183 of the Federal Constitution). At the regional level, Article 25 of the Federal Constitution stipulates that the States, through complementary Law, can establish metropolitan regions, urban agglomerations and micro-regions, composed of groups of neighboring cities, to integrate the organization, planning and execution of public functions of common interest. According to the constitution, environmental policies are the joint responsibility of the three federative entities (Union, States, Federal District, and Municipalities) that must promote the protection of the environment and water resources (article 20 of the Federal Constitution).

According to Alvim et al. (2008), although the Brazilian legislation governing environmental, urban and hydrological policies is considered advanced, the challenge of building paths that equate the main conflicts to render this integration feasible prevails. The integration of principles with a view to promoting sustainability in a given territory depends on effective articulation with other policies that affect it, i.e., a negotiated process between government bodies, institutional sectors and players that arbitrate conflicts and multiple interfaces.

CONTEXT: THE JUQUERI-CANTAREIRA SUB-BASIN

The empirical focus of the present article, the Juqueri-Cantareira sub-basin, is a hydrological sub-region comprising the Upper Tietê Hydrographic Basin (UGRHI-6) and is situated in the northern portion of the São Paulo Metropolitan Region, covering part of the city of São Paulo, principally the districts of Anhanguera, Jaraguá and Perus, and the smaller cities of Caieiras, Cajamar, Franco da Rocha, Francisco Morato, and Mairiporã, as shown in **Figure 1**.

This sub-basin is located in an area of very uneven topography and encompasses significant natural remnants on a metropolitan scale, such as state parks and environmental protection areas, which are part of the São Paulo Green Belt Biosphere Reserve (Instituto de Pesquisas Tecnológicas do Estado de São Paulo, 2008, p. 52). Besides the ecological heritage, the region also has a very relevant historical heritage. **Figure 2** illustrates the listed sites protected by the Council for the Defense of Historical, Archeological, Art, and Tourist Heritage (CONDEPHAAT). These sites constitute an extensive group of important works, which tell part of the State's history and that of the Metropolitan Region of São Paulo. Many of these sites are linked to the railroad or the industrial development period of the cities.

The sub-basin is home to 848,593 inhabitants (IBGE, 2010) and has undergone significant population growth. The average population growth rate of the Juqueri-Cantareira sub-basin between 2000 and 2010 was 2.60% per year. In the same period, the average for São Paulo city was 0.76% per year and 0.97% per year for the metropolitan region. The cities of Mairiporã (3.04%), Cajamar (2.36%), and Caieiras (2.01%) stand out with the highest rates, besides the districts of Jaraguá (2.39%) and Anhanguera (2.6%), located in the extreme north of São Paulo city. This migratory population movement causes population pressure which, if not adequately tackled and controlled by integrated inclusive public policies—Urban and Environmental—can lead to a disastrous scenario, especially from an environmental perspective.

As defined by the IBGE, the precarious settlements, or Subnormal Agglomerations, have been expanding in the region, especially in the cities of Franco da Rocha and Francisco Morato and in the districts of Perus, Anhanguera, and Jaraguá. The amount of settlements in Risk areas is alarming, especially those located in Francisco Morato and the central region of Mairiporã, near the Paiva Castro reservoir, as evident in **Figure 3** based on georeferenced data from IBGE.

With regard to social vulnerability, georeferenced data for the São Paulo Social Vulnerability Index (spatialized in **Figure 4**) shows that the areas corresponding to vulnerability grades 6 and 7 (high vulnerability) correspond to the outskirts of Mairiporã (within the protected springs area), and the outskirts of Franco da Rocha and Francisco Morato. The areas rated as grade 1, with very low vulnerability, correspond to high standard condominiums. The most vulnerable municipalities in the sub-basin are Francisco Morato, Franco da Rocha and Cajamar because a significant part of their territory is rated as



FIGURE 1 | Hydrographic sub-basins of the Alto Tietê Hydrographic Basin highlighting the Juqueri-Cantareira Sub-basin. Data source: São Paulo State Secretariat for the Environment. Available at: http://datageo.ambiente.sp.gov.br. Accessed: July 2018. Produced by: Andresa Ledo Marques.

medium and high vulnerability. The other districts and cities have high/medium vulnerability, where most of this territory has a low degree of social vulnerability.

The synthesis of some data from this sub-region, although not reflecting the full Construction of sustainable territories and the multiple dimensions of sustainability complexity of its problems, help highlight the central issues that should be dealt with in an articulated manner by the set of urban and environmental planning instruments proposed, within the overarching perspective of sustainability of the territory. Subsequently, albeit briefly, an evaluation is provided of the main urban and environmental planning instruments in effect within the region, along with the Master Plans of the cities of Caieiras, Franco da Rocha and Mairiporã, and the Specific Law of the Alto Juquery Springs Protection and Recovery Area (APRM-AJ).

MATERIALS AND METHODS

The Multiple Dimensions of Sustainability

The premise that sustainability has multiple dimensions is based on the theories of Sachs (2009) and Magnaghi (1999, 2011), as summarized in the previous section. Both scholars argue that sustainability is systemic and complex, recognizing the complexity of the discussion on sustainable development and providing contributions that go beyond the classic tripartite of sustainability of social, economic and environmental dimensions. These authors extended the concept by also incorporating cultural, territorial, and political aspects.

In the study of Marques (2019), a qualitative evaluation matrix was built for the analysis of Master Plans and Specific Legislation derived from articulation of the dimensions addressed by Sachs (2009) and Magnaghi (1999, 2011). The sustainability dimensions elected were: political, environmental, territorial, and socioeconomic (**Figure 5**). From these dimensions, elements (**Table 2**) of analysis were listed based on the literature review that correspond to each group and tare compatible with the study of urban and environmental policy, as follows:

Political Dimension

Political dimension involves the degree of participation in decision-making, representativeness of different groups of society (including those historically marginalized), valuing



Andresa Ledo Marques.

and strengthening of the local community. The following components were listed for instrument analysis: participation of the population, representativeness, valuing the territory and strengthening the communities.

Environmental Dimension

Environmental dimension evaluates how strategies established in the analyzed legislation have considered the components of environmental science, especially ecology, in its scope, while addressing environmental recovery/protection and balance of ecosystems. The following elements were considered in the analysis: Environmental Preservation/Recuperation Areas, Recuperation of Degraded Areas, Environmental Preservation, Parks and Green Areas, Green Corridors, Forest Fragments Connection, Sustainable Tourism, Agriculture, Resources, Basic Sanitation (water, sewage and solid waste), River/Creek Treatment, Environmental Education, and Biochemical Cycle Closure.

Territorial Dimension

Territorial dimension aims to understand what strategies the Municipal Master Plans and the Specific Law have devised to

establish a balance between the natural and built environments, between society and nature, and to promote reterritorialization of the local community into its territory. To this end, the following components are analyzed: cultural equipment, leisure equipment, health equipment, transportation (regional and municipal), active mobility, micro-accessibility, street tree planting, mixed-use, centralities/centers, urban sprawl planning, housing, redevelopment of abandoned areas/urban voids, valuing of heritage (historical and environmental), retrofit of historic buildings, integration of ecological and historical heritage, heritage education, and maintenance of heritage sites.

Socioeconomic Dimension

Socioeconomic dimension deals with fundamental components to the population's socioeconomic dynamics, seeking to understand how the urban and environmental instruments solve or mitigate the main social and economic problems of the region, aimed at promoting its sustainable development. The proposed analysis components are: local economic development, Generation of jobs and local income, Basic



education, Technical/vocational education, Higher education, Social vulnerability, Slums, and precarious settlements.

Study Period and Empirical Context

The present article reports the analysis of the Master Plans of the cities of Caieiras, Franco da Rocha and Mairiporã, carried out between 2005 and 2018. These cities are located on the outskirts of the São Paulo Metropolitan Region, more specifically in the Juqueri-Cantareira sub-basin, and were selected according to the following criteria:

- Small cities relative to São Paulo city and, therefore, with a lower degree of complexity in terms of urban and environmental policies;
- Cities that have undergone marked population growth to the detriment of preserved areas;
- Cities situated within the Area of Protection and Recovery of Springs—Alto Juquery, since the environmental issue, such as water production, among other ecosystem services, are central to this study.

The list of cities located within the Juqueri-Cantareira sub-basin and their respective percentage of the catchment area is given in **Table 3**. Mairiporã has 80% of its territory within the APRM-AJ, Caieiras has 20%, Franco da Rocha 5% and São Paulo 1.5%. The Master Plan of São Paulo will not be discussed in this article because the study objective was to address cities that lie fully within the fringe area.

Considering the criteria listed above, the strategies/guidelines of the following urban and environmental instruments were analyzed:

- Mairiporã Master Plan: Complementary Law No. 297/2006 (Mairiporã, 2006)
- Caieiras Master Plan: Supplementary Law No. 4538/2012 (Caieiras, 2012)
- Franco da Rocha Master Plan: Supplementary Law No. 618/2007 and amendments contained in Supplementary Law No. 244/2015 (Franco Da Rocha, 2007, 2015)
- Specific Law for the Protection and Recovery Area of Alto Juquery Springs—APRM-AJ: Law 15.790/2015 (São paulo, 2015)

Data Collection

The qualitative analyses of the instruments listed according to the criteria set out in the previous item were performed based



FIGURE 4 | Juqueri-Cantareira sub-basin - São Paulo social vulnerability index, 2010. Source: Fundação Seade (2013) and IBGE. Produced by: Andresa Lêdo Marques.

on the four dimensions of sustainability, namely: the political dimension, socioeconomic dimension, environmental dimension and the territorial dimension. These dimensions of analysis were established from the articulation of the sustainability dimensions devised by Magnaghi (2011) and Sachs (2009), as noted in the theoretical framework. From these dimensions, elements of analysis were listed that correspond to each dimension and were compatible with the study of urban and environmental policy.

The matrix was completed with information gathered from the reading and analytical transcription of the articles of the Master Plans and Specific Legislation corresponding to each element in the evaluation matrix. After filling out the matrix and comparing the laws, a synthesis of each instrument's strategies was produced outlining the dimensions of sustainability addressed. Finally, to aid comparison of the instruments analyzed, scales (grades) were assigned to measure the elements making up each dimension, as follows:

- 0 = no guideline/strategy in the instrument addressed the element of analysis;
- 1 = the element of analysis was addressed in a minimal and/or superficial way;

- 2 = the element of analysis was addressed partially or not satisfactorily;
- 3 = the element of analysis was addressed in depth.

This stage, considered exploratory, provided the basis of a comparative and relativized analysis of the cases addressed. The results obtained for each dimension were systematized into a matrix. The general grades assigned are based on the overall average of the elements analyzed. This average will be presented in a comparative Wheel Chart graph in the ensuing section.

RESULTS

Figure 6 depicts a comparative Wheel Chart graph of all the instruments analyzed according to the criteria and scales detailed in the previous item. Although the legislation provides for some elements of the sustainability dimensions, there are still a series of shortcomings in promoting the construction of more just sustainable cities. Indeed, some elements actually induce the processes of sprawl, monofunctional, and extractive urbanization.



TABLE 2 Summary evaluation matrix containing	elements analyzed, by sustainability dimension.
--	---

Analytical dimension	Elements analyzed, by dimension			
Political dimension	Population participation, Representativeness, Valuing the territory, and Strengthening communities.			
Environmental dimension	Environmental Preservation/Recuperation Areas, Recuperation of Degraded Areas, Environmental Preservation, Parks and Green Areas, Green Corridors, Forest Fragments Connection, Sustainable Tourism, Agriculture, Resources, Basic Sanitation (water, sewage and solid waste), River/Creek Treatment, Environmental Education and Biochemical Cycle Closure.			
Territorial dimension	Cultural equipment, leisure equipment, health equipment, transportation (regional and municipal), active mobility, micro-accessibility, street tree planting, mixed-use, centralities/centers, urban sprawl planning, housing, redevelopment of abandoned areas/urban voids, valuing of heritage (historical and environmental), retrofit of historic buildings, integration of ecological and historical heritage, heritage education, and maintenance of heritage sites.			
Socio-economic dimension	Local economic development, Generation of jobs and local income, Basic education, Technical/vocational education, Higher education, Social vulnerability, Slums, and precarious settlements.			

Source: prepared by authors.

Although the legislation cites the concept of "sustainability," this concept should be addressed in an integrated way, allowing it to permeate several dimensions of urban and environmental policy and more effectively address today's dynamics and complexities.

The Political and Territorial dimensions attained the lowest overall averages among the instruments. This was due to the fact that they did not consider, or considered very superficially, issues related to the representativeness of different social groups in the process of planning and management of the territories and the strengthening of local communities, with regard to the political aspects. Other shortcomings included a lack of guidelines aimed at containing the sprawl of the urban area, redevelopment of urban voids, compacting of cities, active mobility and the integration of both environmental and historical heritage.

The socioeconomic dimension was better developed in the Mairiporã and Franco da Rocha plans, both addressing a series of elements in favor of local economic development and dealing with the social vulnerabilities present in the cities. Franco da Rocha stood out for emphasizing education at different levels (primary, vocational and higher education) in its plan. Caieiras, on the other hand, failed to meaningfully address the issue of higher education or tackling social vulnerability. The

TABLE 3 | List of cities with areas within Juqueri-Cantareira sub-basin.

City	Population	Growth rate 2000/2010 % per year	% included in protection and recovery of Springs Alto Juquery APRM-AJ
Mairiporã	80,956	3.04%	80%
Caieiras	86,529	2.01%	20%
Franco da rocha	131,604	1.99%	5%
Francisco morato	154,472	1.48%	0%
Cajamar	64,114	2.36%	0%
São paulo	11,253,503	0.76%	1.5%
Perus District	80,187	1.3%	0%
Anhanguera District	65,859	5.6%	0%
Jaraguá District	184,818	2.39%	0%

Source: prepared by authors based on data from 2010 Census (IBGE, 2010) and DATAGEO.

Specific Law did not address elements related to education and social vulnerability.

The elements of the Environmental dimension were, in general, well-provided for by the legislations, especially in the case of the Specific Law and Caieiras Master Plan. The most neglected aspect in the analysis in all cases was the intention of closing the water, energy, solid waste, and food cycles at local and regional levels; this issue did not feature in any of the instruments.

DISCUSSION

Taken together, the results reveal the limits and advances of the urban and environmental instruments analyzed, especially the Master Plans and the Specific Law for Protection and Recovery of Springs. We pose questions about paths for a planning process favoring the sustainability of the region in its multiple dimensions. Is it possible to devise a planning process that reconciles local community needs, economic development, and the preservation of a territory rich in environmental and historical heritage? What is the vision of "sustainability" addressed by the instruments?

The Political Dimension

The Political Dimension was less prominent in all cases, especially for aspects related to the representation of different groups of society in the planning process and management of territories. Although the legislation analyzed cites population participation in the planning process, in accordance with the precepts established by the Federal Constitution of 1988 and by the City Statute, this issue remains a major challenge for the cities assessed.

Multicultural representation featured only superficially in the instruments analyzed. This reveals a certain weakness of the legislation in promoting the strengthening and valuing of the local community, in building a solid and aware community capable of valuing the local territorial and environmental heritage and promoting its self-sustainability. It is important to emphasize that the weakening of the political dimension systematically jeopardizes the commitment and effectiveness of the other dimensions of sustainability, since society's participation and engagement are central elements to implementing a more sustainable development model. How can sustainable territories be built without the effective participation and engagement of local communities?

Despite the weakness of the political dimension, some strategies present in the plans—albeit incipient—seem to indicate the beginning of a process of valuing this dimension. Mairipora's Master plan establishes procedures that promote the valuing of local community and territorial goals, recognizing the need to strengthen the economic bases identified as a city goal. Another example is the Franco da Rocha Master Plan that outlines the importance of creating a municipal memory and cultural identity and appropriation of public spaces by residents.

The Environmental Dimension

Specific Law 15.790/2015 was the legislation which best addressed the environmental issue among all the other legislations analyzed. The Law provides for the creation of several areas for preservation, leisure, tourism, recreation, and valuing of the scenic-landscape attributes of the region and areas for environmental recovery and protection. Several strategies stand out in the Specific Law, such as the creation of incentive, support, and advisory programs for the ecological management of the land, sustainable use of agriculture and non-impacting rural activities in Low-Density Sub-Areas (SBD) and the reduction of the effects of diffuse pollution: use of appropriate agricultural management practices, prioritizing organic agriculture and bans on the use of biocides.

Mairiporã stands out among the Municipal Plans by addressing local agriculture, which is not destined only to a small portion of the territory, as is the case of Caieiras. The Mairiporã Master Plan states the importance of reviving local agricultural farming and creating stimulus programs for sustainable agricultural activities, offering technical support to local producers so that they can adequately manage the land.

Regarding regional planning, the Inter-Municipal Consortium of Municipalities of the Juquery Basin (CIMBAJU) played a key role in incorporating urban-environmental planning strategies on the sub-basin scale, i.e., on the regional scale. Because of the committee's action, Caieiras and Franco da Rocha's plans include the implementation of a linear park along the embankments of the Linha 7 Rubi railroad, which would form a large regional park. In the same vein, the city of Caieiras furthered this with a system of parks and green areas that permeates the whole municipal territory, connecting large environmental preservation areas, the Cajamar Environmental Protection Area and the Environmental Protection Area of the Cantareira system.

None of the instruments analyzed addressed the closing of the water, energy, solid waste and food cycles at local and regional levels. In general, consistent with the precepts of the Brazilian legal framework, the scope of the instruments included the universal provision of basic sanitation, the creation of environmental education programs and actions for preservation



ecological recuperation, with an emphasis on protected areas. Although the Master Plans analyzed, up to the time of data treatment, had not yet been made compatible with the Specific Law, all recognized the importance of the water catchment areas' metropolitan nature and defined protection strategies for them.

In this sense, the defining of areas of regional importance under the State Water Resources Policy led to the creation of preservation strategies for these areas. However, the cities still have an extractive vision for the areas not yet occupied and unprotected by Law.

The Territorial Dimension

In the instruments analyzed, actions concerning the territory were more linked to environmental and urban aspects and failed to address socioeconomic and political issues. A development perspective based on traditional industries, highways and urban sprawl predominated in the Master Plans.

The highway model still plays a central role in the territorial planning strategies concerning municipal and regional transport. Road widening and plans for new highways and viaducts were common, to the detriment of encouraging quality public transportation, among other modes with less environmental impact. The issue of active mobility (bike lanes, sidewalks, pedestrian walkways) was addressed only in the Caieiras and Franco da Rocha Plans.

An advance is a fact that all the Master Plans cite the importance of integrating (in terms of fares and physically) of metropolitan transportation, proposing articulations with the State Government and transportation companies. This is a central point for improving public transport in the São Paulo Metropolitan Region, since there is fare integration is only available for trains and buses, which come under State Government jurisdiction with no integration for municipal transportation. This issue makes it more expensive and difficult for the population to access public transport.

Except for Mairiporã, the Master Plans analyzed did not value local development and still promoted urban sprawl and fragmentation of the city. This can be exemplified by the case of Caieiras, which has no mixed zones in its zoning regulations, only a few areas of diversified use, reaffirming the fragmented city logic. All the commercial use zones of the city are located along the main highways. The urban expansion areas head toward the Cajamar Environmental Preservation Area, with predominantly residential and industrial uses. **Figure 7** clearly shows the large number of predominantly residential zones compared to other uses.

It can be noted that Caieiras and Franco da Rocha, in particular, consider the eastern region (toward Cajamar) as an urban expansion vector, encouraging urban sprawl in this region, with industrial and residential uses. It should be highlighted that the Caieiras Master Plan establishes a Special Zone of Metropolitan Interest (ZEIM 1 and 2) for this region, in which a forestry area is currently located. The plan defines this area for high and medium population density residential use or structuring projects of metropolitan scope and interest. There is a project commissioned by the Companhia de Concessões de Rodovias (CCR) to build the New São Paulo Airport in this area.

The Socioeconomic Dimension

With regard to the socioeconomic dimension, the strategies adopted did not focus on the sustainable development of the region or on a vision of economic self-sustainability that considers regional aspects or activities potentially appropriate for a water-producing region, with a historical and environmental heritage of great importance.

The Franco da Rocha and Caieiras Plans present employment and income generation strategies centered on industrial development (potentially polluting or otherwise), attributing to the cities the same vision and strategy of economic "development" implemented in other areas of the Metropolitan Region, such as the ABC Paulista, with no emphasis on low-carbon and ecological, economic activities.

In general, the cities promoted strategies aimed at local development and valuing of the environmental heritage only in Spring areas; ecological processes were not an integral part of the city planning. The case of Caieiras exemplifies this issue by



FIGURE 7 | Mosaic of municipal Zoning of Mairiporã, Caieiras, and Franco da Rocha. Data source: municipal authority of cities of Mairiporã, Caieiras and Franco da Rocha. Produced by: Andresa Lêdo Marques.

encouraging sustainable tourism activities as an alternative to economic development that generates employment and income only in a small part of the city consisting of the water springs area protected by State law. Other areas endowed with significant natural remnants are destined for industrial development.

The Mairiporã Master Plan is noteworthy for containing economic guidelines focused on the territory's environmental goals, emphasizing sustainable tourism, the implementation of low impact and high added value industries, sustainable agricultural activities and cooperatives as forms of employment and income generation.

Regarding the aspects related to education, all the plans analyzed cited the implementation of new school units to meet municipal demand and the creation of technical schools. However, only Franco da Rocha outlined the implementation of a University Campus for Higher Education, which was not mentioned as a priority for the other cities.

Regarding the strategies aimed at precarious settlements, slums and areas with high social vulnerability, the Master Plans and Specific Law emphasized the importance of ensuring the social function of property and decent housing and promoting land regularization, urbanization projects, and removal of the population from high risk areas and basic sanitation. However, some strategies stand out. For example, the Master Plan of Mairiporã adopts the neighborhood or census sector scale as the territorial unit of reference for the implementation of social welfare policies. In addition, the plan includes the promotion of self-defense practices and environmental education for risk management.

ACTIONABLE RECOMMENDATIONS

The urban and environmental instruments analyzed in this article focus on a complex territory that is home to critical natural remnants and protected areas, while marked by profound social and economic asymmetries and pressured by different demands and actors. The analysis shed light on the advances and challenges of integrating urban and environmental policies, albeit in a limited fashion. Application of the methodology showed that, although the Municipal and State Urban Policy touches on the dimensions of sustainability, there are still many flawed and superficial approaches. The main shortcomings that appeared recurrently in the instruments are described below, together with recommendations.

Effective Integration Between Public Policies

Although the State Policy framework stipulates compatibility of municipal Master Plans with the Specific Law for Protection and Recovery of Springs, this proved not to be the case for the plans analyzed. This process is not address in an integrated way, and the timing of the legislations differs. Moreover, in the Brazilian reality, the smaller cities often do not have technical experts available to carry out the compatibility process with the competent state organ. This lack of compatibility creates a series of obstacles for the cities, which depend on the state agency for environmental licensing, involving a series of extensive and bureaucratic processes that, coupled with the lack of inspection in these areas, often leads to a devaluing of the importance of watershed areas and irregular occupation of these areas.

The public policies designed for these essential natural remnants should yield benefits for the population in different spheres. To this end, it is necessary to carefully examine the territory, considering its features and particularities, involving other agents in the process. The State and Cites must work together to safeguard the preservation of areas that provide important environmental services and have a systemic impact on a network of cities connected in different dimensions. Thus, there is a pressing need for convergences and synergies regarding natural resource sustainability and sustainable development of the region analyzed.

The Production of Fragmented Constantly Expanding Cities Must Be Overcome

Except for the Specific Law, a vision of development based on industries, highways and urban sprawl prevailed in the Master Plans. The Plans reaffirm the logic of the fragmented constantly expanding city organized to support economic activities, circulation of people and goods, consumption and accumulation. The cities analyzed must radically change this vision of planning and devise strategies that prevent urban sprawl and promote reorganization of existing built areas, reduction of movement of people and goods and incentives for local consumption.

Establishing a planning process based on an integrated vision aimed at sustainability calls for multidisciplinary efforts and a cultural shift, which is at the same time complex and involves multiple authors. The region's problems must be tackled and the value of its environmental potential and local communities appreciated, incorporating the various dimensions of sustainability in its territorial management from a systemic vision of integrated planning embracing urban and environmental aspects at municipal and regional levels.

Sustainability Should Not Be Regarded as a Sectoral Problem

As discussed in the theoretical framework, it is argued here that the construction of sustainable territories requires a systemic vision that considers not only environmental aspects but also social, economic, cultural and territorial aspects. However, in the policies analyzed, sustainability is still regarded as a sectoral, merely environmental problem, as if the preservation and recuperation of a small proportion of natural remnants were enough to construct "sustainable cities." Effective participation of different actors, valuing of the community, and environmental awareness of the structural changes needed to build fairer and more sustainable cities are lacking.

Without the construction of a solid and aware local community, it is impossible to value the local heritage with access to education and job opportunities or to promote the construction of sustainable territories. Furthermore, incentives in different areas are necessary to reduce pollutant emissions, change the energy matrix, and close the water, energy, solid waste, and food cycles at local and regional levels.

CONCLUSIONS

The analysis presented sought to discuss how the Specific Law for Preservation and Recovery of Springs—Alto Juquery (APRM-AJ) and the Master Plans of the cities within a section of the Juqueri-Cantareira sub-basin have proposed actions and guidelines for sustainable development of this region in the formulation of their respective legislation.

The results show that the vision of "sustainability" contained in the urban and environmental instruments analyzed has a sectoral perspective and fails to address its various dimensions in urban and environmental policies. In general, the political and territorial dimensions were overlooked in the scope of the instruments. However, the construction of a participative process of effective planning and management prevails. The vision of city production focused on land consumption that prioritizes the economic dimension to the detriment of social and environmental aspects.

Citing the environmental protection of a small portion of natural remnants does not mean building sustainable cities. Clear strategies are needed that do not focus solely on the recovery and/or protection of a particular area, but aim to integrate social, economic, environmental, territorial and political aspects into the planning process based on citizenship principles.

Cities and State government should embrace sustainability, incorporating its multiple dimensions into territorial management adopting a systemic vision of integrated planning that involves urban and environmental aspects and municipal and regional levels. Sustainable and innovative alternatives should be explored for the region, to promote sustainable territories capable of providing employment and income generation, quality of life, and a balanced environment for this region and for future generations.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

ALM and AA conceptualized the study and performed the data analysis presented in the paper. The manuscript was written by ALM and reviewed by AA. ALM produced the maps and tables. Both authors were involved in collecting data and discussing the results and methods presented in the manuscript.

FUNDING

The work was funded by CAPES-PROEX (Coordenação de Aperfeiçoamento de Pessoal de Nível Superior—Programa de Excelência Acadêmica) Processo no. 88887.198452/2018-00 e Processo no. 88887.502738/2020-00, CAPES-PRINT Processo no. 745884P, and CNPq (Conselho Nacional de Desenvolvimento Científico e Tecnológico) Process 23038.009799/2019-96 CAPES/PROEX, Project 1135/2019.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors are grateful to the colleagues from the Faculty of Architecture and Urbanism of Mackenzie Presbyterian University for all the exchange of knowledge and experience, especially the research group Projects for the Urbanization of Precarious Settlements and Environmental Protection Areas: the Dimensions of Sustainability. Thanks are also extended to the following bodies and professionals who contributed to the development of this work: Coordenação de Aperfeiçoamento de Pessoal de Nivel Superior (CAPES), Secretariat of the Environment of the municipalities of Caieiras and Mairiporã, Secretariat of Infrastructure and Environment of the State of São Paulo, EMPLASA, Bonfílio Alves Ferreira, and Prof. Francisco José de Toledo Pizza.

REFERENCES

- Acselrad, H. (2004). "Justiça Ambiental: ação coletiva e estratégias argumentativas," in *Justiça Ambiental e Cidadania*, eds A. Henri, H. Selene, and P. José Augusto (Rio de Janeiro: Relume Dumará; Fundação Ford), 23–40.
- Acselrad, H. (2007). Vigiar e unir: a agenda da sustentabilidade urbana? *Revista VeraCidade* 2, 1–11. Available online at: http://anais.anpur.org.br/index.php/anaisenanpur/article/view/624/611 (accessed February 01, 2021).
- Alvim, A., Marques, A., and Alves, K. (2018). "Urbanização e Meio Ambiente no Contexto das Franjas Metropolitanas de São Paulo: O Caso Das Sub-bacias Juqueri-cantareira e Billings," in V Encontro da Associação Nacional de Pesquisa e Pós-Graduação em Arquitetura e Urbanismo – ANAIS (Salvador: FAUFBA), 7889–7922. Available online at: https://repositorio.ufba.br/ri/handle/ri/27744 (accessed February 01, 2021).
- Alvim, A., Rubio, V. M., Castro, L. G., Castro, A., Bruna, G. C., Brocaneli, P. F., et al. (2019). Assentamentos precários em áreas vulneráveis na Região Metropolitana de São Paulo: as dimensões da sustentabilidade nas intervenções para urbanização. Relatório final de pesquisa. São Paulo: Universidade Presbiteriana Mackenzie, Fundo Mackpesquisa.

- Alvim, A. T. B. (2003). A contribuição do Comitê do Alto do Tietê à gestão da bacia metropolitana entre 1994 e 2001. Tese de Doutorado em Estruturas Ambientais e Urbanas pela Faculdade de Arquitetura e Urbanismo da Universidade de São Paulo.
- Alvim, A. T. B., Bruna, G. C., and Kato, V. R. C. (2008). Políticas ambientais e urbanas em áreas de mananciais: interfaces e conflitos. *Cad. Metrópole* 1, 143–164. Available online at: http://www.veracidade.salvador.ba.gov.br/ v2/index.php?option=com_content&view=article&id=21&Itemid=3 (accessed February 01, 2021).
- Alvim, A. T. B., Kato, V., and Rosin, J. (2015). A urgência das águas: intervenções urbanas em Áreas de Mananciais. Cadernos Metrópole 17, 83–107. doi: 10.1590/2236-9996.2015-3304
- Bellen, H. (2007). Indicadores de sustentabilidade: uma análise comparativa, 2nd Edn. Rio de Janeiro: Editora FGV.
- Caieiras (2012). *Lei Complementar n*° 4538 DE 23 DE MARÇO DE 2012. Available online at: https://leismunicipais.com.br/plano-diretor-caieiras-sp (accessed February 01, 2021).
- Farr, D. (2013). Urbanismo sustentável: desenho urbano com a natureza. Porto Alegre: Bookman.

- Franco Da Rocha (2007). *Lei Complementar 618/2007*. Available online at: http:// www.francodarocha.sp.gov.br/franco/servico/leipdf/7081 (accessed February 01, 2021).
- Franco Da Rocha (2015). *Lei Complementar 244/2015*. Available online at: http:// www.francodarocha.sp.gov.br/franco/servico/leipdf/7270 (accessed February 01, 2021).
- Fundação Seade (2013). Índice Paulista de Vulnerabilidade Social. São Paulo: Fundação Seade. Available online at: http://ipvs.seade.gov.br/view/index.php (accessed July 1, 2019).
- IBGE (2010). Censo Demográfico 2010. Available online at: https://www.ibge.gov. br/geociencias/downloads-geociencias.html (accessed February 01, 2021).
- Instituto de Pesquisas Tecnológicas do Estado de São Paulo (2008). *Plano de Desenvolvimento e Proteção Ambiental da Sub-bacia do Juquery-Cantareira.* São Paulo: Instituto de Pesquisas Tecnológicas do Estado de São Paulo.
- Magnaghi, A. (1999). "Territorial heritage: a genetic code for sustainable development," in *Possible Urban Worlds: Urban Strategies at the End of the 20th Century*, eds R. Wolff, A. Schneider, C. Schmid, P. Klaus, A. Hofer, and H. Hitz (Zurich: INURA), 114–21.
- Magnaghi, A. (2011). El proyecto local: hacia uma conciencia del lugar (1ª ed. en Arquitectonics). Barcelona, España: Universitat Politècnica de Catalunya.
- Mairiporā (2006). *LEI COMPLEMENTAR N° 297/2006*. Available online at: https://leismunicipais.com.br/plano-diretor-mairipora-sp (accessed February 01, 2021).
- Marques, A. L. (2019). Franjas metropolitanas e as dimensões da sustentabilidade: o caso da sub-bacia Juqueri-Cantareira da região metropolitana de São Paulo (dissertation/master). Universidade Presbiteriana Mackenzie, São Paulo (SP), Mestrado, Brazil: Available online at: http://tede.mackenzie.br/jspui/handle/ tede/4079

- Muñoz, H. R. (2000). Interfaces da Gestão dos Recursos Hídricos: Desafios da Lei deÁguas. Brasília: MMA/SRH.
- Sachs, I. (2009). *Caminhos para o desenvolvimento sustentável*. Rio de Janeiro: Garamond.
- São paulo (1997). Lei n° 9.866, de 28 de novembro de 1997. Available online at: https://www.al.sp.gov.br/repositorio/legislacao/lei/1997/lei-9866-28. 11.1997.html (accessed February 01, 2021).
- São paulo (2015). *Lei n° 15.790, de 16 de abril de 2015*. Available online at: https://www.al.sp.gov.br/repositorio/legislacao/lei/2015/lei-15790-16.04.2015. html#:~:text=Disp%C3%B5e%20sobre%20os%20limites%20da,AJ%20e%20d %C3%A1%20provid%C3%AAncias%20correlatas (accessed February 01, 2021).
- Saraiva, M. (1999). O rio como paisagem gestão de corredores fluviais no quadro do ordenamento do território. Lisboa, Fundação Calouste Gulbenkian.
- UN Habitat (2016). Urbanization and Development: Emerging Futures. Available online at: http://wcr.unhabitat.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/02/WCR-2016-Full-Report.pdf (accessed March 01, 2021).

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Marques and Alvim. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Greening and Just Cities: Elements for Fostering a South–North Dialogue Based on a Systematic Literature Review

Daniele Tubino de Souza^{1,2*} and Pedro Henrique Campello Torres^{3,4}

¹ Education and Learning Sciences Group (ELS), School of Social Sciences (WASS), Wageningen University & Research, Wageningen, Netherlands, ² School of Architecture and Urban Planning, Universidade do Vale do Rio dos Sinos, Porto Alegre, Brazil, ³ Institute of Research in Urban and Regional Planning (IPPUR), Federal University of Rio de Janeiro (UFRJ), Rio de Janeiro, Brazil, ⁴ Institute of Energy and Environment (IEE), University of São Paulo (USP), São Paulo, Brazil

The design and deployment of green amenities is a way to tackle cities' socio-environmental problems in the quest for urban sustainability. In this study, we undertake a systematic review of research published in international peer-reviewed journals that analyzes environmental justice issues within the context of the deployment of urban green amenities. Since most studies focus on the Global North, where this scholarship first emerged, our goal is to link the literature focused on the North and the South. This study aims to outline similarities and differences regarding the nexus of justice and the greening of cities in both contexts as well as to identify knowledge gaps in this scholarship in the Global South. "Green infrastructure" and "nature-based solutions," as the leading concepts for cities' greening agendas, are used as descriptors in combination with "justice" and/or "green gentrification" in searches undertaken of two bibliographic databases. Our results show there is a need to better delineate a research agenda that addresses such issues in a heterogeneous Global South context while gaining insights from advances made by research on the Global North.

Keywords: global south, global north, environmental justice, green gentrification, green infrastructure, nature-based solutions

INTRODUCTION

An increasing number of studies have investigated and demonstrated undesirable side effects of implementing green amenities in cities to promote more resilient territories and better quality of life. "Nature-based solutions" (NbS) and "green infrastructure" (GI) are well-established concepts that generally outline the agenda and orientations followed by cities in their quest for urban greening. The undesirable side effects resulting from GI and/or NbS implementation reported in recent scholarly research are related mainly to environmental injustice and the deepening of economic inequalities, which are mostly linked to green gentrification processes (Anguelovski et al., 2020). Therefore, environmental justice has been increasingly recognized as a crucial investigatory approach within the context of the new urban agenda for green spaces (Silva et al., 2018; Liotta et al., 2020; Mabon, 2020). Studies in environmental justice since Robert Bullard's classic "Dumping in Dixie" (Bullard, 2008) have exposed the uneven distribution of environmental harm in the territory, with greater exposure to black and more vulnerable populations. Contemporary authors

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Jennifer Buyck, Université Grenoble Alpes, France

Reviewed by:

Wenjie Wang, Northeast Forestry University, China Mathieu Perrin, National Research Institute of Science and Technology for Environment and Agriculture (IRSTEA), France

*Correspondence:

Daniele Tubino de Souza danieletubino@gmail.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Urban Greening, a section of the journal Frontiers in Sustainable Cities

Received: 19 February 2021 Accepted: 26 April 2021 Published: 24 May 2021

Citation:

de Souza DT and Torres PHC (2021) Greening and Just Cities: Elements for Fostering a South–North Dialogue Based on a Systematic Literature Review.

> Front. Sustain. Cities 3:669944. doi: 10.3389/frsc.2021.669944

25

have observed the widening of the scope of themes linked to mapping environmental inequalities, related to privileges and power imbalances (Acselrad, 2010), as well as agendas associated with the unequal destruction of green areas in cities (Park and Pellow, 2013; Anguelovski et al., 2019), or the impacts of climate change (Mohai et al., 2009). The deployment of GI and NbS can trigger increased land prices, leading to displacement of local communities that cannot afford higher living costs (Safransky, 2014; Miller, 2016; Shokry et al., 2020). In that sense, the notion of "green gentrification" addresses the social consequences of urban greening from environmental justice and political ecology perspectives. Green gentrification can be defined as a process triggered by the creation of a green amenity or green renewal of an urban area, which results in changes in the residents' pattern and whitening of the territory due to removals and rising of land prices (Gould and Lewis, 2012).

Other lenses of justice concern unequal spatial distribution (Venter et al., 2020) and unequal sharing of financial investments in green amenities, since wealthier social groups tend to be more favored than disadvantaged ones (Bockarjova et al., 2020). Injustices related to how nature is framed and certain narratives and cultural practices are endorsed to others' detriment (Anguelovski et al., 2019).

The starting point is scholarly evidence that research on this topic is further advanced in the context of the Global North and still in its initial stages in the Global South. For instance, there is a significant number of literature reviews on the topics of Green Infrastructure and Nature-based Solutions primarily focusing on the Global North context (Tzoulas et al., 2007; Ferreira et al., 2020; Oral et al., 2020; e.g., Chatzimentor et al., 2020), while a lack of such studies centered on the Global South or the North-South connection is noted. For the Global South context, it is necessary to recognize the social processes behind the space production, and the specifics of the colonial, extractive, and unequal formation of these territories that contribute to a longlasting perpetuation process of social inequalities and injustices (Rolnik, 2011). It is essential to observe the limits (or barriers) that this material reality imposes on the capacity to react against this process from an institutional and social viewpoint.

In this sense, this study has two objectives. The first is to verify the assumption described above concerning the distinct stages of that research topic on the Global South and the Global North. The second is to understand how the theme is addressed in the international scholarly debate and how it can be explored in future research agendas as well as within mobilizations of social struggles, mainly in the Global South.

METHODS

For our systematic literature review of peer-reviewed articles, the search was carried out using two prominent electronic bibliographic databases, Scopus and Web of Science. The descriptors GI or NbS were used in combination with the terms "green gentrification" or "justice" appearing in titles, keywords, or abstracts (see **Figure 1**). The concepts of GI and NbS were chosen—despite the existence of other terms related to urban greening (e.g., green spaces, green areas etc.)-due to both their connection to the special issue's scope and tests carried out with other descriptors within the bibliographic databases. These concepts showed the highest incidence in research agendas and scholarly publications in recent years. It should be noted as well the growing interested for these concepts and their adoption by global and local NGOs, scientific reports, economic agencies, and multilateral organizations. Subsequently, a filter by subject area was applied to the resulting list of papers to exclude those that unrelated to social and/or environmental sciences (e.g., medicine, energy, and chemical engineering). Then, we searched for the descriptor "cities" in the results to exclude papers focused on non-urban areas. Next, the term "Global South" was applied as a filter to identify which of the papers applied to this context. These steps were applied in both search databases, and the results were merged. Following this, all papers' abstracts were screened in order to exclude those that did not have "justice" and/or "green gentrification" as central topics of analysis.

Full papers of the final list were appraised by the authors for data extraction. In that phase, papers that did not properly meet the study goal were still identified and excluded (e.g., papers that did not analyze green amenities under the conception of GI or NbS, or papers focused on best practices without centrally addressing justice or green gentrification issues). Each of the remaining papers was then appraised to identify (1) the approach (e.g., qualitative and/or quantitative), and (2) the type of study (theoretical or case study-focused), (3) the focus of analysis, and (4) the addressed dimensions of socioenvironmental justice. Data were then extracted and organized, following these categories, in an Excel spreadsheet. Finally, it should be noted that shortcomings in such a systematic review are unavoidable, as such publications as books, dissertations, and non-English regional journals were excluded from the review.

RESULTS

Our search in the bibliographic databases resulted in 64 papers after applying filters described in the methods, of which 20 met the scope of this study after abstract and full text screening (for a synthetic view of the 20 selected papers, see Appendix 1). Among these, it was found that seven papers address the Global South context, of which four (Anguelovski et al., 2019; Zhu et al., 2019; Sultana et al., 2020; Venter et al., 2020) focus exclusively on case studies in the Global South and three (Tozer et al., 2020; Woroniecki et al., 2020) investigate multiple cases, including cities in the North and South. Out of this sample of articles, it is important to note here that one paper, produced by Anguelovski et al. (2020), does not specifically address either the South or the North (see indication in Appendix 1), as it is a theory-oriented study; however, it updates boundaries related to justice issues within urban greening of special interest to the Global South, presenting ideas of extreme relevance to this review (please see indication in Appendix 1).

Anguelovski et al. (2019) were the first to address the Global South context, while Safransky (2014) was the first to focus on the Global North. This indicates that the connection between



justice issues and the implementation of an urban green agenda in the South is still in its initial stage in the international debate. Although heterogeneous, the Global South has more socially vulnerable territories in which access to justice and rights are still under construction. The contemporary right to the city claims for a better quality of life, just sustainability, and different justice dimensions (Coolsaet, 2020). In this sense, it is a contradiction that such approaches are not coined from this reality, as the Global South has a strong transforming potential in contributing with this topic. On the contrary, research indicates that GI and NbS agendas in the Global North reinforce neoliberal global capitalism expansion (Kotsila et al., 2020).

Our appraisal of the 20 papers suggests that publications can be clustered into two major groups, namely, discoursefocused (14 papers) and spatial analysis-focused (6 papers)—see **Appendix 1** and **Figure 1**. The former is predominantly focused

on qualitative approaches and mainly analyzes discourses, actors' perceptions, power relations, and how these topics relate to socioenvironmental justice aspects in the design, implementation, and use of urban green amenities. These papers are either supported by case studies or present theoretical approaches. The latter are essentially quantitative studies that analyze the inequality in spatial distribution of the green amenities of whole cities or countries according to different socioeconomic status of citizens as well as the lack of prioritization of marginalized communities due to racial, economic, and social aspects in projects of GI and/or NbS. In addition, most of the selected articles address at least one of the justice dimensions normally referred to in such studies, namely, procedural, recognition, and distributive justice. The first two prevail in papers classified as discourse-focused, while distributive justice is the main focus of the spatial analysisfocused papers. Green gentrification appears as a central concept in some papers, either as the only focus of analysis or associated with one or more dimensions of justice.

Among six papers focusing on the Global South, four were classified as discourse-focused. From this set of publications, the most cited is Anguelovski et al. (2019) about a case of green infrastructure planning in Medellin, Colombia. This paper reinforces the need for more empirical research and cases in the region, and helps to affirm the urban greening agenda entry more as a neoliberal discursive agenda (Kotsila et al., 2020) than a bottom–up process with particularities, demands, and local dimensions.

DISCUSSION

The Global North and South have clear differences in social, economic, political, and cultural dynamics as well as institutional structures. The four aspects identified on how justice issues are related to implementation of urban green amenities-procedural, recognition, distributive justice, and green gentrificationappear as broad frames of analysis applied to both contexts; however, each reality has particular dimensions. In this section, we outline the main issues observed in each of these aspects for both the Global North and South realities to capture similarities and differences. This would help to identify the specific needs of the research agenda in the Global South; concurrently, scholars focused on the Global North can also benefit from emerging questions and proposals in the Global South concerning this topic. However, although the Global South has historical socioeconomic structural similarities, it is still rather heterogeneous, with distinct processes of city production, which requires further critical analysis. The historical formation and production of inequalities in cities of Latin America, Africa, and Asia are very different. Thus, we need more empirical-based analyses (local and regional) to understand each place's specifics.

Procedural justice is fundamentally related to how the participation of various actors involved in GI or NbS projects is structured and conducted with the aim of producing spaces that meet the needs of communities effectively in a fair way (Haase et al., 2017; Amorim et al., 2020). Top-down GI or NbS projects, with limited involvement of diverse actors (mainly excluding

disadvantaged communities) (Anguelovski et al., 2019), are widely recognized as directing the urban green agenda to the most privileged social groups (Toxopeus et al., 2020; Verheij and Nunes, 2020), thereby producing unequal distribution of environmental improvements within cities (Venter et al., 2020). However, participation alone does not guarantee desired procedural fairness (Woroniecki et al., 2020). The research in the Global North highlights the effects of power structures on the definition of who is included or not in participatory processes (Miller, 2016; Verheij and Nunes, 2020) or what discourses are most/least endorsed and accounted for in participation (Safransky, 2014; Woroniecki et al., 2020). These papers emphasize the need to hold a critical perspective on how dialog is implemented, facilitated, and delivered within participatory processes to effectively include the various ontologies and epistemologies of different participants (Woroniecki et al., 2020; e.g., Verheij and Nunes, 2020). In the Global South, this seems rather challenging given the pronounced disparities between social groups. Residents of informal settlements or marginalized communities have less voice and access to decision-making arenas than privileged groups with greater political power and influence, as illustrated by the Greenbelt project in Medellin (Anguelovski et al., 2019). In such context, Anguelovski et al. (2020) argue that an environmental justice perspective is needed that takes an anti-subordination stance and an emancipatory approach toward autonomy as well as respect for marginalized communities, which requires the transformation of institutions and practices that reproduce such systems.

The articles in our review reveal a strong interplay between recognition and procedural justice, since the way participation is conducted is key to the effective incorporation of the plurality of values, goals, and practices of a given community in a GI or NbS project (Tozer et al., 2020; e.g., Toxopeus et al., 2020). The critical scrutiny of how structural inequality and hegemonic worldviews—usually those aligned with a neoliberal agenda and technical discourses to the detriment of peripheral, marginalized voices and traditional knowledge-shape GI and NbS projects, come into focus (e.g., Safransky, 2014; Toxopeus et al., 2020). Safransky (2014) remarks that the hegemonic and technical discourses of nature as "infrastructure" have paved the way for discrediting alternative approaches to how green spaces should be praised or planned. This is in line with Woroniecki et al. (2020), who stress that the instrumental use of nature reflects dominant frames underpinned by ideas of economic development and extractivism (resulting in more environmental deterioration), while marginalized knowledge and subjectivities are more likely to associate nature with intrinsic values. It follows that a more critical appraisal of GI and NbS approaches is required, toward a broader appropriation of place-based knowledge and subjectivities throughout a project's deployment (Woroniecki et al., 2020). For example, it would include the views and demands of traditional indigenous communities and so-called first nations (Lyons et al., 2017; Jelks et al., 2021), as well as community strategies to resist agendas that not favor disadvantages groups (Apostolopoulou and Kotsila, 2021). Anguelovski et al. (2019) uses the case of Medellin to show how a large GI project is promoted by the municipality through

a top-down approach focusing on control and rationalization of green spaces for use by privileged social segments and tourists; this leads to a conflicting notion of nature with those of local communities, as it neglects the community's existing forms of relationship with nature and local practices (e.g., urban farming practices).

The selected articles focusing on distributive justice mainly address, in both the Global North and South, issues regarding whether GI is prioritized in areas inhabited by disadvantaged communities and the extent to which GI projects tend to be concentrated in wealthier areas (Venter et al., 2020; Verheij and Nunes, 2020). This aspect also encompasses methodological approaches to address this problem, such as indexes to identify sites with greater demand for green amenities (Zhu et al., 2019; Liotta et al., 2020). Such research, however, highlights that indexes alone do not guarantee environmental justice as a whole, and it is essential to consider ways to address the other justice dimensions holistically. In addition, GI or NbS projects in locations deprived of green areas where disadvantaged communities reside may involve gentrification processes or evicting these populations (Mabon, 2020; Shokry et al., 2020), rendering distributive justice particularly complex. In the Global South, special emphasis is placed on how the implementation of GI or NbS is intertwined with the eviction and relocation of disadvantaged communities in informal settlements (e.g., favelas)-in many cases located in risky areas (e.g., hillsides or riverbanks); this not only leads to the erosion of the social fabric of these communities but also puts them in a less favorable geographical location than before where it becomes increasingly difficult for them to make a living (Anguelovski et al., 2019; Sultana et al., 2020). This raises critical questions for the Global South. If GI reaches these most deprived communities and qualifies the areas where they live, how can gentrification of these places be prevented? If removal has occurred, was it necessary? What is the social cost to these populations and is the remedy provided for them just?

Finally, the selected papers focused on green gentrification, mainly in the Global North, explore this aspect from various perspectives. Most studies are largely concerned with understanding the dynamics of valorization of a given urban area as a function of implementing a green amenity (Silva et al., 2018; Bockarjova et al., 2020; Shokry et al., 2020). Amorim et al. (2020), with a focus on Barcelona, show how intangible values and features set by cultural ecosystem services increase the level of gentrification produced by a green amenity, noting that less gentrified parks placed more emphasis on social and cultural activities. Bockarjova et al. (2020) identify a means of predicting market dynamics, establishing links between property values and different types of urban nature, to help overcome undesirable gentrification trends. Garcia-Lamarca et al. (2019) analyze several cities in Europe and North America, and shows that rebranding a city as more ecological, through intense green rhetoric, over a long period of time leads to increased living cost in these cities. Similarly, Anguelovski et al. (2019) point out that the number of Global South cities branding themselves as "green" seems to be growing; the rhetoric is aimed at attracting international capital investment for the implementation of large GI projects. The influx of private capital and the progressive dependence of municipalities on public-private partnerships tend to favor wealthier areas of a city (Sultana et al., 2020). This generates ecological enclaves and reinforces the image of a sustainable city tied to the hegemonic neoliberal discourse, eventually validating and stimulating such greening initiatives backed by international and private capital, and exempting local governments from pursuing effective responses to structural issues that could effectively tackle poverty and promote environmental justice (Anguelovski et al., 2019).

CONCLUSIONS

The Global South will show in the coming decades the most rapid urban growth with numerous informal settlements and vulnerable places (Bai et al., 2018). Thus, it is essential to consider how those Southern cities will use and/or take advantage of GI and NbS projects to address social and environmental inequalities simultaneously. Further research is required to propose responses for creating a just and resilient future for the Global South within an interdisciplinary and multidisciplinary agenda that should tackle climate, inequalities, and sustainable urban planning.

Little was gleaned from the systematic literature review regarding resistance to the effects of GI and NbS implementation in the Global South. Some clues are evident, however, including the anticipation of ongoing non-desired outcomes provided by the Global North experience. One key highlight is the importance of acknowledging the need of participatory processes from projects conception, in a community-based oriented action toward a decolonial perspective to face present and future problems in the Global South. Finally, it is important to remark that the emergence of this research agenda in the Global South, on the one hand offers lessons and recommendations hitherto focused from the Global North, and on the other, points to further challenges, gaps, and specificities to be posed by future studies, thus expanding knowledge on urban justice and green cities worldwide.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

DdS and PT: conceptualization, formal analysis, methodology, writing—original draft preparation, review, and editing. DdS: data curation. All authors have read and agreed to the published version of the manuscript.

FUNDING

The São Paulo Research Foundation (FAPESP) supported this study, with the Process 2018/06685-9, which is part of the Thematic Project MacroAmb Environmental Governance in São Paulo Macro Metropolis in a Climate Variability Context (2015/03804-9).

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/frsc.2021. 669944/full#supplementary-material

REFERENCES

- Acselrad, H. (2010). Ambientalização das lutas sociais o caso do movimento por justiça ambiental. *Estud. Avançad.* 24, 103–119. doi: 10.1590/S0103-40142010000100010
- Amorim, M. A. T., Calcagni, F., Connolly, J. J. T., Anguelovski, I., and Langemeyer, J. (2020). Hidden drivers of social injustice: uncovering unequal cultural ecosystem services behind green gentrification. *Environ. Sci. Policy* 112, 254–263. doi: 10.1016/j.envsci.2020.05.021
- Anguelovski, I., Brand, A. L., Connolly, J. J. T., Corbera, E., Kotsila, P., Steil, J., et al. (2020). Expanding the boundaries of justice in urban greening scholarship: toward an emancipatory, antisubordination, intersectional, and relational approach. Ann. Am. Assoc. Geogr. 110, 1743–1769. doi: 10.1080/24694452.2020.1740579
- Anguelovski, I., Irazábal-Zurita, C., and Connolly, J. J. T. (2019). Grabbed urban landscapes: socio-spatial tensions in green infrastructure planning in medellín: grabbed urban landscapes. *Int. J. Urban Reg. Res.* 43, 133–156. doi: 10.1111/1468-2427.12725
- Apostolopoulou, E., and Kotsila,. P. (2021). Community gardening in hellinikon as a resistance struggle against neoliberal urbanism: spatial autogestion and the right to the city in post-crisis athens, Greece. *Urban Geogr.* 1–27. doi: 10.1080/02723638.2020.1863621
- Bai, X., Dawson, R. J., Ürge-Vorsatz, D., Delgado, G. C., Barau, A. S., Dhakal, S., et al. (2018). Six research priorities for cities and climate change. *Nature* 555, 23–25. doi: 10.1038/d41586-018-02409-z
- Bockarjova, M., Botzen, W. J. W., van Schie, M. H., and Koetse, M. J. (2020). Property price effects of green interventions in cities: a metaanalysis and implications for gentrification. *Environ. Sci. Policy* 112, 293–304. doi: 10.1016/j.envsci.2020.06.024
- Bullard, R. D. (2008). *Dumping in Dixie: Race, Class, and Environmental Quality.* Boulder, CO: Avalon Publishing-Westview Press.
- Chatzimentor, A., Apostolopoulou, E., and Mazaris, A. D. (2020). A review of green infrastructure research in europe: challenges and opportunities. *Landsc. Urban Plan.* 198:103775. doi: 10.1016/j.landurbplan.2020.103775
- Coolsaet, B (Ed). (2020). Environmental Justice: Key Issues. Abingdon: Routledge. doi: 10.4324/9780429029585
- Ferreira, V., Barreira, A. P., Loures, L., Antunes, D., and Panagopoulos, T. (2020). Stakeholders' engagement on nature-based solutions: a systematic literature review. *Sustainability* 12:640. doi: 10.3390/su12020640
- Garcia-Lamarca, M., Anguelovski, I., Cole, H., Connolly, J. J. T., Argüelles, L., Baró, F., et al. (2019). Urban green boosterism and city affordability: for whom is the 'branded' green city? *Urban Stud.* 58, 90–112. doi: 10.1177/0042098019885330
- Gould, K. A., and Lewis, T. L. (2012). "The environmental injustice of green gentrification: the case of Brooklyn's Prospect Park," in *The World in Brooklyn: Gentrification, Immigration, and Ethnic Politics in a Global City*, eds D. Judith, and T. Shortell (Lanham, MD: Lexington Books), 113–146.
- Haase, D., Kabisch, S., Haase, A., Andersson, E., Banzhaf, E., Bar, of, F., et al. (2017). Greening cities – to be socially inclusive? About the alleged paradox of society and ecology in cities. *Habit. Int.* 64, 41–48. doi: 10.1016/j.habitatint.2017.04.005
- Jelks, N. O., Jennings, V., and Rigolon, A. (2021). Green gentrification and health: a scoping review. *Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health* 18:907. doi: 10.3390/ijerph18030907
- Kotsila, P., Anguelovski, I., Baró, F., Langemeyer, J., Sekulova, F., and Connolly, J. J. T. (2020). Nature-based solutions as discursive tools and contested practices in urban nature's neoliberalisation processes. *Environ. Plan. E Nat. Space.* doi: 10.1177/2514848620901437
- Liotta, C., Yann, K., Levrel, H., and Tardieu, L. (2020). Planning for environmental justice - reducing well-being inequalities through urban greening. *Environ. Sci. Policy* 112, 47–60. doi: 10.1016/j.envsci.2020.03.017
- Lyons, K., Brigg, M., and Quiggin, J. (2017). Unfinished Business: Adani, the State and the Indigenous Rights Struggle of the Wangan and Jagalingou Traditional Owners Council. Brisbane, QLD: The University of Queensland.
- Mabon, L. (2020). Environmental justice in urban greening for subtropical asian cities: the view from Taipei: environmental justice in urban greening in Asia. *Singa. J. Trop. Geogr.* 41, 432–449. doi: 10.1111/sjtg.12341

- Miller, J. T. (2016). Is urban greening for everyone? Social gowanus inclusion and exclusion along the canal. Urhan For. Urban Green. 19. 285-294. doi: 10.1016/i.ufug.2016.0 3.004
- Mohai, P., Pellow, D., and Roberts, J. T. (2009). Environmental justice. Ann. Rev. Environ. Res. 34, 405–430. doi: 10.1146/annurev-environ-082508-09 4348
- Oral, H. V., Carvalho, P., Gajewska, M., Ursino, N., Masi, F., van Hullebusch, E. D., et al. (2020). A review of nature-based solutions for urban water management in european circular cities: a critical assessment based on case studies and literature. *Blue Green Syst.* 2, 112–136. doi: 10.2166/bgs.202 0.932
- Park, L. S., and Pellow, D. (2013). The Slums of Aspen: Immigrants Vs. the Environment in America's Eden. New York, NY: NYU Press.
- Rolnik, R. (2011). Democracy on the edge: limits and possibilities in the implementation of an urban reform Agenda in Brazil. *Int. J. Urban Reg. Res.* 35, 239–255. doi: 10.1111/j.1468-2427.2010.01 036.x
- Safransky, S. (2014). Greening the urban frontier: race, property, and resettlement in detroit. *Geoforum* 56, 237–248. doi: 10.1016/j.geoforum.2014.06.003
- Shokry, G., Connolly, J. J. T., and Anguelovski, I. (2020). Understanding climate gentrification and shifting landscapes of protection and vulnerability in green resilient philadelphia. Urban Clim. 31:100539. doi: 10.1016/j.uclim.2019.100539
- Silva, C. S., Viegas, I., Panagopoulos, T., and Bell, S. (2018). Environmental justice in accessibility to green infrastructure in two European cities. *Land* 7:134. doi: 10.3390/land7040134
- Sultana, R., Birtchnell, T., and Gill, N. (2020). Urban greening and mobility justice in dhaka's informal settlements. *Mobilities* 15, 273–289. doi: 10.1080/17450101.2020.1713567
- Toxopeus, H., Kotsila, P., Conde, M., Katona, A., van der Jagt, A. P. N., and Polzin,
 F. (2020). How 'just' is hybrid governance of urban nature-based solutions? *Cities* 105:102839. doi: 10.1016/j.cities.2020.102839
- Tozer, L., Hörschelmann, K., Anguelovski, I., Bulkeley, H., and Lazova, Y. (2020). Whose city? Whose nature? Towards inclusive nature-based solution governance. *Cities* 107:102892. doi: 10.1016/j.cities.2020.102892
- Tzoulas, K., Korpela, K., Venn, S., Yli-Pelkonen, V., Kazmierczak, A., Niemela, J., et al. (2007). Promoting ecosystem and human health in urban areas using green infrastructure: a literature review. *Landsc. Urban Plan.* 81, 167–178. doi: 10.1016/j.landurbplan.2007.02.001
- Venter, Z. S., Shackleton, C. M., van Staden, F., Selomane, O., and Masterson, V. A. (2020). Green apartheid: urban green infrastructure remains unequally distributed across income and race geographies in South Africa. *Landsc. Urban Plan.* 203:103889. doi: 10.1016/j.landurbplan.2020.103889
- Verheij, J., and Nunes, M. C. (2020). Justice and power relations in urban greening: can lisbon's urban greening strategies lead to more environmental justice? *Local Environ.* 26, 1–18. doi: 10.1080/13549839.2020.1801616
- Woroniecki, S., Wendo, H., Brink, E., Islar, M., Krause, T., Vargas, A., et al. (2020). Nature unsettled: how knowledge and power shape 'naturebased' approaches to societal challenges. *Glob. Environ. Change* 65:102132. doi: 10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2020.102132
- Zhu, Z., Ren, J., and Liu, X. (2019). Green infrastructure provision for environmental justice: application of the equity index in Guangzhou, China. *Urban For. Urban Green.* 46:126443. doi: 10.1016/j.ufug.2019.126443

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 de Souza and Torres. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Environmental Justice and Green Infrastructure in the Ruhr. From Distributive to Institutional Conceptions of Justice

Karsten Zimmermann*† and Dahae Lee†

Faculty of Spatial Planning, Technical University of Dortmund, Dortmund, Germany

Over the last 50 years, the Ruhr region experienced a remarkable transformation from an industrial to a post-industrial region. With regard to the rehabilitation of the environmental damages of more than 100 years of coal mining and steel production, investment in green infrastructure, and the creation of regional landscape parks constituted one of the main pillars of the economic and physical transformation of the region. However, little is known about the social effects of this green transformation. Many observers state that the Ruhr area is sharply divided by an east-west line (the A40 Highway) and in fact the Emscher zone was hit most by environmental degradation. We argue that environmental justice is a question of scale. While on the regional scale, the investments made in the Emscher zone can be seen as a trial to balance and repair a long-standing unequal provision with environmental qualities (not least parks), on a smaller scale (i.e., cities and neighbourhoods) we can demonstrate that in the cities of the Emscher zone environmental inequality is still observable. Some neighbourhoods benefit stronger from investment in regional parks and green infrastructure than others. The paper will describe the Emscher green regeneration programme and will give detailed insights into two cities of the Ruhr (including maps and data analysis).

Keywords: green infrastructure, post-industrial region, Ruhr region, governance, environmental justice

INTRODUCTION

The health and well-being of citizens is largely influenced by the environment they live in. The impact of urban environment on humans has been widely studied, but it was only recently that the racial and socio-economic dimension is included. Starting as a social movement in the 1980s in the US, environmental justice has become a global movement and a concern in many cities (Stephens, 2007). Environmental justice in the procedural sense refers to "the fair treatment and meaningful involvement of all people regardless of race, colour, national origin, or income with respect to the development, implementation, and enforcement of environmental laws, regulations, and policies" (EPA, 2021). Inequality in the access to environmental benefits as well as the exposure to air pollution, noise or contaminated soil and water are the main environmental justice concerns (Stewart et al., 2014). In addition, climate change has become central to the environmental justice discourse as "it has been shown to create unequal impacts on communities of colour, indigenous people, the poor, and on developing countries" (Mohai et al., 2009, p. 425). Against the background of this special issue, we discuss environmental justice with reference to the balanced distribution of and access to green infrastructure. Equitable access to green infrastructure not only provides economic, social and health benefits but it also addresses the impact of climate change for the residential population.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Pedro Roberto Jacobi, University of São Paulo, Brazil

Reviewed by:

Klemens Laschefski, Federal University of Minas Gerais, Brazil Luciana Travassos, Federal University of ABC, Brazil

*Correspondence:

Karsten Zimmermann karsten.zimmermann@tu-dortmund.de

> [†]These authors have contributed equally to this work and share first authorship

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Urban Greening, a section of the journal Frontiers in Sustainable Cities

Received: 20 February 2021 Accepted: 04 May 2021 Published: 07 June 2021

Citation:

Zimmermann K and Lee D (2021) Environmental Justice and Green Infrastructure in the Ruhr. From Distributive to Institutional Conceptions of Justice. Front. Sustain. Cities 3:670190. doi: 10.3389/frsc.2021.670190

31

The empirical case that we are presenting in this contribution is the Ruhr region in western Germany. This region, once the biggest polycentric industrial urban agglomeration in Europe, experienced a remarkable change, in particular with regard to the environmental conditions. The revitalisation of a deteriorated landscape has been an essential element of the economic and physical transformation of this area. Urban green spaces, green corridors, or to use more recent notions such as green infrastructure or eco system services are seen today as a major asset of this post-industrial region (Reimer and Rusche, 2019). The evaluation of the past and present regional planning strategies is mostly positive as the overall environmental quality is much better than it used to be. The Emscher Landscape park, a large system of green spaces and corridors in the north of the Ruhr region, stands out in this regard. However, a closer look and evaluation from the perspective of environmental justice reveals unbalanced access options to green spaces in some cities (Zepp, 2018). Some of the green corridors also shrunk over the last decades. Furthermore, our quantitative research on city level revealed that the supply of green spaces varies considerably across the cities in the Ruhr region. In order to bridge this gap between the perception of a green region on the one side and the limited access to green infrastructure on a smaller scale, we argue that a re-scaled approach is needed when discussing environmental justice in city-regions. This perspective of scaling of environmental policies and discourse has been introduced by Keil and Debbané (2005). Outcomes of environmental policies differ depending on the geographical and institutional scale of implementation.

While on a city-regional scale there is a much higher visibility and provision of green spaces, in particular in an area called Emscher Landscape Park, accessibility to green spaces is more difficult in some neighbourhoods of the Ruhr cities. The Emscher revitalisation programme had beneficial effects for some municipalities but by far not for all. What seems to be a green region shows a high variation of environmental qualities on the level of cities and neighbourhoods. In Bottrop, for instance, the southern parts of the city (Wellheimer Mark) are still waiting for improvements (as envisioned in the Masterplan Emscher Park and the Masterplan Future Emscher: Projekt Ruhr GmbH, 2005; Emschergenossenschaft, 2006). In the south of Dortmund, the Lake Phoenix regeneration project demonstrates a significant increase of blue and green infrastructure. At the same time, this intervention reproduced the north-south divide that characterises the city and raised serious concerns because of an eventual gentrification (Frank, 2021). This raises the normative question of evaluating environmental justice (beyond the questions of methodological measurement). As a result of our study, we argue that the discourse on environmental justice will benefit from a stronger acknowledgement of the theoretical debate on spatial justice (Moroni, 2020).

This paper is written based on the results of a research project called "Future of the City-Region Ruhr" (Zukunft-Stadt-Region-Ruhr, ZUKUR)¹, whose overarching goal was to increase climate

resilience and reduce socio-ecological inequality in the cityregion². The paper is structured as follows: it first describes the rise of environmental justice as a social movement and a topic in the academic literature. We review a number of key studies that discuss various aspects of environmental justice to create an analytical framework. The green transition in the Ruhr area and some of the issues regarding environmental justice within the area are introduced. The findings of a quantitative environmental justice analysis of two cities in the Ruhr region are presented, followed by a discussion and conclusion.

THE NOTION OF ENVIRONMENTAL JUSTICE

The notion of environmental justice first emerged as a social movement in the 1980s in the US when civil rights activists organised to stop the state of North Carolina from dumping 120 million pounds of soil contaminated with PCB in Warren County, which has the highest proportion of African Americans (Mohai et al., 2009). The protests in the county soon received national attention and raised public awareness about the environmental concerns of African Americans and other people of colour (Bullard, 2000; Roberts and Toffolon-Weiss, 2001; Pellow and Brulle, 2005). The term environmental racism was first coined in 1982 by Benjamin Chavis to refer to "any policy, practice, or directive that differentially affects or disadvantageswhether intended or unintended-individuals, groups, or communities based on race or colour" (Bullard, 1996, p. 451). In this tense atmosphere, subsequent events were followed which increased the visibility and momentum of the environmental justice movement (Mohai et al., 2009). The movement was an attempt to respond to environmental inequalities, threats to public health, unequal protection, differential enforcement of environmental regulations, and disparate treatment received by the poor and people of colour (Bullard and Johnson, 2000).

In close relationship with this social movement, environmental justice arose as a topic in the academic literature and found increasing attention in the global south in recent years (Agyeman and Evans, 2004; Travassos et al., 2021; Irazábal, 2021). Starting with a study conducted by the U.S. General Accounting Office in 1983, a series of studies was released that investigated the racial and socioeconomic composition of the communities near hazardous waste sites in the US. Among others, a study by United Church of Christ Commission for Racial Justice (Chavis and Lee, 1987) documented the unequal and discriminatory siting of waste facilities across the US. This study also found out that the percentage of people of colour was the best predictor of where waste sites would be located. In 1990, sociologist Bullard published his now classic book, Dumping in Dixie, which chronicled the convergence of social justice and environmental movements into an environmental justice movement. Since the 1990s, an extensive amount of literature on this topic has been produced by scholars worldwide.

¹Financed by German Federal Ministry of Education and Research/BMBF, grant number 01LR1721A.

²We thank all the colleagues involved, in particular Kristina Ohlemeyer and Mathias Schaefer for the graphics in section Methodology. We also thank Prof. Harald Zepp for allowing us to use **Figure 2**.

Today, hundreds of studies conclude that, in general, there is a significant relationship between the racial and socioeconomic characteristics of a community and levels of exposure to environmental risk (Mohai et al., 2009).

While, traditionally, the environmental justice movement focused on pollution issues affecting the health of population living near toxic sites or infrastructures, more recently, it focuses also on the distribution of environmental amenities (De Sousa Silva et al., 2018). So, for instance, Gould and Lewis (2017) emphasised the importance of analysing the full spectrum of distribution from environmental burdens to environmental benefits such as green infrastructure. Green infrastructure is defined as "an interconnected network of green space that conserves natural ecosystem values and functions and provides associated benefits to human populations" (Benedict and McMahon, 2002, p. 12). The European Commission provides a long list of benefits of green infrastructure in its report Building a green infrastructure for Europe (European Commission, 2013). According to this report, which was an essential back-up for EU funding programmes (i.e., the Green Deal), green infrastructure and nature-based solutions contribute positively to the environment, for instance, by removing pollutants from air and water, protecting against soil erosion, and retaining rainwater. It also has various positive effects on social aspects that range from promoting human wellbeing and health to enhancing tourism and the local economy. Green infrastructure is considered as an effective tool for climate change adaptation and mitigation as well. Lastly, it contributes to biodiversity as it, for example, provides improved habitats for wildlife and ecological corridors.

Green infrastructure is essential to improve the population's wellbeing. Yet, it has been documented that its distribution is uneven across a city or city-region and that some demographic groups have less access to it (De Sousa Silva et al., 2018). It is an environmental justice issue as socio-economically disadvantaged communities are most affected (Byrne et al., 2009; Curran and Hamilton, 2012). A definition of environmental justice includes the right of the entire population to live in a clean and healthy environment (Gould and Lewis, 2017). Hence, priority should be given to areas with highest proportion of vulnerable groups (Gill et al., 2007). Interestingly though, the implementation of green infrastructure to rehabilitate degraded neighbourhoods and, thus, improve wellbeing and environmental justice can have the opposite result, i.e., the increase of the value of land, increase in cost of living and, as an eventual result, displacement of the existing community (Curran and Hamilton, 2012; Pearsall and Anguelovski, 2016; De Sousa Silva et al., 2018). Hence, the concept of "just green enough" emerged; the idea is that neighbourhoods of low environmental quality are improved, but not to the point where gentrification takes place (Curran and Hamilton, 2012).

The concept of environmental justice has been expanding and it is applied to several different topics, from transportation to disaster management (Schlosberg and Collins, 2014). Climate change is not an exception. Climate change is a threat to physical and mental health, and vulnerable communities often face the greatest risks as they live in flood zones or areas exposed to heat (Travassos et al., 2021). According to a report released by Black Congressional Caucus (2004), although African Americans are less responsible for climate change than other Americans, they are disproportionately burdened by the adverse health effects of climate change as evidenced by, for instance, the number of deaths during heat waves. Indeed, climate change reflects social inequality in several ways, including who causes the problem, who suffers most, who is expected to act, and who has the resources to do so (Mohai et al., 2009). The Hurricane Katrina in 2005 helped to expand the consideration of climate-changing environment in the environmental justice movement (Schlosberg and Collins, 2014). Today, climate change is central to the environmental justice discourse (Travassos et al., 2021).

All in all, the discussion of environmental justice focuses on maldistribution of environmental resources, i.e., marginalised communities experience fewer environmental benefits, more environmental burdens, and less climate change related protection (Schlosberg, 2007). A question now arises as to how environmental injustice can quantitatively be measured, monitored, and evaluated. The City of Berlin was one of the first local governments to develop an environmental justice concept (Köckler, 2017), thereby providing for a detailed description of the environmental quality in each of the city's 447 planning areas (SenSW, 2015). The city used a two-stage process to examine environmental justice, including five core and a number of complementary indicators. Noise exposure, air pollutants, bioclimatic burden, access to green and open spaces, and social hardship belong to the core indicators. Complementary indicators provide for a more in-depth understanding of the situation in various neighbourhoods throughout the city. The available data were aggregated and multiple-load maps created. Berlin's approach served as a model for the environmental justice analysis carried out within the research (Bakunowitsch et al., 2019).

GREEN INFRASTRUCTURE AND ENVIRONMENTAL JUSTICE IN THE RUHR REGION

From the perspective of environmental justice, the Ruhr area is an interesting object of study Figure 1. The period of rapid industrialisation and urban growth (1870-1970) had a range of adverse effects for the residential population. Air pollution, loss of green spaces, contaminated soil, a degraded river system, and a scattered settlement structure were the main impacts. Environmental damages were, however, not spread evenly all over the region. Due to improvements in mining technology and geological conditions, mining and steel production activities went northwards over a period of 50-60 years. As a result, at the end of the age of mining, the northern parts of the Ruhr region display the highest density of industrial land use and transport infrastructure (Zepp, 2018). The southern parts of the Ruhr area, in contrast, were less affected by environmental damages than the northern parts. This north-south divide is mirrored also in social hardship indicators as well-of communities usually live in the southern parts of the region while disadvantaged



neighbourhoods are more likely to be found in the northern parts (see analysis in section Findings).

The area that was affected most was certainly the Emscher zone in the northwest of the Ruhr area. The Emscher river and its many tributaries were used as an open sewer for industrial and household waste water for a period of more than 100 years. In fact, it is not totally misleading to call this area the dump site of the region, with a highly contaminated river and a degraded landscape being the main result. At the same time the area was densely populated, with many workers and their families living in so called industrial villages (i.e., dense working-class settlements next to the mines and steel works but out of the major cities). Measures to prevent the worst to happen were taken in the first decades of the 20th century. Suggestions to create a system of green corridors were made in 1912. In 1920, a regional planning association was founded and one of its main functions was the separation of settlements through green corridors and the maintenance of green spaces and agricultural land (Regionalverband Ruhr/RVR, 2015). Already before, in 1899, the Prussian government established the Emscher Association, a special purpose body that took care of flood prevention and sanitation. Obligatory members of this association were cities and the large waste water producing firms (mining companies, steel factories). It's important to note that both associations were cross-municipal initiatives.

In the following decades, the idea of green corridors turned out to have a perseverance in city-regional politics. In particular in the 1960s, when the above-mentioned regional planning authority was granted the role of statutory regional planning, the institutionalising of the seven green corridors took shape. The first statutory regional plan was published in 1966. Based on a technical study from 1960, a system of seven green corridors in north-south direction was granted a formal status (Zepp, 2018). In this period, industrialisation was still ongoing, although first signs of crisis became visible (with the closure of mines, restructuring of steel mills). Apart from air pollution and water sanitation, the protection of existing green spaces was the main element of regional environmental policies. This rationale changed in the late 1980s when the revitalisation of industrial brownfields and the river system became one of the main relevancies in the process of transformation of the postindustrial region.



A widely acknowledged regional initiative was the International Building Exhibition Emscher Park that was launched in 1989 (IBA-Emscher Park). The IBA was a 10-year intervention with the ultimate goal of transforming the region in many dimensions (economically, environmentally, culturally, and urban design). Hence, protection of existing green spaces was no longer the main driver but was combined with (if not replaced by) regeneration and transformation of no longer used industrial sites and the revitalisation of the river system. The creation of a regional system of green spaces with major land marks, heaps re-designed as tourist attractions, urban wilderness and industrial forests (as a result of succession on industrial waste land), parks, and bicycle paths were the main design elements. Often, this was done in combination with new settlements and the creation of office spaces and light industry on reused industrial sites. In fact, "working in the park" was one of the slogans of the IBA Emscher Park. Many of the ecological and environmental improvements in the period of 1990 until 2014 were financed by the Emscher-Lippe Ecology Programme (co-financed by the European Commission's programme to support former coal fields and industrial transformation). Note that the IBA was an initiative of the state government of North Rhine-Westphalia which met scepticism of the municipalities and counties as the state government used a state led agency in order to secure the implementation of the programme.

From the 2000s onwards, the strategy changed again and this became visible in the master plan Emscher Park (Projekt Ruhr GmbH, 2005). On the one hand, the green belts of 1966 shrunk significantly in the dense urban environments of the industrial

core because of the extension of commercial developments and transport infrastructures (Zepp, 2018, Figure 2). The provision of green spaces in the Ruhr turned out to be comparatively low (Dosch and Porsche, 2008). As a result of this loss of open green spaces, environmental quality and access to green spaces in some of the cities was precarious (Dosch and Porsche, 2008). The main purpose of the master plan Emscher Park was to stop this loss of green infrastructure, to extend the system of green corridors and to improve the quality of existing green spaces in cities (Projekt Ruhr GmbH, 2005; Zepp, 2020). Again, it was the state government of North Rhine-Westphalia that supported the master plan. In fact, the Project Ruhr Agency, being in charge of elaborating the master plan, was an agency paid by the state government in order to continue with some of the initiatives of the IBA Emscher Park. Since 2004 the regional planning authority (Regionalverband Ruhr) is in charge of the Emscher Landscape Park. It owns quite a lot of the land (forests in particular) and is responsible for the maintenance and further development of the park. This task, however, needs close collaboration with the municipalities and the Emscher Association.

As a result of the regional park policy and the implementation of the master plan, in terms of numbers, the increase of green infrastructure in the Ruhr region was 137 km^2 so that the new territory of the Emscher Landscape Park is a total of 457 km² (Projekt Ruhr GmbH, 2005). This increase happened largely at the fringes while the situation in the inner parts of the city-region is still problematic (**Figure 2**). Besides the green corridors in north-south direction there is a new green corridor in east-west
direction. It is called the new Emscher Valley and existed more or less before but receives increased attention as this corridor coincides with the river Emscher (Emschergenossenschaft, 2006). The Emscher regeneration is another element in the green space strategy of the Ruhr and its current implementation is defined in the masterplan Emscher Revitalisation (Emscher Umbau) (Emschergenossenschaft, 2006). Although its main purpose is the regeneration and re-naturalisation of a degraded and polluted river system there is a significant spatial and functional overlap with the green infrastructure strategy of the regional planning authority RVR (Regionalverband Ruhr/RVR, 2016; Zepp, 2020). Hence, today the two regional associations (regional planning authority + Emscher Association) have taken over the leadership while the direct influence of the state government is now limited to funding (channelling also EU funds in the direction of green infrastructure).

This initiative is also a result of the change of the debate on green infrastructure and nature-based solutions. The rather new emphasis on ecosystem services makes the overall contribution of urban green for human well-being clear as it gives a monetary value to green spaces. The societal benefits of ecosystem services increased the relevance and allowed for the estimation of the monetary impact of loss of green spaces. Recent policy documents show a high commitment to the economic benefits of green infrastructures (Regionalverband Ruhr/RVR, 2016).

Although the master plans and policy documents of the regional planning authority RVR and the Emscher Association indicate an extension and gualification of green infrastructure, there is also criticism. This criticism refers to a significant loss of green spaces in specific areas so that the accessibility to green infrastructure is low for some segments of the residential population. Criticism was also made with regard to the quality. The green corridors are not nicely designed landscapes and parks, at least not everywhere. There are isolated buildings, power lines, agrarian land, roads, etc. (Regionalverband Ruhr/RVR, 2015; Zepp, 2018; Zepp et al., 2020, p. 81). The extension of the green corridors was planned in the east-west as well in the north-south direction but as a result of the losses the concept is now split up into 23 elements (the seven corridors are still visible but some of them are fragments, Figure 2). There is also a significant difference with regard to the size and coherence in the subregions. While in the east of the Ruhr (surroundings of Dortmund) we find large connected parts of forests and agricultural land, in the mid-west the structure of the green corridor is rather fragmentary and the lots are on average smaller.

While the uneven distribution of green infrastructure in terms of size and quality did result only in low levels of politicisation, the preparation of the new statutory regional plan in 2019 opened the ground for some controversies. While the plan proposal clearly accentuated the functional relevance of the green corridors, some municipalities were asking for more zones for commercial development and due to partial treatment of subareas and cities conflicts of land use are likely to emerge (Regionalverband Ruhr/RVR, 2015). This makes clear that there is gap between the overall acceptance of a regional green infrastructure strategy and the articulation of interests in some cities and municipalities.

It needs to be stated that the green infrastructure strategy is also not primarily thought to balance the unequal provision of high-quality green spaces for the citizens. It is rather a mix of attracting tourists and increasing the overall attractiveness of the region. Reimer and Rusche (2019) stress that the essential element of landscape planning in the Ruhr is an event-led strategy or festivalisation. The creation of land marks, the use of events such as cultural capital of Europe in 2010 or the planned international garden exhibition (in 2027) are the main building blocks of this strategy. Green infrastructure is not considered as being part of a territorial politics of welfare and we can also say that green infrastructure provision is not a result of bottomup processes but rather led by the regional associations and local governments in connection with incentives given by the state government and the European Commission. This situation contrasts with scholarly descriptions of civic movements having a strong influence on green infrastructure initiatives (Agyeman and Evans, 2004). This is not the case in the Ruhr region.

The two cities of Dortmund and Bottrop benefitted from the regional green infrastructure strategy and the investment into the Emscher Landscape Park. However, the location of these two cities demonstrates the variation of green infrastructure development in the city-region. Bottrop is situated in the core of the industrial zone with dense industrial areas in the south just next to the river Emscher. So far only a few projects in this area have been implemented but the Masterplan Emscher Landscape Park foresees interventions here (Wellheimer Mark) (Projekt Ruhr GmbH, 2005). The transformation of these areas in the south of Bottrop is under way (see below and **Figure 4**).

Dortmund developed a large area in the south in the 2000s. The area of the former steel mill Phoenix has been transformed into a residential zone with an artificial lake of 24 ha and highquality housing (Frank, 2021). The lake is part of the Emscher Landscape Park and also used as a rain water retention facility. The implementation provoked discussion on the reasonableness of this investment. Although the transformation of the area, that was once said to be the dirtiest place of the Ruhr, showed significant improvement in terms of landscape quality and environmental condition, the Lake Phoenix project created a very peculiar social situation as upper-middle class houses and villas were placed next to an old working-class neighbourhood. A citywide discourse on gentrification emerged but until today there is a lack of accurate data. Certainly, the neighbourhood changed a lot but residents evaluate the process not totally negative as they see the benefits of the upgrade of the area (including the rise of house values) (Frank, 2021). As we will show later, the need for a green intervention is much higher in the northern parts of the city. In any case, the Lake Phoenix project, being part of the Emscher regeneration scheme, displays the ambivalence and selectivity of green infrastructure interventions. The following two sections will introduce an environmental justice analysis for the two cities of Bottrop and Dortmund in order to demonstrate that, despite the above-mentioned interventions, a lack of green infrastructure is still an issue.

TABLE 1	Indicators used	for environmental	justice analysis.
---------	-----------------	-------------------	-------------------

Category	Indicator [acronym]	Definition	Threshold [>0.5 normalised value]
Environmental benefit	Supply of public green and open space [GSup]	Size of public green and open space per inhabitant	<6 m² of public green and open space per inhabitant within a statistical district
	Accessibility of public green and open space [GAcc]	Percentage of inhabitant living near public green and open space	<50% of residents per district who have access to public green and open space within a distance of 500 m (for ≥ 1 ha spaces) and 1,000 m (for ≥ 10 ha spaces
Environmental burden	Noise pollution [NOI]	Percentage of area having a noise impact	>50% of statistical district area covered by >55 db(A) LDEN
	$PM_{10}/PM_{2,5}$ pollution [PM]	Percentage of area having emission of $PM_{2,5}$, PM_{10}	>50% of statistical district area covered by >78 kg/a
	NO_x pollution [NO_x]	Percentage of area having emission of NO, NO $_{\rm 2}$	>50% of statistical district area covered by >700 kg/a
Climate-related extreme event	Hot days [HD]	Number of days whose temperature is above 30°C	>11 hot days per statistical district
	Tropical nights [TN]	Number of days whose temperature is above 20°C	>2.4 tropical nights per statistical district
	Flood risk [Fld]	Percentage of residential area, mixed use area, and area with critical social infrastructure that are at risk of flooding	>50% of flooded residential area, mixed used area, and area with critical social infrastructure on a flooding with a return period of more than 500 years per statistical district
Socio-economic status	SGB II and SGB XII recipient [SGB II/XII]	Percentage of SGB II and SGB XII recipient	-

METHODOLOGY

The data used in this paper were gathered from Bottrop and Dortmund-two cities in the Ruhr region that differ in size. The territory of both cities is part of the Emscher River system and hence both cities are beneficiaries of the Emscher Landscape Park and the Emscher regeneration process. Bottrop and Dortmund are obligatory members of the regional planning authority and the Emscher Association and both mayors have taken leading roles in these organisations. Hence, both cities are part of a multi-level governance arrangement that they share with several other cities, towns and counties. Bottrop is situated in the north-western part of the Ruhr region. It covers nearly 101 km² with a population of 117,000 inhabitants. Bottrop has meadows and agricultural land in the northern and central part as well as a large forest area in the western part. The southern part of the city is densely populated and urbanised (with a harbour, coal depots, former mining areas, and a coking plant). Dortmund, which is located in the eastern part of the Ruhr region, covers 280 km² and is home to 600,000 inhabitants. As part of the Ruhr region, Bottrop and Dortmund share the history of coal mining and steel production, thus have been undergoing a long-lasting transformation. Like other cities in the Ruhr region, Bottrop and Dortmund are increasingly exposed to climate-related extreme events such as heat waves, heavy rainfalls and flooding. For example, heavy rain in 2008 reached the highest intensity measured so far in Dortmund, and led to the overflow of a rain water retention basin in Dortmund-Marten with remarkable damages. Likewise, storm Ela in 2014 and Elvira in 2016 caused enormous damage on cities.

Environmental justice analysis was carried out for Bottrop and Dortmund in order to figure out how, among others, sufficient and accessible green infrastructure is in both cities and whether there is an environmental inequality. A broad set of geodata was used, largely from the existing open geodatabases of North Rhine-Westphalia. Altogether nine core indicators were established in four categories, i.e., environmental benefit, environmental burden, climate-related extreme event, and socioeconomic status (see Table 1). The analysis involved several steps. First, indicators were selected based on the precedent studies and the availability of data in the existing database. After indicators were quantified by setting adequate thresholds, Bottrop and Dortmund were spatially analysed at the statistical district level based on each indicator. The analysis was carried out using ArcGIS 10.4 software and its Network Analyst extension. The results passed through a Boolean overlay and were finally visualised in a multiple-load map. Throughout the process, local stakeholders were involved via living labs in order to discuss interim results and optimise the process. It was an iterative process with learning effects for both the scientific and practical side. In the following, each indicator used for the analysis is explained.

As mentioned in the acknowledgment Kristina Ohlmeyer, Mathias Schaefer, Madeleine Kirstein, Dietwald Gruehn, and Stefan Greiving conceptualised and conducted the environmental justice analysis for Bottrop and Dortmund (Bakunowitsch et al., 2019; Ohlmeyer et al., 2021, 91–145).

Environmental benefit takes into account two indicators, i.e., supply as well as accessibility of public green and open space. When it comes to the supply side, the size of public green and open space per inhabitant is the determining factor. The actual

situation was compared by referring to a value proposed by the Deutscher Städtetag (German Association of Cities) in Berlin, namely 6 m²/person (SenUVK, 2017). The ultimate goal was to find out if there was an oversupply or shortage in the provision of public green and open space. Concerning accessibility, public green, and open spaces were first divided into two categories: (1) those larger than or equal to one hectare but <10 ha; and (2) those larger than or equal to 10 ha. The distance thresholds for each category were set at 500 and 1,000 m, assuming that larger spaces imply a higher degree of centrality to visitors. Next category is environmental burden consisting of three indicators related to noise and air pollution. Noise is the result of a variety of sources, each with a varied duration and intensity. For this analysis, all noise pollution isotopes were combined and the spatial share of noise isotopes per statistical district was calculated using intersection processes. Concerning air pollution, the percentage area per statistical district was calculated by using the 1×1 km emission raster.

Another category is climate-related extreme events; it includes hot days, tropical nights and flood risk. A mean value was determined for each statistical unit using vector data of hot days and tropical nights from 1989 to 2010. The flood hazard mapping gave crucial information on the spatial scope of a potential flooding event. The percentage of residential area, mixed use area, and area with critical social infrastructure that are at risk of flooding was calculated for each statistical district. Lastly, the percentage of welfare recipient is used as an indicator for the category of socio-economic status. Percentage of SGB II and SGB XII recipient was calculated for each statistical district. Since the availability and accessibility of social and health data is rather limited, partly due to the data privacy, diversity of indicator is not achieved.

FINDINGS

Bottrop and Dortmund were spatially analysed based on the selected indicators at statistical district level. The result was first presented separately for each indicator (see Figures 3, 5). Then they were overlaid and presented in a multiple-load map (see Figures 4, 6).

Figure 3 shows the result of spatial analysis for each indicator in Bottrop. First, deficits regarding the supply of public green and open space [GSup] are present in the north and south of the city. Accessibility [GAcc] is high across the city due to the overall high proportion of public green and open space in Bottrop. The map for noise pollution [NOI] reveals that there is high noise pollution around superordinate roads and motorways. Air pollution [NOx, PM] is especially high in the south of the city where industrial plants are agglomerated. Also, there are isolated cases in the north where the A2 and A31 highways are. Concerning climaterelated extreme events, the southern part of the city, and in particular within and around the old town, is characterised by a high number of hot days [HD] and tropical nights [TN]. What is more, high proportion of residential area, mixed use area and area with critical infrastructure in the south are affected by flood events [Fld] with a return period of 500 years. This is due to the proximity to the Emscher river. Lastly, there is a high proportion of welfare recipient [SGB II/XII] in the south of the city.

The multiple-load map of Bottrop (Figure 4) shows multiplestressed areas in Bottrop. According to the analysis, there are more multiple-stressed areas in the south compared to the north. Indeed, 5-7 times stressed districts are concentrated in the south, close to the river Emscher. This can be partly explained by the fact that the south is densely populated and has many industrial sites (including a coking plant and former mining sites) and is crossed by railway lines and a highway. The result shows that this is also where high proportion of welfare recipient resides. Finally, a correlation analysis was conducted using the SPSS statistical program in order to determine whether there is a correlation between (1) the supply of public green and open space and the share of social welfare recipient; and (2) environmental stresses and the share of social welfare recipient. Spearman's rank correlation was used. Significance level was defined a = 0.05. Furthermore, the data set was limited to inhabited areas. A significant negative weak correlation (r = -0.266) was found between the supply of public green and open space and the proportion of welfare recipient with 8% the explanatory power. In contrast, a significant positive moderate correlation (r = 0.508) was found between environmental stresses and the proportion of welfare recipient with 26% explanatory power (Bakunowitsch et al., 2019).

Figure 4 also shows the areas of intervention that have been initiated so far (planning started in 2018). The red dotted line indicates the area of the cross-municipal development zone and the intervention of the Emscher Masterplan. The project is called "Emscher Freiheit" (Emscher Freedom), a business zone on a former industrial site that is planned in cooperation with the neighbouring city of Essen with high proportions of green space. Another recent intervention is the requalification and extension of a park in this neighbourhood ("Wellheimer Lückenschluss," i.e., connecting interrupted green corridors). A coking plant still is active in this neighbourhood. Although meeting the standards of EU environmental legislation, air pollution is an issue here. The map also shows the inner-city green belts. The blue line demarcates an area where initiatives to increase the energy efficiency of buildings have been taken (called "Innovation City").

Figure 5 shows the result of spatial analysis for each indicator in Dortmund. First, deficits concerning the supply of public green and open space [GSup] are mainly found in central part of the city. Accessibility [GAcc] is very high in almost all statistical districts except for the city centre. In fact, 91% of residents live in average 300/700 m away from the next public green and open spaces. The map for noise pollution [NOI] shows that there is high noise pollution around superordinate roads and motorways. Air pollution [NO_x, PM] is concentrated mainly in the central part of Dortmund. Regarding climate-related extreme events, and in particular a number of hot days [HD] and tropical nights [TN], the central area reveals to be relatively higher than other parts of the city. In terms of flood events [Fld], western part of the city has a risk to be affected. Lastly, there is a high proportion of welfare recipients [SGB II/XII] in the central and northern part of the city.





The multiple-load map of Dortmund (**Figure 6**) shows multiple-stressed areas in Dortmund. According to it, there are multiple-stressed areas in the central part of the city. Five to six times stressed districts are concentrated in the area. As the result shows, this is also where high proportion of welfare recipient live. For Dortmund, a correlation analysis was conducted as well to determine whether there is a correlation between (1) the supply of public green and open space and the share of social welfare recipient; and (2) environmental stresses and the share of social welfare recipient. A significant negative weak correlation (r = -0.239) was found between the supply of public green and open space and the proportion of welfare recipient with 6% explanatory power. In contrast, a significant positive moderate correlation (r = 0.44) was found between environmental stresses and the proportion of welfare recipient with 20% explanatory power (Bakunowitsch et al., 2019).

All in all, the environmental justice analysis carried out in Bottrop and Dortmund reveals that, in both cities, there is environmental inequality as evidenced by a negative correlation between the supply of public green and open space and the share of social welfare recipient as well as a positive correlation between the environmental stresses and the share of social welfare recipient. The result of spatial analysis for environmental benefit shows that the accessibility to public open and green





space in both cities is less an issue, whereas its supply varies considerably across the cities. While on the regional scale, the investments made in the Emscher zone can be seen as a trial to balance and repair a long-standing unequal provision with environmental qualities, on a smaller scale (i.e., cities and neighbourhoods) we can demonstrate that in the cities of the Emscher zone environmental inequality is still observable. The Emscher revitalisation programme and the Emscher Landscape Park had some beneficial effects for some municipalities but by far not for all. Some neighbourhoods benefit stronger from investment in regional parks and green infrastructure than others. What seems to be green region shows environmental injustice on a smaller scale in cities and neighbourhoods.

DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION

This paper examined to what extent green infrastructure planned at the regional level can contribute to environmental justice within a city-region. Without a doubt, regional planning for green infrastructure is well established in the Ruhr. The process started in the 1920s, became part of statutory regional planning in the 1960s, found strong operational support of the state government in the 1990s and early 2000s and is now in the hands of to two regional associations that share the characteristic of inter-municipal membership. However, analysis of data by Zepp (2018) demonstrates that the old green corridors of 1966 have shrunk significantly in the core zone of the Ruhr (see also Regionalverband Ruhr/RVR, 2015). The extension of the green corridors at the fringes of the city-region does not compensate for this loss from an environmental justice perspective. In addition, our quantitative research on city level revealed that there is a direct correlation between the supply of and accessibility to green infrastructure and environmental justice. Yet, the Emscher Park interventions did not intervene in these areas or began to do so only recently (i.e., in the south of Bottrop). It seems that advocacy for green infrastructure on the regional level is not enough to secure environmental justice on a smaller scale.

At the same time, investments in green infrastructures are made for many reasons and environmental justice does not seem to be the most important one. Functions that found strong recognition are water retention, flood control, eco system services (biodiversity), climate adaptation (fresh air circulation), recreation, and control of land consumption. Only recently guidance and policy documents proclaim that the park will be brought closer to the citizens (Regionalverband Ruhr/RVR, 2019, 2015). In fact, recent planning documents indicate that this

weakness of the regional approaches will be tackled. RVR as well as Emscher Association discovered this weakness and proclaimed to go into the cities. The city administration of Bottrop did go even a step further and now employs a "climate justice manager" in the planning department. She is in charge of the green infrastructure projects in the south of the city. The Emscher regeneration programme and the detailed insights into two cities of the Ruhr suggest that green infrastructure should be planned not only at the regional but also at the smaller scale (i.e., cities and neighbourhoods). Hence, we argue that environmental justice is a question of scale, also in terms of politicisation. While it is highly valuable to give an emphasis to green infrastructure as an amenity of regional relevance with respective lighthouse projects (such as Lake Phoenix and other landmarks), we demonstrated the need to think green infrastructure as a coherent network from the regional level, to the city and the quarter. Actors from different disciplines must work together with the aim of developing and maintaining green infrastructure across all scales. Accessibility and quality differ a lot due to the unbalanced provision of green space. There is a need for a multi-scaled governance approach for green infrastructure. In terms of institutional design for environmental justice, this implies a stronger coupling of regional and local initiatives.

With regard to the conception of environmental justice the implications are significant. As Moroni points out (2020), there is a variety of ways of how to define justice. In the debate on environmental justice a focus on distributive justice is very influential as many studies show empirically the unequal distribution of green amenities and/or environmental burdens. This assumes that environmental quality is a scarce good that provokes conflicts of distribution and access. We would like to add the perspective of institutional justice as green infrastructure strategies clearly are the result of a specific governance regime. As Moroni puts it:

"It is the basic urban institutional framework which must satisfy criteria of justice. Considered in these terms, if we speak, for example, of the injustice of certain urban situations—for example, the state of certain peripheral neighbourhoods or the inaccessibility of certain basic urban services—we are actually assuming implicitly that what is unjust in reality are the urban

REFERENCES

- Agyeman, J., and Evans, B. (2004). 'Just sustainability': the emerging discourse of environmental justice in Britain? *Geogr. J.* 170, 155–164. doi: 10.1111/j.0016-7398.2004.00117.x
- Bakunowitsch, J., Davy, B., Frank, S., Fuchs, M., Greiving, S., Gruehn, D., et al. (2019). "Analyse der zentralen sozial-ökologischen Herausforderungen auf den Ebenen Quartier (Dortmund-Marten); Stadt (Bottrop) und Region (RVR)," in Ein Arbeitspapier aus dem ZUKUR-Projekt - Chapter 4 Umweltgerechtigkeit (Dortmund), 91–145.
- Benedict, M., and McMahon, E. (2002). Green infrastructure: smart conservation for the 21st century. *Renew. Resour. J.* 20, 12–17.
- Black Congressional Caucus (2004). African Americans and Climate Change: An Unequal Burden. Congressional Black Caucus Foundation.
- Bullard, R. (1996). Symposium: the legacy of American apartheid and environmental racism. *St. Johns J. Legal Comment* 9, 445–474.

institutions that have allowed such situations to arise and do not intervene in order to right them" (Moroni, 2020, 254).

This applies to the local as well as to the city-regional dimension. Many of the positive results of green infrastructure development in the Ruhr region are the result of institutional design that goes back to the period of the industrialisation (i.e., the creation of regional associations) or the implementation of the post-war planning system (1966). The intervention of the state government in 2003–2005 was also an important step (Masterplan Emscher Landscape Park). The strong position of local governments in Germany, however, sometimes poses a threat to this city-regional policy.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct and intellectual contribution to the work and approved it for publication.

FUNDING

This study was financed by German Federal Ministry of Education and Research/ BMBF (grant number 01LR1721A).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Special thanks to Kristina Ohlmeyer, Mathias Schaefer, Madeleine Kirstein, Dietwald Gruehn, and Stefan Greiving for conceptualising and conducting the environmental justice analysis for Bottrop and Dortmund. The analysis was done in Working Package 3 as part of the research project ZUKUR and its result was invaluable for writing this paper. Their work is published in Ohlmeyer et al. (2011) and Bakunowitsch et al. (2019), 91–145. Prof. Harald Zepp deserves thanks for allowing us to use **Figure 2**.

- Bullard, R. (2000). *Dumping in Dixie: Race, Class, and Environmental Quality,* 3rd edn. Boulder, CO: Westview.
- Bullard, R., and Johnson, G. (2000). Environmental justice: grassroots activism and its impact on public policy decision making. J. Soc. Issues 56, 555–578. doi: 10.1111/0022-4537.00184
- Byrne, J., Wolch, J., and Zhang, J. (2009). Planning for environmental justice in an urban national park. *J. Environ. Plann. Manag.* 52, 365–392. doi: 10.1080/09640560802703256
- Chavis, B., and Lee, C. (1987). *Toxic Wastes and Race in the United States*. New York, NY: United Church Christ.
- Curran, W., and Hamilton, T. (2012). Just green enough: contesting environmental gentrification in Greenpoint, Brooklyn. *Local Environ*. 17, 1027–1042. doi: 10.1080/13549839.2012.729569
- De Sousa Silva, C., Viegas, I., Panagopoulos, T., and Bell, S. (2018). Environmental justice in accessibility to green infrastructure in two European cities. *Land* 7, 134. doi: 10.3390/land7040134

- Dosch, F., and Porsche, L. (2008). Grüne Potenziale unter blauem Himmel. Neue Zugänge zur Flächenrevitalisierung und Freiraumentwicklung im Ruhrgebiet. Inf. Raumentwicklung Heft. 9/10, 609–625.
- Emschergenossenschaft (2006). Masterplan Emscherzukunft (Masterplan Future Emscher). Essen.
- EPA (2021). *Learn About Environmental Justice*. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. Retrieved from: https://www.epa.gov/environmentaljustice/learnabout-environmental-justice (accessed February 18, 2021).
- European Commission (2013). Building a Green Infrastructure for Europe. Luxemburg: European Commission.
- Frank, S. (2021). Gentrification and neighborhood melancholy. Collective sadness and ambivalence in Dortmund's Hörde district. *Cult. Geogr.* 28, 1–15. doi: 10.1177/1474474020987253
- Gill, S., Handley, J., Ennos, A., and Pauleit, S. (2007). Adapting cities for climate change: the role of the green infrastructure. *Built Environ.* 33, 115–133. doi: 10.2148/benv.33.1.115
- Gould, K., and Lewis, T. (2017). Green Gentrification: Urban Sustainability and the Struggle for Environmental Justice. New York, NY: Routledge.
- Irazábal, C. (2021). "Governance, institutional coordination, and socio-spatial justice: reflections from Latin America and the Caribbean," in *Resilient* Urban Regeneration in Informal Settlements in the Tropics. Advances in 21st Century Human Settlements, ed. O. Carracedo García-Villalba (Cham: Springer), 151-173.
- Keil, R., and Debbané, A.-M. (2005). Scaling discourse analysis: experiences from Hermanus, South Africa and Walvis Bay, Namibia. J. Environ. Policy Plann.7, 257–276. doi: 10.1080/15239080500339786
- Köckler, H. (2017). Umweltbezogene Gerechtigkeit Anforderungen an eine zukunftsweisende Stadtplanung. Frankfurt am Main: Verlag Peter Lang.
- Mohai, P., Pellow, D., and Roberts, J. (2009). Environmental justice. Annu. Rev. Environ. Resour. 34, 405–430. doi: 10.1146/annurev-environ-082508-094348
- Moroni, S. (2020). The just city. Three background issues: institutional justice and spatial justice, social justice and distributive justice, concept of justice and conceptions of justice. *Plann. Theory* 19, 251–267. doi: 10.1177/1473095219877670
- Ohlmeyer, K., Schaefer, M., Kirstein, M., Gruehn, D., and Greiving, S. (2021). Introducing environmental-justice analysis into urban planning practices in the city of Bottrop, Germany. *Town Planning Rev.* 1–24.
- Pearsall, H., and Anguelovski, I. (2016). Contesting and resisting environmental gentrification: responses to new paradoxes and challenges for urban environmental justice. Sociol. Res. Online 21, 121–127. doi: 10.5153/sro.3979
- Pellow, D., and Brulle, R. (2005). Power, Justice, and the Environment: A Critical Appraisal of the Environmental Justice Movement. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press.
- Projekt Ruhr GmbH (2005). Masterplan Emscher Landschaftspark 2010. Essen
- Regionalverband Ruhr/RVR (2015). Fachbeitrag Regionale Grünzüge. Essen
- Regionalverband Ruhr/RVR (2016). Grüne Infrastruktur. Essen.
- Regionalverband Ruhr/RVR (2019). Trägerschaft für den Emscher Landschaftspark. Evaluierungsbericht für 2019. Essen

- Reimer, M., and Rusche, K. (2019). Green infrastructure under pressure. A global narrative between regional vision and local implementation. *Eur. Plann. Stud.* 27, 1542–1563.
- Roberts, J., and Toffolon-Weiss, M. (2001). Chronide from the Environmental Justice Frontline. Cambridge, MA; New York, NY: Cambridge University Press.
- Schlosberg, D. (2007). Defining Environmental Justice: Theories, Movements and Nature. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Schlosberg, D., and Collins, L. (2014). From environmental to climate justice: climate change and the discourse of environmental justice. WIREs Clim. Change 5, 359–374. doi: 10.1002/wcc.275
- SenSW (2015). Berlin Environmental Atlas. 09.01 Environmental Justice (Edition 2015). Berlin.de. Retrieved from: https://www.stadtentwicklung.berlin.de/ umwelt/umweltallas/ed901_03.htm
- SenUVK (2017). Landschaftsprogramm. Artenschutzprogramm. Berlin: Senatsverwaltung für Umwelt, Verkehr und Klimaschutz.
- Stephens, C. (2007). Environmental justice: a critical issue for all environmental scientists everywhere. *Environ. Res. Lett.* 2:045001. doi: 10.1088/1748-9326/2/4/045001
- Stewart, I., Bacon, C., and Burke, W. (2014). The uneven distribution of environmental burdens and benefits in Silicon Valley's backyard. *Appl. Geogr.* 55, 266–277. doi: 10.1016/j.apgeog.2014.09.016
- Travassos, L., Torres, P. H., Di Giulio, G., Jacobi, P. R., De Freitas, E., Siqueira, I. C., et al. (2021). Why do extreme events still kill in the São Paulo Macro Metropolis Region? Chronicle of a death foretold in the global south. *Int. J. Urban Sustain. Dev.* 13, 1–16. doi: 10.1080/19463138.2020.1762197
- Zepp, H. (2018). Regional green belts in the Ruhr region. A planning concept revisited in view of ecosystem services. *Erdkunde* 72, 1–21. doi: 10.3112/erdkunde.2018.01.01
- Zepp, H. (2020). "Das neue Emschertal. Transformation von Freiräumen und Veränderung von Ökosystemleistungen während der letzten 200 Jahre," in: Landschaft als Prozess. RaumFragen: Stadt - Region - Landschaft, eds. R. Duttmann, O. Kühne, and F. Weber (Wiesbaden: Springer VS), 327–360.
- Zepp, H., Groß, L., and Inostroza, L. (2020). And the winner is? Comparing urban green space provision and accessibility in eight European metropolitan areas using a spatially explicit approach. Urban For. Urban Green. 49:126603. doi: 10.1016/j.ufug.2020.126603

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Zimmermann and Lee. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Corrigendum: Environmental Justice and Green Infrastructure in the Ruhr. From Distributive to Institutional Conceptions of Justice

Karsten Zimmermann*† and Dahae Lee†

Faculty of Spatial Planning, Technical University of Dortmund, Dortmund, Germany

Keywords: green infrastructure, post-industrial region, Ruhr region, governance, environmental justice

A Corrigendum on

Environmental Justice and Green Infrastructure in the Ruhr. From Distributive to Institutional Conceptions of Justice

by Zimmermann, K., and Lee, D. (2021). Front. Sustain. Cities. 3:670190. doi: 10.3389/frsc.2021.670190

OPEN ACCESS

Edited and reviewed by:

Pedro Roberto Jacobi, University of São Paulo, Brazil

*Correspondence:

Karsten Zimmermann karsten.zimmermann@tu-dortmund.de

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work and share first authorship

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Urban Greening, a section of the journal Frontiers in Sustainable Cities

Received: 31 August 2021 Accepted: 28 October 2021 Published: 19 November 2021

Citation:

Zimmermann K and Lee D (2021) Corrigendum: Environmental Justice and Green Infrastructure in the Ruhr. From Distributive to Institutional Conceptions of Justice. Front. Sustain. Cities 3:763653. doi: 10.3389/frsc.2021.763653 A change in the acknowledgment has been made. The updated version is inserted below:

Special thanks to Kristina Ohlmeyer, Mathias Schaefer, Madeleine Kirstein, Dietwald Gruehn, and Stefan Greiving for conceptualising and conducting the environmental justice analysis for Bottrop and Dortmund. The analysis was done in Working Package 3 as part of the research project ZUKUR and its result was invaluable for writing this paper. Their work is published in Ohlmeyer et al. (2021) and Bakunowitsch et al. (2019), 91–145. Prof. Harald Zepp deserves thanks for allowing us to use **Figure 2**.

In the original article, there was an error. A correction has been made to THE NOTION OF ENVIRONMENTAL JUSTICE, Paragraph Number 6. Also, a citation (Bakunowitsch et al., 2019) has been inserted to this paragraph. Corrected paragraph is inserted below:

The City of Berlin was one of the first local governments to develop an environmental justice concept (Köckler, 2017), thereby providing for a detailed description of the environmental quality in each of the city's 447 planning areas (SenSW, 2015). The city used a two-stage process to examine environmental justice, including five core and a number of complementary indicators. Noise exposure, air pollutants, bioclimatic burden, access to green and open spaces, and social hardship belong to the core indicators. Complementary indicators provide for a more in-depth understanding of the situation in various neighbourhoods throughout the city. The available data were aggregated and multiple-load maps created. Berlin's approach served as a model for the environmental justice analysis carried out within the research (Bakunowitsch et al., 2019).

In the original article, Ohlmeyer et al. (2021) was not cited as it has been accepted only recently for publication. A text correction has been also made to this paragraph. Corrected paragraph with new citation is inserted below: A correction has been made to METHODOLOGY, Paragraph 3, 4, and 5 as well.

The section should start with:

As mentioned in the acknowledgment Kristina Ohlmeyer, Mathias Schaefer, Madeleine Kirstein, Dietwald Gruehn, and Stefan Greiving conceptualised and conducted the environmental justice analysis for Bottrop and Dortmund (Bakunowitsch et al., 2019; Ohlmeyer et al., 2021, 91–145).

Environmental benefit takes into account two indicators, i.e., supply as well as accessibility of public green and open space. When it comes to the supply side, the size of public green and open space per inhabitant is the determining factor. The actual situation was compared by referring to a value proposed by the Deutscher Städtetag (German Association of Cities) in Berlin, namely 6 m²/person (SenUVK, 2017). The ultimate goal was to find out if there was an oversupply or shortage in the provision of public green and open space. Concerning accessibility, public green, and open spaces were first divided into two categories: (1) those larger than or equal to one hectare but <10 ha; and (2) those larger than or equal to 10 ha. The distance thresholds for each category were set at 500 and 1,000 m, assuming that larger spaces imply a higher degree of centrality to visitors. Next category is environmental burden consisting of three indicators related to noise and air pollution. Noise is the result of a variety of sources, each with a varied duration and intensity. For this analysis, all noise pollution isotopes were combined and the spatial share of noise isotopes per statistical district was calculated using intersection processes. Concerning air pollution, the percentage area per statistical district was calculated by using the $1 \times 1 \text{ km}$ emission raster.

Another category is climate-related extreme events; it includes hot days, tropical nights and flood risk. A mean value was determined for each statistical unit using vector data of hot days and tropical nights from 1989 to 2010. The flood hazard mapping gave crucial information on the spatial scope of a potential flooding event. The percentage of residential area, mixed use area, and area with critical social infrastructure that are at risk of flooding was calculated for each statistical district. Lastly, the percentage of welfare recipient is used as an indicator for the category of socio-economic status. Percentage of SGB II and SGB XII recipient was calculated for each statistical district. Since the availability and accessibility of social and health data is rather limited, partly due to the data privacy, diversity of indicator is not achieved.

A correction has been made to FINDINGS, Paragraph Number 3 as well. The reference must be **Figure 4**.

The multiple-load map of Bottrop (Figure 4) shows multiplestressed areas in Bottrop.

A citation (Bakunowitsch et al., 2019) has now been inserted in the section on FINDINGS, Paragraph Number 3.

A citation (Bakunowitsch et al., 2019) is missing in the section on FINDINGS, Paragraph Number 6.

The source Bakunowitsch et al., 2019 needs to be added in the captions of Figures 3–6.

Figure 3. Result of spatial analysis for each indicator (Bottrop) (source: Bakunowitsch et al., 2019, 120).

Figure 4. Multiple-load map for Bottrop (modified from source: Bakunowitsch et al., 2019, 117).

Figure 5. Result of spatial analysis for each indicator (Dortmund) (source: Bakunowitsch et al., 2019, 124).

Figure 6. Multiple-load map for Dortmund (modified from source: Bakunowitsch et al., 2019, 121).

The authors apologize for this error and state that this does not change the scientific conclusions of the article in any way. The original article has been updated.

REFERENCES

- Bakunowitsch, J., Davy, B., Frank, S., Fuchs, M., Greiving, S., Gruehn, D., et al. (2019). "Analyse der zentralen sozial-ökologischen Herausforderungen auf den Ebenen Quartier (Dortmund-Marten); Stadt (Bottrop) und Region (RVR)," in Ein Arbeitspapier aus dem ZUKUR-Projekt - Chapter 4 Umweltgerechtigkeit (Dortmund), 91–145.
- Köckler, H. (2017). Umweltbezogene Gerechtigkeit Anforderungen an eine zukunftsweisende Stadtplanung. Frankfurt am Main: Verlag Peter Lang.
- Ohlmeyer, K., Schaefer, M., Kirstein, M., Gruehn, D., and Greiving, S. (2021). Introducing environmental-justice analysis into urban planning practices in the city of Bottrop, Germany. *Town Planning Rev.* 1–24.
- SenSW (2015). Berlin Environmental Atlas. 09.01 Environmental Justice (Edition 2015). Berlin.de. Retrieved from: https://www.stadtentwicklung.berlin.de/ umwelt/umweltalas/ed901_03.htm

SenUVK (2017). Landschaftsprogramm. Artenschutzprogramm. Berlin: Senatsverwaltung für Umwelt, Verkehr und Klimaschutz.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Zimmermann and Lee. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Urban Greening for New Capital Cities. A Meta Review

Walter Timo de Vries*

Faculty of Aerospace and Geodesy, Technical University of Munich, Munich, Germany

In light of the discussions on relocating the capital city of Indonesia to a new location in Kalimantan, and create a new green capital city (referred to as IKN), the purpose of this meta-review paper is learn from experiences from other relocations of capital cities and creations of green cities in the world. Specific emphasis is hereby given to urban greening and gentrification. This article applies a meta-analytical approach by connecting the basic tenets of the 8R framework of responsible land management to assess the pros and cons of a selected set of capital city relocations and green cities. From the comparison, it is possible to generate general recommendations for Indonesia's new green capital city. The comparison reveals that each of the selected cases falls short in one or more aspects of the 8R framework. In all cases, constructing green capitals requires a mixed and integrated land use planning, a transparent regulatory framework toward land use control, extensive consultation with both local, national and international stakeholders, and participation with local residents. Only under these conditions, one can ensure ownership, respect and trust in the decision. The guandaries highlight the complexity of capital city relocation and green city creation. The originality lies in the specific land management framework perspective and discursive analysis of documented discourses on constructing new capital and green cities. This provides new options for devising and extending regulatory guidelines and for assigning responsibilities for such new mega-endeavors. Given the conceptual and discursive character of the paper, a limitation of the approach may be that there are no specific empirical data collected, yet several recommendations for further research include expanding the boundary work between the land management, the spatial planning and governance domains.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Clara Irazabal, University of Maryland, College Park, United States

Reviewed by:

Fernando Lara, University of Texas at Austin, United States Jana VanderGoot, University of Maryland, College Park, United States

*Correspondence:

Walter Timo de Vries wt.de-vries@tum.de

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Urban Greening, a section of the journal Frontiers in Sustainable Cities

Received: 22 February 2021 Accepted: 06 May 2021 Published: 11 June 2021

Citation:

de Vries WT (2021) Urban Greening for New Capital Cities. A Meta Review. Front. Sustain. Cities 3:670807. doi: 10.3389/frsc.2021.670807 Keywords: urban greening, land management, Indonesia, capital city, responsible land management, gentrification

INTRODUCTION

History shows that capital cities play an important role in the image, representation and identity of a country (Lazar, 2005). In most cases, these capital cities are also the largest and/or most populated cities of these countries, but there are also remarkable exceptions, such as Canberra in Australia, Washington in the USA, The Hague in the Netherlands and Ottawa in Canada. When the designation of the capital city needs to be changed, for example after a major revolution or when aiming to establish a new political ideology, countries tend to embark on relocating and re-establishing their capital city. This process has taken place in multiple parts of the world, and recently especially in developing countries and countries in transition. In the western world, a notable example of relocations of capital cities include the relocation of Berlin to Bonn, and more recently back to Berlin again. This obviously has to do with political and ideological changes,

47

but also with the establishment of a new meaning and alternative self-image both nationally and internationally (Cochrane and Jonas, 1999; Eckardt, 2005). Additionally, Brazil for example embarked in the late 1950s on establishing their new capital Brasilia based on a modernist, technologically driven ideal that one could construct a new town based on rigid plans and the idea of shaping a new future from scratch (Rawat, 2005; Rossman, 2018). Many other countries followed since then in relocating and reconstructing their capital city ideals, such as Pakistan (Karachi to Islamabad), Nigeria (Lagos to Abuja), Malawi (Zomba to Lilongwe), Tanzania (Dar Es Dalaam to Dodoma), Kazakhstan (Almaty to Astana). Post-independent countries often decide to re-locate their capital city to a new location in order to reflect independence, reflect a new social representation of all peoples of the country, and to create a new national symbolic location whereby the center of power is in the center of the country.

All these justifications come with serious counter-arguments given documented empirical evidence. The new capitals suffer frequently from non-organic spatial designs, biased and non-harmonic social representations and either uncontrolled expansion (e.g., Abuja) or extremely limited expansion (e.g., Dodoma). In both cases, such capitals face serious development and livability problems. One of those problems in particular concerns different forms of gentrification and social segregation. Momoh et al. (2018) and Momoh and Benachir (2018) list gentrification as one of the emerging challenges in Abuja as a direct result of the inability to align the rural-urban migration to the design and monitoring of an urban development master plan. Lauriano (2015) reports that gentrification in Brasilia is largely the result of its original design for inhabitants with cars, and limited attention for public transport for those with more limited budgets. The direct consequence of this is a serious housing problem, which do not relate to land scarcity, but to property and income scarcity. Kampamba et al. (2018) describe the process of gentrification in Gaborone due to growing demand for middle-income housing leading to increasing eviction of lower-income residents. Seitzhanova and Nagy (2018) argue that some form of gentrification was in fact a necessary requirement for the new capital city Astana to grow and attract tourist for both the city itself as well as the surrounding region. In all these cases of capital city development, gentrification is primarily related to housing and new construction developments and not so much to environmental concerns.

A relatively historically new justification for a relocation of a capital city is to create a green city, or even the greenest city of the country, as a representation for new ecologically and environmentally friendly policies. Such contemporary knowledge and insights in responsible and sustainable city development are for example noticeable in contemporary reports on Malaysia's Putrajaya (Abdullah et al., 2020), South Korea's smart energy city Sejong (Yoon and Shin, 2019), or a "biophilic" capital city – one "full of nature" for Egypt (Nasreldin and Abdelfattah, 2020). Such greening visions are also playing a role in Indonesia's ambition for its new capital city – designed to be located in Kalimantan – which should become the greenest, smartest and sustainable capital city in the world. There are currently various designs for this new capital city, but it remains relevant to assess how and when such an ambitious goal is achieved.

This research should thus support the further choices in the design and implementation of the relocation of the Indonesian capital city, referred to as IKN (Ibu Kota Negara). As the current capital Jakarta is highly populated and is frequently suffering from environmental problems, such as floods, seeking an alternative locations for the administration has long been on the Indonesian agenda. How such intentions should become reality and what such intentions imply is the key objective of this article. We hypothesize that previous examples contain a certain degree of similarity, which can derive recommendations for future capital and green city designs. We further hypothesize that inclusion and diversity of such cities are vital. The main aim was not to judge the rightness or wrongness of the relocation of the capital in Indonesia specifically, but to support the decision makers in Indonesia in deducting which possible problem might arise, so that they could prepare for this.

This article starts by evaluating the variations in definitions and concepts of what constitutes either a capital city or a green city and what a number of design criteria are for green capital cities. The subsequent section explains the socalled 8R framework of responsible land management, which allows an assessment and comparison of capital and green city development. We apply this framework on evaluating and assessing 3 new capital cities and 3 awarded green cities, with the aim to generate recommendations for the plans of Indonesia. The Conclusion section provides a synthesis of the findings and recommendations for further continued research on this topic.

DEFINING CAPITAL AND GREEN CITIES

The fundament for this research lies in defining what actually constitutes both a capital city and green city. There are differing concepts related to both of these terms, which are dependent on location, ideology, culture and strategic planning. These differences influence the choices for the construction of a new capital city, which needs to be green and/or smart. The investigation relies on evaluating previous examples of both previous capital city relocations and designs and of evaluating characteristics of other cities that are supposedly green or perceived as green. The comparison of these examples relies on both the theoretical concepts combined with practical and professional choices made in different locations. The goal of this comparison is to derive recommendations for future designs and assessments of capital and green cities.

Varieties of Capital Cities

There are various ways to look at what constitutes a capital city. The pragmatic definition of Rossman (2018) is the location which represents the ideal image of the country and country's history. It is for example for this reason that a number of capital city names are the same as the country names (e.g., Mexico City, Panama City, Brasilia, Tunis). Hall (2006) distinguishes 7 varieties of capital cities. First, Multi-functional capitals (such as London, Paris, Madrid) combine and host all possible national-level functions besides hosting the seat of the government. Usually they represent centralized public administrative and commercial systems, and are locations for performative functions, such as national ceremonies, event and parades. Secondly, the category Global capitals (e.g., Tokyo) represent cities, which conduct supra-national functions in politics and commercial life. Thirdly, political capitals (e.g., The Hague, Bonn, Canberra), established as locations where government conduct their activities, yet not necessarily the centers of commercial life. Fourthly, former capitals, being cities (St. Petersburg, Rio de Janeiro) which still maintain an international visibility and appearance as de facto capitals, yet having lost this official status. Fifthly, exempirical capitals (e.g., Vienna, Lisbon). Despite having lost the status of imperial centers they still act as cultural and commercial centers. Sixtly, provincial or State capitals (e.g., Munich, Sydney, Toronto). These are often cities, which function as metropolitan areas with large territorial influence both regionally and nationally. Lastly, super capitals (e.g., Brussels, Geneva, New York), which host international and multilateral organizations and thus act as capital cities with international diplomatic representations. Finally, large, federal and unified countries can have multiple capitals represented in historical and culture. For example in India the city Shimla represents the Himalayan hill station that was the "summer capital" of British India; Kolkata, earlier known as Calcutta, was the former capital of the British empire in India; New Delhi was the capital of several Islamic dynasties that ruled Northern India, including the Mughals, until it became the imperial capital in 1911 - when Calcutta lost that status - and was then developed as independent India's capital; and Chandigarh is a provincial capital with major post-Independence modernist implications:

From a critical spatial economic perspective one could also define capital cities as those cities where financial capital accumulates, usually in the form of urban real estate, and often at the expense of peripheral areas, combined with relocation and/or eviction of poorer people.

Varieties of Green Cities

As diverse as capital cities are also labels and characteristics of green cities, also associated with the labels of eco-cities, sustainable cities, climate-neutral cities, car-free cities or even smart cities. The qualification "green" can relate to various types of ideals and norms. According to Breuste (2019), the green can relate to ecological alternatives, and/or the technical improvements, such as the reliance on renewable energy. A city with low greenhouse gas emissions is furthermore considered green, as well as a city with plenty of green spaces (Kahn, 2007, Glaeser and Kahn, 2010). In addition, a city with dense and highly accessible public transport systems, bicycle paths and car-free pedestrian areas are also seen as green (Beatley, 2012). Albino and Dangelico (2013) refer to a Green Cities Practices Matrix to compare the greenness of cities, based on the characterization of green urban practices, and connected to green economy principles. Hereby green relates to three types of environmental foci: material (such a use of recyclable, biodegradable, environmentally neutral materials), energy (use and production of renewable energy; reduction of fossil fuels), and pollution (does not pollute or reduces pollution). In her book LO-TEK Design by Radical Indigenism, Watson et al. (2020) argue that tribal communities, seen by many as primitive, are highly advanced when it comes to creating systems in symbiosis with the natural world. Green cities in this book are seen as cities designed in such a way that they make better use of the natural qualities in terms of ecosystem services. Finally Breuste et al. (2020) provide the following working definition of green cities: the Green City is a city, where all forms of nature-living organisms, biocoenosis, and their habitats-are highly significant components of green infrastructure. In a Green City, these forms of nature are preserved, maintained, and extended for the benefit of city residents. Urban nature is an ideal provider of services, and a key concept for city development. To a large extent this makes a green city a metaphorical vision for preserving existing nature while adapting it optimally for residents in cities. Such a city design must ensure that the quality of life improves.

Green Capital City Awards

Globally there are various kinds of greenest or most-ecofriendly award lists, which are arguably also biased toward the interests and the economic or political ideals of the designers of such lists. Although the word "capital" is used in a different sense as described above, the European Commission has a socalled "European Green Capital" award¹, based on predefined environmental criteria. Awarded yearly since 2010, it is an incentive for European cities to adapt to greener practices and/or to design new area, which better fit the awards' criteria. Although also aimed symbolically as uniting Europe under one green flag, the award practically judges and assesses air and water quality, noise emissions, production and handling of waste, biodiversity, use and production of alternative and renewable energies, and mobility. The subsequent European green capitals have been Stockholm (2010), Hamburg (2011), Vitoria-Gasteiz (2012), Nantes (2013), Kopenhagen (2014), Bristol (2015), Ljubljana (2016), Essen (2017), Nijmegen (2018), Oslo (2019), Lissabon (2020), Lahti (2021), Grenoble (2022). The subsequent awards reflect certain design principles and blueprints for other cities to commit to further action, to showcase and encourage exchange of best practices. In this way, such examples might also be useful for the capital design of Indonesia amidst a tropical forest area.

The C40 is a network of the world's megacities committed to addressing climate change. C40 supports cities to collaborate effectively, share knowledge and drive meaningful, measurable and sustainable action on climate change. The Arcadis Sustainable Cities Index ranks 100 global cities on three dimensions, or pillars, of sustainability: People, Planet, and Profit. These represent social, environmental, and economic sustainability to offer an indicative picture of the health and wealth of cities for the present and the future. Australia's Sustainable Communities – Tidy Towns and Sustainable Cities awards programs encourage, recognize and reward local communities, councils, businesses and schools for their outstanding efforts to reduce litter, increase recycling and beautify and improve their local environment. All-in- all such

¹https://ec.europa.eu/environment/europeangreencapital/

TABLE 1	Selected	cities '	for	researching	character	of	f capital	green	cities.
---------	----------	----------	-----	-------------	-----------	----	-----------	-------	---------

Green cities
Lahti – Finland
Vancouver – Canada
Masdar – UAE
Birmingham – UK

awards also reflect best practice and guidelines for further greening of cities.

There are also lists of the worst and least green city. One could argue that most of these lists are also not completely neutral, and often reflect certain interests. According to the IQAir ranking Hotan, China ranks as the most polluted city in the world, and Orzesze in Poland as the most polluted in Europe² Research conducted by Good Move ranked cities across the UK based on the degree of eco-friendliness, and lists Birmingham as the least eco-friendly³. The degree to which this is true is somewhat subjective. Criticasters would argue that many of these competitive lists are often also marketing tools for cities itself as well as for normative of political (mostly neoliberal, western) ideas (Angotti and Irazábal, 2017). The least green city may not reflect the ideal global city in the exes of some, despite perhaps having some other positive qualities of cities, such as being democratic, authentic or independent. It is therefore that one has to include a critical evaluation in the use of comparative frameworks.

Review of Documented Cases

The analytical and conceptual investigation relied on comparing and synthesizing documented experiences and learning lessons from previous examples of both previous capital city relocations and designs. Unlike a full systematic review a meta-review relies more on a justified sampling and selection strategy based on qualitative rather than quantitative grounds (Timulak, 2014). Hence, there was an investigation of characteristics of other cities which were supposedly green or perceived as green. The comparison of these examples relied on both the theoretical concepts combined with practical and professional choices made in different locations. The goal of this comparison is to derive recommendations for future designs and assessments of capital and green cities. **Table 1** presents the cities which were reviewed.

The choice for Brasilia was because its characteristics of its choice of re-location is similar to the planned location of the new capital of Indonesia, given its territorial centrality and its surrounding tropical rainforest. The current location had originally only some 1,000 indigenous residents, but the current population is estimated at more than 4,7 million (figures of $2021)^4$. The relocation of the capital from Rio de Janeiro to this location drew on several arguments, including developing

poland-and-italy-among-europes-100-most-polluted/?sh=490b662c58fd

and colonializing the hinterland, providing more security for administrator and residents and creating a new identity reflecting independence (Grimes et al., 2016; Bravo, 2019; Faria and Pescatori, 2019).

The choice for Putrajaya is its similarity in culture, geography and history. The location was on former oil palm and rubber plantations. Moreover, similar to the new capital of Indonesia, the Malaysian government created an idea to develop a capital primarily for an administrative function, aimed to host all of Malaysia's federal government ministries and national level civil servants, and all diplomatic activities for the country. Gradually the idea also developed into a more symbolic capital reflecting independence, modernization and Muslim culture.

Since 2012, South Korea accepted to allocate Sejong as the administrative capital, with a plan to relocate government functions outside of Seoul. Until today, South Korea has a twocapital model. Seoul has long been the official capital and the economic and cultural center of the country, but Sejong City is now the administrative capital where many of the government's most important agencies are located. The choice for looking at Sejong in view of assembling recommendations for Indonesia is 3-fold. Firstly, the governments has generated experience in the relocation process. Since 2012, the government of South Korea has relocated numerous ministries and agencies to Sejong, even though a number of organizations still reside in Seoul. Secondly, the character of the city as administrative center instead of creating a multi-functional city may resemble the phased-based approach in Indonesia. Thirdly, Sejong has especially become well-known internationally as one of the first ICT-driven smart city called Ubiquitous Cities (U-City), and one of the full-scale greenfield development models of a future city armed with cutting-edge ICTs (Leem et al., 2019). This is an ideal, which is also aspired by the Indonesian government. How this turns into practice may be insightful.

Berlin is a relevant case in the context of the IKN because of its recent transition as the new capital combined with enormous investments. Although the choice of Berlin as capital of the country has never been seriously disputed, not even before the fall of the wall, the image of Berlin suffers from its past. Konrad Adenauer, the first chancellor of West Germany after the Second World War, chose Bonn as temporary capital, assuming that it would be possible to relocate in case of a reunification (Leadbeater, 2016). After the "Hauptstadtbeschluss," the formal decision to opt for Berlin as new capital, the city faced however two major problems (Báčová, 2012; Rossman, 2018). First, the city's clear connection Germany's national-socialist past, reflected in the once again centralized structures (Campbell, 1999). A Germany with Berlin as its capital can be matched with the Germany from the Nazi-past as it again represents a strong and centralized state, that was the basis for quick takeover of power by Adolf Hitler (Campbell, 1999). Secondly, there was a tremendous pressure on ensuring the construction of appropriate symbolic artifacts representing the identity and memory of the city (Campbell, 1999; George et al., 1999; Rossman, 2018). Many buildings from the Nazi and communist past were destroyed and provided space for adequate memorial buildings, but most of these were equally praised and criticized.

²https://www.forbes.com/sites/emanuelabarbiroglio/2020/02/29/cities-in-

 ³https://goodmove.co.uk/britains-green-cities/ (last date of access 23 March 2021).
 ⁴https://worldpopulationreview.com/world-cities/brasilia-population (last date of access 21 February 2021).

New Berlin differs from its past states: German federalism has decentralized the city and stressed institutional separation (Campbell, 1999). Second, was the high expectation on appropriate culture of memory in the city (Campbell, 1999; George et al., 1999; Rossman, 2018). Many buildings from the Nazi and communist past left plenty of space for adequate memorial building. Germany, obviously, wanted to erect a capital that well-cared for its past, and even hoped to integrate a combination of western capitalism and eastern socialism in the cityscape and the whole country after reunification (Campbell, 1999). For many the city ever has been the symbol of reunification (Cochrane and Passmore, 2003). It is welllocated and can serve for the country's economic rebalancing by attending to east-German unemployment rate, and pan-European unification (Bedford, 1992; Faggio et al., 2018). Without disregarding Bonn, where six out of 10 ministries have remained, also for fear that the city would otherwise perish, the reintroduction of Berlin could contribute to the reconstruction of an entire nation and demonstrate solidarity between East and West (George et al., 1999; Leadbeater, 2016; Rossman, 2018). However, the decentralization measure alone, and the associated communication between Bonn and Berlin, is estimated to cost around 5 million euros annually (Rossman, 2018).

The most recent green European capital (of 2021) is Lahti in Finland, the capital of the Päijänne Tavastia region of Finland, has a population of 119,068. Lahti lies approximately 100 kilometers to the northeast of Helsinki, the capital city of Finland on the southern bay of Lake Vesijärvi. The rapid industrialization in Lahti in the last decades led on the one hand to significant economic growth for the region, but also to significant environmental challenges, such as the eutrophication of Lake Vesijärvi and a higher dependency on cars in the city center. This prompted the city government to come up with more comprehensive green policies, involving multiple stakeholders, directly affected by the negative ecological impacts, such as the Lake Vesijärvi project, where university research groups, residents, local companies and the City work together to improve the lake's condition. Despite the relatively small size as compared to most major European cities and country capitals, the experiences of Lahti are highly relevant for the construction of a new city in a forest area. Additionally, since the current plan of the IKN is an upgradable growth, in different phases, it will need to start with a relatively small starting territory. The description on the website of the European Green Capital states that in Lahti, 99% of people live within 300 m of green urban areas. The city enables its inhabitants to enjoy nature in many different ways, offering leisure activities such as skiing, fishing and wild berry and mushroom picking. The city has a clear vision for green growth and eco-innovation. The Lake Vesijärvi and the Grassroot projects, for example, promote the reuse and sharing of public spaces in the city, making these spaces available to rent. These kinds of ideas enable the development of new projects with strong citizen involvement.

Vancouver's greenest action plan (GCAP) of the City of Vancouver, originating from 2009, is comparable to the IKN in the sense that the plan aimed at becoming the greenest city in the world by the year 2020. Such high ambitions together with the action items in the plan may be relevant in constructing larger metropolitan areas. Vancouver has approximately 600,000 inhabitants. Remarkably enough Vancouver, the largest city in British Colombia is not the capital of that Province, which is the less populated Victoria (\sim 335,000 citizens), but there were plans to move the capital from Victoria to Vancouver⁵ In any case, the greenest action plan led for example to winning the C40 cities award at the 2015 Paris Climate summit⁶ The GCAP outlines the following 10 discrete goals: green economy, green buildings, green transportation, zero waste, access to nature, lighter ecological footprint, clean water, clean air, local food.

Abu Dhabi, one of the emirates of the United Arab Emirates, initiated the construction of Masdar City. The location is 17 km from Abu Dhabi International Airport, in the middle of severe desert conditions. To build an environment with many greenfield conditions seems therefore at first extremely ambitious. Launched in 2006, Masdar City aimed to be a model of sustainability and of urban planning itself (Cugurullo, 2013). Developed by the stateowned Mubadala Development Company, the aim has been to combine smart technologies with ecologically-balanced integrated urban development, including self-generated energy availability through solar, energy efficiency and other zerocarbon features in subsystems such as transportation, civic utilities, physical infrastructure, water management, waste management (Sankaran and Chopra, 2020). The carbonneutrality is remarkable in a country which is rich in fossil fuel, and whose GDP depends for 70% on the export of oil and gas. Nevertheless, the city should become home for 40,000 people and 50,000 daily commuters. The choice to look at Masdar City as an example for the IKN is relevant because it is also a city built from scratch aiming to be energy neutral and not depending on natural resources from the vicinity.

To understand if the greening policies of highest and lowest ranked green cities are essentially different we also add Birmingham as the least eco-friendly city in the UK. The question hereby is if not being green also corresponds to not being participative, democratic or socially just for example, or whether not being green in the eyes of the ranking is instead a political branding issue. In fact, the city council of Birmingham developed a "green living spaces plan" in 2013 (Birmingham City Council Development Directorate, 2013) based on the greening principles of prosperity, fairness and good health, a city in which to work, live and enjoy by being more efficient with scarce resources and a city for the delivery of green finances and business – so-called green urban entrepreneuralism.

8R Framework of Responsible Land Management

The analytical lens of the investigation was the 8R framework of responsible land management (De Vries and Chigbu, 2017). The 8R framework was derived from international

 $^{^{5}} https://dailyhive.com/vancouver/bc-capital-victoria-vancouver-legislature-move$

⁶https://www.straight.com/news/591306/vancouvers-greenest-city-action-planwins-c40-cities-award-paris-climate-summit

TABLE 2	8 R aspects of th	e 8R framework o	of responsible land	management.

	Looking at questions such as
Responsive	Including needs, requests, long-term views of stakeholders Addressing urgency of need
Resilient	Ensuring or creating the sustenance of societal structures Avoiding major disruptions
Robust	Based on solid mechanisms Not leading to fundamental change or disruptions
Reliable	Decisions are trusted or are based on trust or creating trust by stakeholders and directly affected citizens
Respected	Decisions and actions are valued positively by stakeholders and directly affected citizens Decision makers are seen as appropriate leaders or managers
Retraceable	All steps are documented, so history can be reconstructed At all times it is possible to see which steps have been taken by whom, and what still needs to occur
Recognizable	People can identify with the decisions; there is ownership of the project or intervention
Reflexive	At regular points in time there are moments at which the rightfulness or appropriateness is re-evaluated or re-assessed

literature and multilateral conventions and guidelines on what is considered "responsible" public administration, land governance and spatial planning (Bourgon, 2007; Cooper, 2012; FAO, 2012). The resulting assessment framework aims at analyzing and classifying differences among cities and to derive practical recommendations for improvement. This 8R framework uses 8 aspects which qualify land interventions, evaluating whether these are responsive, robust, respected, recognizable, resilient, reliable, reflexive, and retraceable. These aspects are largely self-directed, but during the evaluation, one can also combine these if certain artifact or manifestation justify this. During an 8R assessment, one evaluates for each aspect the degree to which these are present in either the structure, processes or impact generation of the associated land intervention. Such an assessment can be both qualitative and/or qualitative (Amekwa et al., 2018). Part of then assessment also include elements of being participative, inclusive or democratic, which are crucial for spatially just urban planning (Caldeira and Holston, 2015). Specifically, the aspects of responsiveness, respect and reliability address the extent to which these values are present in the preparation, execution and maintenance of such interventions. Tables 2, 3 list the type of questions, which are relevant for each of the 8 R aspects.

Like any assessment, an 8R assessment cannot be fully neutral, or free from any assumed epistemology and axiology. It is best to clarify this from the start in order to position the assessment in this context. To a large extent the 8R framework is an engineering heuristic rooted in an engineering epistemology (Grimson and Murphy, 2015), aimed at practicality, experience and iterative revision of old and new interventions. The ultimate goal of the 8R assessment is not to rank the chosen case cities in a list of good and bad, or to compare cities in develop or developing countries but to derive practical suggestions for spatial interventions, TABLE 3 | The aspects against which the 8Rs are reflected.

	Looking at questions such as
Structures	Validity and functionality of institutional structures to manage the project or intervention Validity and functionality of technical structures needed for the interventions
Processes	Logic of process sequence Appropriateness of individual steps Need for parallel processes / steps
Outcomes and impacts	Appropriateness of results, changes Visibility and proof of results, changes

prevention of technical and social conflicts, and planning of early mitigation measures.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

The analysis of the abovementioned-documented cases relied on the 8R framework. The assessment involved reflecting on the degree to which each of the 8 R's were present and/or significant (positively or negatively) in each of the respective cases. This was a qualitative assessment in view of the questions for each of the 8 R's (summarized in **Table 4**). More detailed questions could be added.

The discourse on the pros and cons of Brasilia as a novel city developed from scratch is broad. An often-framed critique is that the design of the city followed a now outdated image of what a city should look and feel like. An overall impression of emptiness one of the expressed critiques, whereby all of the government buildings were similar and located based on geometric principles. The residential "superquadra," or superblocks, intended for government workers and their families were outside of the government areas. Each superquadra looked alike, containing six-story residential towers in a park-like setting as well as a school, playgrounds, shops, recreation fields, and community spaces. Its original conception was egalitarian, providing equal opportunities to all citizens, without any preferences or differences. This vision intended to foster social change, in particularly handling the Brazilian socio-economic segregation (Rezende and Heynen, 2020). Various scholars have however highlighted that segregation continued in all sorts of forms. The original plan for Brasilia did not anticipate lowincome housing for example, suggesting that the city would not host and reflect all classes of society. Expansion of the city into peripheral areas of the region due to Rapid population growth however, enhanced the unplanned and informal character of the region. More generally, top-down land governance led to socio-spatial fragmentation (Costa and Lee, 2019). From an 8R perspective, one could say that the original design was not in accordance with needs of citizens, or at least not in line with consultative processes, hence not responsive. The subsequent continuing critique on land use planning and land use control, lack of multi-functional use of space suggests problems regarding the robustness of the design and subsequent policy measures. In addition, the continuing socio-spatial segregation coupled with

TABLE 4 | Summary of 8R, urban greening and gentrification findings for each selected city.

City	Did well on aspect	Concerns exist with aspect	Concerns with greening and gentrification	Recommendation for IKN
Brasilia	Retraceability (many of the earlier plans are preserved and documented). Resilience (new societal activities emerge beyond the original design and societal ownership and belonging emerges with time).	Responsiveness (due to lack of participation), Recognizability (segregation and crime have increased), Robustness (too rigid land use planning processes).	Spatial design and associated land use control applied too rigidly, leading to car-biased/favored urban structure.	Enhance reflexivity in subsequent spatial decision making and implementation phases. Create sufficient public transport for all levels of society. Provide space and time for bottom-up new socio-economic initiatives and a sense of ownership.
Putrajaya	Respect, recognition and reliability (society supports and trusts the decision to relocate and people can identify themselves with the decision).	Responsiveness (limited direct involvement of citizens). Robustness (given the side effects of rapid uncontrolled property price increases).	Eventually it turned into a car-favored city design. Given its close proximity to the old capital, similar types of gentrification emerged.	Carefully plan and control unintended socio-economic side effects of the relocation. Seek broad public support.
Sejong	Respect (as there was both political and societal support)	Resilience. (legal) robustness (as the legal foundation for the relocation was declared unlawfull and the ICT-supported processes did not increase efficiencies.	(unvoluntary) displacement is likely to occur.	There is a need to create more functions and facilities in order to attract a critical mass of people and increase its livability. A new capital will have to accept having to deal with the collaborating with functions and processes from the old one. Redundancies may emerge. Displacement must be taken seriously.
Berlin	Recognition, because most Germans agreed with the relocation.	Robustness and respect are at stake given the high costs for the reconstructions and the emerging gentrification. Responsiveness, because Bonn actually had an operational government infrastructure.	Gentrification arises if costs for upgrading are not equally distributed spatially.	Maintain existing infrastructure from old capital which is operational in order to reduce immediate costs. Carefully reflect on costs for monuments.
Lahti	Respect and retraceability (given the documented evidence needed for the award). Recognition and resilience (given the high number of citizen initiatives). Reflexiveness given the commitment to lessons learned and proposed modifications for the future.	Robustness may be a concern if the city expands and/or if certain unforeseen inequalities arise.	Upgrading and greening close to the waterfront may lead to gentrification. New types of businesses and SMEs may be required to reduce the spatial economic inequalities.	Greening implementation work best when applying a reflexive and upgradable strategy supported by a variety of citizen initiatives. Broaden the spectrum of business and SMEs.
Vancouver	Respect and recognition structures (citizens agree with the overall goals).	Resilience and recognition processes and outcomes (people do not live by the goals).	Gentrification occurring in multiple ways especially in re-development and transit oriented development strategies.	Ensure that ambitions and reality remain in sync. Do not strive to be the best only for the international rankings. Align redevelopment strategies by creating more equal access to housing for all.
Masdar City	Reflexivity (given the changed approach over time) Resilience (as the developed technologies have become profitable and bankable over time).	Responsiveness (as no clear need was addressed at the start). Recognition and respect (as at the project is primarily for profit and not for people).	Risk of inequality and inaccessibility (given that most of the town still empty).	Rethinking the original approach after a number of years of construction is crucial.
Birmingham	Responsiveness derived from the greenerbirmingham people's manisfesto.	Resilience and robustness are at stake because social and environmental justice and equity are not aligned.	Social housing policies are still insufficient to deal with spatial inequalities.	More holistic approach which aligns greening and social and spatial justice approaches is necessary.

the uncontrolled migration suggests a lack of recognition of structures and processes. Furthermore, from a land management perspective there were strict limitations on building height, land use, and rooflines. Transportation was centered around cars, which was at the time of its design the new, exciting mobility technology. This suggests limited space for redesign, renovation and hence limited reflexivity.

On the other hand, a number of authors also highlight positive elements of Brasilia. Lara (2010) notes that despite the inequalities, spatial exclusions, and frustration with the slow pace of necessary transformation, Brazilians have adapted to these challenges, and have brought Brazilian traditions with them while developing new urban practices. He specifies that after 50 years of development in Brasilia The superquadras are thriving with busy restaurants and bars every few blocks and noisy with children playing on the interstitial green spaces. What caused the change? The main factor is time. The small young trees planted at the city's inception have grown into large shady canopies. Stores that address the specific needs of the local inhabitants have thrived and multiplied. These changes highlight the fact that no city can be judged at its beginning. Instead, Brasília, like all cities, needed time to develop and evolve (Lara, 2010). This suggests a high degree of resilience, be it perhaps unplanned. Furthermore, the ethnographic work of Marques et al. (2021) suggests that regardless of in which neighborhood of Brasilia children grow up they show a similar sense of belonging to the places in which they live. This would indeed reflect a sense of ownership of their location, which obviously can only emerge with time.

The construction of the capital Putrajaya also did not come without any critique or adversaries. Despite the public appearance of highly criticized deforestation to make way for the new capital, the design of Putrajaya aimed at using the available green to establish an ecologically friendly city with large green spaces and a big artificial lake in the center (Moser, 2010). Yet, soon after the inception, the national oil company Petronas took over a large part of the financing and planning, which resulted in a situation where the ecological focus was quickly vanishing. Instead, the resulting spatial design reflects the preference for a car-based city (Omar, 2004). In terms of the 8Rs one could argue that the relocation was not a bottom-up initiative and limited consultation with broader groups of stakeholders took place. Hence, the aspect of responsiveness in the design and construction has been limited.

In terms of spatial development Kozlowski et al. (2017) warn that the current urban regeneration and transformation of Kuala Lumpur Metropolitan Region, which includes the axis to Putrajaya, has the potential to lead to gentrification in a similar fashion in the entire region. Such a development would call for measures of closer connections to communities and more community participation in the urban regeneration process. In addition, the development of the metropole as a whole is positive for the economic power of the region, yet will also reinforce urban gentrification and a rapid increase in property prices. Both have a potential socio-spatial segregation effect. Reflecting from the 8R framework one could argue therefore that the development may lack a certain degree of robustness. It may lead

to unintended and uncontrollable side effects, such as the price increases of properties.

Contrastingly, the public support for the relocation to Putrajaya is considerable. A large-scale survey executed and reported by Betria and Raju (2018) confirms this public support despite the fact that many respondents indicate having congestion problems having to travel to their new work place. Yet the decision of the Malaysian government is both trusted and respected. Hence, the relocation scores high on the aspect of respect, reliability and recognition as people also identify with the new capital as their symbolic center.

In South Korea, the development and growth has been slow in Sejong and it has not attracted many residents to relocate from Seoul. Sejong has a population of 351,007 as of 2020 and covers a geographic area of 465.23 km², making it the least populous and smallest administrative division in South Korea. It has remained largely mono-functional, suggesting that any aim to create a lively city atmosphere will require a broad spectrum of development incentives, including opportunities for jobs and provision of cultural and educational facilities. Hence, in terms of self-sustainability and resilience it scores low.

Secondly, the ubiquity and smart nature of the capital remains contested. Hur et al. (2019) posit that the relocation has created bureaucratic inefficiencies simply because of the twocapital model. Despite ICT-enabled solutions, dubbed "Smart Work," these inefficiencies have actually remained intact and have not solved the challenges of information and ICT-based administration. Therefore, the relocation is not sufficiently robust in its processes, as organizational redundancies and cooperation problems persists. The result is that Sejong only functions as a "mini-capital." From a greening perspective the abundant presence of green areas instead of a polluted and congested city center, the presence and functionality modern and sustainable transportation systems, and an optimal social mix within the neighborhoods make the city quite liveable and identifiable, and can ensure that the city can function sustainably (Kang, 2012; Choi and Reeve, 2014). Hence, the aspect of recognition scores high.

Regarding the gentrification in Sejong one has to look at the existing studies of characteristics of gentrification in Seoul. Multiple type of gentrification exist: commercial gentrification (Ryu et al., 2020), housing gentrification (Kwon et al., 2017), restoration related gentrification (Lim et al., 2013). When gentrification requires displacement of people Lukens (2020) demonstrates the consistent relationship between metropolitanscale redevelopment and the process of repeat and chronic displacement in Seoul. Hence, it is very likely that displacement is a feature which occurs for the development of Sejong as well, be it however a rather hidden or undocumented feature.

Berlin's modernization has suffered from robustness and respect, given the high costs for the reconstructions and the emerging gentrification. The degree of participative approaches and direct benefits for stakeholders and affected citizens was not always sufficiently taken into account. The degree of responsiveness can also be critically evaluated, because Bonn actually had an operational government infrastructure and there was no immediate need to reduce or replace this. With regard to gentrification, there is an abundant amount of literature suggesting that Berlin's urban renewal policy since the unification (Siemer and Matthews-Hunter, 2017; Döring and Ulbricht, 2018). Its gentrification also often comes with involuntary displacement (Helbrecht, 2018).

Lahti's green strategy has a number of characteristics, which are remarkable in terms of the 8R framework. Besides having well-respected and well-documented strong aims regarding air quality, waste, green growth and eco-innovation, the governance strategy brings together brings together several programmes and plans including those focusing on smart, clean and circular economy, mobility, environment, energy, urban regeneration and citizen science. The central theme and vision for Lahti's 2018 city strategy is "Bold Environmental City," which did not come out of nowhere. It was built on several earlier pilot projects, with built-in reflexivity. Effects of the air quality plan of 1997 were closely monitored, and only after evaluation led to air quality regulations for the entire city. Such a reflexive and upgradable strategy is meaningful for the development of IKN as well.

With regard to gentrification there are various in-depth studies on gentrification and spatial inequalities in Finnish towns, such as (Jauhiainen, 1997; Ehrström, 2016). Specifically for Lahti the dissertation of Airas (2016) provides some general description in direct relation to upgrading of certain parts of the town, such as the waterfront area. Yet, the work of Hyötyläinen (2019) provides specific historical and socio-economic context for why gentrification has occurred only recently. Until recently OECD had listed Finland as the country with the least inequality. This changed however with the emergence of new technologies and industries, in particular related to telecommunication and ICT. The 2019 OECD statistics⁷ indicate an income inequality of 0.269 for Finland (OECD, 2021), where it used to be 0.211 in 1992 (reference: 0 = complete equality; 1 = complete inequality). According to the European statistics (EURES) in 2020 the region in and around Lahti has an employment rate which is below the national average, while the unemployment rate is above the national average, being one of the highest among all regions in Finland. Part of this may be due to the age structure as the share of those over 64 is above the national average. These kinds of statistics are no worrying per se, but suggest that certain types of businesses, such as family businesses, may be at risk, which may lead to spatial inequalities. New types of economic activities, such as tourism may thus be required to decrease the economic disparities.

With respect to Vancouver overall the greening efforts are highly praised and recognized globally. Yet, Affolderbach and Schulz (2017) also provide a critical note to this image. The argue that perhaps too much emphasis has been laid on becoming the first ranked city on international ranking schemes and performance indicators, at the expense of staying close to participatory approaches and changing the behavior of its citizens to meet the targets. So, whilst the political ambitions regarding participation are very visible in the policy process and setting the goals they are not always lived in reaching and monitoring the goals. In fact, citizens have expressed a certain level of disappointment in the leadership and action, despite the overall support for the GCAP. For the 8R framework this translate in a relatively high score for respect and recognition structures, but a lower value for the resilience and recognition processes and outcomes. O'neill and Affolderbach (2018) add that there may still be a large gap between the image of the city as leader of radical change toward greening and the actual reality which is not so radical.

Regarding gentrification, Mösgen et al. (2019) remark that privatization and demolition of the public housing complexes not only are a withdrawal of the state in securing equity in access and use of property, but also lead to direct and exclusionary displacement, and the forms of contestation and protest. Additionally, Jones (2020) describes displacement and gentrification because of transit oriented development strategies in Metro Vancouver. The transit oriented development strategies indeed create more opportunities for more energy-neutral mobility, yet also lead to gentrification because the rapid redevelopment of low-income rental housing follows the opening of a new rapid transit stations. Access to low- cost rental housing near public transit is important for the settlement process of refugees, making these newcomers particularly vulnerable to this form of gentrification.

Masdar City's original plans had to be scaled back due to lessons learned from continued assessments of the original concept (Griffiths and Sovacool, 2020), which altered the initial goals for reduction of CO2 and waste and drastically changed the manner in which the city aimed to develop. More specifically this meant only a 30% reduction in the embodied carbon of construction materials used in the construction of its buildings (relative to comparable buildings in Abu Dhabi), 40% reduction in the energy consumption of its buildings (relative to comparable buildings in Abu Dhabi) and 40% reduction in the use of interior water (relative to comparable buildings in Abu Dhabi). Although not ideal, one has to remember that Abu Dhabi is the country with one of the highest greenhouse gas emissions per capita in the world. Yet, the stepping back and re-assessment of the rightfulness or appropriateness of the approach is a clear sign of reflexivity (Griffiths and Sovacool, 2020). Therefore also conclude that re-thinking the original goals given the current and upcoming changing realities may turn out to be the best outcome for Masdar City if it is truly to become a model for "eco-cities" of the future.

On the other hand, one could also question whether there was an explicit need for the construction, and whether this project was actually a particular response to this need. Desouza et al. (2020) describes the pathway and some difficulties with Masdar city. Masdar relied on a top-down planning approach, faced many economic struggles and did not attract as many as innovative industries as was hoped. Moreover, the city itself is still rather empty. Therefore, in terms of responsiveness the project would score low. On the other hand, since its inception the UAE has been able to gradually build research and development on renewable energy, which is now an internationally requested community. Hence, paradoxically, the initial non-economic project may turn into a profit making industry. From the 8R perspective this has an (perhaps unintended) built-in resilience.

⁷https://data.oecd.org/inequality/income-inequality.ht

Cugurullo (2013) reflects on the, development of Masdar city as a manifestation of the nexus between eco-cities and sustainability ideology and shows how and whether such ideologies actually emerge in the manifestations of the practical development of new settlements. The conclusion of his critical reflection is that at the end of the day the Masdar City project turns out to be one with profit maximization, whereby the "social," component is not part of the agenda. He concludes therefore that despite image of the city being portrayed as constructed according to a broader sustainability ideology, project is covered is essentially dominated by economic logic.

The assessment of greening and gentrification of Birmingham is not overwhelmingly positive. Despite that fact that other rankings are currently referring to Birmingham as one of the greenest city based on the amount of green space, Mckendry (2017) argues that gentrification, a prioritization of the green consumption preferences of the middle class and use of scarce public funds for green amenities all remain serious concerns. Also, the critique on the implementation of the greening plans often refer to lack of progress, proper measuring indicators and the need for urban regeneration and revitalization. Hence, the struggles in Birmingham to make the city greener have also highlighted that greening cannot be isolated from making the city more socially equitable. Hence, a more holistic understanding of the relationship between social and environmental sustainability is necessary. In terms of the 8Rs one can therefore state that resilience and robustness of the greening polices are clearly at stake. The fact that the initiative www.greenerbirmingham.com emerged also provide evidence of more responsiveness and calls for more inclusion in the greening strategy.

CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FOR FURTHER RESEARCH

Especially post-independent countries often decide to relocate their capital city to a new location. This re-location comes often together with new ideas of what this capital city should present symbolically and with contemporary knowledge and insights in responsible and sustainable city development. Indonesia has also recently embarked on this strategy. The intentions for its new capital city - designed to be located in Kalimantan - are that it should become the greenest, smartest and sustainable capital city in the world. There are currently various designs for this new capital city, but it remains relevant to assess how and when such an ambitious goal is achieved. This research should thus support the further choices in the design and implementation of the relocation of the Indonesian capital city. How such intentions should become reality and what such intentions imply is the key objective of this article. We hypothesize that previous examples contain a certain degree of similarity, which can derive recommendations for future capital and green city designs. We further hypothesize that inclusion and diversity of such cities are vital. The fundament for this research lies in defining what actually constitutes both a capital city and green city. There are differing concepts related to both of these terms, which are dependent on location, ideology, culture and strategic planning. These differences influence the choices for the construction of a new capital city, which needs to be green and/or smart. The 8R analysis derived that the requirements for a relocation and a design for a capital and green city are multiple. Key requirements include the participation and inclusion, recognition of diversity, sustenance of cultural and landscape identity, sustainable balance of original and novel green and equal appreciation for both national and local needs and practices.

The conclusion is that new capital city designs and implementation of construction and planning activities inevitably require a fundamental and explicit framework when choosing to be green and responsible. Recognition and acknowledging aspects of spatial justice and inclusion in the design and execution processes is crucial. Furthermore, the design of greening should not be at the expense of existent tropical forest or cultural landscapes, or designed in complete isolation of spatial justice and affordable housing strategies. Concerning the specific nature of capital cities there are still additional requirements. Some of these are taking care of symbolic elements in the design of monuments, shapes and structure of the city representing national identity. Additionally there are functional elements, in order to preserve and maintain attractiveness and livability. Finally, there are social and cultural requirements, such as securing land tenure and land rights, securing diversity and relying on indigenous and local diversity and identity of cultures. This research and these findings is relevant for urban planning and design and for the wider field of land management.

Further research could extend the comparative assessments into additional capital and green cities, and also on the links between greening and social justice. The political realities of greening and capital relocations are often different from the more ambitious strategies and innovations in urban greening designs, such as those from Watson et al. (2020). In the greening design of the Indonesian capital city, the first indications are that the politicians are purposely opting for this more radical greening alternatives, but instead rely on more traditional or conventional greening strategies. This is however not to say that these options and choice may change in the future. It is exactly for this reasons that the last aspect of the 8R framework, reflectiveness, is crucial and why the development of the new capital city in Indonesia will need to be followed closely. Hereby the key interests are which socio-spatial decisions the Indonesian government will make in the process of city development, how and where local and (inter)national stakeholders will be involved and how fast the development and migration to the city will go. Following the experiences of other cities a gradual process with regular moments of reflexivity and close consultation with local and regional authorities is advisable in order to avoid regional disparities and inequalities. Of course, the new capital will be more than just symbolic. It also needs to be a liveable city where all kinds of citizens can enjoy their own quality of life and where national and international travelers will be happy to travel to. The experiences of Brasilia and Berlin amongst others has shown that gentrification is likely to occur if the development will be mono-functional, i.e., primarily focusing on

the administrative capital requirements, or erecting monumental symbolic buildings only. Instead, the developments in Sejong and Lahti have shown that a gradual development with considerable involvement of public and private parties which develop multiple functions and services based on smart and green concepts is likely to be more successful.

An additional critical note may be that the choice for this 8R assessment framework, with the associated questions, might be biased toward favoring western or Eurocentric ideologies of how to govern cities. Some of the questions within the framework might be seen as favoring bottom-up governance structures and western types of new public management systems and associated discourses. On the other hand, the main aim was however not to critique non-European countries or administrations in particular countries wanting to change their capital city, or pointing to the problems of their greening strategies. Instead, the

REFERENCES

- Abdullah, J., Ahmad, R., and Zainal, M. H. (2020). 25 years of putrajaya engineered landscapes: trend and perspectives. *Environ. Behav. Proc. J.* 5, 239–246. doi: 10.21834/ebpj.v5i15.2361
- Affolderbach, J., and Schulz, C. (2017). Positioning vancouver through urban sustainability strategies? The greenest city 2020 action plan. J. Clean. Prod. 164, 676–685. doi: 10.1016/j.jclepro.2017.06.234
- Airas, A. (2016). Historical Distinctiveness in the Changing Built Environment: Redevelopment Of Former Woodworking Waterfronts. Ph.D. Thesis. Faculty of Science, University of Helsinki, Helsinki, Finland.
- Albino, V., and Dangelico, R. M. (2013). "Green cities into practice," in *The Economy Of Green Cities*, eds R. Simpson and M. Zimmermann (Dordrecht: Springer), 99–113. doi: 10.1007/978-94-007-1969-9_10
- Amekwa, P. D., Dachaga, W., Chigbu, U. E., and De Vries, W. T. (2018). "Responsible land management: the basis for evaluating customary land management in Dormaa Ahenkro, in Ghana," in *World Bank Conference on Land and Poverty* (Washington, DC).
- Angotti, T., and Irazábal, C. (2017). Planning Latin American cities: dependencies and "best practices." *Lat. Am. Perspect.* 44, 4–17. doi: 10.1177/0094582X16689556
- Báčová, T. (2012). Die Deutsche Hauptstadtfrage Bonn Versus Berlin: Der Beschluss Über Den Regierungs-Und Parlamentssitz Des Vereinten Deutschlands. Univerzita Karlova, Praha, Czech Republic.
- Beatley, T. (2012). Green Cities Of Europe: Global Lessons On Green Urbanism. Washington, DC: Island Press. doi: 10.5822/978-1-61091-175-7
- Bedford, R. (1992). Bonn or Berlin? Hauptstadt for reunited Germany. N. Z. J. Geograph. 94, 11–13. doi: 10.1111/j.0028-8292.1992.tb00432.x
- Betria, I., and Raju, C. S. (2018). Society perception toward replacement government center from Kuala Lumpur to Putrajaya Malaysia. Sumatra J. Disast. Geograph. Geograph. Educ. 2, 73–79. doi: 10.24036/sjdgge.v2i2.155
- Birmingham City Council Development Directorate (2013). Green Living Space Plan. Birmingham: Birmingham City Council.
- Bourgon, J. (2007). Responsive, responsible and respected govenment: towards a new public administration theory. *Int. Rev. Administr. Sci.* 73, 7–26. doi: 10.1177/0020852307075686
- Bravo, E. (2019). Brasilia, The Smart City Of The Past. Tomorrow.Mag. Tomorrow.City.
- Breuste, J. (2019). Die Grüne Stadt: Stadtnatur Als Ideal, Leistungsträger Und Konzept Für Stadtgestaltung. Heidelberg: Springer-Verlag. doi: 10.1007/978-3-662-59070-6
- Breuste, J., Artmann, M., Ioja, C., and Qureshi, S. (2020). *Making Green Cities*. Cham: Springer. doi: 10.1007/978-3-030-37716-8
- Caldeira, T., and Holston, J. (2015). Participatory urban planning in Brazil. *Urban Stud.* 52, 2001–2017. doi: 10.1177/0042098014524461

application of the framework provides more transparency in the so-called "responsible" land management or governance claims, and derives inductively practical planning and governance problems which may occur, irrespective of the location of administration.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/supplementary material, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

The author confirms being the sole contributor of this work and has approved it for publication.

- Campbell, S. (1999). Capital Reconstruction And Capital Accumulation In Berlin: A Reply To Peter Marcuse. Oxford: Blackwell Publishers. doi: 10.1111/1468-2427.00185
- Choi, H. S., and Reeve, A. (2014). Local identity in the form-production process, using as a case study the multifunctional administrative city project (Sejong) in South Korea. *Urban Design Int.* 20, 66–78. doi: 10.1057/udi.2013.38
- Cochrane, A., and Jonas, A. (1999). Reimagining Berlin: world city, national capital or ordinary place? *Eur. Urban Reg. Stud.* 6, 145–164. doi: 10.1177/096977649900600204
- Cochrane, A., and Passmore, A. (2003). Building a national capital in an age of globalization: the case of Berlin. *Area* 33, 341–352. doi:10.1111/1475-4762.00040
- Cooper, T. L. (2012). The Responsible Administrator: An Approach To Ethics For The Administrative Role. New Jersey, NJ: John Wiley and Sons.
- Costa, C., and Lee, S. (2019). The evolution of urban spatial structure in Brasília: focusing on the role of urban development policies. *Sustainability* 11:553. doi: 10.3390/su11020553
- Cugurullo, F. (2013). How to build a sandcastle: an analysis of the genesis and development of Masdar City. J. Urban Technol. 20, 23–37. doi: 10.1080/10630732.2012.735105
- De Vries, W. T., and Chigbu, U. E. (2017). Responsible land management concept and application in a territorial rural context. *Fub. Flächenmanagement Und Bodenordnung* 79, 65–73.
- Desouza, K. C., Hunter, M., Jacob, B., and Yigitcanlar, T. (2020). Pathways to the making of prosperous smart cities: an exploratory study on the best practice. J Urban Technol. 27, 3–32. doi: 10.1080/10630732.2020.1807251
- Döring, C., and Ulbricht, K. (2018). "Gentrification hotspots and displacement in Berlin. a quantitative analysis," in Gentrification and Resistance, eds I. Helbrecht (Wiesbaden: Springer), 9–35. doi: 10.1007/978-3-658-20388-7_2
- Eckardt, F. (2005). In search for meaning: Berlin as national capital and global city. *J. Contemp. Eur. Stud.* 13, 189–201. doi: 10.1080/14782800500212426
- Ehrström, P. (2016). "Transformation and survival strategy-rural gentrification and social sustainability in gentrified metropolitan and urban ruralities, the case of Sundom, Vaasa, Finland," in *Metropolitan Ruralities*, eds K. Andersson, S. Sjöblom, L. Granberg, P. Ehrström, and T. Marsden (Bingley: Emerald Group Publishing Limited), 125–158. doi: 10.1108/S1057-19222016000023006
- Faggio, G., Schlüter, T., and Vom Berge, P. (2018). The multiplier effect of the German Government move to Berlin. *Lse Business Review*.
- FAO (2012). Voluntary guidelines on the responsible governance of tenure of land, fisheries and forests in the context of national food security. FAO, Rome, Italy.
- Faria, R., and Pescatori, C. (2019). Brasília. The Wiley Blackwell Encyclopedia of Urban And Regional Studies. doi: 10.1002/9781118568446.eurs0029
- George, R. B. S., Baker Jr, H. A., Abrahams, R. D., Katriel, T., Stallybrass, P., Traister, D., et al. (1999). *Cultural Memory and the Construction of Identity*. Detroit, MI: Wayne State University Press.

- Glaeser, E. L., and Kahn, M. E. (2010). the greenness of cities: carbon dioxide emissions and urban development. J. Urban Econ. 67, 404–418. doi: 10.1016/j.jue.2009.11.006
- Griffiths, S., and Sovacool, B. K. (2020). Rethinking the future low-carbon city: carbon neutrality, green design, and sustainability tensions in the making of Masdar City. *Energy Res. Soc. Sci.* 62:101368. doi: 10.1016/j.erss.2019.101368
- Grimes, A., Matlaba, V. J., and Poot, J. (2016). Spatial impacts of the creation of Brasília: a natural experiment. *Environ. Plan. A* 49, 784–800. doi: 10.1177/0308518X16684519
- Grimson, W., and Murphy, M. (2015). "The epistemological basis of engineering, and its reflection in the modern engineering curriculum," in *Engineering Identities, Epistemologies And Values: Engineering Education And Practice In Context, Vol. 2*, eds S. H. Christensen, C. Didier, A. Jamison, M. Meganck, C. Mitcham, et al. (Cham: Springer International Publishing), 161–178.
- Hall, P. (2006). "Seven types of capital city," in *Planning Twentieth Century Capital Cities*, ed D. Gordon (London; New York, NY: Routledge), 1–7.
- Helbrecht, I. (2018). "Gentrification and displacement," in *Gentrification and Resistance*, eds I. Helbrecht (Wiesbaden: Springer), 1–7. doi: 10.1007/978-3-658-20388-7_1
- Hur, J.-Y., Cho, W., Lee, G., and Bickerton, S. H. (2019). The "Smart Work" Myth: how bureaucratic inertia and workplace culture stymied digital transformation in the relocation of South Korea's capital. *Asian Stud. Rev.* 43, 691–709. doi: 10.1080/10357823.2019.1663786
- Hyötyläinen, M. (2019). Divided *by policy: urban inequality in Finland*. Faculty of Social Sciences, University of Helsinki, Helsinki, Finland.
- Jauhiainen, J. S. (1997). Urban development and gentrification in Finland: the case of Turku. Scand. Hous. Plann. Res. 14, 71–79. doi: 10.1080/02815739708730423
- Jones, C. E. (2020). Transit-oriented development and suburban gentrification: a "natural reality" of refugee displacement in metro Vancouver. *Hous. Pol. Debate.* doi: 10.1080/10511482.2020.1839935
- Kahn, M. E. (2007). Green Cities: Urban Growth and the Environment. Washington, DC: Brookings Institution Press. doi: 10.2139/ssrn.933669
- Kampamba, J., Kachepa, S., Nkwae, B., Matlhogojane, N. G., and Outule, T. (2018). Housing delivery to the low income in Botswana. *Int. J. Hous. Markets Anal.* 11:59. doi: 10.1108/IJHMA-06-2017-0059
- Kang, J. (2012). A Study on the Future Sustainability of Sejong, South Korea's Multifunctional Administrative City. Focusing On Implementation Of Transit Oriented Development. Uppsala University, Uppsala, Sweden.
- Kozlowski, M., Ujang, N., and Maulan, S. (2017). Urban regeneration to transform Kuala Lumpur metropolitan region. *Pertanika J. Soc. Sci. Human.* 25, 195–205.
- Kwon, Y., Joo, S., Han, S., and Park, C. (2017). Mapping the distribution pattern of gentrification near urban parks in the case of gyeongui line forest park, Seoul, Korea. *Sustainability* 9:231. doi: 10.3390/su9020231
- Lara, F. L. (2010). Brazilianization or Brasilianization? The first fifty years of Brasilia. Portal Issue 5, University of Texas at Austin, United States.
- Lauriano, W. (2015). Gentrificação Da Cidade Modernista: Brasília. Cadernos Metrópole 17, 155–178. doi: 10.1590/2236-9996.2015-3307
- Lazar, D. (2005). Berlin-Washington, 1800-2000: Capital Cities, Cultural Representation, And National Identities. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Leadbeater, C. (2016). Bonn- what became of Germany's cold war capital. *The Telegraph.*
- Leem, Y., Han, H., and Lee, S. H. (2019). "Sejong Smart city: on the road to be a city of the future," in *Computational Urban Planning and Management for Smart Cities. CUPUM 2019. Lecture Notes in Geoinformation and Cartography*, eds S. Geertman, Q. Zhan, A. Allan, and C. Pettit (Cham: Springer), 17–33. doi: 10.1007/978-3-030-19424-6_2
- Lim, H., Kim, J., Potter, C., and Bae, W. (2013). Urban regeneration and gentrification: land use impacts of the cheonggye stream restoration project on the Seoul's central business district. *Habitat Int*, 39, 192–200. doi: 10.1016/j.habitatint.2012.12.004
- Lukens, D. (2020). Configurations of gentrification and displacement: chronic displacement as an effect of redevelopment in Seoul, South Korea. Urban Geograph. doi: 10.1080/02723638.2020.1742467
- Marques, R. N., Müller, F., Kanegae, M. M., and Morgade, M. (2021). Two childhoods, two neighborhoods, and one city: utopias and dystopias in Brasilia. *Children's Geogr.* 19, 172–183. doi: 10.1080/14733285.2020.1772961

- Mckendry, C. (2017). Greening Post-Industrial Cities: Growth, Equity, And Environmental Governance. New York, NY: Routledge. doi: 10.9774/gleaf.9781315773407
- Momoh, J., and Benachir, M. (2018). Urban development and housing demolition in abuja city: the benefits of adopting the principles of sustainability. J. Good Govern. Sustain. Dev. Africa 4:2. Available online at: https://core.ac.uk/ download/pdf/323101522.pdf
- Momoh, J., Opaluwah, A., and Albeera, H. (2018). Challenges facing Nigeria's urban environment: the Abuja Case. J. Sustain. Dev. Afr. 20:2. Available online at: https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/323101522.pdf
- Moser, S. (2010). Putrajaya: Malaysia's new federal administrative capital. *Cities* 27, 285–297. doi: 10.1016/j.cities.2009.11.002
- Mösgen, A., Rosol, M., and Schipper, S. (2019). State-led gentrification in previously 'un-gentrifiable'areas: examples from Vancouver/Canada And Frankfurt/Germany. *Eur. Urban Reg. Stud.* 26, 419–433. doi: 10.1177/0969776418763010
- Nasreldin, R., and Abdelfattah, D. (2020). Toward biophilic egyptian cities. the case of new administrative capital in Egypt. J. Urban Res. 35, 121–136. doi: 10.21608/jur.2020.81521
- OECD (2021). Income Inequality (Indicator). https://data.oecd.org/
- Omar, D. B. (2004). The total planning doctrine and putrajaya development. Wit Trans. Ecol. Environ. 72, 91–910. Available online at: https://www.witpress. com/Secure/elibrary/papers/SC04/SC04009FU.pdf
- O'neill, K., and Affolderbach, J. (2018). "Vancouver: leading green building transitions?," in *Green Building Transitions*, eds J. Affolderbach and C. Schulz (Cham: Springer), 99–132. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-77709-2
- Rawat, R. (2005). Capital City Relocation: Global-Local Perspectives In The Search For An Alternative Modernity. Unpublished Paper, Department Of Geography, York University, Toronto, Canada.
- Rezende, R., and Heynen, H. (2020). "Brasilia and the utopia of an Egalitarian city: hidden shades of gender-oriented segregation," in P+ Arg Biennial Conference (Michigan).
- Rossman, V. (2018). Capital Cities: Varieties and Patterns of Development And Relocation. Abingdon: Taylor and Francis. doi: 10.4324/97813157 35061
- Ryu, H., Kim, D., and Park, J. (2020). Characteristics analysis of commercial gentrification in seoul focusing on the vitalization of streets in residential areas. *Sustainability* 12:8877. doi: 10.3390/su12218877
- Sankaran, V., and Chopra, A. (2020). "Creating global sustainable smart cities (A case study of Masdar City)," in *Journal Of Physics: Conference Series* (Coimbatore: Iop Publishing). doi: 10.1088/1742-6596/1706/1/012141
- Seitzhanova, A., and Nagy, H. (2018). The role of city tourism for regional development. *Scientia Iuventa*, 14.
- Siemer, J., and Matthews-Hunter, K. (2017). The spatial pattern of gentrification in berlin. *Praire Perspect. Geograph. Essays* 19, 49–57. Available online at: https://www.ibgeographypods.org/uploads/7/6/2/2/7622863/gentrification_ of_berlin_excellent_background_reading_for_ib_geography.pdf
- Timulak, L. (2014). "Qualitative meta-analysis," in *The Sage Handbook Of Qualitative Data Analysis*, ed U. Flick (London: SAGE Publications Ltd), 481–495. doi: 10.4135/9781446282243.n33
- Watson, J., Robertson, A., and De Rosen, F. (2020). Designing by radical indigenism. Landscape Arch. Front. 8:148. doi: 10.15302/J-LAF-1-050019
- Yoon, J., and Shin, U. (2019). "Effective application of urban renewable energy system for smart energy city: case study of Sejong 5-1 smart energy city," in *Ieee Transportation Electrification Conference And Expo, Asia-Pacific* (Itec Asia-Pacific: Ieee), 1–5. doi: 10.1109/ITEC-AP.2019.8903873

Conflict of Interest: The author declares that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 de Vries. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The City of São Paulo's Environmental Quota: A Policy to Embrace Urban Environmental Services and Green Infrastructure Inequalities in the Global South

Paulo Mantey Domingues Caetano^{1*}, Hélia Maria Santa Bárbara Pereira¹, Lara Cavalcanti Ribeiro Figueiredo², Patrícia Marra Sepe² and Leandro Luiz Giatti³

¹ Secretariat of Green and Environment of the São Paulo City, São Paulo, Brazil, ² Secretariat of Urbanism and Licensing of the São Paulo City, São Paulo, Brazil, ³ School of Public Health, University of São Paulo, São Paulo, Brazil

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Pedro Henrique Campello Torres, University of São Paulo, Brazil

Reviewed by:

Priscila Weruska Stark Da Silva, Technical University of Munich, Germany Bing Xue, Institute of Applied Ecology (CAS), China

*Correspondence:

Paulo Mantey Domingues Caetano paulo.mantey@gmail.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Urban Greening, a section of the journal Frontiers in Sustainable Cities

Received: 26 March 2021 Accepted: 25 May 2021 Published: 25 June 2021

Citation:

Caetano PMD, Pereira HMSB, Figueiredo LCR, Sepe PM and Giatti LL (2021) The City of São Paulo's Environmental Quota: A Policy to Embrace Urban Environmental Services and Green Infrastructure Inequalities in the Global South. Front. Sustain. Cities 3:685875. doi: 10.3389/frsc.2021.685875 In 2013 the urban authority for São Paulo city, Brazil, was interested in incorporating environmental aspects into the urban licensing process of diverse urban developments. To overcome concepts related simply to soil sealing, the initiative gave rise to a wide range of principles associated with environmental services and the consideration that green areas in this megacity are unequally distributed. Given the costs involved in analyzing each case and the legal uncertainty among entrepreneurs, it has become a tradition in Brazil for authorities in charge of urban licensing to follow general regulations rather than case-by-case studies, except in high-impact developments. In response, the São Paulo municipal government developed during the period from 2013 to 2016 a governing instrument to deal with these issues, known as the Environmental Quota (EQ). For that, the following guiding principles were established: (a) it should have a solid theoretical basis, with incentives for consistent public participation; (b) it should be flexible in such a way that it can provide a general framework within which a project designer can make decisions, rather than a set of rigidly determined solutions; and (c) it should consider inequalities in the availability of urban green infrastructure throughout the city. This paper will first detail the political-institutional context in which the EQ and its guidelines were established and implemented, then provide a general overview of the tool and the theoretical frameworks within which it was developed, and, finally, discuss the complex social decision-making process of its legal constraints. Moreover, it analyzes the implementation and application of the EQ to examine its effectiveness and how it relates to the city's gentrification. Furthermore, it is considered the replicability potential of the EQ to expand both the supply and distribution of green infrastructure and environmental services throughout the urban environment and, thus, contribute toward mitigating the intricate problems of urban environments in the Global South.

Keywords: urban greening, urban land use, environmental services, gentrification, Environmental Quota, Biotope Area Factor, exergy, Quota Ambiental

INTRODUCTION

Contemporary large-scale urbanization has been exacerbating the global environmental crisis. In this context, cities throughout the world centralize the high demands for environmental and ecosystem services, characterizing the locus of fundamental mitigation actions for ongoing environmental changes (Seto et al., 2017). When it comes to mitigating and adapting to the impacts of climate change, for example, local governments face critical political and governing challenges (Di Giulio et al., 2019). Indeed, cities are both a cause of climate change, by way of the emissions of greenhouse gases, and victims of its consequences, given that urban inequalities exacerbate the negative impacts of climate disasters, such as floods, hurricanes, and droughts (Kjellstrom et al., 2007; Bulkeley, 2010; Prieur-Richard et al., 2019).

Green urban infrastructure has been recognized as a key element of any strategy to deal with climate change issues, given its potential to mitigate greenhouse gas emissions and, therefore, reduce the contribution of cities to global climate change, as well as improve the environmental health and quality of life of its residents and reduce their vulnerability to global climate change impacts. However, the process of greening urban spaces has been characterized by the gentrification paradox, whereby poorer and more vulnerable populations have become isolated and pushed out to locations far from these urban improvements (Cole et al., 2017; Haase et al., 2017; Staddon et al., 2018; Andersson et al., 2019).

Cities with high population densities and poor planning, particularly those in the Global South, face worrisome conditions regarding the risks of heavy rainfall associated with poor green infrastructure, deep social inequities and housing built on extensive areas susceptible to flooding and landslides. Moreover, the vulnerable urban populations who live in these cities face constant difficulties due to increasing urban population density, high soil sealing, and insufficiency of environmental services, such as the provision of healthier environments (Anguelovski et al., 2016; Prieur-Richard et al., 2019).

In this paper, it is explored the parceling, use and occupation of land in the city of São Paulo, Brazil, concerning the implementation of the Environmental Quota (EQ), an innovative public policy tool designed to render ecosystem benefits by implementing green infrastructure and flood mitigation on private¹ lots in a city that is highly vulnerable to climate effects and has deep social inequities. Furthermore, it is described the process that led to the development of the EQ and its subsequent institutionalization as an alternative regulatory policy to deal with urban environmental services, urban drainage, and urban microclimates.

This paper is organized as follows, after this introduction: section Environmental Quota Development and Institutionalization summarizes the process that led to the development of the EQ and the principles and legal institutionalization of it in the context of the municipality of São Paulo; section Stakeholder Engagement explores the role of the stakeholders involved in the development and implementation of the EQ; section Effectiveness and Provision of Environmental Services examines the effectiveness of the EQ for the provision of environmental services from private urban plots; section The Environmental Quota and Gentrification discusses the relationship between the EQ and gentrification; section Replicability of the Environmental Quota analyzes the replicability of this initiative in other cities; and, finally, section Final Considerations presents the final considerations. The methodology used in this paper, and which forms the basis of discussions, is descriptive, especially concerning discussions surrounding the replicability of development analogous to the EQ in other cities.

This paper is developed from the empirical evidence through participant observation (Yin, 2015) made by the first four authors, which are career technicians working for the city of São Paulo and played prominent roles in proposing, developing and implementing the EQ. Therefore, as a review of policy and practice, this paper was developed by compiling, analyzing and discussing the process of environmental innovation within the context of development and implementation of local government policy. It relates to the public processes and is also dedicated to highlighting the relevant dialogue between various stakeholders, and reflections on issues inherent to the challenges of urban greening and urban sustainability.

ENVIRONMENTAL QUOTA DEVELOPMENT AND INSTITUTIONALIZATION

São Paulo city² is the capital of the state of São Paulo and is the most populous municipality in Brazil, with about 12 million people (IBGE—Instituto Brasileiro de Geografia e Estatística, 2021). Although the city only occupies 0.02% of Brazil's total landmass, it concentrates 12% of the country's GDP (Seade apud EMPLASA, 2019). São Paulo is characterized by high population density in the outskirts, social inequalities, housing deficits, informal and unplanned urbanization, occupation of risk areas, high rates of soil sealing, and unequal distribution of green areas and environmental services. Any innovation implemented in the greater cities of these regions has the potential to reverberate through to the surrounding municipalities and, thereby, further contribute to the regional dilemmas of unsustainable urbanization.

In order to implement the most recent São Paulo Municipality Strategic Master Plan, which came into effect by way of law 16,050 on July 31, 2014, it was required that several laws should be updated, among which was the law concerning the parceling, use and occupation of land, i.e., the zoning law. During the

¹Our discussion also applies to developments in public lots, but in this text, we highlight the perspective of private lots that represent the vast majority of permits.

 $^{^{2}}$ In this paper, the words "city" and "municipality" are used interchangeably. Officially, the word municipality is more representative of the territory and its administrative structure, i.e., its executive power, the mayoral office (*"Prefeitura"*), which in Brazil is called the municipal administration. Brazilian municipalities also have legislative power, which is represented by a City Council (*"Câmara Municipal"*). The Brazilian Federal Constitution (CF) considers municipalities as federated entities. According to Fernandes (2013), it is the only country in the world that gives this status to municipalities.

preliminary works for the formulation of the new zoning law, the city administration decided to create a legal clause making mandatory for anyone seeking a license to build or renovate buildings to consider the environmental aspects of doing so, in addition to the environmental licenses already required by the National Environmental System (SISNAMA). It was agreed that this tool, unprecedented in the various Brazilian legal bodies, would be called Environmental Quota (EQ).

Internal seminars were held within the municipal administration to determine the guidelines to steer the development of the EQ. It was decided that the research being carried out by Caetano (2016) for his PhD thesis at the School of Public Health within the University of São Paulo would be used as a theoretical starting point to develop the EQ. Next, an *ad hoc* working group (WG) made up of four technicians from the São Paulo City Hall was created. These technicians are the first four authors of this paper.

Caetano initially sought to adapt Berlin's Biotope area factor (*Biotopflächenfaktor*, in German) (Landschaft Planen Bauen, 1990; Pobloth, 2008)³ to the São Paulo context. In addition, the WG also considered Seattle's Green Factor (Hirst et al., 2008; Stenning, 2008), Malmö's (Sweden) Special Green Factor and Green Point System (Skärbäck, 2007; Kruuse, 2011) and Singapore's Green Plot Ratio to develop the São Paulo EQ. Given the idiosyncrasies and complexities of the city of São Paulo, the WG understood that the EQ should be more than a mere adaptation of the above cited experiences. Therefore, the EQ took on a shape of its own, with its particular characteristics. More details of the process to develop the EQ and concepts can be found in Caetano (2016).

Since the WG's activities began, it has been led by the following conceptual guidelines: first, that the purpose of the EQ is to insert an environmental clause in the legislation about the parceling, use and occupation of land; and second, that the insertion of such a clause must occur by way of institutionalizing the EQ into the zoning law with the same status as pre-established urban parameters, such as the occupancy rate, the land use coefficient, the building height and the floor area coefficient.

Three working guidelines were also established by the WG at the onset:

- Flexibility: the designers-for any submitting proposal-should not compose their projects from stereotypical solutions imposed by legislation, but from a relatively broad menu of environmental measures provided by the EQ legislation;
- Simplicity for the designer and the licensing body: a challenge to developing the EQ was to create a simplified process to assess complex issues. This was made possible with a set of powerful indicators, specifically eco-exergy, as shown in the following text. The result of this simplification is an electronic spreadsheet that facilitates the elaboration of each project considerably for the user. However, as a result of the urban, environmental, and political complexities inherent to the city

BOX 1 | EQ operationalization should be as follows.

- The EQ is an index that aggregates several indicators to evaluate the environmental performance of an urban built-up plot;
- A given designer develops the lot coverage from a menu available in the legislation of surfaces of environmental relevance in the project (for example, green cover, vertical greenery, green roofs, greened surfaces, semi-permeable floor, arboreal specimens, palm trees), here called biotopes. Using an electronic spreadsheet provided by the municipality, the area covered by these biotopes is processed to generate a number. This number is the project's EQ (EQproj). The project must be such that the EQproj is either equal to or greater than the minimum established by the legislation (EQmin), which is determined according to the location and area of the lot.

of São Paulo, the EQ, during its development, was losing its desired simplicity;

• Solid theoretical basis: this guideline was never intended to deny the political nature of the decision-making process for the development and approval of EQ. On the contrary, the aim was to facilitate the decision-making process by developing a solid theoretical basis. Such a basis would allow any changes requested by the decision-making entities involved in the approval of EQ to reverberate throughout the EQ framework in order to provide a level of consistency and conceptual integrity of the EQ given these requested changes. Caetano's (2016) research provided fundamental support in this regard.

As the work progressed, it was deemed appropriate to add another guideline:

• No retrogression when it comes to environmental matters: for the EQ to be politically viable, it should not repeal any previously established legal municipal environmental protection provisions. Without such a clause, it would have been possible for any parties interested in relaxing previously established environmental provisions to maliciously take advantage of the EQ development process to do so. Moreover, were it not for this directive, groups who have fought hard and successfully over time to advance environmental legislation would not feel secure about EQ and they would oppose it.

The guidelines that were followed throughout the development of the EQ, concerning public consultation and compatibility with general and sectorial principles, plans and programs at the municipal, state and federal levels, did not need to be made explicit by the WG as they had already been contemplated in the Organic Municipal Law (the city's "Constitution"). The WG also sought to determine operationalization criteria (**Box 1**) and the environmental objectives of the EQ (**Table 1**).

The solid theoretical basis ensured that the indicators related to these environmental goals (**Table 1**) had cardinal character. Other environmental goals were implicitly considered in the choice of such goals. However, the indicators chosen for the implicit environmental objectives are merely ordinal in nature.

Drainage is one of several rainwater management measures that can occur on three levels: macro drainage, micro drainage,

³SENATSVERWALTUNG FÜR UMWELT, VERKEHR UND KLIMASCHUTZ STADT BERLIN. BFF Biotopflächenfaktor https://www.berlin.de/sen/uvk/naturund-gruen/landschaftsplanung/bff-biotopflaechenfaktor/ (accessed February 14, 2021).

TABLE 1 | Environmental objectives and indicators.

Environmental objectives considered in the EQ*	Environmental measures	Associated indicators	EQ index
To promote lot drainage	Lot detention reservoir (default solution adopted) and unconventional lot drainage measures(for instance, detention basins, retention ponds, inlet devices, infiltration trenches, permeable sidewalks)	D v. Figure 1	$OA = V^{\alpha} D^{\beta}$
To promote ecosystem quality** To improve the microclimate	Garden areas, existing trees and palmtrees, trees and palmtrees to be planted, existing tree clumps, green roofs, green facades, green walls, permeable and semi-permeable floors	V (simplified eco-exergy calculated according to the vegetation associated with the different biotopes)	

Source: produced by the authors.

*Other environmental objectives were indirectly considered.

**V has been formally shown to be a good indicator of both ecosystem quality promotion and microclimate improvement.

 α and β are weighting coefficients.

and lot drainage. The EQ is concerned with the latter. To obtain the indicator for lot drainage, each lot is considered to be a watershed wherein the outlet corresponds to the pipes through which stormwater flows from the lot to the micro drainage system.

In a given basin with an area on the order of magnitude of an urban lot, it is perfectly adequate to use the rational method to determine the maximum outflow. To consider storage aspects, it is best to use the modified rational method (Chow et al., 1988). Hence, in the EQ method, each surface element of the constructed lot is assigned a runoff coefficient value (the surface elements chosen by the landscaper which are the called biotopes). An increase in the runoff coefficient can lead to the following outcomes: (a) the peak of the outflow hydrograph increases, (b) the lag time of the outflow hydrograph decreases; (c) the volume of water drained tends to increase. These are undesirable situations as they overload micro drainage systems.

It was decided that the EQ should only address the abatement in the peak of the outflow hydrograph. It was also decided that any measures aimed at abatement should be classified into one of two categories, as follows: (a) conventional measures (detention and retention for reservoirs) or (b) non-conventional measures (e.g., infiltration trenches, porous sidewalks, grassed trenches, infiltration wells). Finally, a decision was made to adopt the detention reservoir as the paradigmatic situation to develop the EQ, given that this is the measure that the technical community and licensors are most familiar with. Nonconventional measures will be subjected to regulations that are currently being elaborated.

The D indicator is a measure of how well the lot performs for promoting lot drainage. If the detention reservoir system succeeds at lowering the peak outflow hydrograph value of the plot to the pre-development value of the peak outflow hydrograph, then D = 1.0 (the so-called "zero impact"). If the placement of the reservoir succeeds at reducing the difference between the pre-developed and developed hydrograph peaks by 80%, then D = 0.8. **Figure 1** can better clarify the concept. The EQ procedure is currently as follows: first, a given designer chooses the detention reservoir volume, then D is calculated according to the spreadsheet. A possible reversal of these procedures is currently being studied whereby the designer would first choose a D-value and then, based on that value, the spreadsheet would calculate the minimum reserve volume needed to obtain this D value.

Additionally, the EQ establishes detention reservoir outlet structure requirements, without which the mere requirement to a minimum detention volume would be innocuous.

The objective of the EQ is to improve ecosystem integrity based on a solid theoretical foundation through representative and powerful indicators. Ecosystem integrity has been welldocumented by Kay (1991, 2000), and Schneider and Kay (1994), being integrity the ability of a given ecosystem to maintain its structure while self-organizing and dissipating energy. Xu and Tao (2000) point out that some ecologists prefer the expression "ecological integrity" to "ecological health." Furthermore, they state that these expressions are used in official documents in the USA to refer to long-term policies associated with environmental conservation objectives. There is a debate in ecology as to whether health and integrity are equivalent, and whether equivalent expressions can be assumed a priori. Jørgensen (2006) argues that the concept of eco-exergy is an excellent indicator of ecosystem health.

The exergy of a system is the maximum amount of work required to bring that system into equilibrium with its environment. Jørgensen (1992) postulated that ecosystems maintain themselves out of thermodynamic equilibrium with the environment. It occurs with a high degree of organization and information about that environment. Ecosystems do so in such a way that maximizes their exergy. Mejer and Jørgensen (1979) proposed that the content of the so-called ecoexergy of an ecosystem component can be calculated as the probability of producing such a component at thermodynamic equilibrium. For a component of an ecosystem, it consists of the probability of producing organic matter (classical exergy term)



and the probability of finding the genetic code, i.e., the correct sequence of DNA nucleotides (informational exergy term) of this ecosystem component (Bendoricchio and Jørgensen 1997; (Jørgensen et al., 2005; Silow et al., 2011a,b). Note that this calculation does not consider the information inscribed in the structure of the ecosystem. In practical terms, eco-exergy in a building project will relate, for example, to the diversity of tree strata and the types of vegetation cover rather than just the number of square meters of vegetation.

Thus, the V indicator of the EQ corresponds to the ratio between (a) the sum of a simplified Jørgensen's eco-exergy associated with the different surface biotopes of the per unit plot area and (b) a reference value that is intended to normalize the indicator. **Table 2** clarifies how the V indicator is calculated, demonstrating some possible landscape solutions listed in the EQ menu.

For calculating the existing trees and palms on a given plot of land, the V indicator uses a single variable allometric equation, namely the diameter at breast height (DBH), as it provides a quick assessment of the trees and palm trees already on the plot. For trees and palm trees to be planted, V should be estimated based on catalogs published by the São Paulo Municipal Secretariat of Green and Environment [São Paulo (City), 2005] with a considerable safety coefficient included to account for the probability that seedlings will not thrive. For other biotopes, literature reviews were conducted regarding their biomass, and the values used were judiciously chosen.

Caetano (2016) argued that eco-exergy also serves as a microclimate indicator and is frequently associated with urban greening and related environmental services. Thus, the V indicator seeks to describe how a built lot performs to improve both ecosystem integrity and the surrounding microclimate.

Given that a set of general rules regulates the EQ for licensing purposes, rather than on a case-by-case basis, it is essential to emphasize that mere compliance with its requirements does not guarantee, in of itself, a good landscape or lot drainage project (OBSERVASP, 2015; Cioni and Passos, 2018). This task is up to the landscape architect and the hydraulic engineer.

Once the values of the D and V indicators have been obtained for the project, the EQ indicator is, in turn, obtained by taking the weighted geometric mean of both. The WG opted to adopt the geometric mean instead of the arithmetic mean to limit the possibility that a designer could compensate excessively poor performance by promoting lot drainage with good performance to promote ecosystem quality and microclimate improvement, and vice versa.

Table 1 presents a summary of the intertwined relationships between the environmental objectives considered in the EQ, environmental measures, indicators, and the formula to calculate the EQ index. Values for EQmin (environmental standards) were set as a function of lot area and lot position in the city.

Considering that the city of São Paulo has rigorous legislation regarding tree management, development of the EQ provided a glimpse of a very auspicious environmental possibility. The paradoxical effect of excessive legal protection of an environmental good, such as protection of a given tree species, is well-known. The procedures to manage trees on land in the city of São Paulo are so difficult and complex that real estate developers argue the presence of trees on a given plot of land tends to devalue the property. Since trees that already exist in a given plot of land considerably increase the numerical value of EQ as it is calculated in its spreadsheet, the EQ goes against this trend.

TABLE 2 | Calculation of indicator V.

#	Picture	Biotope description	Factor	Ecoexergy related to the biotope (e.u./m ²)
1		Landscaped areas connected to the soil below	0.25	$E x_i = \varSigma_j \; 0.25.a_j(m^2)/A(m^2)$
2		Landscaped areas with a soil depth of 40 cm or greater	0.20	$Ex_i = \varSigma_j \ 0.20.a_j(m^2)/A(m^2)$
3		Permeable paving with vegetation	0.10	$Ex_i = \varSigma_j \; 0.10.a_j(m^2)/A(m^2)$
4		Green roof	0.20	$Ex_i = \varSigma_j \; 0.20.a_j(m^{a})/A(m^{a})$
5		Vegetated walls	0.10	$Ex_i=\varSigma_j \ 0.10.a_j(m^2)/A(m^2)$
6		Preserved small trees	80	$Ex_i = 80.nt_j/A(m^2)$
7		Preserved medium trees	180	$E x_i = 180.n t_j / A(m^2)$
8		Preserved large trees	400	$Ex_i = 400.nt_j/A(m^2)$
			Total	eco-exergy = Ex = $\Sigma_i Ex_i$ V = Ex/rv

Source: produced by the authors; column two ("picture"): São Paulo City Hall.

(a) The complete table for calculating indicator V can be found in the annex to law 16402/2016 table III.B item II. The table presented here is considerably simpler than that found in the law.

(b) e.u., environmental units.
(c) A_i, lot area (m²).
(d) a_j, area (m²) of each element of a given "i" biotope.
(e) nt, number of tree specimens.
(f) rv, reference value, adopted as 0.38 e.u./m² = 7.1 JG/m².

The EQmin values as a function of lot area were set according to a logistic curve. To set EQmin as a function of the position of the lot in the city, environmental zoning (the set of "environmental qualification perimeters") was developed using a method analogous to that of McHarg (1969) (see also Yang and Li, 2016), and environmental qualification perimeters were set from there. This zoning has considered the environmental situation of the regions inside the perimeters and also its transformation potential. **Figure 2** shows the environmental qualification perimeters in the São Paulo municipality territory. From this figure, it is clear that the peripheral regions of the city received the worst scores in terms of their environmental situation and also in terms of the potential for change. This corresponds to more evidence of environmental inequalities in the city's structure, especially in its aspects of greening, which impacts the environmental comfort of its residents and their leisure possibilities.

It was determined that developments that exceeded their EQ score by a certain amount would receive urban incentives. The zoning law in effect establishes two potential types of non-cumulative EQ incentives (see **Table 3**). The first corresponds to a discount on the financial contribution of the onerous grant for the right to build⁴ or the additional non-computable

⁴An onerous grant for the right to build, which establishes that property owner can build beyond the percentage of lot area pre-established by law, is issued by the São Paulo municipal government to the property owner upon payment of a financial consideration.



FIGURE 2 Environmental Qualification Perimeters in the São Paulo municipality territory. Source: São Paulo City Hall; adapted by the authors. Environmental Qualification Perimeters (EQPs) are, in practice, environmental zoning. The territory of the municipality of São Paulo was divided into homogeneous regions into environmental terms, with 13 types of regions being defined. For each of the 13 types of EQPs, requirements are presented in the law in terms of minimum permeability (even for the lots dispensed from the EQ) as well as the minimum numerical values of the EQ score as a function of the lot size. To define EQPs' degrees of rigor, each homogeneous region was evaluated in terms of indicators for (a) microclimate plus biodiversity, on a scale of 1–4, with 1 corresponding to the best state and 4 the worst; (b) drainage, idem; (c) transformation potential, on a scale of 1–4, with 4 corresponding to the best potential and 1 the worst. The indicators were then added together in order to be ranked. The higher the ranking, the greater the legal requirements of each EQP. The idea of including state indicators and a potential receives the worst grades, having, therefore, the minor legal requirements in terms of EQ; on the contrary, an EQP with a deplorable environmental state and a good transformation potential receives the best grades, therefore having the highest legal requirements in terms of EQ.

built area and can be claimed when EQproj exceeds EQmin at a certain level. The second corresponds to a discount on the financial contribution to the onerous grant for the right to build, which is calculated according to the sustainability certification level that the developer obtains for the property, i.e., the lot's environmental performance. The municipality itself does not grant environmental certifications. This task is delegated to environmental certifications. This task is delegated to environmental certification can be, for example, LEED[®] (GBC Brasil, 2021), AQUA-HQE (Fundação Vanzolini, 2021), Selo Casa Azul CAIXA (Caixa Econômica Federal, 2021) or EDGE (IFC, 2021). After an environmental certifier is registered with the municipality, different levels of its certification are scored according to EQ legislation, being the EQ incentive provided according to that score. The certification incentive is only valid for either residential developments or non-residential developments associated with residential use.

The development of the EQ also took into consideration climate factors potentially related to global climate change. The severe water crisis between 2014 and 2016 in the state of São Paulo (Soriano et al., 2016; Moraes, 2020) contributed to determining that the EQ should include a requirement for buildings to have rainwater harvesting systems. This requirement is aligned with the idea that big cities should jointly manage alternatives to mitigate and adapt to climate change. Traditionally, there has been a scarcity of efforts to create synergies between them (Ürge-Vorsatz et al., 2018).

STAKEHOLDER ENGAGEMENT

In 2013, at the start of a new municipal administration, it was well-known that the then-mayor had formed a comprehensive coalition that included politicians from both the right and left sides of the political spectrum.

TABLE 3 | Incentives.

Incentives	Type of incentive	Requirements
EQ incentive	Discount on the financial contribution to the onerous grant for the right to build*	Relationship between EQproj and EQmin
	Additional non-computable area	
Certification incentive	Discount on the financial contribution to the onerous grant for the right to build*	Level of environmental certification

Source: produced by the authors.

*An onerous grant for the right to build is a grant issued by the municipal government that permits to a property owner to build above the proportion of the lot area established by law upon payment of a fee.

TABLE 4 | Stakeholder involvement in EQ development and implementation.

Although the mayor did not receive unconditional support, negotiations occurred in such a way that made it possible for the executive branch to pass their bills comfortably, provided, of course, that it was willing to spend its political capital. This also explains why the WG was pressured to make the EQ self-applicable, i.e., to leave little for future regulations, such as decrees, ordinances and other administrative acts, that could easily amend the EQ under future administrations.

Institutionalization of the EQ would not have been possible without following eminently political processes. As for developing the EQ, it is worth discussing how the relationship between politics and technique is established. Decision-makers responsible for weighing costs against benefits and accepting and dealing with risks and uncertainty when it comes to scientific, technical, social, political and, especially, legal concerns. Yet, it is up to technicians to ensure that any solutions presented to decision-makers are contained within a trade-off surface This is sometimes very difficult given the various degrees of uncertainty surrounding technical decisions (Scoones and Stirling, 2020). In that sense, it is the responsibility of the technique to assist politics. **Table 4** presents more detailed information about the stakeholders' engagement during the EQ development process.

Stakeholder	Mode of involvement	Role played by the stakeholder
Municipal government	Relationship with city council	 Maintained a comfortable relationship with city council. The municipal government has pushed for the EQ to be self-enforcing for fear that the subsequent governments would substantially change it through infra-legal legislation. This is not feasible for a law of this size and complexity. Arbitrated conflicts between environmental and housing interests through zoning.
WG	Carrying out technical work and supporting other stakeholders	 Career civil servants do not work for the municipal government, however, they maintain a hierarchical relationship with it. Anticipated and evaluated interests in the development phase to enable and facilitate approval. Focus of stakeholders, even though the WG is not a political body.
Social housing movements	Pressure on the government and direct actions	 Strong influence on the municipal government. Little interest in the EQ during the formal public participation process.
Designers	Commissioned by entrepreneurs	 Feasibility studies became more complex and their work as designers was more recognized. However, some were against the EQ for fear that it would make their relationship with developers more difficult.
Entrepreneurs	Produce most of the built space in the city	 They were not in a position to oppose the EQ. They showed no hostility to the <i>ad hoc</i> group or to the EQ even though feasibility studies would become more complex and the costs of undertaking the developments would rise slightly. Their focus was on zoning.
Groups within the public service sector		See Box 2.
Academics	Call for contributions to workshops. Production of articles	 In general, the reaction was positive. Some academics complained that the EQ would lead to bad designs and expressed a preference for studies to be carried out on a case-by-case basis. However, there was never a claim that mere compliance with the EQ alone would guarantee the quality of landscape designs, given that EQ is only a minimum minimorum. That is the responsibility of the landscape architect. It was pointed out that requirement for mandatory compliance with EQ to be limited to plots larger than 500 m², even with more stringent permeability rate requirement, would limit its effectiveness in the city's periphery, which is the area of the city that is most in need of

Source: produced by the authors.

Parameters are necessarily suggested or imposed by the technique. These parameters, when institutionalized and having defined mandatory thresholds, become standards. Setting standards is necessarily a policy task. Private entities, research institutes, universities and the literature suggest threshold values for the parameters, thresholds that are called criteria (Porto, 1991; Förstner, 1995). Political decision-making entities, when defining standards, should consider not only the suggested criteria but the social, economic and cultural issues associated with that definition, taking risks and deciding in a situation of uncertainty (Scoones and Stirling, 2020). In the case of EQ development, parameters were successfully defined. What involved considerable difficulty was to define criteria to be suggested to the decision-making entities. This implied the need to perform several simulations to obtain reasonable values for the parameters, being oft tricky even to know possible values for the parameters, let alone for their criteria. In the face of scarce data, how to decide? To use the mean, the median, the mode, a characteristic value? Are they available? Often this process involved the suggestion of criteria in a somewhat arbitrary but in reasonable and responsible way. Such is the realm of producing new socially robust knowledge, whereby social actors corroborate the quality control of science and technology used to make decisions (Gibbons, 1999).

Career civil servants have sufficient autonomy not to be obliged to compromise with the political options of the government⁵. Its role, ideally, is to maintain the possible neutrality and assist the government, doing so in the form of suggestions for alternatives for government officials to make their political decisions. Nevertheless, in producing alternatives to submitted to government political agents, public career civil servants in the early stages of their work should have in mind the political preferences of their hierarchical superiors and all stakeholders, also evaluating the power relations between them. This was observed when developing the EQ. It is not a good technique to produce proposals that are not politically viable or are not likely to be easily adjusted according to the political negotiations conducted between the stakeholders. That is why it can happen that career civil servants still in the development phase of their jobs are subject to direct pressure from stakeholders outside the public administration, as was the case with EQ development. The government itself is also not homogeneous, nor does it always know exactly what it wants. This can lead government officials to give contradictory

BOX 2 | Situations of EQ development in the public service sector.

- The group that was developing an update of the Building and Construction Code hardly opposed the EQ, alleging that the drainage concepts proposed in the development of EQ were not aligned with those that they had been adopted, mainly the concept of specific flow [Tucci, 2000; São Paulo (City), 2012].
- 2) Some public employees who had been developing academic studies were pleased to incorporate these studies into the EQ proposal.
- The staff responsible for approving tree management expressed strong opposition to the final, approved version of the EQ.
- 4) Some staff with excellent academic credentials complained that they had not been asked to contribute to the EQ. This was due to the urgency with which the process was carried out.
- 5) Career civil servants involved in licensing hardly opposed the first decree proposal when it was being written. This opposition had to do with the legal uncertainty surrounding the activity of these servants.

or empty directives that must be taken into account by the career civil servers. Since the early stages of the development of the EQ, the WG considered political backgrounds and proceeded with negotiations involving stakeholders. The WG had always kept in mind that the government itself is not homogeneous, and this can lead government officials to give contradictory directives.

In the public service sector, five significant situations occurred as the EQ was being developed, as reported in **Box 2**.

When the EQ was being developed by the WG, the São Paulo municipal government was widely sensitive to the demands of social housing movements. For the most part, these demands were not directed at the WG. The municipal government established a clause into law that stated the EQ parameters for social housing would be subject to specific regulation. Moreover, the municipal government arbitrated these interests by establishing in the urban zoning areas specifically intended for low-income housing developments and other areas of environmental interest.

As the EQ was being elaborated, some design entities took a keen interest in it and the new possibilities it provided. Before the institutionalization of the EQ, feasibility studies for real estate developments were relatively simple. Implementation of the EQ meant that many landscape design decisions would need to be made at the feasibility study stage. This situation obviously displeased entrepreneurs. Some designers considered it a valorization of their profession due to the EQ opening up. In addition, designers realized the prospect for a new market with more possibilities and more plasticity to their projects, especially concerning green infrastructure; others demonstrated being displeased and pressured by their clients to respond to the new requirements. For some designers, it became impossible to oppose the idea of incorporating environmental aspects in the zoning law.

⁵The purpose of the group of career civil servants (*servidores efetivos* in Portuguese) is to provide a permanent structure for the Public Administration due to the sudden changes in the government in office. They are hired from public tenders and are not appointed or elected. In order to protect themselves from undue or illegal coercion, they are given job stability after a three-year probationary period. They have criminal, civil, and administrative liability for their decisions or opinions issued. There is great legal uncertainty in its activity, which tends to paralyze the public administration. The first four authors of this paper, as careen civil servants, are employees of the executive branch of São Paulo city. They are not government employees in power, although they maintain a hierarchical relationship with it.

Perhaps it was precisely due to this unfeasibility to publicly oppose the EQ that some members of the real estate developers sector, which is quite powerful economically and politically, did not demonstrate any objections to the EQ. It is worthy to reinforce that more elaborate projects tend to be of better quality, offering benefits to buyers that developers will know how to use. **Table 5** summarizes some criticisms of EQ and the responses to those criticisms.

EFFECTIVENESS AND PROVISION OF ENVIRONMENTAL SERVICES

Two elements are fundamental to guaranteeing the effective implementation of urban planning guidelines: licensing and inspection. For several reasons, when it comes to overseeing urban works, the municipality of São Paulo faces some challenges.

TABLE 5 | Criticisms of the EQ.

Criticism	Response
The number of environmental objectives considered in the EQ is small.	Were the EQ to increase the number of environmental objectives it would become overly complex. Moreover, other objectives have been considered indirectly.
The runoff coefficients do not consider the local infiltration capacity.	The runoff coefficient is associated with the rational method, which has a margin of error of around 40% (Tomaz, 2002).
The EQ does not require zero impact for source drainage control measures.	Consistent with the guideline to provide freedom to the designer, a choice was made to allow designers to off-se different environmental objectives, especially considering that the EQ index is an aggregate of two indicators, calculated by taking the geometric mean rather than the arithmetic mean.
It is difficult to understand that the reservoir volume is arbitrarily defined and then the indicator D is calculated.	A technical primer would have been useful in the EQ debates. At the moment there are studies underway to determine whether this order should be inverted, i.e., whereby the D indicator would be chosen first and then the minimum reservoir volume to control lot drainage would be calculated.
The EQ established a "minimum volume" for stormwater reservoirs, which led to confusion.	This "minimum volume," which was perhaps an unfortunate choice of term, corresponds to the guideline of not regressing in terms of environmental legislation. This is because prior to the EQ there was already a requirement build rainwater reservoirs, albeit of modest minimum volumes.
The concept of "specific flow rate" was not used.	This concept presupposes linearity between flow and drained area. In the theoretical conditions considered, this not possible. Regardless, simulations performed by the WG showed that in the design range of the D-indicator both approaches lead to close results.
Leaf area is a better indicator of microclimate than eco-exergy.	This consideration would be an unnecessary complication. Studies carried out when the EQ was being develope showed that both indicators have a proportionate relationships and, therefore, that either would produce close results.
EQ is only required for plots larger than 500 m ² .	See Table 4.
The minimum volume of reserve water for non-potable uses is very small.	In fact, although the norm NBR 15527 (ABNT, 2007) has been observed, methods such as Rippl's (Tomaz, 2003 May, 2004; Annecchini, 2005; Carvalho et al., 2007; Mierzwa, 2007; De Amorim and Pereira, 2008; Matos et al. 2013; Giacchini, 2016) lead to invariably large volumes.
It is not acceptable to jointly consider the stormwater control reservoir and rainwater harvesting reservoir volumes.	This criticism stems from a misunderstanding of how these two types of reservoirs operate. Roughly speaking, reservoirs for stormwater control must remain empty, whereas those for rainwater harvesting must remain full.
The required outflows from the stormwater control reservoir are very small.	This is due to the calculation assumptions considered. Since there are often no pumps available on the market f such low flow rates, a way out is to use intermittent pump runs to obtain the average flow rate recommended in the EQ.
It is impractical to supervise the EQ.	With respect to the EQ, a bi-annual report is required on the status of its implementation and maintenance, specifically when it comes to landscaping solutions. The inspection of these reports should be carried out by random sampling by the public inspection office.
Compliance with the EQ does not in of itself guarantee good quality landscape designs.	See Table 4.
The EQ is a technocratic requirement.	The EQ has never lost sight of its political nature. The goal of the tool is to ensure that the alternatives presented are on a trade-off surface (BRAGA 1987). There is no optimum point in this set.
The EQ ignores the legal uncertainty of public servants.	Public administration oversee structures (for example, prosecutors, court of auditors, judicial police, and internal affairs) are not obliged to adhere to the hermeneutics and doctrine used to base the decisions of career civil servants. Consequently there is a great legal uncertainty in its activity, which tends to paralyze the public administration. The WQ, as far as possible, tried to minimize the problem. However, this is a structural issue in the public service in Brazil.
EQ approval and supervision procedures are not in line with the municipal government's organizational culture.	According to Handy's (1987) simplified classification for organizational cultures, the São Paulo City Hall has a culture centered on people and not on rules, which, in fact, created significant difficulties. There is no way to change this culture in the short term.

68

Licensing of the EQ occurs within the scope of the general process to request an urban license for a given development. Roughly speaking, in São Paulo, the process to request an urban license for a "large-scale" development is overseen by a central department (currently the Secretariat of Urbanism and Licensing, SMUL), whereas the process to request a "small-scale" is overseen by decentralized units.

A sample of 83 non-residential developments was extracted to carry out an initial assessment of the EQ. Obviously, a complete assessment of these effects would require further study in much greater depth and comprehensiveness, which has yet to be done. Therefore, the results presented here must be carefully considered. The total area consumed by each of these developments varies between 551 m² and 66,041 m², with an average development area of 4,333 m². The total area consumed by all of these developments combined is 34.7 ha.

The municipality of São Paulo is located in the Atlantic Forest biome, a biome similar to that of the Amazon concerning biodiversity. Based on data from Jørgensen (2010), Lima (2010), and Forster and Melo (2007), the eco-exergy of fragments of secondary Atlantic Rain Forest in the initial/intermediate succession stage was roughly estimated at 1.7 e.u./m² or 32 GJ/m² (see **Table 2**). The weighted average simplified eco-exergy of the 83 developments considered here was found to be ~0.8 e.u./m², that is approximately half of the value above, which demonstrates good environmental performance in promoting ecosystem quality and improving the microclimate. The exergy of the analyzed enterprises amounted to 4.8 PJ (petajoules).

Wall (2009) showed that the relationship between physical exergy and the amount of information at room temperature corresponds to 2.9×10^{-21} J/bit, and the exergy per unit of information of a protein synthesis process in a cell is 4.6×10^{-21} J/bit. Assuming that one unit of eco-exergy corresponds to the same amount of information as one unit of physical exergy (which, in the best case scenario, would provide only one order of magnitude given that they use different concepts and references), the amount of information stored in the vegetation of these 83 developments would be in the order of 4.7×10^{30} bit/m², and the total amount of information stored would be in the order of 1.7×10^{36} bit.

The weighted average of indicator D, which relates the performance of the development to the plot drainage, is 0.67. This result would disappoint those who advocates of zero impact measures. The weighted average of the runoff coefficient is 0.65. This runoff coefficient corresponds to that used by the rational method to estimate the flow corresponding to a precipitation of duration equal to the time of concentration of the basin; thus, it does not consider the effect of the reservoir. It is important to note that the simplifications made in the QA to estimate the runoff coefficient were such that they tend to increase the numerical value of this coefficient.

This raises an interesting question: if a detention reservoir were built to have zero impact on a given fictitious basin and the volume of this reservoir was the sum of the lot's detention reservoir volumes, what would be the numerical value of this fictitious basin area? Canholi (2014) extracted some expeditious methods from the literature to estimate the volume of detention reservoirs. It was used the United States Conservation Service method (SCS 1986 apud Canholi, 2014). After adopting some assumptions to simplify the calculation, it was concluded that such an area would be \sim 300 ha. This result is remarkable since the sum of the lot areas corresponds to 35 ha.

Only a more complete study could test the validity of the adopted hypothesis and analysis. Above all, it is essential not to lose sight that the average of a function (correct method) does not always come closer to the function of the average (the method used here). In short, these are only preliminary calculations that are intended to provide a starting point to the structure of future evaluations.

THE ENVIRONMENTAL QUOTA AND GENTRIFICATION

Based on what has been presented so far, one might consider that, given the enormous environmental and social sustainability problems engendered by São Paulo city, the EQ is a relatively modest instrument. Such a conclusion would be proper whether the municipal government had abdicated its efforts toward urban sustainability and outsourced them to the private sector. However, in reality, nothing could be further from the truth. What the São Paulo city did was to determine the real estate sector to make its share of sacrifices (in the form of a not so significant costs increase) in pursuit of sustainability based on the social function of properties principle, an innovative concept from the field of urban studies, consolidated in the 1988 Brazilian Federal Constitution⁶.

Indeed, the Municipal Secretariat of Green and Environment is engaged in the so-called green plans, which include, as determined by the Strategic Master Plan for the City of São Paulo (Municipal Law No. 16,050 of July 31, 2014), the Municipal Plan for Protected Areas, Green Areas and Open Spaces, the Municipal Plan for Conservation and Recovery of Areas Providing Environmental Services, the Municipal Plan for Urban Afforestation, and the Municipal Plan for the Atlantic Forest. These plans and actions were established through participatory, complementary, and harmonious work, and considerable human resources were allocated toward them.

It is essential to keep in mind that these plans prioritize concerns over gentrification by establishing mechanisms to minimize it. Thus, the EQ constitutes an unprecedented and well-liked by-product of these established priorities.

The EQ does, in effect, cause gentrification, but to a small degree. In coordination with the plans outlined above, the EQ could be used to improve its parameters to mitigate the processes that cause gentrification. The literature on urban greening and gentrification has demonstrated the paradox related to improvements in urban green infrastructure and

⁶It cannot be overlooked here that the cost increases implied by EQ are partly passed on to consumers and partly reduce the profits of developers. Quite simply, it can be said that the proportion between the transfer of costs and the decrease in profits will depend on the relative elasticity of the supply and demand curves for housing. There is a particular generational injustice involved in this process since younger generations will bear the costs of EQ while all will enjoy the benefits.

making poorer and vulnerable people migrating from these areas (Cole et al., 2017; Haase et al., 2017; Andersson et al., 2019). The EQ can be argued to make a different effect since it dedicates to improvements on environmental services from green infrastructure to private and public urban plots. It characterizes environmental services provided by the private and public developments and also operates from urban plots in urban outskirts and poorer neighborhoods, even with compensation on urban areas with lower degrees of green infrastructure. In that sense, it is assumed that the EQ can assist in lowering the inequalities on the green in urban spaces. That is to be considered a perspective of improving urban resilience to climate change impacts and encompassing deep urban inequalities (Yang and Li, 2016; Staddon et al., 2018).

Even lots smaller than 500 m², for which the EQ provisions do not apply⁷ (Nobre et al., 2015; Da Silva et al., 2018), must comply with a minimum permeability rate. The EQ not only established a significant increase to the minimum permeability rate compared to the previous requirements. It also modified the concept to become more rigorous, whereby only garden areas on natural soil are accepted and there cannot be slabs under them.

REPLICABILITY OF THE ENVIRONMENTAL QUOTA

The EQ is very customized to the complexities inherent to the city of São Paulo, the political situation at the time it was being developed, and the time that it took to elaborate. Nevertheless, some of the experience gained in developing the EQ in São Paulo could serve as a starting point to discuss specific issues when developing an instrument analogous to the EQ in other cities.

A prior assessment is obviously needed, at least, to address the city's real estate market, environmental situation, the local political context and how public administration oversee structures affect it (for better or worse), the state and municipal government guidelines and, finally, to assess the decision making processes and survey the main stakeholders. A timeline is necessary, but it is also important to remember that political processes are complex and unpredictable, and this timeline will need to be adjusted continuously.

Next, the mode of operation must be defined. A small group of career civil servants with experience in public administration, composed of members from different backgrounds and, above all, a history of working together is desirable. How public participation will take place must be defined a priori. It has been proven to be adequate to convene specialists and allow a small degree of intervention among stakeholders in the development phase, all under the political tutelage of the municipal government. Seminars can be held with the Academy, research institutes, civil servants, including from other spheres of government, slightly more technical stakeholders, consultants, developers and designers. In the final stage, the public should be encouraged to participate, i.e., any citizen with interest in the subject. A careful strategy must be defined to handle this phase, for example, making primers for citizens to participate in public hearings, among other forms of participation.

It is important to remember that, although public participation is a mandatory requirement of any public policy, program or project, dialogue does not solve everything. The government has to assume the burden of the decision in the event of a deadlock. Issues related to representativity and proportional representation among the entities who will act on behalf of the public are complex.

Anyhow, decisions surrounding the environmental objectives and their magnitude must be made. There is a fine line between "ensuring the legal instrument remains simple" and "ensuring its regulatory power." For example, concerning lot drainage, the desire to include issues related to infiltration, interception, and diffuse pollution can be assessed; however, this would make the instrument more complex. It can have a vital role in cities located in tropical zones that are highly vulnerable to climatic events (Canil et al., 2020; Travassos et al., 2020), as in São Paulo and in many Global South cities. Nevertheless, the experience of the EQ in the municipality of São Paulo provides an alternative, as it aggregates three different environmental objectives within a plausible framework.

Any government considering adopting a similar tool to the EQ should consider whether it is more convenient to establish a single index or to separate the indicators when determining different environmental objectives. Architects tend to have spatial vision and are, therefore, more comfortable with the V indicator. On the other hand, engineers tend to have a more functional vision; therefore, more in tune with the D indicator.

The choice to establish weighting factors related to an indicator analogous to V through the Delphi method, for example, should be studied, as Berlin did to develop the Biotope Area Factor (Keeley, 2011). On the one hand, weighting factors would be easier to understand, yet, on the other hand, this would come at the expense of scientific rigor and political legitimacy.

The convenience provided by establishing mandatory adherence to the principle of zero impact on lot drainage should be studied. The convenience of adopting the concept of specific flow should also be considered (Tucci, 2000). The convenience of establishing regulations concerning the definitive lowering of the water table by buildings with subsoil, which implies the need for permanent pumping, should also be considered. Additionally, the convenience of repealing existing environmental legislation should be analyzed, assuming the political burden of doing so in case of contradictions.

The legal framework and the control mechanisms and institutions must be studied very carefully to not hinder licensing and inspection. If enforcement mechanisms are not carefully considered, the effectiveness of the regulation tool will be seriously compromised. The degree of administrative discretion for licensing should be carefully considered. The relationship of EQ with other environmental regulation tools must be

 $^{^{7}}$ The restriction of the mandatory application of the provisions of the EQ to lots smaller than 500 m² was a political requirement, against which the WG unsuccessfully opposed. It should be noted that to a development in a lot smaller than 500 m² is allowed the application of EQ so that it can enjoy the incentives of EQ, without prejudice, of course, to the requirements presented above in terms of minimum permeability rate and all other urban and environmental legislation.

considered. Everything should be consistent with the culture of the involved organizations.

It is mandatory to proceed in a multi- and interdisciplinary way when it comes to environmental matters in complex urban contexts. Even with such open approaches, there will be several difficulties demanding careful prior assessments and political work.

Incentives to complement previously established environmental objectives are an exciting strategy that may be worth replicating. One could also think of extending EQ requirements, for example, by including considerations to install photovoltaic panels on buildings with large roof areas, such as supermarkets and shopping centers. Any measures will also depend on the regulations established by the electricity authority on the sale of energy. The use of high thermal performance paints (Gartland, 2010) and other similar strategies can also be considered in this context.

Given these arguments and considerations, we believe that the EQ can be replicated and adjusted to other cities or metropolitan areas⁸. This is particularly true for cities and metropolitan areas located in the Global South, where improving environmental services makes sense given the unequal division of urban territories. In that direction, it is worthy to remark that the development of the EQ can be understood by encompassing five dimensions on the necessary ability of local governments to advance in adaptation to climate change. These dimensions are presented by Di Giulio et al. (2019) through cognitive factors, resources, organizational factors, political aspects, and urban planning. Furthermore, EQ operationalized a principle of public function for the private properties, what in the case of Brazil set out in the Federal Constitution. For the Global North, the EQ experience can provide insights into how to promote urban greening from private developments in a way that benefits the whole city.

FINAL CONSIDERATIONS

The decision made by the municipality of São Paulo to introduce an environmental element to its land parceling, use and occupation legislation arose, in part, from a desire to overcome some of the limitations imposed by the National Environmental System (SISNAMA), in which São Paulo acts as a local agency. These limitations have to deal with federal legislation's formal rigidity, which reflects the previous experiences of some state agencies in approving pollution control legislation and Environmental Impact Studies. Additionally, it was in the City's interest to capillarize and universalize environmental measures at the lot level for either new developments or renovations.

This solution was inspired, in part, by other cities that have undergone similar processes, such as Berlin, Seattle, Malmö and Singapore. However, the development of São Paulo's tool (the EQ) differed substantially from its predecessors. The EQ explicitly states its three environmental objectives. Two of them, which relate to ecological and microclimatic aspects, are solved by lot occupation and development. The other, which is related to lot drainage, depends on hydraulic structures. The number called EQ is an aggregate of indicators that seek to evaluate the environmental performance of a given lot. Given that these indicators are grounded on a solid theoretical foundation, an assessment of the environmental performance of a given plot can be objectively measured and compared with other measures and indicators.

A very expeditious analysis showed possible aspects of the effectiveness of EQ in non-residential buildings. By this analysis, EQ had a good ecological and microclimate performance and a somewhat disappointing but good enough performance in lot drainage. These conclusions need to be ratified by a more comprehensive and in-depth study. In particular, it would be interesting to compare these results with those to be obtained for residential buildings.

Development of the EQ was centered mainly around a small ad hoc WG formed by four municipal government employees who have decades of experience working in this area and are, thus, well-versed in its formal and tacit norms, culture, and decision-making processes, and have considerable knowledge of the city. These professionals formed this group based on their individual expertise and their previous experience working together. This group developed the EQ over hundreds of hours of work, received suggestions, sought feedback from both outside and local experts, held seminars, provided information, attended to the (sometimes conflicting) demands from the local government and mediated interests between stakeholders and local government. Moreover, the group anticipated the different interests that would converge in the EQ and sought to develop compromises to accelerate political convergence. Above all, and even though the EQ is an unprecedented tool to insert environmental aspects into the legislation governing land parceling, use and occupation, the group strived for reasonableness so that the EQ would be respected by the diverse interest groups, even those who were opposed to it.

Several stakeholders have sought to influence the EQ during its development. Prominent among them is the powerful real estate development industry. Naturally, any given legal initiative that implies an increase in costs, even relatively modest ones, such as those contemplated in the EQ, is bound to face opposition. For the most part, these additional costs are absorbed by buyers and developers according to the relative elasticity of the supply and demand curves for new real estate. It is essential to say that the municipal government dared to take a chance such a new proposal as the EQ, even though it could have weakened its political capital given that such a measure was unprecedented.

Given that it is the center of a large peripheral capitalist megalopolis, São Paulo city has enormous social, environmental, landscape, economic, and urban planning problems, especially in terms of unequal access to the city's infrastructure and quality of life. Given these enormous problems and environmental imbalances in the city, even if a stakeholder were to disagree with the EQ, it would be difficult for them to publicly position

⁸For example, the municipality of Campo Grande, capital of the state of Mato Grosso do Sul, Brazil, created through complementary law n. 341, of December 4, 2018, the Environmental Relevance Rate (TRA), clearly inspired by the EQ (see also Campo Grande, 2021). The municipality of Ribeirão Preto is also studying an urban instrument in part inspired by the EQ.
themselves against it, no matter how much they disagreed. This is what was expected from the real estate development sector. Indeed, this sector showed relative small resistance to the EQ, despite the economic crisis of unprecedented magnitude that had engulfed the country. Perhaps the incentives contributed to this lack of resistance, especially the certification incentives, which are pretty usual in compliance processes. Moreover, it is remarkable the acceptance of the EQ among designers who were happy to see the diverse alternatives that the EQ made possible.

The interests of popular urban housing movements ignored rather than positioned themselves in front of EQ. It was a positive convergence considering their good organization and influence due to the city's huge housing deficit.

The commitment of municipal (local) governments is of decisive importance to enable a tool like EQ. Also remarkable is the municipal government's willingness to mobilize its political capital to make a tool like EQ politically viable, and supporting its approval in the city council. This is a key element for any other city that wishes to successfully develop a tool similar to the EQ.

It is important to note that the EQ does not imply that addressing the city's environmental and landscape issues will be delegated to the private sector. It merely requests that this sector contribute, within the framework of the social function of property, enshrined in the 1988 Federal Constitution. Given the city's severe environmental problems, the EQ would be modest in isolation (since it would only apply to the formal sector of housing developments). Thus it must be accompanied by a diversity of landscape and sanitation plans.

If, in principle, EQ is modest in its effectiveness in the face of serious environmental problems in the city, it is also modest in its capacity to produce gentrification. In addition, the aforementioned green plans work explicitly with the issue of gentrification and are committed to reducing inequalities in access to urban green infrastructure. It cannot be forgotten that if EQ had its application limited to lots smaller than 500 m², having limited its effects on the fringes of the city, the minimum permeability rates remain not only valid for any lot size, but

REFERENCES

- ABNT—Associação Brasileira de Normas Técnicas (2007). NBR 15527: Água de chuva—aproveitamento de coberturas em áreas urbanas para fins não potáveis requisitos. Rio de Janeiro: ABNT.
- Andersson, E., Langemeyer, J., Borgström, S., McPhearson, T., Haase, D., Kronenberg, J., et al. (2019). Enabling green and blue infrastructure to improve contributions to human well-being and equity in urban systems. *BioScience* 69, 566–574. doi: 10.1093/biosci/biz058
- Anguelovski, I., Shi, L., Chu, E., Gallagher, D., Goh, K., Lamb, Z., et al. (2016). Equity impacts of urban land use planning for climate adaptation: critical perspectives from the global north and south. J. Plan. Educ. Res. 36, 333–348. doi: 10.1177/0739456X16645166
- Annecchini, K. P. V. (2005). Aproveitamento de água de chuva para fins não potáveis na cidade de Vitória (ES) (Master thesis). Programa de Pós-Graduação em Engenharia Ambiental, Universidade Federal do Espírito Santo, Vitória, Brazil.
- Bulkeley, H. (2010). Cities and the governing of climate change. Annu. Rev. Environ. Resour. 35, 229–253. doi: 10.4324/9780203858295

have had a its requirements increased, both from a quantitative perspective (the minimum rates are higher) as a qualitative one (to be considered a permeable area, it cannot be inscribed in a semi-permeable area or have a slab under it).

Finally, considering the need to better understanding the potentialities of EQ, we suggest three lines for further studies. First, on physical and urban effects of the application of EQ considering properties of adaptation on climate change. Second, perspectives of refinement of EQ in terms of how to make concepts into better applications. Third, comparative studies on São Paulo's EQ with the experiences of Berlin, Seattle, Malmö, Singapore, and Campo Grande. Now, the Secretariat of Green and Environment of the São Paulo City is conducting studies in the first and second lines. This and more in-depth comparisons on similar policies can give more comprehensive guidelines for the replicability of these innovative alternatives to contribute to urban sustainability in the face of climate change.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

PC, HP, LF, and PS contributed in the process of implementation of the EQ and as so provided relevant information produced through participant observation. PC and LG worked collaboratively in proposing and writing the first draft, organizing data, including tables and figures, and reviewing the final version. HP and LF reviewed the paper, included data, and writing inputs. PS made inputs of data and reviewed the final version. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

The authors received support from FAPESP–São Paulo Research Foundation (proc. n. 2015/03804-9), CAPES/PROEX and from CNPq–National Council for Scientific and Technological Development (proc. n. 309840/2018-0).

- Caetano, P. M. D. (2016). Fundamentação teórica da Quota Ambiental e estudo de caso de seu desenvolvimento em São Paulo (PhD Thesis). Universidade de São Paulo, São Paulo, Brazil.
- Caixa Econômica Federal (2021). *Selo Casa Azul CAIXA*. Available online at: https://www.caixa.gov.br/sustentabilidade/negocios-sustentaveis/selo-casa-azul-caixa/Paginas/default.aspx (access May 13, 2021).
- Campo Grande (2021). Prefeitura Municipal de Campo Grande. Agência Municipal de Meio Ambiente e Planejamento Urbano. Taxa de Relevância Ambiental: instrumento de Planejamento Ambiental. Available online at: http://www. campogrande.ms.gov.br/planurb/wp-content/uploads/sites/18/2020/03/ Apresenta%C3%A7%C3%A30-audi%C3%Aancia-TRA-27-02-2020.pdf (accessed May 17, 2021).
- Canholi, A. P. (2014). Drenagem urbana e controle de enchentes. 2nd Edn. São Paulo: Oficina de Textos.
- Canil, K., Lampis, A., and dos Santos, K. L. (2020). Vulnerabilidade e a construção social do risco: uma contribuição para o planejamento na macrometrópole paulista. *Cadernos Metrópole* 22, 397–416. doi: 10.1590/2236-9996.2020-4803
- Carvalho, G. S., De Oliveira, S. C., and Moruzzi, R. B. (2007). "Cálculo do volume do reservatório de sistemas de aproveitamento de água de chuva: comparação

entre métodos para aplicação em residência unifamiliar," in *Simpósio Nacional de Sistemas Prediais, Vol. 10* (São Carlos).

- Chow, V. T., Maidment, D. R., and Mays, L. W (1988). *Applied Hydrology*. New York, NY: McGraw-Hill.
- Cioni, L. F., and Passos, M. B. (2018). Plano Diretor Estratégico de São Paulo: introdução da Quota Ambiental e construção sustentável. Trabalho de Conclusão de Curso (Pós-Graduação Lato Sensu em Construção Sustentável e Certificação Ambiental em Empreendimentos Imobiliários). São Paulo: SENAC-SP.
- Cole, H. V., Lamarca, M. G., Connolly, J. J., and Anguelovski, I. (2017). Are green cities healthy and equitable? unpacking the relationship between health, green space, and gentrification. *J. Epidemiol. Community Health* 71, 1118–1121. doi: 10.1136/jech-2017-209201
- Da Silva, P. W. S., Benites, M., Monteiro, L. M., and Duarte, D. H. S. (2018). Instrumentos urbanísticos para incremento da vegetação em áreas urbanas: análise comparada a partir da quota ambiental do município de São Paulo. *Cadernos Zygmunt Bauman* 8, 167–186.
- De Amorim, S. V., and Pereira, D. J. A. (2008). Estudo comparativo dos métodos de dimensionamento para reservatórios utilizados em aproveitamento de água pluvial. *Built Environ.* 8, 53–66.
- Di Giulio, G. M., Torres, R. R., Lapola, D. M., Bedran-Martins, A. M., da Penha Vasconcellos, M., Braga, D. R., et al. (2019). Bridging the gap between will and action on climate change adaptation in large cities in Brazil. *Reg. Environ. Change* 19, 2491–2502. doi: 10.1007/s10113-019-01570-z
- EMPLASA (2019). Plano de Desenvolvimento Integrado (PDUI)-Região Metropolitana de São Paulo: diagnóstico final. São Paulo: EMPLASA.

Fernandes (2013). Isonomia entre entes federados. Brasília: Câmara dos Deputados.

- Forster, H. W., and Melo, A. G. C. (2007). Biomassa aérea e de raízes em árvores de reflorestamento heterogêneo no vale do Paranepanema. São Paulo: I F Sér. Reg., 153–157.
- Förstner, U. (1995). Umweltschutztechnik: eine Einführung. 5.Auflage. Berlin: Springer.
- Fundação Vanzolini (2021). Certificação AQUA-HQE. Available online at: https:// vanzolini.org.br/aqua/certificacao-aqua-hqe/ (accessed May 13, 2021).
- Gartland, L. (2010). Ilhas de calor: como mitigar zonas de calor em áreas urbanas. São Paulo: Oficina de Textos.
- GBC Brasil (2021). Certificação LEED—GBC Brasil. Available online at: https:// www.gbcbrasil.org.br/certificacao/certificacao-leed/ (accessed May 13, 2021).
- Giacchini, M. (2016). "O método de Rippl para dimensionamento de reservatórios de sistemas de aproveitamento de águas de chuva," in *Annals of Congresso Técnico Científico da Engenharia E da Agronomia* (Foz do Iguaçu).
- Gibbons, M. (1999). Science's new social contract with society. Nature 402:C81. doi: 10.1038/35011576
- Haase, D., Kabisch, S., Haase, A., Andersson, E., Banzhaf, E., Bar, F., et al. (2017). Greening cities-to be socially inclusive? about the alleged paradox of society and ecology in cities. *Habitat Int.* 64, 41–48. doi: 10.1016/j.habitatint.2017.04.005
- Handy, C. (1987). Deuses da Administração: Transformando Organizações. (São Paulo: Vertice and Editora dos Tribunais), 245–245.
- Hirst, J., Morley, J., and Bang, K. (2008). Functional Landscapes: Assessing Elements of Seattle Green Factor. Seattle, WA: The Berger Partnerships.
- IBGE—Instituto Brasileiro de Geografia e Estatística (2021). IBGE Cidades. Available online at: https://cidades.ibge.gov.br/brasil/sp/sao-paulo/panorama (accessed January 10, 2021).
- IFC (2021). *Cerificação EDGE*. Available online at: https://edgebuildings.com/ certify/?lang=pt-pt (accessed May 13, 2021).
- Jørgensen, S. E. (1992). Integration of Ecosystem Theories: A Pattern. Ecology and Environment V.1. Dordrecht: Kluwer Academic Publishers.
- Jørgensen, S. E. (2006). Application of holistic thermodynamic indicators. Ecol. Indic. 6, 24–29. doi: 10.1016/j.ecolind.2005.08.003
- Jørgensen, S. E. (2010). Ecosystem services, sustainability, and thermodynamic indicators. *Ecol. Complex*, 7, 311–313. doi: 10.1016/j.ecocom.2009.12.003
- Jørgensen, S. E., Ladegaard, N., Debeljak, M., Marques, J. C. (2005). Calculations of exergy for organisms. *Ecol. Model.* 185, 165–175.
- Kay, J. J. (1991). A nonequilibrium thermodynamic framework for discussing ecosystem integrity. *Environ. Manag.* 15, 483–195. doi: 10.1007/BF02394739
- Kay, J. J. (2000). "Ecosystems as self-organizing holarchic open systems: narratives and the Second Law of Thermodynamics," in *Handbook of Ecosystem Theories*

and Management, eds S. E. Jørgensen and F. Müller (Boca Raton, FL: CRC/Lewis), 135-150.

- Keeley, M. (2011). The Green Area Ratio: an urban site sustainability metric. J. Environ. Plan. Manag, 54, 7, 937–958. doi: 10.1080/09640568.2010.547681
- Kjellstrom, T., Friel, S., Dixon, J., Corvalan, C., Rehfuess, E., Campbell-Lendrum, D., et al. (2007). Urban environmental health hazards and health equity. *J. Urban Health* 84, 86–97. doi: 10.1007/s11524-007-9171-9
- Kruuse, A. (2011). The Green Space Factor and the Green Points System (Green and Blue Space Adaptation for Urban Areas and Eco Towns—GraBS—Expert Paper 6). London: Town and Country Planning Association.
- Landschaft Planen and Bauen, and Becker Giseke Mohren Richard (1990). Der Biotopflächenfaktor als ökologischer Kennwert: Grundlagen zur Ermittlung und Zielgrößenbestimmung. Berlin: Senatsverwaltung für Umweltsschutz und Stadtentwicklung.
- Lima, J. A. S. (2010). Estimativas de biomassa acima do solo de florestas segundárias da Área de Proteção Ambiental Rio Macacu (RJ) (Boletim de Pesquisa e Desenvolvimento/Embrapa Solos 163). Rio de Janeiro: EMBRAPA.
- Matos, C., Santos, C., Pereira, S., Bentes, I., and Imteazc, M. (2013). Rainwater storage tank sizing: case study of a commercial building. *Int. J. Sustain. Built Environ.* 2, 109–118. doi: 10.1016/j.ijsbe.2014.04.004
- May, S. (2004). Estudo da viabilidade do aproveitamento de água de chuva para consumo não potável em edificações [Master thesis (Mestrado em engenharia civil)]. Escola Politécnica, Universidade de São Paulo, São Paulo, Brazil.
- McHarg, L. L. (1969). *Design With Nature*. New York, NY: Doubleday/Natural History Press.
- Mejer, H., and Jørgensen, S. E. (1979). "Exergy and ecological buffer capacity," in State-of-the-art in Ecological Modelling (Elsevier), 829–846.
- Mierzwa, J. C. (2007). Águas pluviais: método de cálculo do reservatório e conceitos para um aproveitamento adequado. REGA 4, 29–37.
- Moraes, G. G. B. (2020). The need for legal improvement of civil liability for the guarantee of the human right to access to water as an essential public service in Brazil: an analysis based on the São Paulo water crisis (2014–2016). Catalan J. Environ. Law XI, 1–43. doi: 10.17345/rcda2869
- Nobre, C., Martin, I., and Lima, P. (2015). Quota Ambiental: o desafio de ser simples em território complexo. OBSERVASP. Available online at: http:// www.labcidade.fau.usp.br/quota-ambiental-o-desafio-de-ser-simples-emterritorio-complexo/#:\$\sim\$:text=Quota%20Ambiental%3A%200%20desafio %20de%20ser%20simples%20em%20territ%C3%B3rio%20complexo,-Vista %20a%C3%A9rea%20dosandtext\$=\$As%20%C3%A1reas%20que%20mais %20precisam,nos%20par%C3%A2metros%20da%20Quota%20Ambiental (accessed May 17, 2021).
- OBSERVASP (2015). Entre a utopia e o plausível: conversa com Silvio Macedo (Entrevista concedida a Pedro Lima e Paula Santoro). São Paulo. Available online at: https://observasp.wordpress.com/2015/01/14/entre-a-utopia-e-oplausivel-conversa-com-silvio-macedo/ (accessed December 9, 2015).
- Pobloth, S. (2008). Die Entwicklung der Landschaftsplanung in Berlin im Zeitraum 1979 bis 2004 unter besonderer Berücksichtung der Stadtökologie [Dissertation (Doktorat Ingenieurwissenschaft)]. Fakultät VI Planen Bauen Umwelt der Technischen Universität Berlin, Berlin, Germany.
- Porto, M. F. A. (1991). "Estabelecimento de parâmetros de controle da poluição," in *Hidrologia Ambiental (Coleção ABRH de Recursos Hídricos; v.3)*, ed R. L. Porto (org.) (Porto Alegre: ABRH, São Paulo: Edusp), 375–390.
- Prieur-Richard, A.-H., Walsh, B., Craig, M., Melamed, M. L., Colbert, M., Pathak, M., et al. (2019). Global Research and Action Agenda on Cities and Climate Change Science. Edmonton. Available online at: https://citiesipcc.org/wpcontent/uploads/2018/09/Research-Agenda-Aug-10_Final_Long-version.pdf
- São Paulo (City) (2005). Prefeitura do Município de São Paulo. Secretaria Municipal do Verde e do Meio Ambiente Manual técnico de arborização urbana, 2nd Edn. São Paulo: SVMA.
- São Paulo (City) (2012). Prefeitura do Município de São Paulo. Secretaria Municipal de Desenvolvimento Urbano. Manual de drenagem e manejo de águas pluviais, 2: aspectos tecnológicos: fundamentos. São Paulo: SMDU.
- Schneider, E. D., and Kay, J. J. (1994). Life as manifestation of Second Law of Thermodynamics. *Math. Comput. Model.* 19, 25–48. doi: 10.1016/0895-7177(94)90188-0
- Scoones, I., and Stirling, A. (2020). The Politics of Uncertainty: Challenges of Transformation. Milton Park: Taylor and Francis.

- Seto, K. C., Golden, J. S., Alberti, M., and Turner, B. L. (2017). Sustainability in an urbanizing planet. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 114, 8935–8938. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1606037114
- Silow, E. A., Mokry, A. V., Jørgensen, S. E. (2011a). "Some applications of thermodynamics for ecological systems," in *Thermodynamics-Interaction Studies-Solids, Liquids and Gases.* IntechOpen.
- Silow, E. A., Mokry, A. V., and Jørgensen, S. E. (2011b). "Eco-exergy use for ecosystem health assessment," in *Int. J. Exergy. Proc.* Paris. 1–22.
- Skärbäck, E. (2007). Landscape planning to promote well being: studies and examples from Sweden. *Environ. Pract.* 9, 206–217. doi: 10.1017/S1466046607070299
- Soriano, E., Londe, L. R., Di Gregorio, L. T., Coutinho, M. P., and Santos, L. B. L. (2016). Crise hídrica em São Paulo sob o ponto de vista dos desastres. *Environ. Soc.XIX*, 21–42. doi: 10.1590/1809-4422ASOC150120R1V1912016
- Staddon, C., Ward, S., De Vito, L., Zuniga-Teran, A., Gerlak, A. K., Schoeman, Y., et al. (2018). Contributions of green infrastructure to enhancing urban resilience. *Environ. Syst. Decis.* 38, 330–338. doi: 10.1007/s10669-018-9702-9
- Stenning, E. (2008). An assessment of the Seattle Green Factor: increasing and improving the quality of urban green structure [Thesis (Mastery Urban Planning)]. Department of Urban Design and Planning, University of Washington, Seattle, EA, United States.
- Tomaz, P. (2002). Cálculos hidrológicos e hidráulicos para obras municipais: piscinões, galerias, bueiros, canais; métodos SCS, Denver, Santa Bárbara, Racional, TR-55. Guarulhos. Navegar.

Tomaz, P. (2003). Reservatórios para múltiplas finalidades [Guarulhos]. Guarulhos.

Travassos, L., Torres, P. H. C., Di Giulio, G., Jacobi, P. R., Dias De Freitas, E., Siqueira, I. C., et al. (2020). Why do extreme events still kill in the São Paulo Macro Metropolis Region? chronicle of a death foretold in the global south. *Int. J. Urban Sustain. Dev.* 13, 1–16. doi: 10.1080/19463138.2020.1762197

- Tucci, C. E. M. (2000). Coeficiente de escoamento e vazão máxima de bacias urbanas. Br. J. Water Resour. 5, 61–68.
- Ürge-Vorsatz, D., Rosenzweig, C., Dawson, R. J., Rodriguez, R. S., Bai, X., Barau, A. S., et al. (2018). Locking in positive climate responses in cities. *Nat. Clim. Change* 8, 174–177. doi: 10.1038/s41558-018-0100-6
- Wall, G. (2009). Exergetics. Bucaramanga: Santander.
- Xu, F., and Tao, S. (2000). On the study of ecosystem health. J. Environ. Sci. 12, 33-38.
- Yang, B., and Li, S. (2016). Design with Nature: Ian McHarg's ecological wisdom as actionable and practical knowledge. *Landsc. Urban Plan.* 155, 21–32. doi: 10.1016/j.landurbplan.2016.04.010
- Yin, R. K. (2015). Estudo de Caso-: Planejamento e métodos. Porto Alegre: Bookman editora.

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

The handling editor PT declared a shared affiliation with one of the authors, LG, at the time of review.

Copyright © 2021 Caetano, Pereira, Figueiredo, Sepe and Giatti. This is an openaccess article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Emancipatory Urban Greening in the Global South: Interdisciplinary and Intercultural Dialogues and the Role of Traditional and Peasant Peoples and Communities in Brazil

Marcelo Firpo Porto*, Marina Tarnowski Fasanello†, Diogo Ferreira da Rocha† and Juliano Luis Palm†

National School of Public Health (ENSP), Rio de Janeiro, Brazil

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Pedro Roberto Jacobi, University of São Paulo, Brazil

Reviewed by:

Sergio Schneider, Federal University of Rio Grande Do Sul, Brazil Felipe Milanez, Federal University of Bahia, Brazil

> *Correspondence: Marcelo Firpo Porto mfirpo2@gmail.com

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Urban Greening, a section of the journal Frontiers in Sustainable Cities

Received: 26 March 2021 Accepted: 18 June 2021 Published: 22 July 2021

Citation:

Porto MF, Fasanello MT, da Rocha DF and Palm JL (2021) Emancipatory Urban Greening in the Global South: Interdisciplinary and Intercultural Dialogues and the Role of Traditional and Peasant Peoples and Communities in Brazil. Front. Sustain. Cities 3:686458. doi: 10.3389/frsc.2021.686458 This article discusses theoretical, methodological and political issues related to urban greening in the Global South, as well as emancipatory alternatives to envisioning more inclusive, democratic, sustainable and healthy cities. We sustain that the role of traditional and peasant peoples and communities - including indigenous, guilombolas and others - is strategic for thinking about alternatives and actions aimed at the paradigmatic transition that surpasses the vision of Eurocentric modernity. It generates artificial barriers that divide countryside and cities, society and nature, life and economy, as well as subjects and objects in producing and sharing knowledge. These peoples and communities designates a diversity of social situations that have as a common denominator conditions of existence considered to contrast with "modernity," situated on the margins of the representations of "development" and "progress" of the hegemonic economic and political powers. Our arguments are empirically based on experiences developed in Brazil with interdisciplinary and intercultural dialogues carried out in recent years. The events called "Meetings of Knowledges" brought together academic groups and different social movements and community organizations involving social struggles and topics such as health, environmental conflicts and justice, food security and sovereignty, agroecology, among others. These meetings intend to enhance intercultural and interdisciplinary interactions between agents working together in different territories with concrete knowledges and experiences. The contents generated by the debates held at these events and their developments depict social experiences that reinforce the underlying hypothesis behind this article: the social struggles involving the interaction between traditional and agricultural populations with urban spaces in the Global South provide important evidence for research agendas about emerging emancipatory processes related to urban greening. In the first part of the text, we analyze the historical, social and epistemological meaning of indigenous, quilombola and peasant peoples in the Brazilian context, analyzing both recent contradictions and threats, as well as their role in the emergence of ongoing emancipatory agendas, including interaction with cities. Finally,

we show examples related to social struggles, first of an indigenous ethnic group in the Amazon region, and then in two big Brazilian cities, involving social movements and community organizations that integrate actions for decent housing, sanitation, health care, and food along with the rescue of ancestral knowledge.

Keywords: emancipatory urban greening, Brazil, intercultural dialogue, Global South, traditional and peasant peoples

INTRODUCTION: RETHINKING URBAN GREENING IN THE GLOBAL SOUTH

This article aims to contribute to the theoretical, methodological and political issues related to urban greening in the Global South, as well as emancipatory alternatives to envisioning more inclusive, democratic, sustainable and healthy cities. The research is based on interdisciplinary and intercultural dialogues carried out in Brazil in recent years between academic groups and different social movements and community organizations involving social struggles and topics such as health, environmental conflicts and justice, food security and sovereignty, agroecology, among others. This involves both populations that live and politically act in typically urban spaces, as well as in the territories where the countryside, forest and the waters' populations live, which include the so-called traditional peoples and communities such as indigenous and quilombolas populations, and family and peasant agriculture. This terminology has been used in Brazil since 2008, when the National Policy for Comprehensive Health of Countryside, Forests and Waters Populations was created by the Ministry of Health (Souto et al., 2016), and subsequently also incorporated into documents from the environmental area that address Biodiversity protection. From the viewpoint of sustainability, these populations are related to different groups that have, due to their specific knowledges and ways of life, a strategic role throughout history in biodiversity conservation and the promotion of sovereignty and food security through the sustainable use and management of natural resources.

We consider it interesting using Brazil as example to discuss urban greening, as it is a country in Latin America with continental dimensions and where characteristics of the Global South and Global North coexist and collide in extreme ways. Brazil, as well as in other Latin American countries, has typical metropolitan regions of the Global North, guided by the modern State-Law-Science regulatory tripod, and whose populations are, in part, relatively more protected by the institutions and included in the formal market, either as elites and privileged classes, or as workers and citizens who fight for their rights, although the current context of deregulation and precariousness of labor laws are unfavorable to them. However, the persistence of the strong social inequalities in Brazil, which leaves unprotected a significant part of the population, cannot be exclusively justified by the capital-labor conflict in times of neoliberalism, or theories such as that of the dependence developed by Latin American intellectuals (Sunkel, 1969; Dos Santos, 1970). These perspectives place inequalities as the result of exclusions caused by the incomplete development of productive forces, from the market operations and from more sovereign social and development policies to the country's possible rise to the group of so-called developed countries. However, racism and other forms of violence express a particular form of exclusion, the so-called radical exclusions, which ignore or despise other forms of being, living and knowing that are typical of peoples who lived in the former European colonies, established and later self-declared independent between the 16th and the 20th centuries (Santos and Meneses, 2014).

One important way to explain the existence and continuity of radical exclusions is reflected in the idea of a Global South that remains mainly in regions such as Latin America, Africa and Asia as an active construction of social and political nonexistence. More than a geopolitical definition, it is a metaphor for the human suffering caused by radical exclusions resulting from colonial inheritances that affect not only the exploited workers, but all groups who are ontologically disqualified by the Eurocentric and capitalist modernity (Santos and Martins, 2021). The radically excluded groups encompass indigenous populations, Afro-descendants, agricultural workers, and even entire fractions of the racially and socially dominant groups, such as women and the LGBTQI+ community, although these latter two groups also suffer intersectional violence and discrimination in the context of the Global North, which are confronted through social struggles and agendas that are sometimes quite different in relation to the Global South. The Eurocentric modernity associated to the concept of the Global North imposes a radical exclusion, of an ontological and epistemological nature, which is related to cognitive injustice (Visvanathan, 2009), being simultaneously radical, invisible and ostracizing. This dimension of injustice is subtly combined with others and is behind phenomena such as racism, xenophobia and other types of violence against peoples and social groups considered ontologically inferior by Eurocentric modernity.

Therefore, the concept of the Global South is a complex one and corresponds to geographical, political and symbolic spaces, both in the countryside and cities, in which institutions that correspond to modernity are replaced by acts of plunder, violence and racism without the effective protection of laws and the State, even if these exist and are depicted as democratic. As Santos (2018) proposes, there is an abyssal thinking that separates the protection zones of the Global North from those that operate out of the violence and plunder that affect the populations and territories of the Global South. This idea is not exactly the result of irrationalities to be overcome by economic development, social inclusion and education. The abyssal thinking result from conceptions of the world, values and rationalities that are considered superior in their ontological and epistemological dimensions; for this reason, other ways of being, knowing, living and connecting to nature are denied, despised, and made invisible by modernity.

Paradoxically, despite the historical violence that includes genocides and epistemicides, innumerable groups that have other forms of being, knowing and living still resist - such as indigenous, quilombolas populations, and agricultural workers - and are organized in social movements and community organizations. They currently preserve and reproduce values and conceptions of life, work, nature, sense of community, and spirituality that are typical of the Global South. Their social struggles and emancipatory processes cannot be delimited or understood only through social and health justices, or even by the defense of the environment, which constitute the idea of well-being of modernity aimed at a longer and more pleasurable life. To advance the dialogue with emancipatory resistances from the Global South, we believe it is necessary to incorporate other conceptions of justice to understand the current crisis as a broader civilizational crisis and to articulate agendas and processes. And that includes a greater dialogue with traditional and peasant peoples and communities who continue to be active in numerous social struggles, including in the urban context, beyond the critical agendas of urban greening typical of the Global North (Opitz et al., 2015).

The conceptual and methodological bases adopted by the authors and which support the article come mainly from the articulation of three interdisciplinary fields of knowledges: collective health developed in Latin America in the last 40 years to confront social and health inequalities in the region (Paim and de Almeida Filho, 1998); the political ecology that supports movements for environmental justice (or against environmental racism) through the understanding of social metabolism and environmental conflicts associated with the model of productivist and neo-extractive development (De Molina and Toledo, 2014); and finally, the post-colonial studies, especially the epistemologies of the South (Santos and Meneses, 2014), which expand the critique of capitalism by incorporating ontological and epistemological dimensions to the analysis of the continuity of colonialism (or coloniality) and patriarchy as axes of oppression and radical exclusion that affect mainly the populations of the so- called Global South.

These three fields provide the theoretical basis for proposing the four concepts of Justice (social, for health or sanitary, environmental, and cognitive) that we seek to promote aiming to confront social and ecological problems and propose actions together with social movements and community organizations, mainly in the Brazilian context (Porto, 2019a). The articulation of these four justices, as well as policies and actions that have social movements and community organizations as protagonists, provide the theoretical and empirical bases to envision utopian perspectives emerging from concrete social struggles, as well as the different knowledges that arise in the context of these struggles. The idea of emancipatory health promotion that has been developed is based on the reinvention of the very concept of social emancipation underway in many of these struggles (Porto, 2019b).

Therefore, modernity, seen as permanently incomplete in the so-called developing countries such as Brazil, paradoxically brings with it potentials and social experiments of reinvention that can support the civilizational and paradigmatic transition toward new socioeconomic, political and cultural arrangements that can overcome the injustices created by the current hegemonic capitalist system. Even with recent setbacks in public policies and the resurgence in practices of social fascism, innumerable emancipatory processes continue to emerge, which point to the rescue and updating of knowledges and practices of traditional peoples and communities with ontologies and values that are counter-hegemonic to the Eurocentric and capitalist modernity. This provides a fertile ground to envision other economies that are more solidary and sustainable, community relations that are more convivial and harmonious forms of connecting with nature. Many of them exist and flourish like seeds, in present situations that point to other post-capitalist and post-colonial futures. For this reason, we believe that an important clue to rethink urban greening from the perspective of the Global South is to strengthen ongoing experiences in cities regarding their interactions with traditional and peasant peoples and communities.

However, the perception and expansion of emerging alternatives require not only intellectual and analytical tools developed by science and its methods. They demand new forms of co-labor- action, of sensitive methodologies (Fasanello et al., 2018) that blur the boundaries between science, art and politics. In other words, a "corazonar" (Guerrero Arias, 2010) of science that transcends the barriers of its supposed epistemic superiority. We believe that the interactions and reexistences of various movements and experiences of intercultural dialogues can reorient the ongoing emancipatory processes and Academy itself.

From a critical perspective, certain authors may consider that the Global South only updates previously used concepts, such as the Third World, of which use has fallen into disuse with the collapse of the Socialist Bloc and the end of the Soviet Union, being equivalent (or even analytically inferior) to that of peripheral or semi-peripheral countries within the scope of the capitalist world-system theory as opposed to the central countries that would correspond to the Global North (Wallerstein, 1979). However, although of great relevance, we consider this analysis to be limited for several reasons. For instance, this perspective has difficulties in incorporating social struggles that involve ethnic-racial, gender, cultural, ecological, spiritual or ontological dimensions, which intersect issues mainly from the Global South related to traditions despised by the Global North. These issues include the role of nature, community and spirituality that bring with them quite different perspectives, eventually opposed to the conceptions of development, economy, work, and well-being built by the Eurocentric modernity.

The context considered to be the most complex and relevant for thinking about the Global South comes from a wide range of works by politically engaged intellectuals that flourished after the Second World War. They encompass and can articulate different contributions from the anti-colonial movement in Africa and Asia, from the World System theory (Wallerstein, 1979), the Subaltern Studies (Spivak, 1988); from the Dependency Theory and intellectual movements in Latin America, including the modernity/coloniality program (Quijano, 2000; Escobar, 2007); and the Epistemologies of the South, a synthesis work by Boaventura de Sousa Santos that aggregates and dialogues with the different aforementioned schools (Santos and Meneses, 2014; Santos, 2018). These references allow the articulation of different social struggles and knowledges arising from them, reinventing possibilities of social emancipation in the presence of the several ongoing crises, which disclose the limits of the utopias that guided and continue to guide the Eurocentric modernity.

The idea of an abyssal thinking proposed by Santos (2007) allows us to understand how different forms of oppression can exist in the same region, a country, a city or even in the same place of work due to two realities that coexist, the Global North and the Global South. The modern and Eurocentric Global North is currently represented by the spaces in which globalized capitalism expresses both its benefits and its most visible contradictions, but which can dialectically institutionalize the accomplishments of workers and citizens resulting from their social struggles. These are the spaces on "this side of things" of the abyssal line guided by knowledge-regulation based on the tripod of Science, Law and the modern State along with its institutions.

The Global South, more than a geographical space, represents the metaphor of human suffering that results from radical exclusions and, one should add, based on the contempt for other ways of being, living and knowing that diverge from the Eurocentric world. It is in this sense, that the Global South refers not only to the complaints, but to the announcements that bring hope and alternatives for the paradigmatic and civilizing transition rooted in the recognition and dialogue with other possible worlds, not just one universe, but a pluriverse (De La Cadena and Blaser, 2018) of relationships between humans and non-humans, including those who are seen as coming from other planes of existence (Santos and Martins, 2021). In these spaces the institutions that correspond to modernity (State-Law-Science) predominantly give way to forms of plunder and violence without the protection of Laws and the State, even if they exist and are said to be democratic. Thus, for the epistemologies of the South, the social struggles of the Global South must necessarily be anti- capitalist, anti-racist, anti-colonial and anti-patriarchal, based on the resistance and alternatives that will confront all these types of oppression, being by definition struggles that point to post-colonial and post-abyssal societies. The importance of the class struggle and other emancipatory struggles of the Global North is recognized, mainly focused on democracy, sustainability, inclusion and social protection. However, the denial of the social struggles of the radically excluded peoples characterizes a Eurocentric structuralism, albeit critical, which delegitimizes and secedes several struggles of the oppressed populations of the Global South. This is one of the problems of the critical academy in countries such as Brazil, strongly influenced by Eurocentric academic schools. To "decolonize" it means connecting ontological and epistemological issues to social struggles, which also implies appreciating theoretical and empirical productions by intellectuals and social struggles from these regions, especially the historically most marginalized social groups and whose thinking's are daily delegitimized and ignored.

Therefore, the relations between the Global North and the Global South are complex and cannot be defined by geopolitical characteristics only. There are countries that represent stronger characteristics of the Global North by taking on a relevant role in defending the values of the Eurocentric Western modernity, as well as in the conduct and hegemony in the current globalized capitalism. However, at the same time, either because they were former colonies (such as the United States) or because they have undergone important migratory processes of populations coming from former colonies, they also have marked cultural and political characteristics of the Global South, with processes of radical exclusion that disregard and make invisible the ontological and epistemological dimensions of these subalternized social groups.

In recent years, the authors of this article organized two events entitled "Meetings of Knowledges," to enhance intercultural and interdisciplinary interactions between agents working in Academia, in social movements and in different territories with concrete knowledges and experiences. The contents generated by the debates held at this event and its developments depict social experiences that reinforce the underlying hypothesis behind this article: the social struggles involving the interaction between traditional and agricultural populations with urban spaces in the Global South provide important evidence for research agendas around emerging emancipatory processes related to urban greening. We highlight some experiences involving intercultural and interdisciplinary dimensions that were discussed at the abovementioned meeting. They express countryside-city interactions of particular interest for research agendas connected to emancipatory processes: territory, food and care. More than strategic research topics, they all imply numerous social struggles in progress at different levels and regions of the planet that can help to articulate emancipatory agendas of the Global South and the Global North.

EMANCIPATORY STRUGGLES IN CITIES IN THE GLOBAL SOUTH CONTEXT

Paradoxes of Exclusionary Modernity in the Global South: Environmental Conflicts and Transformations of Urban and Rural Spaces in the Brazilian Context

In the colonial and capitalist context, the cities are guided by political and economic elites with their ideals of progress. Very often, the uncritical importation of urbanization perspectives ended up favoring the construction of artificial environments inappropriate for local climates, less resilient to the rain and insolation pattern that disregard "native" solutions. In general, they are built based on centuries of adaptations that generate better sanitation conditions and environmental sustainability. Therefore, it is to be expected that the construction processes of urban environments in these contexts are influenced by social agendas and struggles typical of the Global South, which often present complex challenges not easily captured by critical theoretical approaches that are based on a modernization concept which excludes a significant part of sociodiversity.

Taking Brazil as an example, it underwent an intense expansion of urban areas, mainly throughout the 20th century. Much of this growth was due to the rural exodus to the cities, associated with a land concentration process, especially of public lands, by a small political elite, which was intensified with the Land Law of 1850 (Moreira, 2002). The latifundium remained the basis of the Brazilian agrarian structure ever since the first years of European colonization to the current days without the effective planning of social, economic, and infrastructure policies that would provide dignified and healthy circumstances for most Brazilian families.

Throughout the 19th and 20th centuries, with the "March to the West" (and also to the North, toward the Amazon region), historically excluded groups, such as indigenous people, people of African descent, and peasants were recurrently expelled from their traditional territories, sometimes remaining "islanded" in the midst of the growing urbanization. That is why from 1,900 to 2,000 the urban population became 4.3-fold larger and nowadays ~85% live in urban areas (IBGE, 2017), mostly in the urban outskirts and slums with housing and sanitation deficits (Fernandes and Costa, 2012; IBGE, 2017).

This pattern continues up to the present day and is expressed in the presence of many social, environmental, and territorial conflicts in rural and urban spaces, with the latter increasingly expanding and influencing the first. In the countryside, the socio-environmental conflicts in recent decades are characterized by the export neo-extractivism of agribusiness, mining, and infrastructure projects, which face resistance from social and community movements linked to the agrarian reform and the demarcation of indigenous and quilombola lands. In the cities, real-estate speculation and gentrification driven by the finance, tourist, medical, and hospital capital or by major events (Olympics and World Cup) have intensified the socio-spatial processes of exclusion, with resistance organized by movements such as the Homeless Workers' Movement (Movimento dos Trabalhadores Sem-Teto, MTST) (Rocha et al., 2017). Their fight is not just for housing, transportation and sanitation, but also for more democratic and inclusive cities.

The subtle complexity that characterizes these conflicts is highlighted when one thinks of the differences in emancipatory projects in the Global South, which are not limited to social inclusion, production and distribution of wealth proposed by the utopias of modernity that characterize the Global North. Here, the relevance of environmental and cognitive justice increases, as important dimensions for understanding the differences and possibilities of ongoing emancipatory agendas.

People of the Fields, Forests, and Waters in the Countryside-City Interaction

Currently, many traditional, indigenous and *quilombola* populations coexist in the urban or peri-urban spaces of Brazil, in addition to those who insist on practicing family and peasant agriculture in areas increasingly threatened by

a disorderly urbanization. Generally, they are families that in the past were expelled from their original territories, migrated and are currently once again being threatened by urban policies that disregard and submit them to dynamics involving what Brazilian political geography scholars call the deterritorialization and reterritorialization (Haesbaert, 2004, 2009). These families are considered non-citizens by the Brazilian society, in addition to being landless. That is why, although many regions show economic development based on extractive economies such as the production of rubber, gold mining, large-scale mining of iron and bauxite, the exploration of timber, cattle raising, the construction of hydroelectric power plants, highways and waterways, and more recently, the production of grains (mainly soy), these people remain subject to a situation of poverty and oppression. They have been banished to the most degraded areas of large and medium-sized cities, even in Amazonian metropolises, such as the cities of Belém and Manaus.

As for other Brazilian regions, such as the Southeast, the South and the Northeast, their intense urbanization process started after the end of slavery (which occurred only in 1888, when black people went from "slaves" to "landless") and mainly with industrialization process after World War II. However, even these regions also have traditional populations remaining in cities that, until a few decades ago, lived on family and subsistence farming, traditional fishing, seafood gathering and even hunting. Similarly to the whole of Latin America with its colonial heritage, the creation of cities in the region involves complex processes of a historical, political, economic, cultural, and environmental nature that are behind the violence, racism, and deep sociospatial inequalities in the metropolises, including the creation of slums and the historical deficits of democracy and access to housing, sanitation, and health services.

At the same time that discriminated and marginalized populations in the Brazilian society were driven out of the countryside, in the last decades, entrepreneurial agriculture and, more broadly, the agroindustrial sector have become a strategic component of the Brazilian macroeconomic policy, becoming fundamental for the equilibrium of the trade balance and the stabilization of the economy, a position reinforced by the government of President Fernando Henrique Cardoso in the 1990s (Delgado, 2012). Agribusiness, favored by an international cycle of high commodity prices, has assumed a central role in the Brazilian society and economy, and has currently become the main obstacle to the agrarian reform, the recognition of traditional territories and the greening of cities, as well as the dissemination of an agroecological approach in the country (Caporal and Petersen, 2012). The maintenance of this configuration throughout the 2000s helps to understand how the country has become the largest international consumer of pesticides and the second in areas with transgenics crops, whereas, paradoxically, it has consolidated itself as an international reference in the construction of public policies in favor of agroecology (Schmitt et al., 2017). In this context, the country also ended up endorsing the maintenance of more than 4 million small and medium family production units, with a significant concentration of land, in which 0.91% of rural

establishments concentrate 45% of the entire agricultural area (Oxfam - Brasil, 2016).

Despite land possession restrictions and its historical marginalization in the scenario of Brazilian public policies, family, and peasant agriculture farming in the country has characteristics that comprise a wide mosaic of possibilities in different agroecosystems, with different degrees between subsistence farming and integration into the food market, as well as different levels of environmental degradation and preservation. This broad scenario includes agroecosystems in the northeastern semiarid region, in the *Pantanal* and in the *Cerrado* in the Midwest region, in the Amazon Forest in the North region, up to the remnants of the Atlantic Forest and *Pampas* in the Southeast and South regions, in the areas that comprise the bases of the Brazilian coast occupation between the 16th and 20th centuries.

Although surviving at increasingly adverse conditions, even with the growth of cities throughout the 20th century, green belts remained in their peripheries and surroundings, which were responsible for the supply of fresh food, since the focus of family farming beyond subsistence is, by definition, the internal market through the so-called "local and short food circuits," while agribusiness is mainly focused on the international commodity market. Several indicators point out that family and peasant agriculture is responsible for a large part of the foods that comprise the Brazilian diet, such as fruits, vegetables, beans, cassava, coffee, and milk, among others. More than 80% of the rural establishments is family-owned and about 70% declare that they do not use pesticides, although a much lower number, about 2%, is recognized as organic agriculture (Niederle et al., 2013, Lima et al., 2020; Porto et al., 2020). Although counterhegemonic, these data show the potential of family and peasant agriculture as the basis for the agroecological transition in Brazil.

Moreover, a striking characteristic of the Global South and Brazil is associated with the influence of traditional practices related to different cosmologies that are found in the Brazilian rural world, which involve, with different nuances and syncretisms, indigenous traditions, those of African origin and those related to peasants of Indo-European origin. This characteristic may contribute, according to our evaluation, to the construction of important emancipatory agendas and processes for the paradigmatic transition, including the context of urban greening.

Recent Advances and Contradictions Related to Traditional Peoples and Communities and Peasants in Brazil

A relatively recent milestone of great importance for the traditional peoples and communities and peasants in Brazil was the constitutional reform carried out after the end of the military dictatorship. It officially ended in Brazil in 1985, although it was only in 1989 that Fernando Collor de Mello was elected president, the first president elected by popular vote since 1964, the year of the military coup that lasted more than 20 years. Indigenous peoples and *quilombola* communities had their rights guaranteed with the promulgation of the 1988 Federal

Constitution, also called the "Citizen Constitution." It recognized indigenous peoples as full citizens for the first time in our history and put an end to the State tutelage that prevailed until then, simultaneously assuring them the right to exist, to subsist, to organize and to be represented autonomously and according to the traditions and social organization of each people. In the wake of the indigenous peoples' successes, quilombola communities were also included in the Constituent Assembly, which defined that the State would have to demarcate all traditional territories in up to 5 years. The traditional peoples' right to the land was considered an original right, that is, independent from the ratification by the State, which would only be responsible for the delimitation of indigenous lands and registering them as the collective heritage. It means that each people would have the right of usufruct, a timid component of the historical justice performed in Brazil considering its violent colonial past. After years of great effort by the black and peasant movements, quilombola communities were also included in the Constituent Assembly, but with a lower degree of legal security, as their land rights, unlike those of indigenous peoples, were subject to state recognition.

Unlike the advances for indigenous and *quilombola* communities, the results of the Citizen Constitution of 1988 were much less favorable regarding the possibilities of a broader and redistributive agrarian reform, which reflected the historical, economic and political power of the large landowners since the formation of the colonial Brazil and, later, in modern capitalist agriculture. This power remains to the present date, despite the several economic, political and technological cycles that were part of the Green Revolution and culminated in the power of modern agribusiness, which has established deep connections between agriculture and global industrial and financial capital in recent decades.

These factors are strategic to understand the weight of political conservatism and the bases of neoextractivism in the country's development model remains hegemonic, with the increasing weakening of the developmental and industrial model forged after World War II. For authors such as Maia and Oliveira (2017), there was even a setback in the agrarian reform compared to the existing Constitution during the military dictatorship period. The result practically made agrarian reform unfeasible in the country due to bureaucratic requirements that favored only the large landowners, such as the payment required for the indemnity due to expropriations for social interest, as well as other gaps in the infraconstitutional legal provisions that hindered its implementation. Since then, the main pressures and advances in agrarian reform in Brazil have been generated by the organization of social movements such as the Movimento dos Trabalhadores Rurais Sem Terra (Landless Rural Workers Movement - MST) and its strategy of occupying unproductive land. Their actions have always involved many conflicts and violence on the part of the police forces and the judiciary, as well as armed actions by large rural landowners. Therefore, despite the advances and the relative elation with the promulgation of the Citizen Constitution of 1988, the Brazilian society has remained profoundly unequal and violent, with the maintenance of privileges and the perpetuation of an exclusion system that reinforces the presence of an "abyssal line," as proposed by Santos (2007).

The decades that followed the end of the military dictatorship in 1985 and the new 1988 Constitution brought about important changes, with the presence of some governments that implemented redistributive and inclusive policies in areas such as health, education, government programs to fight hunger and poverty, support for family farming, regularization of indigenous peoples and *quilombola* lands. At the same time, the cities started to develop housing and urbanization programs in slums and the outskirts, in addition to educational policies such as quotas for the poor and those of African or native indigenous descent. However, these were isolated accomplishments, although accelerated in the 21st century, during the years of *Partido dos Trabalhadores* (Workers' Party -PT) government.

Regrettably, there have been important setbacks in recent years after the political-institutional- media coup that removed President Dilma Rousseff from power in 2016, led to ex-president Luis Inácio Lula da Silva's imprisonment in 2018 and then reached its peak with the election of a far-right government at the end of the same year. Although important, the social inclusion measures developed between the end of the military regime and the fall of President Dilma Rousseff were insufficient to reverse structural social inequalities and different forms of racism, with countless social achievements in recent decades being quickly reversed in a few years of retrograde neoliberal and conservative governments.

To understand this process, it is important to indicate that the more conservative sectors of society, although without a clear political expression after the end of the dictatorship, had been growing during the years of PT's center-left coalition government. They were mainly driven by agendas such as the fight against crime, violence, and corruption, the defense of the traditional family values and religious intolerance and against the few advances related to the recognition of political minorities' rights. The symbolic and political void left by the Catholic Church regarding its impasses in the presence of internal disputes that clashed conservative groups linked to the so-called Catholic Charismatic Renewal Movement, with sectors whose pastoral action was based on the so-called Liberation theology, of a more progressive nature, came to be increasingly occupied by neo- Pentecostal evangelical churches. Herein, we highlight the prosperity theology that unites the Christian tradition, in a particular way, with capitalist modernity by associating, in a more explicit way, the spiritual and material success. This association is in the genesis of the analysis made by Max Weber in his famous book "The Protestant Ethics and the Spirit of Capitalism." Although he focuses on the work ethics and wealth as a symbol of those who were blessed by God, the underlying idea is similar to that of neo-Pentecostal churches. However, in the latter, the constructed narrative has a more popular appeal and includes symbols of opulence, whereas before it was associated with a certain asceticism.

These churches, together with agribusiness, mining, the military sector and the financial market, are at the basis of the current far-right government elected in late 2018 agglutinates a

group of forces that, until recently, were part of the fragile centerleft alliance and include sectors of great economic, political, and symbolic power, such as the hegemonic media. This strengthened a moral agenda of great appeal to the middle and popular classes, such as the selective fight against corruption by a conservative judiciary power influenced by the US geopolitical strategies that disseminated lawfare in the Brazilian judiciary (Santana, 2018).

In this complex context, some research groups have been working on the theoretical and methodological renewal to think about the construction of alternatives that articulate different fields of knowledge, social struggles, and movements. The present article is an expression of the search for this renewal.

The Meetings of Knowledge and the Development of Sensitive and Collaborative Methodologies in Intercultural Dialogues in the Global South

The systematization of social struggles and emancipatory processes expressed in the context of the Global South can offer interesting signs related to urban greening. To illustrate this idea, we used as reference two events organized by the authors of this article in 2018 and 2019, entitled the "Meeting of Knowledges of Neepes" (Neepes, 2020). The objective was to enhance intercultural and interdisciplinary interactions between subjects working in Academia, in social movements and in different territories with concrete knowledges and experiences, be they leaders, activists, researchers, technical advisors, among others. It was a strategy aiming at the shared construction of research agendas and topics, exchange of experiences and conceptual frameworks that can support social struggles and the emancipatory processes for health, dignity and territorial rights.

The Meetings are also thought of as spaces for the experimentation of dimensions that are simultaneously epistemological and communicational, involving the articulation between scientific, artistic and popular languages in the interaction and dialogue processes, in addition to strengthening the work in cooperation networks.

A central aspect of this proposal for the carrying out of intercultural dialogues is the dilution of boundaries between the theoretical-conceptual and methodological dimensions, aiming at producing knowledge, not *about*, but *with* the social subjects who are present in the social struggles. Contrary to what the dominant scientific canon of Northern epistemologies defends, based on the ideas of objectivity, neutrality and reproducibility that stringently separate subject and object, producing knowledge *with* is usually much more complex and challenging. This collaborative theoretical-methodological attitude implies processes of inter-knowledge and self-knowledge, fundamental to the ethical and political dimension of knowledge aimed at social and community transformation.

Therefore, we have relied on the concept of non-extractive collaborative research (Santos, 2018), which has been resignified as sensitive co-labor-active methodologies (Fasanello et al., 2018, Porto et al., 2021). Different languages, such as academic-writing, graphic-imagery, poetic-musical and audiovisual, have been used as strategies to create the conditions for an

intercultural dialogue that overcomes the limits of the scientific language logocentrism and facilitates communication with social movements and community organizations (Fasanello et al., 2018). It is a matter of connecting them to the spheres of feeling and thinking, reason and affection, also called by Guerrero Arias (2010) as "corazonar." By prioritizing the making of audiovisual documentaries together with articles, books and reports, we also rely on the theoretical-methodological proposal of the sociology of images by Cusicanqui (2015), in which the audiovisual emerges as a possibility for sensitive elaborations in the territories that simultaneously integrate the political, aesthetic and epistemological dimensions that make the alternative narratives visible. For the production of the Meetings, militant artists were invited to work with the discussion groups in the production of poetic-musical and graphic-imagery reports, including languages such as rap, repente and cordel (cultural expressions from northeastern Brazil that use rhyming verses), poetry slam, indigenous visual and graffiti artists, among others.

The last event in 2019 was focused on a key topic for the article and was called "The Countryside in the City: resistances, (re)existences, and interculturalities in care and food" (Neepes, 2020). Its objective was to develop the countryside-city relationship based on the interactions of knowledges, experiences, resistances, and transformations involving traditional peoples and communities, whether indigenous, quilombolas or others of African origin, but also the populations of peasants and traditional fishermen. As previously discussed, the set of this vast pluriverse of social groups has been referred to in Brazil as populations of the countryside, forests and waters. Despite the intense rural exodus and the rapid industrialization and urbanization processes throughout the 20th century that characterize the socio-spatial inequalities in Brazil, these populations remain alive and participate in countless social struggles and political agendas in the country, which are often simultaneously anti- capitalist and anti-colonial, including inside or near growing urban spaces (Porto, 2019b; Neepes, 2020).

The choice of participants involved at least two of the following criteria: (i) being part of a social movement, community organization or academic group working on the central topic of the Meeting; (ii) being involved in one or more environmental conflicts involving traditional populations in urban contexts, having the "Map of Conflicts Involving Environmental Injustice and Health in Brazil" as reference, a project coordinated by Neepes (Fasanello et al., 2018); (iii) have partnerships with researchers from Neepes, based on research projects. The Meeting was attended by 67 people from several Brazilian regions, 23 of whom linked to academic groups and, of the remainder, 16 linked to community organizations, 9 from rural organizations, and 8 linked to the black and *quilombola* movements.

In this event, we sought to advance the debates on how to strengthen the co-presence of social subjects from social struggles that are often made invisible, with their knowledges, practices and languages, aiming at more effective dialogical processes. How can one build an ecology of knowledges with such different populations living in these territories of intercession (and exception) on the increasingly blurred borders between cities, fields, forests and populations living from their relations with the sea, rivers, and waters? Therefore, the conceptual and methodological consolidation of the emancipatory processes was sought, with the effective participation of subjects who bring their lives, values, knowledges and struggles and, respectfully, dialogue with other struggles and knowledges in the construction of this process of sharing their dilemmas, conflicts and the solutions developed by them, according to Freire (1998).

On the 1st day of the event, two tables were set up with speakers talking about territorial experiences, social and academic movements, aiming to present and discuss references that would inspire the collective debate on the day after the meeting. Under the title "The countryside in the city: contributions and resistances of traditional and peasant peoples and communities," the speakers at the first table presented their experiences, highlighting how urbanization affects the territories and how traditional peoples and communities have organized themselves to resist deleterious pressures as much as to establish interfaces with urban movements that fight for housing, the right to the city and more inclusive, healthy and democratic spaces. The second table, entitled "Care and food: challenges in the encounter between the countryside and the city," the speakers presented their experiences of care rooted in the knowledges found in the territories of traditional and peasant peoples and communities.

On the 2nd day of the Meeting, three Working Groups (WGs) aimed to share experiences and promote a debate around three axes: territory, care, and food. Aiming to promote an ecology of knowledges, there was a diversified distribution in all groups from the different social movements, community groups and academics present at the meeting. Each group received a set of questions that stimulated debate and sharing. In addition to the specific questions of each axis, the groups received four questions that were created based on conceptual, methodological, and political challenges considered to be strategic in the countrysidecity relationship: (1) about the ecology of knowledges and interculturality in the relationship between academia and social movements, and between the countryside and the city; (2) about the enchantment, the spirituality, and relationship with nature found in the cities; (3) on the democratic challenge, coexistence, and tolerance involving sociodiversity in the interaction of populations such as indigenous peoples, quilombolas and peasants in urban spaces; (4) the identity challenge in the countryside-city interaction.

Based on these questions, debates emerged from the experiences related to the specific axis of each group (territory, care, and food) and the transversal topic of the Meeting (countryside-city relationship based on the interaction of traditional peoples and communities), which were partially recorded on video, with reports also being produced using three types of languages: poetic-musical, graphic-imagery, and written language, the latter made by people linked to academic groups. These recorded materials were used as the basis for the syntheses and analyses presented below.

Synthesis of the Debates in the Working Groups: Territory, Care, and Food

The Territory WG focused on the guiding question: how are the struggles for territorial rights carried out by peoples, communities and movements that are traditionally linked to the countryside, forests and waters in their relationship with the cities? Through the idea of territorial rights, the aim was to encompass multiple aspects regarding the concept of territory, from land demarcation, seen beyond its legal dimensions, to the right to share common goods and public spaces related to the production and access to healthy foods, housing, mobility, sacred spaces, and the performance of important rites for traditional groups. The importance of territories in recovering and valuing ancestral traditions and knowledges, crucial as reference action points in the presence of contemporaneity crises, was emphasized. Processes of deterritorialization that bring stress, in different ways, to these populations and their ways of life, which make the successful synergies in the construction of other possibilities in the countryside-city relationship unfeasible, were also denounced.

An important example are the struggles for the demarcation of indigenous lands as a strategy to rescue and value their tradition and ancestry, in a dynamic of resistance and counter opposition to the processes of accumulation through the spoliation of processes linked to agribusiness, agro-extractivism, and urbanization. These processes even threaten society as a whole, considering that the guarantee of indigenous territories allows the conservation of several common goods and the recovery and appreciation of an important framework of knowledges about how we can preserve them.

The main question for the Care WG was: What experiences of care do traditional peoples and communities bring, resist and reinvent in the proximity to cities? The aim was to promote a debate related to the knowledges and practices of health protection, attention and promotion, including care for specific and vulnerable populations such as children, pregnant women, the elderly, people with mental suffering, victims of violence and racism. A set of successful care experiences promoted in different territorial contexts by traditional peoples and communities was shared. Different concepts of care were shared, which reinforce its multidimensionality, extrapolating the hegemonic idea of treating diseases, disabilities or mental suffering, as seen in the following statements. To care is "...not letting anyone go hungry, it's putting yourself in someone else's shoes." "... have feelings together means strengthening relationships, each warrior who falls, all relatives cry." "... sharing, welcoming and building a world of respect, as opposed to the prevailing climate of competition."

In the different speeches, the idea of care was related to ancestry and spirituality, with intergenerational affective, gender, community, and intercommunity relationships (transscale, because they join the local and the global), involving resistance and struggles for land and housing rights. The affective and collective dimensions of care were also highlighted, in contrast to the individualistic and utilitarian logic that prevails in the Western and capitalist scientific medicine. The inseparability of care, territory, nature and food was highlighted. Additionally, tensions and conflicts that make traditional peoples and communities vulnerable in the face of the prevailing logic in biomedicine, which distance them from their autonomy, were denounced.

Finally, the following question guided the Food WG: how do the production, circulation and distribution of food, its quality and/or lack, contribute (positively or negatively) to the sovereignty and food security of traditional peoples and communities and the city populations? The aim was to reflect on food based on the experiences of traditional peoples and communities' movements, peasant family agriculture and agroecology, observing how they resist and create alternatives in their relations with cities. Moreover, we sought to discuss food from an intercultural perspective, related to the exchanges of knowledge and tastes, care, and spirituality.

The potential of territorialized experiences that seek food and nutrition sovereignty and security with ecologically sustainable and socially fair foods was emphasized. The need to guarantee that healthy foods are accessible to the most socioeconomically vulnerable people in cities and the countryside was highlighted, and not just another "market niche." In this sense, the experiences of the Movement of the Homeless Individuals of Bahia (MSTB, *Movimento dos Sem-Teto da Bahia*) in two occupations in the city of Salvador, state of Bahia, were highlighted; as well as the Serra da Misericórdia Integration Center (CEM, *Centro de Integração da Serra da Misericórdia*). These experiences unfolded into one of the research projects that are currently being developed by the authors of this article, which will be discussed later.

Also highlighted was the potential of interchanging and exchanging experiences between production and supply initiatives: "exchange is power!" was the motto of this discussion. At the same time, several concepts of food emerged, explaining its multidimensionality. Finally, threats to the experiences of food security and sovereignty were denounced, with the debate of urgent issues, such as the growing use of pesticides in agriculture, which directly impacts the health of those who work with agriculture and the production of organic foods; the threats to common goods and their importance to guarantee food security and sovereignty, especially access to land and water, and the issue of preserving and recovering traditional knowledges related to food.

On the 3rd day of the meeting, the three WGs shared the results of the debates. The presentations explained the potential of sensitive collaborative methodologies (Fasanello, 2018) in promoting intercultural dialogues between subjects from the territories and academic researchers through the use of other languages. In addition to written reports, graphic-imagery (drawing and painting) and poetic-musical (rap, *cordel*, and slam poetry) reports were made by artists with experiences with social movements. In this sense, the presentations showed that the current moment demands resistance and articulations between movements, organizations, academic and public institutions, at local, national and international levels. In a context of social, ecological, democratic, and institutional crisis, the participants showed that territory, care and food intersect at the material, political, and spiritual levels. These synergies point to the strategic importance of continuing the successful experiences that celebrate and nourish with hope the democratic coexistence and the construction of utopias.

Below, a painting made at the Meeting by indigenous artist Denilson Baniwa is presented as an example, as well as an excerpt of the poem written by a rural and agro-ecological movement activist, Maicon Vieira, characterized by the cultural tradition of Northeastern Brazil. In the case of the poem, *cordel* is a folkpopular poetry often written in rhyme form, which originates from oral reports and is usually printed in pamphlets, although it can also be sung.

Graphic-imagery report by Denilson Baniwa



Excerpt from the poetic-musical report by Maicon Miguel Vieira da Silva

(Translated to English by Sonia Strong)

Brazil,

your time has come.

To listen to Marias, Mahins, Marielles, Malês *, To look for a place to talk about interculturality. In care, food and the countryside in the city, The resistances, the existences and their diversity. An open-sky place, with an indigo background, Where we can look at ourselves, reporting what we felt. We found this place at the Roots of Brazil (...) So large are these reports, which make us reflect. In each gesture, an action, making us feel, reinforcing the need for us to (re)exist.

(Re)existing in art, (re)existing in culture, (re)existing in the food that comes from agriculture, (re)existing through the herbs that bring us so much cure.

What is science? What is revolution? Do we have the answers for this consideration?

For the answers teach us to walk with our feet on the ground.

On the ground of knowledges, on the ground of diversity, on the ground of resistance, on the ground of equality, on the ground of territories that guarantee liberty.

A point of balance,

we must find,

between academic knowledges and popular ones, too.

Because the inexistence of this meeting is a challenge I point out, Which prevent us from advancing (...)

We must come together, walking side by side, academy and territory are allies in this fight, defending the right to life and food, which is sanctified.

Our writings and knowledges must talk to each other.

*Mahin was a tribe of the African nation Nagô; Malês was the term used in Brazil in the 19th century to designate African people of Islamic origin brought as slaves to Brazil who organized an uprising in 1835 in the State of Bahia; and Marielle Franco was a Brazilian politician, feminist, socialist, and human rights activist who was brutally murdered in 2018. In 2019 two former police officers were arrested and charged with the murder of Marielle Franco.

Aspects that permeate the disputes in various territories, affected by transformations in the neoliberal and neoextractivist capitalism, were evident in the final evaluations of the Meeting by the participants. Conflicts over land are worsening, in a process of resistance against agribusiness, mining and energy production, as well as housing spaces and spiritual practices, injured by real estate speculation and intolerant and violent religious fundamentalism, with increasingly more fragile democratic institutions and policies. In this sense, the presentations showed that the current moment demands resistance and articulations between movements, organizations, academic, and public institutions, at local, national, and international levels. In a context of social, ecological, democratic and institutional crisis, the participants showed that territory, care, and food intersect at the material, political, and spiritual levels. These synergies indicate the strategic importance of continuing the successful experiences that celebrate and nourish with hope the democratic coexistence and the construction of utopias.

The Meetings of Knowledges have shown the importance of the territories where the rural and the urban interlace, resulting in fertile spaces for establishing dialogues around social and environmental conflicts, as well as ongoing experiences that indicate possibilities of knowledges and practices to be better investigated, and which have been changing into agendas and research projects that bring new perspectives to discuss urban greening. Below are some examples toward this direction.

The Case of Urban Expansion and the Challenges for the *Munduruku* People in the Middle Tapajós River in the Amazon Region

Regarding the *Munduruku* people of the Middle Tapajós River, whose representatives were present at the 2018 Meeting,

the cooperation was initially developed from the demand for institutional support to assess the impacts of mercury contamination associated with mining, as well as alternatives aimed at socio-environmental and cultural sustainability in order to promote health in the presence of the threats faced by them. In the project that was initially developed (Rocha and Porto, 2020), the interconnections between the processes that take place in the countryside and in the urban areas of the Amazon region became evident. They highlight how the economic dynamics based on the extraction of gold and forest products shape the economy of a city and put pressure on the villages closer to that people, limiting their social reproduction, territoriality, access to land, fishing and agricultural production activities. Based on the intercultural dialogue and interdisciplinary perspectives with this ethnic group, with the support of the reflections generated during the Meetings, new research questions were asked.

For instance, to understand the territorial and environmental conflicts surrounding gold mining and others existing in the Middle Tapajós river region, the question of the meaning of the value of gold for the Munduruku and non-indigenous people (called *pariwat* in their native language) is raised. Additionally, whereas the main problem in the villages farthest from Itaituba lies in the contamination of fish by mercury, in villages undergoing the process of urbanization they also face issues associated with real estate speculation, the disordered expansion of the urban area driven by the mining economy the appropriation of river banks for the installation of logistical terminals for the transportation of mineral, timber and grain farm (soy) production or the construction of roads and railroads that cut through the territory, preventing the continuity of traditional indigenous agriculture and fishing activities, submitting them to the same dilemmas of the peripheral populations of large metropolises.

Other important issues emerge to consider socioenvironmental topics influenced by the urban expansion. For instance, the meanings of food and fish in the Munduruku cosmology in comparison with the recommendations of the WHO and health research institutions about findings on mercury contamination, whose medical and toxicological recommendations impose rules that restrict the consumption of several important fish in different dimensions of that people's life. Because in the Munduruku cosmogony, fish have symbolic and spiritual meanings that cannot be disregarded based only on so-called technical-scientific recommendations.

The indigenous concept is not limited to a matter of access or exchange of animal protein sources. Just as it is not any piece of land that can be used by the Munduruku people to exercise their territoriality, and not all fish can be eaten, not by anyone, at any given time. The choice of what to eat, who eats it and when one does it, does not obey a utilitarian logic based only on the availability of animals in the river at certain times of the year, but also on a ritual logic that creates taboos about the consumption of certain fish species and encourages the consumption of others, including as part of self-care strategies.

The broth made of certain species is seen as imbued with curative powers, even for those situations during the life cycle in which people are subject to what they would call "diseases of the spirit." The care of parturients is also mediated by the choices of fish consumption, with some types of fish being considered as not recommended in this situation, while others help in the postpartum recovery period. In summary, the choice of whether or not to consume these animals cannot be mediated just by estimating how many milligrams of mercury are found in each kilogram of each species.

The relationship of the *Munduruku* people with rivers goes beyond mediating the health- disease-care process. The safety of the world itself would be associated with the relationships established with the beings that protect the river, as exemplified by the excerpt of a letter sent by them to the Brazilian government during the debates on the construction of a hydroelectric power plant in the municipality of São Luis do Tapajós:

"São Luiz do Tapajós (Joropari kõbie) [is] an ancient place of the Munduruku existence, who lived there at that waterfall. The white people know nothing about that place. There is a hole in the middle of the waterfall that some ancient residents, who are not Munduruku, say there is a huge hole there, called the "devil's throat"; anyone who is pulled down there, in that current, and is swallowed, will never appear and nobody will ever see them again. You can't touch the waterfall and disasters can happen. The mother of the fish lives there, in the shape of a river dolphin, and some people who live there have seen this animal. So, the fish are happy to see her and the tapirs usually fall into the water in that place, where the mother is. According to the spiritual leader, the shaman warned that there should be absolutely no changes in that place, and if someone changes anything or destroy that sacred place, which belongs to the mother of the fish, misfortunes can happen in people's lives, it is a risk for all societies. These things, the non-Indian will never understand."

That is why, for the Munduruku people, it is so important to establish coexistence relations with the rivers, fish and animals. According to their cosmogony, the Munduruku world was created by the deity Karosakayban, as their people's inheritance. It is in this socio-environmental and cosmological context that food security and sovereignty alternatives have started to be thought of through an intercultural dialogue. This involves both fish farming activities, raising fish that are irreplaceable for them, under conditions that can protect them from mercury contamination, and the dynamization of traditional agricultural systems based on the promotion of indigenous agroecology in the region, which is seen by the main leaders as a desirable alternative to mining. For this purpose, a support network started to be built, involving agroecological and indigenous organizations, which have been working toward this direction at the regional and national levels. In addition to guaranteeing adequate food that respects the agroecosystems and indigenous culture, the idea is to create alternatives that generate income, considering the seductive idea of gold mining as a quick way to create wealth in villages that are increasingly impoverished and excluded from public policies; unable to maintain their traditional economic and subsistence activities. The economy of gold, soy and timber production, not only make the Munduruku way of life unfeasible in the end but is also paradoxically presented to them as an alternative to hunger and poverty.

This subordination is systematically stimulated by the government through educational, health or social security policies, which aim to integrate the villages into the non-indigenous way of life, especially through the concentration of the main public services in nearby municipalities. This encourages the migration of young people, both to study, to work or to have access to more complex health treatments. Thus, interethnic relationships are established, in which the traditional *Munduruku* knowledge is systematically despised, delegitimized and disregarded, starting with the loss of fluency in the language and signs learned in the forest, increasingly replaced by the predominant Portuguese language and by an urbanized way of life. Hence the importance that has been given to the indigenous school where the *Munduruku* language is spoken and taught, alongside Portuguese.

Two Experiences of Articulation Between Social Struggles for Housing, Sanitation, Health, and Urban Agroecology in Brazil

Another important initiative furthered by the Meetings was the construction of a research agenda, aiming to systematize the knowledges and practices led by the Homeless People Movement of Bahia (*Movimento dos Sem-Teto da Bahia*, MSTB), in two occupations in the city of Salvador, state of Bahia; and the Serra da Misericórdia Integration Center (*Centro de Integração da Serra da Misericórdia*, CEM), in a slum complex in the city of Rio de Janeiro. Both organizations have actions that articulate topics such as the right to housing, sanitation and health in conditions of high socio- environmental vulnerability.

Even in the context of the expansion of the Covid-19 pandemic over these territories, several actions are underway to investigate how these collectives' initiatives can have a protective effect in times of severe crises, such as the current sanitary one. These two territorial experiences connect innovative actions in agroecology, food sovereignty and food and nutritional security, popular housing, ecological sanitation, self-care and environmental preservation, seeking to increase community resilience and promote equity and sustainability.

In the context of the sanitary crisis caused by the pandemic, these actions, which have been ongoing for several years, have gained greater dynamism and public expression, indicating an important inflection in the debates related to health and food, by seeking to guarantee good-quality and enough amounts of food for the populations in peripheral contexts of further social, environmental and nutritional vulnerability. Moreover, these initiatives increase an intercultural and intergenerational view of health through alternative care practices that value indigenous, agriculturalist and African ancestral knowledges, including those preserved by *quilombola* communities, with the participation of women and young people.

The CEM experience involves food production in urban agroecological yards, the sale of healthy foods, donations and exchanges aimed at vulnerable individuals in the *Complexo da Penha* and *Serra da Misericórdia*, in the city of Rio de Janeiro. The organization has also supported a set of actions with the objective

of promoting income generation, especially among women, and communication to disseminate its actions.

In the two popular occupations in the city of Salvador, in the state of Bahia, the MSTB has sought to articulate their efforts aiming at housing and health promotion with the production of healthy foods and medicinal plants. The community vegetable garden structured around the Quilombo Paraíso and Quilombo Manoel Faustino occupations encourages the production of herbal medicines and the rescue of their ancestral knowledges, giving rise to what they call the "Living Pharmacy," which has been an important alternative for the prevention and treatment of diseases. Currently, the movement has sought to promote the implementation of Agroforestry Systems in these occupations and in the surrounding Bacia do Cobre, an official environmental protection within the city. The actions seek to influence state housing policies that have historically been based on Cartesian urban planning, where popular housing projects are seen only as places to live, without spaces for leisure, commerce, production and other important situations for coexistence and the establishment of community bonds.

For MTSB and CEM, it is important that popular communities in cities or urban outskirts be seen as more than just apartment blocks or clusters of houses that reproduce a highly segregated city model that characterize the Global South. On the contrary, the popular territories are seen by these movements as spaces to rescue a certain rurality that was lost with the exodus, where families produced their own food or did it collectively, and their ancestral knowledges was valued. For this reason, the two organizations have promoted workshops with leaders who present their ancestral knowledges and offer the communities their indigenous values and practices, of African and agriculturalist origin, focused on health care and food.

Final Considerations

The article sought to support the idea that the concept of urban greening has its own specificity in the context of the Global South. In the Brazilian context, this necessarily involves the understanding of the complex relationship between traditional peoples and communities and family and peasant agriculture, and that their existence and forms of mobilization through current social struggles express a vast pluriverse of different hues and hybridizations. In general, we highlight three population groups that work through social movements and community organizations: the indigenous people, *quilombolas* and those who work in family and peasant agriculture.

Even though they are characterized as countryside, forest and water populations, the enormous expansion of urban spaces in the country has been promoting a growing countryside-city interaction. At the same time that it degrades ecosystems and traditional ways of life of these populations, this interaction provides countless experiences of resistances and re-existences that indicate new conceptions of nature, care and common goods inside the cities and in the surrounding ecosystems. In this sense, the intercultural dialogue can strengthen the inter-knowledge between the cosmological meaning of sacred spaces and the scientific recognition based on ecology of the vital importance of certain landscapes or rivers. This makes it possible to strengthen conceptions and public policies that, in the field of Law, have come to recognize rivers as rights holders.

In this context, the Meetings of Knowledges work as strategic spaces that improve the action of academic groups engaged in the production of knowledge in the presence of multiple action fronts of community movements and organizations that are mobilized in social struggles. Ultimately, they aim to strengthen the acknowledgment of the countless possibilities of being, knowing and expressing themselves in the world, present in the cultures, worldviews and practices of indigenous people, peasants, *quilombolas*, workers and residents of slums, occupations and urban outskirts that characterize the emancipatory processes of the Global South.

It is from this perspective that we consider that the reduction of social, environmental, spatial, cognitive and health inequalities and vulnerabilities in populations living in peripheral spaces represents an extremely complex challenge for the thinking of urban emancipatory and greening processes. These are social contexts and struggles that are inherent to the Global South, characterized by models of housing, sanitation, education, health and environmental preservation that disregard the way of life of these populations and impose an exclusionary, territorial organization logic, orientedalmost exclusively toward the reproduction of international Capital and the expansion of the economic and political power of local elites. There is important evidence that, moreover, these contexts intensify ethnic-racial and gender inequalities, which make black and indigenous women and young people in these communities the main targets of violence, exclusion, poverty and even cooptation mechanisms, which disrupt the traditional social relations, with profound physical and psychological effects on families, which become fragmented and even involved in internal disputes.

In this sense, anti-hegemonic initiatives such as those carried out by CEM and MSTB, or under discussion by the Munduruku people, indicate instigating strategies for emancipatory health promotion together with urban greening. In common, regarding territorial experiences as ecologically and socially unique, as those in the basins of the Amazon river, in the northeastern coast and in the slums of Rio, they show the importance of agroecological approaches, popular strategies of health care, dignified housing and sanitation, while articulating knowledges and practices promoting sustainable and healthy urban, peri-urban or rural territories. Therefore, these are privileged cases of emancipatory health promotion as they integrate the reduction of vulnerabilities with four dimensions of justice: social, sanitary, environmental, and cognitive, the latter associated with radical exclusions involving anti-racist, feminist struggles for cultural-epistemic diversity and community autonomy. An additional important aspect, on which the authors have been working in different ongoing research projects is the support aimed at the strengthening and creation of Agroecology Networks, whether indigenous or urban ones.

We understand, therefore, that all the aforementioned experiences, more than strategic research topics, are the emblematic expressions of innumerable ongoing social struggles at different levels, scales and regions of the planet that can contribute to articulate the emancipatory agendas of the Global South and the Global North.

Finally, we also consider noteworthy the proposals that the Meetings of Knowledges end up generating for the social struggles that are expressed in the Global South, in addition to the debates around more concrete research actions. In this sense, we highlight the production of audiovisual records, with documentaries that can be used in different spaces and as a support element for collective debates; as well as in the production of research and academic works, which can provide greater visibility to territorial struggles and indicate research topics and methodological postures that are relevant to the individuals from the territories and the researchers. These documentaries, with subtitles in many languages, can contribute to the intercultural processes of inter-knowledge and the construction of counterhegemonic narratives through the sharing of values, knowledges, and experiences, thus helping the dialogue between emancipatory processes in the Global South and the Global North. This includes bringing the meaning of urban greening created in the contexts of the Global North closer to the complex processes that involve populations and communities of the countryside, forests, and waters in the interaction with urban spaces in countries such as Brazil.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions generated for the study are included in the article/supplementary materials, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

MP initially conceived the proposal, the structure, and the main contents of the article. MF on sensitive collaborative methodologies. DdR in the field of political ecology and traditional peoples and communities, especially indigenous peoples. JP on the agrarian and peasant question, and on agroecology. All authors participated in the general review of the article.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This study was partially supported by the Coordination for the Improvement of Higher Education Personnel (Coordenação de Aperfeiçoamento de Pessoal de Nível Superior - CAPES) -Finance Code 001.

REFERENCES

- Caporal, F. R., and Petersen, P. (2012). Agroecologia e políticas públicas na América Latina: o caso do Brasil. *Agroecología* 6, 63–74. Available online at: https://revistas.um.es/agroecologia/article/ view/16068
- Cusicanqui, S. R. (2015). Sociología de la imagen: miradas ch'ixi desde la historia andina. Ciudad Autónoma de Buenos Aires: Tinta Limón.
- De La Cadena, M., and Blaser, M. (eds). (2018). A World of Many Worlds. Durham: Duke University Press. doi: 10.1515/9781478004318
- De Molina, M. G., and Toledo, V. M. (2014). The Social Metabolism. A Socio-Ecological Theory of Historical Change, Vol. 3. Dordrecht: Springer.
- Delgado, G. C. (2012). Do capital financeiro na agricultura à economia do agronegócio: mudanças cíclicas em meio século (1965-2012). Porto Alegre: UFRGS.
- Dos Santos, T. (1970). The structure of dependence. Am. Econ. Rev. 60, 231–236.
- Escobar, A. (2007). Worlds and knowledge otherwise: the Latin American modernity/coloniality research program. *Cult. Stud.* 21, 179–210. doi: 10.1080/09502380601162506
- Fasanello, M. T. (2018). O documentário nas lutas emancipatórias dos movimentos sociais do campo: produção social de sentidos e epistemologias do Sul contra os agrotóxicos e pela agroecologia. Doutorado. Rio de Janeiro, Instituto de Comunicação e Informação Científica e Tecnológica em Saúde, Fundação Oswaldo Cruz.
- Fasanello, M. T., Nunes, J. A., and Porto, M. F. S. (2018). Metodologias colaborativas não extrativistas e comunicação: articulando criativamente saberes e sentidos para a emancipação social. *Rev. Eletr. Comun. Inform. Inov. Saúde* 12, 1–19. doi: 10.29397/reciis.v12i4.1527
- Fernandes, T. M., and Costa, R. G.-R. (2012). The Manguinhos communities in the history of favelas in Rio de Janeiro. *Revista Tempo* 17, 117–134. doi: 10.5533/TEM-1980-542X-2013173410
- Freire, P. (1998). *Pedagogy of Freedom*. Lanham: Rowman and Littlefield Publishers.
- Guerrero Arias, P. (2010). Corazonar el sentido de las epistemologias dominantes desde las sabidurías insurgentes para construir sentidos otros de la existencia. *Calle 14 Rev. Invest. En El Campo Del Arte* 4, 80–95. doi: 10.14483/21450706.1205
- Haesbaert, R. (2004). O mito da desterritorialização: do "fim dos territórios" à multiterritorialidade. Rio de Janeiro: Bertrand Brasil.
- Haesbaert, R. (2009). "Dilema de conceitos: espaço-território e contenção territorial," in *Territórios e territorialidades: teorias, processos e conflitos*, eds M. A. Saquet and E. S. Sposito (São Paulo: Editora Expressão Popular), 95–120.
- IBGE (2017). Áreas Urbanizadas do Brasil: 2015. IBGE, Coordenação de Geografia - Rio de Janeiro. Available online at: https://www.ibge.gov.br/apps/areas_ urbanizadas (accessed March 22, 2021).
- Lima, S. K., Galiza, M., Valadares, A., and Alves, F. (2020). Produção e consumo de produtos orgânicos no mundo e no Brasil. Texto para discussão / Instituto de Pesquisa Econômica Aplicada.- Brasília: Rio de Janeiro: Ipea.
- Maia, G. L., and Oliveira, L. F. (2017). Três décadas depois: a Assembleia Nacional Constituinte de 1987 e o debate (inconcluso) da reforma agrária no Brasil. *Revi. Brasileira Direito Passo Fundo* 13, 41–61. doi: 10.18256/2238-0604/revistadedireito.v13n2p41-61
- Moreira, V. (2002). Terras Indígenas do Espírito Santo sob o regime territorial de 1850. Rev. Brasileira Hist. 22, 153–169. doi: 10.1590/S0102-01882002000100009
- Neepes (2020). Relatório do Encontro de Saberes Neepes 2019. Available online at: http://neepes.ensp.fiocruz.br/relatorio-do-encontro-de-saberes-2019 (accessed December 16, 2020).
- Niederle, P. A., Almeida, L., and Vezzani, F. M. (orgs). (2013). Agroecologia: práticas, mercados e políticas para uma nova agricultura. Curitiba: Kairós.
- Opitz, I., Berges, R., Piorr, A., and Krikser, T. (2015). Contributing to food security in urban areas: differences between urban agriculture and periurban agriculture in the global north. Agric. Hum. Values 33, 341–358. doi: 10.1007/s10460-015-9610-2
- Oxfam Brasil (2016). Terrenos da desigualdade: terra, agricultura e desigualdades no Brasil Rural. Oxfam Brasil, nov.

- Paim, J. S., and de Almeida Filho, N. (1998). Collective health: a "new public health" or field open to new paradigms? *Rev. Saude Pub.* 32, 299–316. doi: 10.1590/S0034-89101998000400001
- Porto, M. F. (2019a). Crisis of utopias and the four justices: ecologies, epistemologies and social emancipation for reinventing public health. *Ciência Saúde Coletiva* 24, 4449–4457. doi: 10.1590/1413-812320182412.25292019
- Porto, M. F. (2019b). Emancipatory promotion of health: contributions from Brazil in the context of the Global South. *Health Promot. Int.* 34, 56–64. doi: 10.1093/heapro/day086
- Porto, M. F., Rocha, D. F., and Fasanello, M. T. (2021). Saúde, Ecologias e Emancipação: conhecimentos alternativos em tempos de crise(s). São Paulo: Editora Hucitec.
- Porto, M. F., Soares, W. L., Melo, J. A., and Cunha, L. N. (2020). O fim dos benefícios fiscais aos agrotóxicos é estratégico para o futuro do país. O Jota, Rio de Janeiro, 1–4.
- Quijano, A. (2000). Colonialidad del poder y classificación social. J. World-Syst. Res. XI, 342–386. doi: 10.5195/jwsr.2000.228
- Rocha, D. F., and Porto, M. F. S. (2020). A vulnerabilização dos povos indígenas frente ao COVID- 19: autoritarismo político e a economia predatória do garimpo e da mineração como expressão de um colonialismo persistente. Observatório Covid-19 Fiocruz. Available online at: https://www.arca.fiocruz.br/handle/icict/ 41407 (accessed March 22, 2021).
- Rocha, D. F., Porto, M. F. S., Pacheco, T., and Leroy, J. P. (2017). The map of conflicts related to environmental injustice and health in Brazil. *Sustain. Sci.* 13, 709–719. doi: 10.1007/s11625-017-0494-5
- Santana, C. V. H. (2018). The geopolitics of the Brazilian coup d"etat and its consequences. *Transcience* 9, 75–110. Available online at: https://www2.huberlin.de/transcience/Vol9_No1_75_110.pdf
- Santos, B. S. S. (2007). Para além do Pensamento Abissal: das linhas globais a uma ecologia de saberes. *Rev. Crít. Ciências Soc.* 78, 3–46. doi: 10.4000/rccs.753

Santos, B. S. S. (2018). O Fim do Império Cognitivo. Coimbra: Almedina.

Santos, B. S. S., and Martins, B. S. (2021). The Pluriverse of Human Rights: The Diversity of Struggles for Dignity: The Diversity of Struggles for Dignity (Epistemologies of the South). London: Routledge. doi: 10.4324/9781003177722

Santos, B. S. S., and Meneses, M. P. (2014). *Epistemologias do Sul.* São Paulo: Cortez Editora.

- Schmitt, C. J., Niederle, P., Avila, M., Sabourin, E., Petersen, P., Silveira, L., et al. (2017). "La experiencia brasileña de construcción de políticas públicas en favor de la Agroecología," in *Políticas Públicas en favor de la agroecología en América Latina y el Caribe*, eds E. Sabourin, M. M. Patrouilleau, J. F. Le Coq, L. Vásquez, and P. Niederle (Porto Alegre : Red PP-AL-FAO), 73-122.
- Souto, K. M. B., Sena, A. G. N., Pereira, V. O. M., and Santos, L. M. (2016). State and equity policies in health: participatory democracy? *Sau'de Debate* 40, 49–62. doi: 10.1590/0103-11042016s05

Spivak, G. C. (1988). "Can the subaltern speak?" in Marxism and the Interpretation of Culture, eds C. Nelson and L. Grossberg (Chicago: Chicago Press), 271–313.

Sunkel, O. (1969). National development policy and external dependence in Latin America. J. Dev. Stud. 6, 23–48. doi: 10.1080/00220386908421311

- Visvanathan, S. (2009). The search for cognitive justice. Available online at: http:// www.india-seminar.com/2009/597/597_shiv_visvanathan.htm (accessed March 22, 2021).
- Wallerstein, I. (1979). The Capitalist World-Economy. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2021 Porto, Fasanello, da Rocha and Palm. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Using Google Street View to Examine Urban Context and Green Amenities in the Global South: The Chilean Experience

Mônica Haddad^{1*}, Zachary Christman², Hamil Pearsall³ and Melinda Sanchez¹

¹ Department of Community and Regional Planning, Iowa State University, Ames, IA, United States, ² Department of Geography, Planning, and Sustainability, Rowan University, Glassboro, NJ, United States, ³ Geography and Urban Studies Department, Temple University, Philadelphia, PA, United States

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Clara Irazabal, University of Maryland, College Park, United States

Reviewed by:

Walter Imilan, Central University of Chile, Chile Francisco Letelier, Catholic University of the Maule, Chile

> ***Correspondence:** Mônica Haddad haddad@iastate.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Urban Greening, a section of the journal Frontiers in Sustainable Cities

Received: 23 March 2021 Accepted: 24 June 2021 Published: 28 July 2021

Citation:

Haddad M, Christman Z, Pearsall H and Sanchez M (2021) Using Google Street View to Examine Urban Context and Green Amenities in the Global South: The Chilean Experience. Front. Sustain. Cities 3:684231. doi: 10.3389/frsc.2021.684231

This study evaluates the use of virtual, human-interpreted, field observations using Google Street View (GSV) to examine the presence of conditions that may be used to analyze green gentrification in the Global South. We propose that green gentrification is characterized by the introduction or improvement of green amenities (such as parks) as well as corresponding changes to the urban context (such as facade materials). While virtual field observations have been used to examine neighborhood context for other applications, this method has not yet been applied to the study of green gentrification, nor in the Global South. Using one urban park located in Talca, Chile, and in three urban parks located in Santiago, Chile, we sought to address the following research questions: (1) How do in situ and virtual field observations compare as methods of evaluating green amenities and urban context? (2) What characteristics of green amenities and urban context must be addressed to investigate green gentrification in the Global South? (3) How do indicators of green amenities and urban context observed via virtual field observations indicate the potential for green gentrification? In order to observe the streetside conditions of the neighborhoods surrounding established, improved, and new parks, we utilize the ground-level 360° imagery through GSV as an alternative to in situ studies, which can be time-consuming, expensive, and logistically challenging. Features related to the land use composition, building materials used, and the presence of aesthetic improvements and pedestrian amenities were noted as potential indicators of gentrification, and the correspondence between the two methods of observation were evaluated. Results indicate that virtual field observations can provide a promising method that may facilitate the identification and investigation of the effects of green gentrification in the Global South, broadening the scope and application of this research. This comparison offers insight into the use and comparison of virtual and in situ observations for identifying green gentrification in the Global South and for the applicability of the virtual observation method in this heterogeneous urban landscape, especially in cases with unreliable or unavailable data.

Keywords: virtual fieldwork, Latin America, urban parks, Google Street View, gentrification

INTRODUCTION

Urban greening has become priority for many cities around the world striving to become sustainable, resilient, and attractive places, and many municipalities explicitly seek to redress longstanding urban environmental injustices through urban greening programs (Pearsall et al., 2012). Latin American cities are also prioritizing greening because they generally have less green space per capita compared to cities in the Global North, because of the rapid pace of urbanization and the decisionmaking dynamics that exist between developers and public officials overseeing land use and zoning (Breen et al., 2020). With increased greening efforts, there is a need to acknowledge the burdens, disinvestment, and neglect that may span for decades prior to the new investment in a community.

Previous studies provide substantial evidence of environmental gentrification in many urban neighborhoods, with a few exceptions (e.g., Eckerd, 2011). However, these studies have often focused on single case studies of high-profile greening initiatives (e.g., New York City's High Line) in large cities in the Global North (e.g., Chicago, New York, Toronto). Further, the methods used by these studies largely depend on the multi-date comparison of official governmental statistics (e.g., Census data regarding education, income, and ethnicity) or on a survey or focus group of a subset of the population. While these studies reveal the limits of the "green is good" mantra (Connolly, 2019), the relevance of such findings to different urban contexts (both within and among cities) has only recently been explored (Anguelovski et al., 2018). Additional research is needed to understand green gentrification in different contexts and to critically examine the theories, methods, and findings of research efforts based on studies in the Global North.

Many studies of green gentrification developed in the Global North focus on how a new environmental amenity (like a park) or environmental remediation (like brownfield redevelopment) lead to gentrification because they increase the desirability of the neighborhood, subsequently increasing property values (e.g., Toronto's Don Lands waterfront: Bunce, 2009; Seattle's public green space planning: Dooling, 2009; Gowanus Canal, Miller, 2016). Yet, two dilemmas complicate the diagnosis of such classic cases of green gentrification in different contexts. First, there is a question of directionality. Which came first? Greening or gentrification? Does greening actually cause gentrification or are green environments a reflection of the desires of gentrifiers? The majority of green gentrification research draws on supplyside/market-led theories of gentrification premised on the idea of an "environmental" rent gap (Bryson, 2012, after Smith, 1979), or the idea that environmental disamenities (e.g., pollution) or the lack of environmental amenities depress property values, which rebound once environmental conditions improve. There is empirical support for this theory (e.g., Gamper-Rabindran and Timmins, 2013). However, some studies have found that environmental improvements do not lead to gentrification (e.g., Eckerd, 2011) or that demands for environmental quality are associated with the presence of gentrifiers (e.g., Mir and Sanchez, 2009) and their demands for more green amenities and improved environmental conditions. Additionally, there are limits to the rent gap theory to fully explain gentrification processes, particularly in the Global South (López-Morales, 2015).

Globalization and policies of neoliberalism are intertwined with gentrification in the Global South, flourishing in the absence of the state presence in urban planning (Betancur, 2014; Janoschka and Sequera, 2016). In Latin America, neoliberal urban regimes promote public-private partnerships (PPP), which are integral to gentrification, with the maximum return on investment as a deciding factor to allocate funding for new projects in areas of cities that are suitable for redevelopment. Seeking out the best investment segregates the population according to wealth, displaces residents in historic city centers, and impacts both immigration and emigration between countries. Irazábal (2016) illustrates how PPP can be harmful, using the city of Talca, Chile, inclusionary housing strategy, which was implemented after the 2010 earthquake and ended up promoting gentrification, not inclusion.

Previous research on gentrification in Latin American cities focuses on various causes of such phenomenon, but not specifically on the implementation of a greening or sustainability plan. Notable examples include: the presence of private educational institutions and universities in Santiago, Chile (Borsdorf and Hidalgo, 2013), the actions of a specific investor in the historic center of Mexico City's historic center (Delgadillo, 2016), and the housing demand for a transnational middle class in Panama City (Sigler and Wachsmuth, 2016), among numerous others. The latter illustrates what Sigler and Wachsmuth identify as "globalizing gentrification or transnational gentrification" (p. 706), showing globalization at its peak force wherein gentrification is occurring because of an international, not local, demand for real estate development-developments that may not be inhabited by a local population. Additionally, the 2010 earthquake in Talca was the motivation for Letelier and Irazábal (2018) to examine how the state, the community, and private actors were not able to avoid gentrification of the affected areas because of "neoliberalism type of urbanism," despite the existence of programs that heavily rely on participatory planning in the design of neighborhoods.

Second, there is a question of scale. How local or global are patterns of green gentrification across a city? This question is particularly pressing, as much of the work on green gentrification has been site specific and focused on one neighborhood or one green space (Checker, 2011; Bryson, 2012; Curran and Hamilton, 2012; Pearsall, 2013; Kern, 2015). The handful of studies that have examined citywide trends highlight spatially variable patterns (Pearsall, 2010; Abel et al., 2015; Anguelovski et al., 2018; Immergluck and Balan, 2018). Research on the Beltline, a large adaptive reuse project in Atlanta, Georgia, found statistically significant differences in cumulative appreciation in housing from 2011 to 2015 within a 1/2 mile of the Beltline and housing beyond ¹/₂ mile (Immergluck and Balan, 2018); however, changes in accumulation rates were not equal across the four neighborhoods. Rigolon et al. (2018) identified characteristics of parks that led to gentrification in the surrounding neighborhoods in 10 cities in the United States and found that the location and function of the parks were predictors of gentrification outcomes. These findings suggest that gentrification is not an

inevitable result of greening or park development and that certain contextual factors may accelerate or mitigate green gentrification.

Although there are few studies examining green gentrification in Latin America, there are multiple studies that have investigated access to urban parks in the region (Rigolon et al., 2018), focusing on proximity, quantity, and quality. There is evidence that higher-income people live closer to urban parks than lowerincome people in cities such as Santiago de Chile (Krellenberg et al., 2014), Hermosillo, Mexico (Lara-Valencia and García-Pérez, 2015) and Bogotá, Colombia (Scopelliti et al., 2016). Moreover, quantitative studies on the quantity of urban parks per capita show spatial inequality, i.e., high-income residents have higher quantities of green space than low-income residents in cities such as Mexico City, Mexico (Fernández-Álvarez, 2017) and Curitiba, Brazil (Macedo and Haddad, 2016). Some studies suggest that best quality green spaces are in wealthier neighborhoods in Santa Cruz, Bolivia (Wright Wendel et al., 2012) and Bueno Aires, Argentina (De Mola et al., 2017). These park-related socio-economic inequalities may serve as symptoms of green gentrification and warrant further investigation. However, how the influence of the park relates to the physical and green amenities present in the surrounding neighborhoods is not apparent through the comparison of secondary data and would instead rely on in situ observations or, in the case of this study, virtual observations.

It is well-known that wealth inequality is rampant in Latin America. Amarante et al. (2016), reported that Latin American countries have been known for their inequality for as long as reliable statistics on income data has been available. The wealth inequality gives insight to how green gentrification may be evident in Latin America and how it differs from the Global North. According to Janoschka, Sequera, and Salinas, "the emerging discussions on gentrification in Latin America seem to proffer enough mounting evidence to make the claim that there are several types of gentrification to be found in this region that do not necessarily resemble the sort of gentrification previously found in the Global North" (López-Morales, 2016, p. 1110). Green gentrification is just one of the several types to be further explored, given increased attention to the aesthetic and health benefits of urban vegetation and its subsequent desirability.

In addition to exploring the contextual factors that may distinguish green gentrification in the Global South, researchers may also need to use different types of data and methods to detect gentrification. Gentrification research in Latin American cities has relied primarily on property sales data, governmental Census data, interviews, and policy analysis (see Delgadillo, 2016; Gaffney, 2016; Inzulza-Contardo, 2016). However, in many cities there may be either inconsistent or incomplete socio-economic data available (Hinojosa and Hennermann, 2012; Haddad, 2015). Additionally, census data and property sales data primarily capture changes in exchange value of land and may be inadequate for detecting changes in use value. When comparing the Global North and South, researchers in the Global North have better access to accurate and timely data (Musakwa and Van Niekerk, 2015; Arsanjani et al., 2016), which allows more effective analysis of changes in urban areas.

Cities that lack timely or complete data can greatly benefit from field observations, but conducting these *in situ* can be costly, in time and expenses, and may not be possible due to logistics, safety, or restrictions. Google Street View (GSV), a service available from Google with panoramic imagery stitched into a continuous scene, can be used as a proxy source of virtual field observations. The imagery is collected by Google's car-mounted camera and concurrently captures the location and direction of each image, allowing them to be browsed and queried as a comprehensive dataset. GSV has documented images from more than 100 countries spanning every continent (Houser, 2018). GSV has been applied to assessments of the built environment and natural amenities, including the study of gentrification in neighborhoods in Chicago (Hwang and Sampson, 2014) and Ottawa (Ilic et al., 2019). Hwang and Sampson (2014) emphasize that GSV is easily accessible and can provide visual indicators of gentrification, such as "the structural mix of an area," "visible beautification efforts," and "lack of disorder and decay" (p. 732-733). Moreover, Ilic et al. (2019) discuss the benefits of using GSV to reveal potential areas undergoing gentrification, especially because GSV updates its visual data approximately every 1-3 years, depending on location-more frequently than official Census data, which is often used to collect similar information. As Glaeser et al. (2018) argue, GSV has the potential to help evaluate income dynamics in developing countries, where this data might not be as readily available. Even though GSV is not comprehensive in every possible locale-there may be no data available within very low-income neighborhoods where car access proves to be challenging-still GSV can be an effective tool.

This study contributes to research methods on how to examine green gentrification in relation to park development by utilizing a GSV method applicable to most cities that face lack of official socio-economic data collected on a routine basis. This method provides potential for addressing the two green gentrification dilemmas described above because of the ubiquity and temporal scale of GSV imagery. Rather than using indicators from Census data, our approach incorporates more relevant indicators related to the built environment that can be derived from direct observation of the street-view imagery of a particular location or neighborhood, even through the virtual "lens" of GSV. Census data analysis provides a measure of demographic changes that reflect gentrification, and the use of GSV imagery may detect investments and improvements in the housing stock. Ilic et al. (2019) discuss how the visual expression of gentrification is an important yet under-addressed aspect of the process, yet it is also an important sign of gentrification (Hammel and Wyly, 1996).

We test our approach to detecting property improvements using GSV imagery in a set of case studies from two different cities in Chile, Talca and Santiago. Talca offered an opportunity to examine urban context using both *in situ* and virtual field collection surrounding an established park. Santiago was selected because within Chile, Santiago is the city that best depicts the effects of globalization and neoliberal policies in its territory and has both established and newly (re-)developed parks across a spectrum of neighborhood contexts. Both cities are experiencing greening initiatives, in response to new development and urban renewal efforts.

To address the goal of understanding green gentrification in the Global South, we sought to address the following research questions: (1) How do in situ and virtual field observations compare as methods of evaluating green amenities and urban context? (2) What characteristics of green amenities and urban context must be addressed to investigate green gentrification in the Global South? (3) How do indicators of green amenities and urban context observed via virtual field observations indicate the potential for green gentrification? The study was conducted in two phases: phase I included a systematic comparison of in situ and virtual observation using GSV in Talca and an evaluation of the survey instrument; for phase II, in the Santiago Province using virtual observation only, we analyzed three buffer zones set around each of three parks with different socioeconomic conditions, in order to identify patterns indicating green gentrification in the neighborhood surrounding each park and across the three neighborhood contexts. Our findings are twofold and inform future efforts to evaluate green gentrification in the Global South: (1) we demonstrated that variables that represent green gentrification in the Global South differ from previous studies in the Global North, and (2) our analysis using GSV indicates that street-level imagery provides a promising method that may facilitate the identification and investigation of the socio-economic impacts of green amenities (or green amenity investment) in the Global South.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study Area

Chile is a very urbanized country when compared to the world population: it had 87.5% of its population living in urban areas in 2018, compared to 55% of the world population (World Bank, 2021). Its urbanization process was particularly affected by the neoliberalization that started with the military dictatorship (1973-1990) bringing segregation and inequality to the urban fabric of several Chilean cities but most markedly Santiago (Otero et al., 2021). Like most countries from the Global South, urban informality is part of Chilean cities. Specifically for Santiago, Inostroza (2017) quantified the new urban peripheries, where most informality takes place, and found that the spatial patterns of development were "highly fragmented," and corresponded to 32.6% of the total built-up area, having 13% of overall informality (Inostroza, 2017). And to exacerbate this complex urbanization process, the lack of planning in Chilean cities is contributing to the formation of unsustainable built environments (Velázquez et al., 2021).

This study was conducted in two urban areas in Chile: phase I in the City of Talca primarily addressing research question 1 and contributing to research question 2, while phase II in the core of Santiago Province primarily addressing research questions 2 and 3. **Figure 1** displays the location of the areas in the country, and their territory. Talca, the largest city of the Maule region, had a population of 222,357 in 2017. The nation capital Santiago is

the core of the province, divided into 32 comunas, with a total population of 5,613,982 inhabitants in 2017.

Like many Latin American cities, Talca does not have many urban parks. For the analysis, we chose a central park called Cuatro Norte, a corridor that runs the length of 14 blocks west to east of Talca (Figure 3a). Even though Cuatro Norte was established in 1742, in the original city plans, the intent of phase I was to compare results from the in situ and virtual field observations and to identify variables in a typical urban context that may relate to green gentrification. While the park is surrounded by stable neighborhoods that may not be experiencing gentrification, Cuatro Norte offered the opportunity to evaluate different variations of the built environment, especially related to the presence and visibility of green amenities on a block-to-block scale. Figure 2 shows the location of Cuatro Norte within Talca, displaying a proxy variable to measure quality of housing per census tract for 2017 from Chilean national census. Low values mean that the area has very good quality housing stock, and high values mean that the quality of the housing stock has deteriorated. This indicates that the Cuatro Norte park had different levels of housing quality in its surroundings in 2017.

Talca has been the study area for a gentrification study, though not in relation to greening. Inzulza-Contardo (2016) conducted a study in four historic neighborhoods in Talca examining the reconstruction process, following the 2010 earthquake, using Cuatro Norte as a study area boundary. Their findings indicated the presence of gentrification caused by housing subsidies, allowing "urban plots and increasing land value rather than the protection of owner conditions and/or affordability for residents to keep living in the inner city" (Inzulza-Contardo, 2016, p. 2025).

For the Santiago Province we focused on three new or newly renovated parks: Andre Jarlán, Bicentenario, and Quinta Normal. These parks are located in three comunas with different socioeconomic characteristics, as shown in Figure 4. Andre Jarlán, with an area of 320 thousand square meters, is located in the southern Pedro Aquirre Cerda comuna and is a historic park that was remodeled and reopened in 1997 (Figure 3c). Bicentenario, with an area of 314 thousand square meters, is located in the northeast Vitacura comuna and is the newest park out of the three we chose (Figure 3d). It was built in 2007 with anticipation that it would attract 75,000 new residents to the area (Lopez-Morales, 2011). Most parks are (in theory) designed to serve the public, yet with the rise of novel, high profile parks, such as Promenade Plantée in Paris or the High Line Park in New York City, city officials around the world are inspired to build similar worldclass green spaces to generate economic development and attract global attention. Bicentenario is an example for this category, but in the Global South. Quinta Normal, with an area of 355 thousand square meters, is located in a western Quinta Normal comuna and is also a historic park that was also remodeled with new additions and more acres were added in 2008 (Figure 3b).

These are indeed very different comunas as Otero et al. (2021) described in their cluster analysis: Pedro Aquirre Cerda was classified as "lower-middle-class areas," Vitacura was classified as "affluent area," and Quinta Normal was classified as "urban



crime area." Rental housing affordability varies greatly between the three comunas, as the study of Vergara-Perucich and Aguirre-Nuñez (2020) using 2017 data indicates: Pedro Aquirre Cerda and Quinta Normal are more affordable when compared to Vitacura, which has the highest rental housing price within the greater Santiago region. This illustrates what Macedo and Haddad (2016) describes as the process of ground rent accumulation on the part of private largest-scale real estate firms, and he argues that if this process remains untouched, segregation will not stop.

Furthermore, even the spatial distribution of the bicycling network in greater Santiago and its use by residents demonstrate how segregated the capital is, with most travels being generated at the east part, where Vitacura comuna is located (Mora and Moran, 2020). From an urban ecosystems services perspective, Dobbs et al. (2018) conducted a spatial analysis 1986-2014 and found that "Santiago showed a socioeconomic effect, where social inequalities matched environmental inequalities represented by lower provision of ecosystem services" (p. 1077). Based on their study, Pedro Aquirre Cerda and Quinta Normal would have experienced degraded ecosystem services during the period of study, and Vitacura, a more affluent comuna, would showed improved ecosystem services. Even though the city is implementing Smart City strategies with the goal to diminish this segregation, among others, Jirón et al. (2020) found that some of these strategies "are intended to have a placebo effect" (p. 615), i.e., they will not change the problem, but alleviate the perception for residents will connect Santiago with the "worldclass city" concept.

Table 1 depicts characteristics of the three comunas, with different population density varying from 3,104 to 14,041. One can observe Vitacura had the largest amount of authorized square meters of new construction during 2015–2020, contrasting with Pedro Aguirre Cerda that had the smallest area of 33,366 m². These contrasting development levels may be related to the age of the neighborhoods located in these comunas: Vitacura has new neighborhoods on the edge of the province, and the other two are traditional established comunas with older neighborhoods.

Figure 4 shows location of the three urban parks and the percentage of population below the poverty line for all of the comunas in Santiago Province for 2017. The western part of the province was poorer than the eastern, direction to where the region is growing. The three parks are located in different gradients of poverty, being Bicentenario in lower poverty, Quinta Normal in medium poverty, and Andre Jarlán in higher poverty, when comparing the three. This figure illustrates López-Morales (2018) statement about gentrification in Santiago: the wealth distinction between comunas generates "material and symbolic exclusion" of the less affluent.

Data Collection

In this study, we utilized GSV to virtually observe locations and collect data based on human observation in Talca and Santiago, Chile, to investigate whether this technology can be effective in





FIGURE 3 | Photos of Quinta Normal (b), Andre Jarlán (c), and Bicentenario (d), and Cuatro Norte (a) Sources: (b) Wikimedia Commons https://commons. wikimedia.org/wiki/File:Parque_Quinta_Normal,_Santiago_de_Chile.JPG; (c) FAHNEU https://fahneu.cl/imagen/parque-andre-jarlan-pedro-aguirre-cerda; (d) TripAdvisor https://www.tripadvisor.com/ShowUserReviews-g294305-d3236426-r329849129-Parque_Bicentenario-Santiago_Santiago_Metropolitan_Region.html; (a) MAPIO https://mapio.net/s/25908192/.

evaluating key characteristics of the built environment in diverse urban contexts. We aimed to determine whether GSV technology can serve as a reliable and cost-effective method of analysis compared to direct observation (Rundle et al., 2011; Kelly et al., 2013; He et al., 2017). We also aimed to determine if GSV is a viable and reliable method to investigate indicators of green



 TABLE 1 | Characteristics of the three comunas where Santiago parks are located.

Comuna	2017 population	2017 # housing units	Population density (2017)	Building permits 2015–2020	Authorized construction area 2015–2020 (m ²)
Pedro Aguirre Cerda	101,174	29,906	14,041	469	33,366
Quinta normal	110,026	38,989	9,849	9,149	528,332
Vitacura	85,384	31,777	3,104	5,392	1,211,601

gentrification. For *in situ* and virtual data collection, we designed a survey questionnaire. Questions about some notable features which may represent green gentrification in the Chilean urban context were included, such as land-use composition, materials used in the façades, the presence of aesthetic improvements, and pedestrian amenities. This survey was used in all four parks: one for *in situ* observation in Talca, and four for virtual observations: one in Talca and three in Santiago. The design of the survey was a continuous process that was finalized after four rounds of testing the instrument, by checking it with the *in situ* and virtual built environment, as described in the data analysis section.

When designing the questions, we considered the differences in the built environments between Latin American and North American cities. For example, we created a question in the survey about the type of façade material because in Latin America, buildings and homes use different materials depending on the socio-economic level of residents. For example, the presence of marble or glass as a building façade could indicate a higher socioeconomic level. There were also questions about security features such as metal bars on windows and graffiti because this is a common occurrence in many neighborhoods in Latin America that indicates higher-socioeconomic and lower-socioeconomic levels, respectively.

The survey instrument used in both Talca and Santiago included 11 questions regarding neighborhood conditions and amenities (**Table 2**). Each question response varied on a scale, including Boolean, Likert (none, 0-25, 25-50, 50-75, over 75%), or a choice of relevant options. Visibility questions utilized this scale to indicate the proportion of the feature that was seen, and questions of prevalence applied the same scale to the coverage of the block surrounding the location under observation. The question regarding the condition of the street applied the Likert scale of prevalence to indicate the proportion of the roadway affected by features such as potholes, cracks, construction, or a continuous curb. Possible answers to questions had features

that could be present in higher socio-economic areas such as continuous curb along streets or in lower socio-economic areas such as presence of potholes—both for conditions of street.

For Talca, we defined 37 locations in a regular grid of navigable streets surrounding Cuatro Norte, using a stratified sample from the park, extending four blocks north and south, and along the park at two block intervals. Figure 5 shows Cuatro Norte with the sampling locations: the 37 red points were used for the virtual observation, and the 18 blue circles represent the locations used for the in situ observation and comparison. Identical surveys were used in both the virtual and in situ observation. For in situ observations, looking ahead a block to the north, south, west, and east of the exact standing location, we recorded the precise longitude and latitude of the virtual observation. Using a smartphone, we recorded responses to the survey questions for the 18 locations. Independently, we conducted virtual observations of 37 locations, with complete overlap with the in situ observation. All imagery observed in Talca was collected by Google in 2013 and 2015.

In Santiago, the boundaries of each park were delimited from official shapefiles, and buffers of 500, 1,000, and 1,500 m were calculated using ArcGIS 10.6.1. Areas for which sampling was impractical or infeasible (e.g., due to coverage of military bases, conservation zone, golf course, a vacant lot, and museums) were excluded from the buffer zones. Ten target locations for observations were randomly calculated within each buffer with a minimum distance of 100 m between each point, for a total of 30 points surrounding each of the three parks (Figure 6). The yellowish areas show places where gentrification is not possible to occur (i.e., development not possible), including areas of parks, golf courses, military bases, conservation zones, and museums. Geographic coordinates were extracted from each point and converted into location-specific links to target each point in Google Street View for virtual observation. All imagery observed in Santiago was collected by Google in 2014 and 2015, except for 5 locations observed in 2012.

Data Analysis

Responses from the Talca *in situ* and virtual surveys data were compiled and summarized to address Research Question 1 establishing correspondence between the *in situ* and virtual observations. In the case of ordinal variables along a scale, results from each collection type were compared using direct agreement (responses identical) and adjacent agreement (responses varied \pm one step on a scale). The direct agreement and the adjacent agreement were summed to yield a metric of total agreement between the *in situ* and virtual field observations. To illustrate, if the security feature metal fence in location x was 0–25% visible in both *in situ* and virtual observation, it was considered direct agreement. If the security feature metal fence in location x was 0– 25% visible in *in situ* and 25–50% visible in virtual observation, it was considered adjacent agreement.

Next, we evaluated the response of each variable from Talca for potential inclusion in the resulting analysis. In locations of complete presence or absence, results were tabulated but not further examined, as they offered no metrics of comparison. For locations in which the responses differed substantially, the differences were noted and discussed in terms of varying conditions, timing of observation, or the feasibility of consistent observation between the two methods.

Research Question 2 addressed the response of variables that may indicate green gentrification and how they varied across three park contexts and over distance from each park. Using the three buffers (500, 1,000, 1,500), we conducted the GSV virtual observation in the neighborhoods surrounding three Santiago parks. Responses were summarized to presence vs. absence when possible to clearly demarcate the patterns across the three distance-based buffer zones. Variables for which the response was not static (i.e., unchanged in magnitude among the three buffers) were selected for increased examination. For example, the presence of single-family dwellings diminished in frequency over the three buffer zones surrounding one park, but increased in frequency over the buffers for the other two parks. Similarly, the presence of security window bars diminished with distance from one park, decreased with distance from another park, and were constant (i.e., consistently not present) surrounding a third park.

In summarizing the Santiago virtual observation responses to address Research Question 3, the proportion of presence of each variable was compared in summary across all parks and across the buffers between parks. These results were summarized in Table 3, and sparkline graphs were generated to illustrate the direction of the trend among buffers for each park, and the proportion of variable response among all parks, per buffer and in total (Figure 6). Line graphs among per park buffers indicate whether the presence of each characteristic rose, fell, or remained constant with distance from the park. For example, the presence of smooth sidewalks is a feature of higher socio-economic areas. If the line graph starts with high presence close to the park (500 buffer) and decreases presence in 1,000 buffer and even more so in 1,500 buffer, then a trend for green gentrification could be observed. Bar charts across all parks indicate whether a characteristic was more/less prevalent per park at each respective buffer or among all observations. To illustrate, the presence of decorative pavers is a feature of higher socio-economic areas. If the bar chart starts with high presence close to the park (500 buffer) and does not change its presence in 1,000 buffer nor in 1,500 buffer, then no trend could be observed.

RESULTS

Findings From RQ 1: Agreement Between *in situ* and Virtual Observations

In response to Research Question 1, the correspondence between the *in situ* and virtual observations in Talca was very high among all survey questions (**Table 3**). For the visibility of the park, all attributes were consistent via direct agreement. Streetside elements like billboards, graffiti, green amenities, and litter were observed with 100% total agreement, though direct agreement ranges from 56.3 to 87.5%, supplemented by adjacent agreement of 12.5–43.8%, likely due to the differing timing affecting the abundance of the element but not its prevalence. Similarly, the abundance of land use types was improved by the use of

TABLE 2 | Topics of questions included in the survey.

Indicator	Taniaa		Scale
Indicator	Topics	Examples of possible answers	Scale
Higher property value characteristics	Park visibility	Yes, no	Choice
	Conditions of the park	Benches, trees, grass, sculpture	Presence/absence
	Number of blocks to the park	0, 1, 2, 3	Integer
	Stories of multi-family homes	<5, 5–10	Choice
	Conditions of the sidewalk	Smooth surface, construction	None, 0–25, 25–50, 50–75, over 75%
	Conditions of the properties	Poor, moderately well-kept	Choice
	Material of the façade	Marble, glass, wood	None, 0–25, 25–50, 50–75, over 75%
	Security features	Metal fence, security camera	None, 0–25, 25–50, 50–75, over 75%
Lower-value	Visible features	Billboard, graffiti, broken glass	None, 0–25, 25–50, 50–75, over 75%
	Conditions of the street	Potholes, cracks, construction	None, 0–25, 25–50, 50–75, over 75%
Mixed	Visible land use	Hospital, hotel, parking lot	None, 0–25, 25–50, 50–75, over 75%



adjacent agreement, which accounted for 11.1-38.9% of the observations, achieving 100% total agreement, except in the case of multi-family homes at 95%. This pattern of near-complete correspondence between the *in situ* and virtual observations continued for all observed variables.

Findings From RQ 2: Characteristics of Green Gentrification

Parsimony of observations aids in the detection of green gentrification in the Global South. While the same survey questions used in Talca were also used in the virtual-only observations of Santiago, a subset is reported here to reduce redundancy and highlight findings. The visibility of the park and park features did not necessarily serve as a reliable indicator of the presence of green amenities, due to the varying uses and compositions of surrounding blocks and also the lack of visibility from locations that were not adjacent or orthogonal to the park.

Similarly, many variables served as an indicator by a choice, in that a building may not be made of more than one facade material, so the use of a single choice served as an indicator that other types may or may not also be present, based on its proportion. In Santiago, the brick facade was more universally



common than any other type, so its absence indicated some other type in use. Some variables were not mutually exclusive, such as the potential presence of Single- or Multi-family Dwellings and Businesses within a single block, or the different types of security features.

Hence, the full suite of questions used in the survey was reduced to include nine variables that may serve as indicators of green gentrification in this study: the presence of green amenities, the different types of land uses, the presence of security features, and the condition and composition of the facade and sidewalk materials. The comparative examination of the presence of these variables can enable cross-site comparison of green gentrification across a city, and the change of each variable over distance from a single park can give an indicator of the influence of the introduction or improvement of the park.

Findings From RQ 3: Evidence of Green Gentrification Near Parks in Santiago

For Santiago parks, results from the survey question responses of the 9 location characteristics, with 10 observations for each of 3 distance buffers, at each of the 3 parks are summarized in **Table 4**. Each of the nine variables illustrates an increasing, decreasing, or stable trend across the per-park buffers, and this trend gives insight into the characteristics of the urban context that may be indicative of green gentrification. Additionally, one can visualize the trend pattern of each of the variables with a linear sparkline.

For Andre Jarlán and Quinta Normal, there was a positive (increasing) slope with increasing distance from the park for Green Amenities, but Bicentenario exhibited an inverse relationship, with the prevalence decreasing with distance from the park.

Residential buildings (Single-family or Multi-family) also exhibited differing trends among the parks, with an increase in single-family dwellings with increased distance in the neighborhood surrounding both Bicentenario and Quinta Normal, but a decrease in single-family dwellings with increased distance from Andre Jarlán. Multi-family trends were more variable in response, with slightly v/n-shaped curves in all cases, indicating differing neighborhood composition with increased distance. It may be harder to see the effect of green gentrification surrounding an established park like Andre Jarlán and Quinta Normal because of the lag in improvements in an established neighborhood. Because of the neighborhood improvements following the introduction of Bicentenario, many distance effects are more pronounced, but also share similarities with the other two parks. For example, the increased prevalence of multi-family dwellings closer to Bicentenario may be reflective of increased land values closer to the park, thereby indicating green gentrification resulting from this introduction of this park. Security window bars and security metal fencing (such as a shop or garage TABLE 3 | Agreement of survey responses between in situ and virtual field observations.

Survey question	Agreement			Survey question	Agreement		
	Direct Adjacent		Total		Direct	Adjacent	Total
Is the park visible?	100%	0%	100%	Landscape features			
Grass well-maintained	100%	0%	100%	Billboards	72%	28%	100%
Trees	100%	0%	100%	Gardens	72%	28%	100%
Benches or other seats	100%	0%	100%	Graffiti	67%	33%	100%
Art Installation	100%	0%	100%	Trees	76%	24%	99%
Play equipment	100%	0%	100%	Bushes	59%	41%	100%
Material of benches	100%	0%	100%	Green amenities	56%	44%	100%
Blocks to the park	100%	0%	100%	Broken Glass	88%	13%	100%
Visible land use				Garbage	59%	41%	100%
Single-family homes	72%	28%	100%	Conditions of streets			
Multi-family homes	56%	39%	95%	Potholes	94%	6%	100%
Industrial or warehouse	81%	19%	100%	Pavement cracks	61%	39%	100%
Parking lots	83%	17%	100%	Visible construction	100%	0%	100%
Vacant lots	78%	22%	100%	Shoulder on side of the road	61%	33%	94%
Recreational facilities	89%	11%	100%	Continous curb	100%	0%	100%
Hotels	67%	33%	100%	Paved with asphalt	67%	33%	100%
Hospitals	83%	17%	100%	Paved with concrete	67%	33%	100%
Businesses	50%	50%	100%	Sidewalk conditions			
Premium businesses	89%	11%	100%	Smooth service	56%	39%	95%
Commercial buildings	56%	44%	100%	Visible construction	94%	6%	100%
Stories of multifamily homes				Paved with concrete	33%	67%	100%
<5	20%	n/a	n/a	Decorative pavers	44%	56%	100%
5–10 stories	60%	n/a	n/a	Cracks	50%	50%	100%
10–15 stories	50%	n/a	n/a	On the sidewalk			
Conditions of the properties				Wide enough for 2 people	78%	22%	100%
Residential	39%	61%	100%	Bicycle navigable	83%	17%	100%
Businesses	53%	47%	100%	Material of the façade			
Surrounding area	44%	56%	100%	Marble	100%	0%	100%
Security features				Painted concrete	100%	0%	100%
Metal bars on windows/doors	39%	61%	100%	Wood	61%	39%	100%
Metal pull-down gate	33%	67%	100%	Glass	56%	44%	100%
Security camera	94%	6%	100%	Plastic Sididing	67%	33%	100%
Concrete fencing panels	72%	28%	100%	Brick	72%	28%	100%
Metal fencing	28%	67%	95%	Metal	72%	28%	100%
Wood fencing	78%	22%	100%	Other	72%	28%	100%

door) also exhibited differing trends with distance, with window bars more common adjacent to the park in the neighborhood surrounding Andre Jarlán and increasing with distance from Quinta Normal; the security metal fencing exhibited the opposite pattern. Brick façades, smooth sidewalks, and decorative pavers offered another line of discrimination among the park characteristics, with differing trends for each of the parks.

Summarizing the buffers across all parks yields insight into the characteristics that may be most commonly recognized as influenced by proximity to the park. Green amenities and multi-family dwellings, along with security metal fences, brick façades, and decorative pavers were most associated with the newly-established Bicentenario park. By contrast, single-family dwellings, businesses, and both types of security features were emblematic of the neighborhood surrounding Andre Jarlán. Smooth sidewalks were present in both of the neighborhoods, surrounding Andre Jarlán and Quinta Normal, though this characteristic did not vary dramatically with distance.

At the furthest buffer from the park, the neighborhood composition has shifted, with green amenities most associated with Andre Jarlán, single-family dwellings with Quinta Normal, and multi-family dwellings with Bicentenario.

Across all observations, the neighborhood surrounding Bicentenario is most rich with green amenities, decorative pavers, brick façades, and multi-family dwellings, whereas businesses were most prevalent surrounding Quinta Normal and singlefamily dwellings (and security features) most associated with TABLE 4 | Prevalence of selected characteristics surrounding each park, in total and by 500, 1,000, and 1,500 m buffers.

Park	Andre Jarlán					
Characteristics/Scale	All points	Buffer			Trend	
		500 m	1,000 m	1,500 m		
Smooth sidewalks	97%	100%	90%	100%	\sim	
Security window bars	93%	100%	90%	90%	_	
Security metal fence	93%	90%	90%	100%		
Single-family dwelling	87%	100%	90%	70%		
Brick façade	50%	50%	70%	30%	\sim	
Multi-family dwelling	37%	50%	20%	40%	\sim	
Business	33%	50%	30%	20%		
Green amenities	30%	30%	20%	40%	\sim	
Decorative pavers	0%	0%	0%	0%		

```
Park
```

Characteristics/Scale	All points	Buffer			Trend
		500 m	1,000 m	1,500 m	
Brick façade	97%	90%	100%	100%	_
Smooth sidewalks	97%	90%	100%	100%	
Multi-family dwelling	87%	70%	100%	90%	\sim
Security metal fence	87%	90%	90%	80%	
Decorative pavers	53%	40%	80%	40%	\sim
Green amenities	50%	70%	50%	30%	
Business	47%	40%	50%	50%	
Single-family dwelling	33%	30%	20%	50%	~
Security window bars	0%	0%	0%	0%	

Bicentenario

Park			Quinta normal		
Characteristics/Scale	All points	Buffer			Trend
		500 m	1,000 m	1,500 m	
Smooth sidewalks	97%	100%	100%	90%	_
Single-family dwelling	70%	60%	60%	90%	
Security window bars	70%	60%	60%	90%	
Business	57%	30%	40%	100%	_
Security metal fence	53%	60%	70%	30%	-
Brick façade	50%	20%	60%	70%	
Multi-family dwelling	47%	50%	70%	20%	
Decorative pavers	30%	20%	30%	40%	_
Green amenities	23%	10%	30%	30%	_

Andre Jarlán. The responses to these variables helped to interpret evidence of green gentrification based on their patterns.

The Santiago analysis showed that virtual field observations can indicate green gentrification based on the spatial patterns seen from buffer to buffer. There was variation in the types of characteristics indicating gentrification among Bicentenario and Ardre Jarlán. Bicentenario's strongest indicators of green gentrification were green amenities and a security fence. Andre Jarlan's strongest indicators were single-family homes, businesses, and security window bars. Quinta Normal, arguably, did not demonstrate any strong spatial patterns of green gentrification across any indicators, potentially because it is difficult to attribute that change of the built environment to the parks if they have been there for many years.

DISCUSSION

One of the goals of this study was to assess how well GSV fared in surveying the built environment and to understand how this compared with an *in situ* study. Based on the comparison to an *in situ* observation, we learned that GSV has the ability to effectively capture conditions of the built environment and it may be a valuable tool to measure green gentrification. It is an interesting and potentially exciting approach to study green gentrification, and our findings support similar research on *in situ* and virtual GSV studies on gentrification in the Global North (Hwang and Sampson, 2014; Ilic et al., 2019).

This finding supports the use of GSV to complement and extend methodology previously used, which largely rely on

comprehensive secondary governmental or commercial data sources. In this way, GSV-based observations mirror the insights from *in situ* by offering precise locational information regarding a range of factors uncommonly captured by aggregated data. Further, GSV offers an advantage of being nearly comprehensive in coverage, with increasing potential for multiple observations over time. However, our results suggest that this approach must be used with caution because there are potential challenges.

From the Talca phase, two issues should be kept in mind as the methods presented here should be utilized in other studies: day of *in situ* visits, and year of the street-level imagery. Both issues are related to some features that were either not seen or did not appear in the virtual observation in comparison to the *in situ*, and vice-versa. First, the day of week chosen for *in situ* observations made a difference in what one could observe. The Talca *in situ* took place on different days. One day was Sunday when most stores and businesses were closed, making it easier to observe the streets, and more was seen in comparison to the other *in situ* visits not on Sunday. Second, if GSV images are older, then during virtual observations some features that were added to the built environment after the images were taken, will be present in the *in situ* but not in the virtual observations, which may mislead the results.

Concerning the survey questionnaire, there were questions such as the building façade that did not show a lot of variability. On the other hand, the survey question about multi-family and single- family homes gave us more variability, leading to meaningful information based on what was already known about the socio-economic background of that park. The results highlighted what key questions or variables should be used to address green gentrification in the Global South. For future survey questionnaires additional topics that could be included to bring more insights about green gentrification follow: the level of maintenance of the buildings, the presence and level of maintenance of landscape projects in the buildings surroundings, and the presence and conditions of electric poles in the sidewalks.

Our study highlights the importance of understanding the local context to develop relevant indicators based on street-level characteristics. Local knowledge about neighborhoods needs to be incorporated into the interpretation of indicators. Engaging local experts to guide the decisions about greening is essential for well-informed decision-making processes.

The results of this study suggest that there is a complex relationship between park investments and property upgrades, such that gentrification isn't an inevitable consequence of

REFERENCES

- Abel, T. D., White, J., and Clauson, S. (2015). Risky business: sustainability and industrial land use across Seattle's gentrifying riskscape. Sustainability 7, 15718–15753. doi: 10.3390/su71115718
- Amarante, V., Galvan, M., and Mancero, X. (2016). Inequality in Latin America: a global measurement. *Cepal Rev.* 118, 25–44. doi: 10.18356/a7337ed5-en
- Anguelovski, I., Connolly, J., and Brand, A. L. (2018). From landscapes of utopia to the margins of the green urban life: for whom is the new green city? *City* 22, 417–436. doi: 10.1080/13604813.2018.1473126

creating new parks or renovating existing ones. The data analysis showed some indicators of property upgrades in close proximity to the parks, but the indicators showing gentrification-related trends varied across all three parks, and multiple indicators did not show evidence of upgrades. These results complicate the park-gentrification relationship, similar to several recent citywide studies of green gentrification that show that gentrification isn't an inevitable outcome of park investments. Rigolon and Németh (2020) study of ten cities in the United States found that park function and location were stronger predictors of gentrification than park size. Similarly, Pearsall and Eller (2020) found that parks likely anchored gentrification in certain neighborhoods, but was not a driver of gentrification in others. Finally, Kim and Wu's (2021) study of parks in New York City revealed that park characteristics had an impact on gentrification outcomes over the medium- and long-term. While these three studies are all based on North American cities, our study contributes an additional line of evidence of the complexity of park-related gentrification based on a study in Latin America. Further, our study is one of the first that focuses on property upgrades, rather than demographic change, which provides a new perspective on neighborhood redevelopment linked to park investments. Given that our study did not show strong or consistent evidence of gentrification in proximity to the three parks, these parks might be an example of "just green enough" park development. This concept suggests that neighborhoods can be greened or improved, but not to the point that they attract substantial additional investment to become gentrified. We suggest that there is need for further research on neighborhood dynamics surrounding the three parks to understand if these park investments represent a "just green enough" example, or if other local or city processes are driving neighborhood investments that may result in gentrification over time.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

MH contributed to literature review, organization paper, and map design. ZC contributed to data analysis and table design. HP contributed to literature review and the editing. MS collected the data. All authors contributed to the interpretation of findings, to the article and approved the submitted version.

- Arsanjani, J. J., Tayyebi, A., and Vaz, E. (2016). GlobeLand30 as an alternative fine-scale global land cover map: challenges, possibilities, and implications for developing countries. *Habitat Int.* 55, 25–31. doi: 10.1016/j.habitatint.2016.02.003
- Betancur, J. J. (2014). Gentrification in Latin America: overview and critical analysis. Urban Stud Res. 2014:86961. doi: 10.1155/2014/ 986961
- Borsdorf, A., and Hidalgo, R. (2013). Revitalization and tugurization in the historical centre of Santiago de Chile. *Cities* 31, 96–104. doi: 10.1016/j.cities.2012.09.005

- Breen, A., Giannotti, E., Flores Molina, M. A., and Vásquez, A. (2020). From 'Government to Governance'? A systematic literature review of research for urban green infrastructure management in Latin America. *Front. Sustain.* 2:52. doi: 10.3389/frsc.2020.572360
- Bryson, J. (2012). Brownfields gentrification: redevelopment planning and environmental justice in Spokane, Washington. *Environ. Justice* 5, 26–31. doi: 10.1089/env.2010.0045
- Bunce, S. (2009). Developing sustainability: sustainability policy and gentrification on Toronto's waterfront. *Local Environ*. 14, 651–667. doi: 10.1080/13549830903097740
- Checker, M. (2011). Wiped out by the "greenwave": environmental gentrification and the paradoxical politics of urban sustainability. *City Soc.* 23, 210–229. doi: 10.1111/j.1548-744X.2011.01063.x
- Connolly, J. J. (2019). From Jacobs to the just city: a foundation for challenging the green planning orthodoxy. *Cities* 91, 64–70. doi: 10.1016/j.cities.2018.05.011
- Curran, W., and Hamilton, T. (2012). Just green enough: contesting environmental gentrification in Greenpoint, Brooklyn. *Local Environ*. 17, 1027–1042. doi: 10.1080/13549839.2012.729569
- De Mola, U. L., Ladd, B., Duarte, S., Borchard, N., La Rosa, R. A., and Zutta, B. (2017). On the use of hedonic price indices to understand ecosystem service provision from urban green space in five Latin American megacities. *Forests* 8:478. doi: 10.3390/f8120478
- Delgadillo, V. (2016). Selective modernization of Mexico City and its historic center.Gentrification without displacement?. Urban Geogr. 37, 1154–1174. doi: 10.1080/02723638.2015.1096114
- Dobbs, C., Hernández-Moreno, Á., Reyes-Paecke, S., and Miranda, M. D. (2018). Exploring temporal dynamics of urban ecosystem services in Latin America: the case of Bogota (Colombia) and Santiago (Chile). *Ecol. Indicat.* 85, 1068–1080. doi: 10.1016/j.ecolind.2017.11.062
- Dooling, S. (2009). Ecological gentrification: a research agenda exploring justice in the city. *Int. J. Urban Reg. Res.* 33, 621–639. doi: 10.1111/j.1468-2427.2009.00860.x
- Eckerd, A. (2011). Cleaning up without clearing out? A spatial assessment of environmental gentrification. Urban Affairs Rev. 47, 31–59. doi: 10.1177/1078087410379720
- Fernández-Álvarez, R. (2017). Inequitable distribution of green public space in the Mexico City: an environmental injustice case. *Econ. Sociedad y Territorio* 17, 399–428. doi: 10.22136/est002017697
- Gaffney, C. (2016). Gentrifications in pre-Olympic Rio de Janeiro. Urban Geogr. 37, 1132–1153. doi: 10.1080/02723638.2015.1096115
- Gamper-Rabindran, S., and Timmins, C. (2013). Does cleanup of hazardous waste sites raise housing values? Evidence of spatially localized benefits. J. Environ. Econ. Manage. 65, 345–360. doi: 10.1016/j.jeem.2012.12.001
- Glaeser, E. L., Kominers, S. D., Luca, M., and Naik, N. (2018). Big data and big cities: the promises and limitations of improved measures of urban life. *Econ. Ing.* 56, 114–137. doi: 10.1111/ecin.12364
- Haddad, M. A. (2015). A framework for urban environmental planning in Brazil. *Eur. Rev. Latin Am. Caribbean Stud.* 113–125. doi: 10.18352/erlacs.10106/
- Hammel, D. J., and Wyly, E. K. (1996). A model for identifying gentrified areas with census data. Urban Geogr. 17, 248–268. doi: 10.2747/0272-3638.17.3.248
- He, L., Páez, A., and Liu, D. (2017). Built environment and violent crime: an environmental audit approach to using Google Street View. *Comput. Environ. Urban Syst.* 66, 83–95. doi: 10.1016/j.compenvurbsys.2017.08.001
- Hinojosa, L., and Hennermann, K. (2012). A GIS approach to ecosystem services and rural territorial dynamics applied to the case of the gas industry in Bolivia. *Appl. Geogr.* 34, 487–497. doi: 10.1016/j.apgeog.2012.02.003
- Houser, K. (2018). Google street view images could help us address a public health crisis. *Neoscope*. Retrieved from: https://futurism.com/neoscope/gsvgooglestreet-view-publichealth (accessed July 7, 2021).
- Hwang, J., and Sampson, R. J. (2014). Divergent pathways of gentrification: racial inequality and the social order of renewal in Chicago neighborhoods. *Am. Sociol. Rev.* 79, 726–751. doi: 10.1177/0003122414535774
- Ilic, L., Sawada, M., and Zarzelli, A. (2019). Deep mapping gentrification in a large Canadian city using deep learning and Google Street View. *PLoS ONE* 14:e0212814. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0212814
- Immergluck, D., and Balan, T. (2018). Sustainable for whom? Green urban development, environmental gentrification, and the Atlanta Beltline. Urban Geogr. 39, 546–562. doi: 10.1080/02723638.2017.1360041

- Inostroza, L. (2017). Informal urban development in Latin American urban peripheries. spatial assessment in Bogotá, Lima and Santiago de Chile. Landscape Urban Plann. 165, 267–279. doi: 10.1016/j.landurbplan.2016.03.021
- Inzulza-Contardo, J. (2016). Contemporary Latin American gentrification? Young urban professionals discovering historic neighbourhoods. Urban Geogr. 37, 1195–1214. doi: 10.1080/02723638.2016.1147754
- Irazábal, C. (2016). "Public, private, people partnerships (PPPPs): reflections from Latin American cases," in *Private Communities and Urban Governance*, ed A. Lehavi (Cham: Springer), 191–214. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-33210-9_9
- Janoschka, M., and Sequera, J. (2016). Gentrification in Latin America: addressing the politics and geographies of displacement. *Urban Geogr.* 37, 1175–1194. doi: 10.1080/02723638.2015.1103995
- Jirón, P., Imilán, W. A., Lange, C., and Mansilla, P. (2020). Placebo urban interventions: observing smart city narratives in Santiago de Chile. Urban Stud. 58, 601–620. doi: 10.1177/0042098020943426
- Kelly, C. M., Wilson, J. S., Baker, E. A., Miller, D. K., and Schootman, M. (2013). Using Google street view to audit the built environment: inter-rater reliability results. Ann. Behav. Med. 45, S108–S112. doi: 10.1007/s12160-012-9419-9
- Kern, L. (2015). From toxic wreck to crunchy chic: environmental gentrification through the body. *Environ. Plann. D* 33, 67–83. doi: 10.1068/d13150p
- Kim, S. K., and Wu, L. (2021). Do the characteristics of new green space contribute to gentrification? *Urban Stud.* 1–20. doi: 10.1177/0042098021989951
- Krellenberg, K., Well, J., and Reyes-Päcke, S. (2014). Urban green areas and their potential for social interaction – A case study of a socioeconomically mixed neighborhood in Santiago de Chile. *Habitat Int.* 44, 11–21. doi: 10.1016/j.habitatint.2014.04.004
- Lara-Valencia, F., and García-Pérez, H. (2015). Space for equity: socioeconomic variations in the provision of public parks in Hermosillo, Mexico. *Local Environ.* 20, 350–368. doi: 10.1080/13549839.2013.857647
- Letelier, F., and Irazábal, C. (2018). Contesting TINA: community planning alternatives for disaster reconstruction in Chile. J. Plann. Educ. Res. 38, 67–85. doi: 10.1177/0739456X16683514
- Lopez-Morales, E. (2011). Gentrification by ground rent dispossession: the shadows cast by large-scale urban renewal in Santiago de Chile. *Int. J. Urban Regional Res.* 35, 330–357. doi: 10.1111/j.1468-2427.2010.00961.x
- López-Morales, E. (2015). Gentrification in the global South. *City* 19, 564–573. doi: 10.1080/13604813.2015.1051746
- López-Morales, E. (2016). Gentrification in Santiago, Chile: a property led process of dispossession and exclusion. Urban Geogr. 37, 1109–1131. doi: 10.1080/02723638.2016.1149311
- López-Morales, E., and Holloway, A. (2018). "Just another chapter of Latin American gentrification," in *Neoliberalism and Urban Development in Latin America*. The Case of Santiago, eds C. Boano and F. Vergara-Perucich (London: Routledge), 503–516.
- Macedo, J., and Haddad, M. A. (2016). Equitable distribution of open space: using spatial analysis to evaluate urban parks in Curitiba, Brazil. *Environ. Plann. B* 43, 1096–1117. doi: 10.1177/0265813515603369
- Miller, J. T. (2016). Is urban greening for everyone? Social inclusion and exclusion along the Gowanus Canal. Urban Forestry Urban Greening 19, 285–294. doi: 10.1016/j.ufug.2016.03.004
- Mir, D. F., and Sanchez, A. E. (2009). Impact of gentrification on environmental pressure in service micro-enterprises. *Bus Strategy Environ*. 18, 417–431. doi: 10.1002/bse.590
- Mora, R., and Moran, P. (2020). Public bike sharing programs under the prism of urban planning officials: the case of Santiago de Chile. *Sustainability* 12:5720. doi: 10.3390/su12145720
- Musakwa, W., and Van Niekerk, A. (2015). Earth observation for sustainable urban planning in developing countries: needs, trends, and future directions. *J. Plann. Literat.* 30, 149–160. doi: 10.1177/0885412214557817
- Otero, G., Méndez, M. L., and Link, F. (2021). Symbolic domination in the neoliberal city: space, class, and residential stigma. *Urban Geogr.* doi: 10.1080/02723638.2021.1887632
- Pearsall, H. (2010). From brown to green? Assessing social vulnerability to environmental gentrification in New York City. Environ. Plann C Govern. Policy 28, 872–886. doi: 10.1068/c08126
- Pearsall, H. (2013). Superfund me: a study of resistance to gentrification in New York City. *Urban Stud.* 50, 2293–2310. doi: 10.1177/0042098013478236

- Pearsall, H., and Eller, J. K. (2020). Locating the green space paradox: a study of gentrification and public green space accessibility in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. Landscape Urban Plann. 195:103708. doi: 10.1016/j.landurbplan.2019.103708
- Pearsall, H., Pierce, J., and Krueger, R. (2012). Whither Rio+ 20?: demanding a politics and practice of socially just sustainability. *Local Environm*. 17, 935–941. doi: 10.1080/13549839.2012.724899
- Rigolon, A., Browning, M. H. E. M., Lee, K., and Shin, S. (2018). Access to urban green space in cities of the global south: a systematic literature review. Urban Sci. 2, 1–25. doi: 10.3390/urbansci2030067
- Rigolon, A., and Németh, J. (2020). Green gentrification or 'just green enough': do park location, size and function affect whether a place gentrifies or not? Urban Stud. 57, 402–420. doi: 10.1177/00420980198 49380
- Rundle, A. G., Bader, M. D., Richards, C. A., Neckerman, K. M., and Teitler, J. O. (2011). Using Google Street View to audit neighborhood environments. Am. J. Prevent. Med. 40, 94–100. doi: 10.1016/j.amepre.2010. 09.034
- Scopelliti, M., Carrus, G., Adinolfi, C., Suarez, G., Colangelo, G., Lafortezza, R., et al. (2016). Staying in touch with nature and well-being in different income groups: the experience of urban parks in Bogotá. *Landscape Urban Plann.* 148, 139–148. doi: 10.1016/j.landurbplan.2015.11.002
- Sigler, T., and Wachsmuth, D. (2016). Transnational gentrification: globalisation and neighbourhood change in Panama's Casco Antiguo. Urban Stud. 53, 705–722. doi: 10.1177/0042098014568070
- Smith, N. (1979). Toward a theory of gentrification a back to the city movement by capital, not people. J. Am. Plann. Assoc. 45, 538–548. doi: 10.1080/01944367908977002
- Velázquez, M. E., Zumelzu, A., and Rodríguez, L. (2021). Exploring nodality and connectivity as dimensions to promote sustainable urban form in

medium-sized Chilean cities: the case of Isla Teja in Valdivia. J. Urban. doi: 10.1080/17549175.2021.1908402

- Vergara-Perucich, J. F., and Aguirre-Nuñez, C. (2020). Housing prices in unregulated markets: study on verticalised dwellings in Santiago de Chile. *Buildings* 10, 1–16. doi: 10.3390/buildings10010006
- World Bank (2021). Indicators. The World Bank Group. Available online at: https:// data.worldbank.org/indicator (accessed10 May, 2021).
- Wright Wendel, H. E., Zarger, R. K., and Mihelcic, J. R. (2012). Accessibility and usability: green space preferences, perceptions, and barriers in a rapidly urbanizing city in Latin America. *Landscape Urban Plann.* 107, 272–282. doi: 10.1016/j.landurbplan.2012.06.003

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Haddad, Christman, Pearsall and Sanchez. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Resilience Gentrification: Environmental Privilege in an Age of Coastal Climate Disasters

Kenneth A. Gould^{1,2*†} and Tammy L. Lewis^{1,2†}

¹ Department of Sociology, Brooklyn College, City University of New York, Brooklyn, NY, United States, ² Department of Earth and Environmental Sciences, CUNY Graduate Center, New York, NY, United States

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Clara Irazabal, University of Maryland, United States

Reviewed by:

Chi Xu, Nanjing University, China Lorien Nesbitt, University of British Columbia, Canada Jessica Quinton, University of British Columbia, Canada Kirsten Wong-Stevens, University of British Columbia, Canada, in collaboration with reviewer LN

> *Correspondence: Kenneth A. Gould kgould@brooklyn.cuny.edu

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Urban Greening, a section of the journal Frontiers in Sustainable Cities

Received: 29 March 2021 Accepted: 23 July 2021 Published: 25 August 2021

Citation:

Gould KA and Lewis TL (2021) Resilience Gentrification: Environmental Privilege in an Age of Coastal Climate Disasters. Front. Sustain. Cities 3:687670. doi: 10.3389/frsc.2021.687670

Climate change is exacerbating storms at the same time that humans are increasingly settling in areas most affected by such storms. In theory, post-disaster recovery offers opportunities to rebuild for sustainable development. However, in reality, responses to climate events often result in greater inequality through a process we term resilience gentrification. Three possible resolutions to the coastal resilience dialectic are managed retreat, denial, and structural mitigation. Structural mitigation has become the most popular response in the Anthropocene. This response raises the cost of coastal redevelopment, giving capital greater access and control over development decisions. These changes make coastal areas more expensive and more exclusive. We illustrate this process in the post-disaster recovery of two very different communities: Gowanus, Brooklyn and the Caribbean island of Barbuda. In both cases, attempts to build it back "green"—using selective aspects of "sustainable development" as a guide—come at the cost of exacerbating existing housing inequality. In this way, "resilience" gets equated with wealth, thus reinforcing a cycle of climate injustice. To achieve a "just sustainability," government responses must consider and address the equity impacts of climate change resilience policies. Managed retreat and degrowth strategies for climate resilience offer greater potential for a just sustainability in the Anthropocene.

Keywords: resilience gentrification, green gentrification, sustainability class, climate justice, structural mitigation, coastal resilience dialectic

A PARADOX OF OUR TIMES

By the end of the second decade of the twenty-first century it has become evident that one of the key impacts of climate change is the increased frequency and intensity of storms impacting coastal areas. In the United States, two major coastal cities have already experienced major infrastructural collapse resulting from climate-change enhanced hurricanes: New Orleans in 2007, and New York in 2012 (Gotham and Greenberg, 2008; Bullard and Wright, 2009; Greenberg, 2014a). The impacts of those megastorms were exacerbated by climate change induced rising sea levels, which increased the severity of the storm surges that devastated the levee structures of New Orleans and the subway and highway tunnels of New York. The economic losses and loss of lives in these types of disasters are on the rise globally (Yi and Yang, 2014; Cere et al., 2017). These disasters will become more regular over time. Steadily increasing precarity, a result of a set of social arrangements, is the ecological reality of coastal development in the Anthropocene (IPCC, 2018).

Paradoxically, at the same time that coastal development is facing increasing ecological threats due to climate change, there is a surge in human population in coastal areas. A global socioecological reality of the twenty-first century is a rapid expansion of both the number and percentage of people at risk on the coasts (While and Whitehead, 2013). From 1970 to 2010 the population of coastal counties in the United States increased by nearly 40% (NOAA, 2018). In 2020, 127 million people lived in coastal counties, accounting for over 39% of the total population (NOAA, 2021).

The United States is not unique in this regard. Roughly 40% of the global human population lives within 100 km of the coast, with that percentage rapidly increasing (Neumann et al., 2015). Two out of every three of the worlds' megacities are located on the coast, and coastal population worldwide continues to surge as rural populations migrate to those cities. Added to the global pattern of population redistribution to the coasts is the steady increase in tourism, both domestic and international (WTO, 2018). Coastal tourism development further densifies coastal development, as does vacation home construction. Through these coastal settlement and recreation patterns, communities are creating "disasters by design" (Mileti, 1999). In an age of climate change, a strategy to reduce the human and economic costs of storms would suggest settling farther from the coast. However, that is the opposite of what is occurring worldwide¹.

Given the facts that (1) climate change is exacerbating storms and storm surges, and (2) humans are increasingly settling in the areas most affected by such storms, post-disaster recovery processes will become an increasingly regular occurrence. This paradox is a microcosm that represents the broader challenges that communities face in resolving the contradictions between the social system and the ecosystem. On the coast, tensions exist between the demands of the social system (population distribution toward precarity) and the reality of the ecosystem (increasing precarity for human populations). We call this the coastal resilience dialectic to highlight the social systemecosystem dynamic. The resolution of the contradiction can be played out in at least three ways: managed retreat from the coast, climate denial, or rebuilding using structural mitigation to protect capital investment.

Analyses of recovery efforts following disasters have historically focused on the catastrophic consequences. For instance, Kai Erikson's (1978) classic study of what happened after the Buffalo Creek Flood of 1972 documented the individual and "community trauma" that followed flooding. In the current era of climate change, this sort of work continues (see for example, Bullard and Wright, 2009). Studies of disaster recovery efforts in the United States have demonstrated that powerful institutional responses exacerbate pre-existing inequalities (Pais and Elliot, 2008; Greenberg, 2014b). Howell and Elliott (2019:465) summarize the findings of disaster researchers: "...Socially marginalized residents are vulnerable not just to damages from natural hazards but also to subsequent recovery efforts." The proliferation of disasters has led to recent calls by sociologists to mainstream the examination of "extreme events, infrastructure, and adaptation" caused by the climate crisis (Klinenberg et al., 2020: 655) and the consequent "climate-induced displacement and migration" (Dietz et al., 2020:146).

Post-disaster recovery is sometimes presented, at least theoretically, as an opportunity to rebuild for sustainable development; in other words, as a possibility for remaking communities in ways that promote equity and environmental sustainability. Agrawal describes "natural disasters as windows of opportunity...a natural 'reset button" (Agrawal, 2011: 291). This is manifest in calls to "build back better" and "build back green." However, the United Nations Office for Disaster Risk Reduction (2017) explains building it back better in this way: "the use of the recovery, rehabilitation and reconstruction phases after a disaster to increase the resilience of nations and communities through integrating disaster risk reduction measures into the restoration of physical infrastructure and societal systems, and into the revitalization of livelihoods, economies and the environment." The U.N. description is notable for two reasons. First, the description omits reference to equity impacts or outcomes, which is related to the second item of interest. It references the murky concept of "resilience." A growing literature seeks to define and operationalize the interdisciplinary concept of resilience (see for e.g., Olsson et al., 2015; Davidson et al., 2016; Meerow et al., 2016). In a critical analysis of the concept of disaster resilience, sociologist Kathleen Tierney describes both "sustainability" and "resilience" as "boundary objects" which "enable communication across disciplines and that can smooth the way for collaboration" (2015:1331). However, on the flip side, she argues, that these terms "can be used to legitimize the activities of groups with very different interests," which can in turn obscure tensions and power relations (1331). Geographers Popke and Rhiney (2019) examine the concept of resilience in light of the post-hurricane context in the Caribbean. They note, "The twin watchwords for this paradigm [of disaster preparedness and response] are 'resilience' (as a form of preparedness) and 'building back better' (as a means of response)... Ironically, the imperative to 'build back better' relies to a certain extent upon a normalization of climate disasters; its logic contains a built-in assumption that house-byhouse, island-by-island, existing forms of infrastructure and the lives and communities that they bind together, must be destroyed in order for true resilience to be imported from abroad" (2019:4). Understood in that way, "building back better" is a neocolonial project. The work presented here aligns with these critiques by seeking to further uncover the meanings of "resilience" as carried out in post-disaster recovery.

To address post-disaster recovery in a way that prioritizes equity is extremely challenging in the face of existing social and economic structures. To disrupt historic structural inequality requires political will and intentionality; and to build it

¹A further paradox inherent in this is that some attempts to live more "sustainably" actually exacerbate the process of coastal development. For instance, Sun (2011: 2,160) notes, "[O]ur current sustainability policies promoting urban living as a key method for decreasing greenhouse gas emissions may, in fact, be hindering efforts to adapt to the effects of climate change." Journalist Owen (2010) argues that environmentalists should move to the cities to cut down on their carbon emissions, based on lower transportation emissions, living with less, and the energy efficiency of dense building structures. Similarly, those who can afford to travel "sustainably," visit coastal eco-resorts built on at-risk shorelines.

back "green" is economically costly, especially in urban areas (Sabto, 2011). Nevertheless, the extent to which these goals can be achieved—greater equity and greater environmental sustainability—is important for disastered communities that must consider whether to relocate or how to rebuild post-disaster.

This paper has two main goals. The first goal is to contribute to the literature on post-disaster recovery, and specifically, the challenges to being able to build more equitable and sustainable communities. We examine and compare the postdisaster recovery and rebuilding processes of two very different communities: one in New York City and one in the small Caribbean nation of Antigua and Barbuda. We focus on how the recovery efforts affect housing equity of affected communities. Both cases represent explicit attempts to build it back "better" and in specific, to build it back in more "resilient" ways. However, the resilience is built into the actual physical structures rather than the communities and the outcome is that even building it back "better" comes at the cost of exacerbating existing housing inequality. Public-private partnerships, a sign of the neoliberal times, are key agents in producing and reproducing inequality in these sites.

Second, we elaborate on the concept of resilience gentrification to demonstrate the (mostly) unintended outcomes of (mostly) well-intentioned plans to build it back better/greener/more resilient (Gould and Lewis, 2018a). We argue that the most common path to recovery-namely, rebuilding with structural mitigation-leads to resilience gentrification. This parallels the process of green gentrification in terms of its (mostly) unintended effects: greening urban areas, while positive in an environmental sense, has had the consequence of exacerbating environmental inequality (Gould and Lewis, 2017; Anguelovski and Connolly, 2018). In this case, building it back "better" and more "resilient," also has the consequence of exacerbating environmental inequality and housing inequality. When building it back better and more resilient (structural mitigation) is prioritized in recovery, it leads to resilience gentrification. Resilience gentrification is the result of natural disaster recovery processes that prioritize policies promoting structural mitigation. Structural mitigation costs further bifurcate the haves and have nots, leading to a recovery in which "resilience" is by default defined by wealth. Structural mitigation inflates housing costs. Access to housing is distributed by wealth in capitalist economies. As rebuilt, structurally mitigated, housing is distributed upward to the wealthy, resilient housing becomes a form of environmental privilege (Park and Pellow, 2011). Resilience gentrification is a subset of green gentrification processes stemming from resilient construction as structural mitigation. Coastal resilience efforts thereby become engines of green gentrification (Gould and Lewis, 2012, 2016, 2017, 2018a; Anguelovski et al., 2019).

A sub-goal is to connect the discussion of gentrification to colonizing processes. Angotti describes gentrification as the "appropriation of economic value by one class from another" (Angotti, 2008: 108). That appropriation is facilitated by growth coalitions of state and capital actors seeking to generate public and private revenue increases (Molotch, 1976). We have defined green gentrification as the approporiation of the economic value of environmental resources by one class from another (Gould and Lewis, 2017). Resilience gentrification uses structural mitigation to displace local populations and replace them with wealthier settlers. As such, resilience gentrification (especially in the global south) is in some ways a greenwashed version of neo-settler colonialism.

RESOLVING THE COASTAL RESILIENCE DIALECTIC

We approach this specific tension—the clash between population distribution toward the coast and increasing coastal precarity for human populations—through the theoretical lens of the treadmill of production theory (TOP). TOP is a broader theory focused on how to resolve the clash between our political-economy and ecological systems. In brief, the treadmill of production theory argues that the logic of capital is both anti-ecological, routinely increasing ecological withdrawals and additions, and antisocial, routinely delivering fewer social gains per unit of ecological disruption (Schnaiberg, 1980; Schnaiberg and Gould, 1994; Gould et al., 1996, 2008). The result is that capital must constantly expand development (growth) in order to deliver the same level of social benefits (jobs). These processes are facilitated by the state whose economic and military power depend on growth, and labor whose access to employment depends on growth to counteract job displacing investment in labor saving technology. However, according to the TOP, this is not the necessary and inevitable outcome.

According to Schnaiberg (1980) resolving the dialectic between our economic system and our ecological system could be done in three ways (Lewis, 2016, 2018). The first, is through an ecological synthesis. In this formulation, the social system would accept the new ecological limits imposed by nature in the Anthropocene. The second, the economic synthesis, is chosen when economic values supersede environmental values, and ecological limits are ignored. In the third, the managed scarcity synthesis, ecological realties are recognized, and public policy is employed to facilitate some market adjustment to those realities (along a spectrum of less or more constraint on capital). These syntheses align with the three main resolutions of the coastal resilience dialectic of the last 20 years: managed retreat, climate denial, and structural mitigation. (1) Resolving the climate resilience dialectic through managed retreat from coastal areas represents Schnaiberg's ecological synthesis. (2) Resolving the climate resilience dialectic through climate denial represents Schnaiberg's economic synthesis. (3) Resolving the climate resilience dialectic through structural mitigation, the strategy preferred by both enlightened capital and pragmatic environmentalists, fits within Schnaiberg's managed scarcity synthesis. We elaborate on each scenario.

Managed Retreat

In the first scenario-managed retreat from coastal areasthe logic of ecosystems trumps the logic of capital, and the

social system adjusts to the unfortunate ecological conditions it has generated (through fossil fuel combustion, deforestation, etc.). Managed retreat includes a staged withdrawal from coastal development, and a consequent rewilding of coastal environments (sponge parks, wetlands, mangrove forests, etc.). Such an approach is consistent with broader degrowth strategies. Managed retreat could happen before or after a disaster. The idea of retreating prior to an event has made it into the popular consciousness as evidenced by news coverage of such concerns. For instance, The New York Times has published articles with headlines such as this: "Climate Change Insurance: Buy Land Somewhere Else: In case global warming makes their homes uninhabitable, some millennials have a Plan B: investing in places like the Catskills, Oregon and Vermont" (Nov 30, 2018). However, retreat is not a particularly popular option. Policy-making bodies do not regularly propose retreat as a viable option, in part due to opposition from real estate interests. For instance, in North Carolina, the Coastal Resource Commission's priorities for economic growth negated any proposal for retreat (Allen et al., 2018). When retreat has been a policy option, it hasn't been chosen by homeowners. For example, very few residents took the offer of buyouts in Staten Island after Hurricane Sandy (Koslov, 2016). In addition, a national study of buyouts of flood-prone homes found that buyout options are not equitably distributed (Elliot et al., 2020). Sun (2011) summarizes the barriers of retreat: "Unfortunately, retreat from hazardous areas is notoriously difficult to implement given pre-existing property rights, the costs associated with voluntary buy-outs, the likely disruption of existing community ties that relocation entails, and local political opposition to relocation efforts" (2157). From a TOP perspective, through managed retreat, social actors acknowledge the reality of climate change and adapt social arrangements in an ecological synthesis.

Climate Denial

A second resolution to the dialectic would be climate denial. In this scenario, the logic of capital trumps the logic of the environment, and the economy proceeds as if ecological limits are not a factor in social decision-making. This was the primary resolution to the climate resilience dialectic in the late twentieth century and early twenty-first century as both the evidence of climate change and coastal development mounted (Norgaard, 2011). Climate denial has been official policy in some vulnerable coastal areas. The state of Florida ordered it's Department of Environmental Protection to omit the terms "climate change" and "global warming" in official communications and reports (Korten, 2015). In response to a study by North Carolina's Coastal Resources Commission indicating that sea levels will rise 39 inches by the next century, the state legislature passed a law banning the use of the study in coastal policy decisions (Harish, 2012). Climate denial either rejects scientific evidence altogether, or exploits scientific uncertainty to argue that economic costs should not be incurred until all unknowns are resolved. Investments are made in manufacturing and promoting scientific uncertainty in order to delay policy intervention in markets indefinitely (Brulle, 2013; Farrell, 2016). In a climate denial scenario, coastal disasters are treated as "natural" and normal one-off events, with losses underwritten by federal emergency management relief and insurance claims. From a TOP perspective economic values trump ecological values, and a desire for short-term economic gains override concerns for longer term ecological, economic and social costs.

Structural Mitigation

A third resolution to the dialectic would be to "build back better/green/resilient," which could take a number of forms; the dominant one has been focused on structural mitigation. By structural mitigation, we are referring to what the United Nations calls structural measures: "any physical construction to reduce or avoid possible impacts of hazards, or the application of engineering techniques or technology to achieve hazard resistance and resilience in structures..." (United Nations Office for Disaster Risk Reduction (UNISDR), 2017). In practical terms, these are practices such as raising buildings, and placing heating, cooling and electrical systems on roofs instead of basements, for example. It often includes more stringent building codes and requirements to harden shoreline infrastructure. Structural measures are in essence an ecological modernization approach to addressing coastal resilience (Mol et al., 2009). With structural mitigation, the logic of capital is applied to the ecological reality of increasing coastal precarity. Capitalintensive technological fixes are employed to make a pattern of increasing coastal density less vulnerable to the pattern of increasing coastal climate risk (Carmin et al., 2015). While these measures may promote short- or medium-term economic growth, they also increase social inequality. As is often the case with technological approaches to climate mitigation, the unanticipated consequences of implementation undermine efforts at genuine socioenvironmental sustainability, which requires inclusion of strong ecological and equity components (Jorgenson et al., 2018). Structural mitigation raises the cost of redevelopment of coastal real estate. Those costs raise the price of coastal residency². Despite these issues, this is the primary response to coastal precarity in the Anthropocene. From a TOP perspective, these processes are indicative of state intervention in markets (regulating capital through building codes) to manage the relationship between ecosystems and the treadmill, without fundamentally challenging the growth imperative of capital. Structural mitigation is also supported by state subsidies through higher public infrastructure costs (raised roads, hardened coastlines, resilient sewage and utility systems), the National Flood Insurance Program, and Flood Mitigation Assistance Grants. In this way those taxpayers who cannot afford to live in structurally mitigated coastal housing bear some of the costs for those who can, thus deepening climate injustice.

²Additionally, a problem with "structural solutions to disaster risk – such as strengthening building codes or building seawalls and levees-[is that it] can sometimes deceive communities into increasing their exposure to hazards by lending a false sense of security through the air of invincibility that surrounds much modern engineering and construction" (Sun, 2011: 2,158).
RESILIENCE GENTRIFICATION: WHEN STRUCTURAL MITIGATION IS THE RESPONSE TO CLIMATE CHANGE

All three responses to climate change on the coast are possible. However, climate denial and structural mitigation appear to be the dominant approaches, and structural mitigation is the one we focus on in the case studies. Even when the recovery goal is to build it back resilient, which is theoretically positive and logical, the outcome is still regressive and leads to increasing gaps in housing stock safety between the haves and the have nots. We will illustrate this in two very different processes.

Generally speaking, the process plays out like this: The impact of climate change on coastal real estate due to increased storm frequency, intensity, and sea level rise occurs in three stages following a disaster event. First, the disaster clears existing property and disperses residents, which frees the way for redevelopment. We call this stage of impact climate demolition. Climate demolition removes existing structures and populations, reducing political and economic barriers to the appropriation of coastal amenities. In the second stage, a response to the demolition, redevelopment designs are produced by governments and private capital interests that often include plans with resilient features to replace the climate-demolished structures. This phase may also include changes to policies that guide structural mitigation. In this phase, the cost of rebuilding is increased. In the third phase, the increased costs have the effect of distributing climate resilient structures to those with greater ability to pay, especially the sustainability class. We call this impact resilience gentrification (Gould and Lewis, 2018a). Resilience gentrification stems from more stringent building codes and requirements to harden shoreline infrastructure that are put in place in response to a disaster event. It allows the sustainability class, who are "well-educated, [hold] overt sustainability-oriented values, can afford sustainability themed consumption, and [tout] their green urbanism (such as living on the waterfront or near green space) to brand their lifestyle," to take advantage of coastal residency opportunities generated by state and private capital interests (Gould and Lewis, 2018a: 12). This is related to what Pais and Elliot (2008: 1,423) describe as elite "upgrades" following hurricanes that result in "elite retrenchment" of coastal areas. Interestingly, Greenberg (2014b) describes similar elite upgrades following the nonnatural disaster of the terrorist attacks on 9/11 in New York City. The wealthy rebuilt with "superior infrastructure" that then protected them during Hurricane Sandy. When this takes place in the context of a class stratified society, wealthier people live in more resilient structures and less wealthy live in less resilient structures and/or further from disaster prone areas like coasts³.

COMPARATIVE ANALYSIS

We compare and analyze two cases: one from a global city where the economic elite live, and one from a tropical island where the economic elite play, both places where the environmental concerns with rebuilding are high, to illustrate the similarity in climate injustice outcomes from the structural mitigation synthesis of the coastal resilience dialectic. While the local contexts vary dramatically, the social forces and the social actors driving resilience gentrification came together in both cases to create similar outcomes: greater coastal capital investment, greater coastal population density and less economic/social equity. These very different cases are used as examples to illustrate the process.

We did not intend to do post-disaster research in either Gowanus or Barbuda. In both instances, we were already engaged in work in the sites when disaster struck. In Gowanus, we had begun research in 2010 to understand the causes and consequences of the canal being designated a Superfund site and how the designation intersected with green gentrification. Hurricane Sandy hit in 2012, which introduced an unexpected variable into the research, and, surprisingly, did little to alter the gentrification course. This analysis is based on the case history of the site we constructed using data from published research, media accounts, census data, and field work pre- and postdisaster focused on the relationships among the economic uses of the canal, the city's growth machine, sustainability-related issues, real estate development, and demographic changes in the neighborhood (Gould and Lewis, 2017). Our field experience and photo-documentation in Gowanus has spanned many years.

In Barbuda, prior to Hurricane Irma, we were working with the elected Barbuda Council on the creation of a sustainable development program for the island linked to plans for foreign investment in ecotourism. We designed an island-wide participatory action research (PAR) to identify the types of development projects Barbudans themselves wanted to pursue.

Our initial work on-island took place in August 2017. Aided by the Council's introductions, we had informal conversations with over 40 residents. We explained our role and sought initial understandings of their points of view. We toured the main touristic sites of Barbuda and proposed development sites. Weeks after that work began (September 5-6), the eye of Hurricane Irma passed directly over Barbuda, killing one and leaving widespread devastation. As had been originally scheduled as part of the PAR project, we returned to Antigua and Barbuda later that same month. Given the drastic changes in the context, rather than meeting with the full Barbuda Council in Barbuda, we were guided by an official of the Barbudan government in Antigua who took us to meet with government officials and some of the islands' residents who had been evacuated to Antigua. While the context had changed, the overarching goals remained understanding Barbudans' points of view regarding the development of the island. Our approach also changed, focusing on listening rather than asking, to acknowledge the trauma the people had experienced. Barbudans were sheltered with families and in two shelters. We visited both shelters where we met with the directors of the shelters who provided us with information

³Even without a storm or flooding, the threat of climate change can affect coastal real estate by increasing the prices of neighborhoods on higher ground. The value of property that is less susceptible to climate change-enhanced storms and sea-level rise is inflated as market demand increases. There is some evidence that this is happening in Miami, resulting in what observers have termed "climate gentrification" (Keenan et al., 2018).

about the evacuees. The directors introduced us to evacuees who we met with informally in the facilities' general areas. We spoke with 14 evacuees about their hurricane experiences, their thoughts on their immediate needs for rebuilding, and their hopes for how future development would be the same/different from how the island had been prior to the hurricane. As noted in Peek and Tobin, 2020 "Tips for empathy," survivors wanted to tell us their story. We let them speak and did not ask intrusive questions. We did not conduct formal interviews nor did we take people's names⁴.

We also spent a morning at the ferry dock in St. John's (Antigua) observing and interacting with Barbudan residents who gathered to try to return on the first residents' ferry to Barbuda. We went to Barbuda on the second day of the commercial ferry's return and spent the day surveying and photographing the damage on the island and observing the few residents who were working on gathering possessions and securing their homes, along with workers clearing debris with backhoes and dump trucks, attending to powerlines, removing and treating standing water, dealing with stray animals, and doing work at the airport. We supplemented our field experience with published research and media accounts.

STRUCTURAL MITIGATION IN BROOKLYN'S GOWANUS CANAL

The Gowanus Canal is a 2.9 km waterway completed in 1869 as the centerpiece of one of the United States first planned industrial development districts. As such it became the repository of a wide range of industrial effluent, as well as a recipient of raw sewage when it was integrated as the outfall for one of the country's first municipal sewage systems (Alexiou, 2015). Although it was once the busiest industrial waterway in the U.S., by the end of World War II it began to be abandoned for deeper harbors. It is only in the twenty-first century that it was reconceptualized as waterfront property in the midst of Brooklyn's gentrification boom.

In October of 2012, climate demolition occurred in Gowanus. Hurricane Sandy, which killed 44 people and flooded 17% of New York City's land, pushed a thirteen-foot storm surge up the Gowanus Canal sending sewage-laden waters over the banks, and into the residential, industrial, and commercial spaces of the neighborhood. Floodwater spread out for more than a block on either side of the canal, submerging proposed sites for luxury condo and retail developments. Flooding and power outages took the Gowanus Canal pumping station off line, causing 13 million gallons of untreated sewage to discharge into the floodwaters that covered the neighborhood. Test results indicated that the Gowanus floodwaters contained high levels of bacteria such as enterococcus due to raw sewage discharges. Levels of semivolatile organic compounds of the type (such as PAHs) known to be a major component of Gowanus Canal sludge were found in on-land samples. However, neither enterococcus, storm surge flooding, or damaged homes and businesses proved much of a deterrent to the coastal development process. Little more than a year after Sandy, a sustainability-themed Whole Foods celebrated its grand opening on the banks of the Gowanus, and The Lightstone Group broke ground on a 700-unit apartment complex on the previously flooded development site (Alexiou, 2015). "Resilient" planning and gentrification ensued.

Following Sandy, New York City adopted a number of changes to its building codes based on the recommendations of the Building Resiliency Task Force report of June 2013. The report was produced by a non-profit comprised of and funded by engineering firms, real estate interests, architectural firms, construction interests and others poised to benefit economically from a structural mitigation response. The changes recommended included Local Law 29/13: Raising and Moving of Buildings, and Local Law 99/13: Raising Building Systems (Ackroyd, J., Eschenasy, D., and Sirakis, G.). Both of those building code changes required structural mitigation to raise living spaces and critical systems above projected flood levels. Flood prone locations were thus slated for continued occupation at higher building costs, rather than for non-residential use.

Arguing that its initial plans took full account of federal flood prevention standards, the development corporation building the 700-unit condo development on the Gowanus canal stated that, "The project was designed to exceed federal 100-year storm standards by significantly elevating the development above the 100-year flood plain" (WNYC News 2010). That is the primary response of developers bent on capitalizing on waterfront real estate by increasing coastal population density-build but elevate, to have flood waters wash under and around increasingly expensive residential development. While the logic of adaptation to ecological conditions argues for a staged retreat from coastal flood zones, the logic of capital argues for increased investment in real estate with water views. Private real estate developers have incorporated the price of the mitigated infrastructure into the price of the waterfront real estate. Some of the broader infrastructure costs are also borne by the local government, which is pressed to provide services to areas with high real estate values. The result is a public subsidy to private coastal development. Working class residents living in older homes in the flood zone had less financial capacity to structurally mitigate and less assistance to do so.

Demographic analysis of the Gowanus neighborhood reveals that structural mitigation, building "resilience," is linked to gentrification. In Gowanus, housing prices for new construction exceeds the rate of Brooklyn housing cost increases, while the neighborhood shifts from a working-class community of color to a wealthy white enclave (Gould and Lewis, 2017; Parks, 2019). A

⁴The ethical work involved in generating a PAR project align closely with what the CONVERGE project at the University of Colorado-Boulder summarizes as best practices for "ethical post-disaster community outreach and engagement" (Villarreal, 2020). They note that the work should be community situated, collaborative, and action oriented. Our pre-engagement and consultation with leaders prior to the PAR project, and our prior background research into "the historical, social and political context of the community" situated us well to engage in post-disaster Barbuda. Our data collection was "community-situated" in that it was framed around the Barbuda Council's interest in generating a Sustainability Plan. We collaborated with our partners by sharing our work with them And finally, the work was "action-orientated" — "meant to lead to positive social outcomes and to promote social equity for community members" by giving Barbudan residents voice, especially with their elected council (Villarreal, 2020).

structurally mitigated, climate resilient Gowanus is increasingly available only to the sustainability class.

Similar processes occurred in other neighborhoods of New York City. For instance, within weeks of Sandy, the developers of Hudson Yards, a former tidal wetland on Manhattan's west side, noted that "The inherent design of the Yards is resilient toward flooding due to the fact that our platform puts our first floor well above the flood plain." "All of our electrical and support systems are above grade." "Since Sandy, we've made some minor adjustments to the design to make it even more floodproof." (Dwyer, 2012). An architect on the project indicated to us that more substantial redesign was initiated later, and that these structural mitigation elements raised building costs substantially. Hudson Yards opened with a climate resilient luxury mall including Cartier, Dior, Piaget, Rolex and other shops geared to the global elite.

Hurricane Sandy should have been a wake-up call for Gowanus, and for New York City as a whole to begin the process of managed retreat. However, despite years of talk and largely superficial nods to climate resilience under the leadership of Mayor Michael Bloomberg (PlaNYC 2030, 2007), the dominance of real estate interests in New York City's growth machine militated against meaningful redirection of its development paradigm. The administration of Bill DeBlasio, elected in 2013, required a higher percentage of "affordable" housing in new developments, but did not reverse larger trends in coastal housing markets. The premium placed on waterfront property simply overwhelmed concern for the increased precarity of coastal development in the Anthropocene. Likewise, major new New York City waterfront developments including Manhattan's Hudson Yards, and the Domino Sugar site in Brooklyn proceeded as planned after Sandy, with added structural mitigation redesign due to increased coastal precarity (Rose, 2017). New York City took an approach to climate resilience that exacerbates already unsustainable levels of housing inequality.

STRUCTURAL MITIGATION ON THE ISLAND OF BARBUDA

Barbuda is a small island: 176 square kilometers and 1600 inhabitants. It is part of the nation of Antigua and Barbuda. On September 6, 2017, it suffered climate demolition. Irma hit Barbuda as a category five hurricane, with the eye of the storm passing directly over the island. The result was total devastation of the island's infrastructure; climate demolition. Nearly every structure was damaged, and homes that were not completely destroyed were left temporarily uninhabitable. Power, water service, and communications were knocked out, as was the only ferry dock linking the island to Antigua. The entire population of Barbuda was evacuated. With the hospital and schools badly damaged, and food supplies disrupted, return to the island for roughly 1600 Barbudan climate refugees was far off. While Barbudans were sheltered in facilities on Antigua, the government struggled to initiate recovery with minimal resources and organization. Barbudans' access to their island was tightly restricted, and most were unable to return to patch roofs, apply tarps, or collect belongings for weeks.

Restoration of basic services was slow, and in the meantime the necessity of enrolling Barbudan children in Antiguan schools, finding jobs, and leaving shelters to stay with family and friends dispersed the Barbudan population, making it difficult to organize as a socio-political force in rebuilding plans. While Barbudans struggled to establish temporary normalcy, the Government of Antigua and Barbuda grappled with a \$250 million rebuild project on a \$1 billion national economy, primarily dependent on tourism for foreign exchange. In seeking to make Barbudan recovery pay for itself, the state moved to privatize communally held land to make home and business owners eligible for private sector loans, and to make Barbuda more attractive and available to global coastal tourism capital. Prior to this, land was leased from the community, not privately owned, part of the historical legacy of emancipation. In abolishing communal land tenure, Barbudans were told by Prime Minister Brown that they had been "squatters" on their own island (Gould and Gould and Lewis, 2018b). With land now part of the cash economy, capacity to invest is open to global competition in which Barbudans must outbid global capital to access land. The change in land tenure displaces Barbudans and facilitates the colonization of Barbuda by the global elite.

Hurricane Irma made it possible to recast development geared toward serving non-Barbudans as a humanitarian effort to rebuild and improve resiliency. Global developers teamed up with the national government to lead a "green" recovery. However, these actors are renewing the island to attract wealthy outsiders, not the displaced (Boger and Perdikaris, 2019). Land privatization and tourism development includes resilient second home developments, renewable energy projects, new parks, and "eco-friendly" luxury resorts. Prior to Irma, when residents were on the island, Barbudans approved a number of new development requests. They were able to control their island's development trajectory by controlling communal land use decisions. They limited the footprint of Robert DeNiro's Paradise Found vacation home and eco-resort project, and rejected the siting of another such development. With many Barbudans still displaced in Antigua, communal land ownership eliminated by the state, and the government lacking any public plan for recovery, the global elite with their access to transportation and resources, now wield the power. Billionaire John Paul DeJoria plans to build an eco-resort on the island named Peace, Love and Happiness (PLH). The target audience for PLH is high carbon footprint jet setters. Another 700-acre proposed development includes 500 vacation home residences and an 18-hole golf course (Boyle, 2020). A different billionaire investor has proposed a marina for super yachts. Clearly, plans to "build back better" have little to do with building back the community that existed prior to Irma which was based on a mixed subsistence and commercial economy and communal land stewardship.

The Caribbean version of green gentrification markets island paradise locations for vacation homes and resort retreats for global elites, some of the same people who own property in the greenest, trendiest global city neighborhoods like Gowanus. In the Anthropocene, climate change enhanced storms do

the demolition and population removal work, and set the stage for global capital to "help" desperate communities by buying up property and providing returning local residents jobs as service workers for the global sustainability class. Because resilient development is framed as hurricane relief, much of the green infrastructure construction to support private investors is subsidized by international donors. The first major redevelopment project on Barbuda is the construction of new larger airport, begun without environmental review. And that is the nature of green gentrification; using the visible markers of ecological concern to mask increased inequality and the servicing of higher consumption populations from outside the community. Barbuda's experience with a post-climate disaster green gentrification scheme is not unique, and resilience construction priced beyond the reach of the local population is a key feature.

We asked evacuees what changes they recommended for the island's recovery. Many suggested a better school and hospital. None suggested an 18-hole golf course and luxury second homes. Almost all of them did suggest that new residences have concrete roofs. A few advocated changes to building codes that would require a percentage of each structure be covered with concrete. As in New York City post-Sandy, governments often adopt regulatory changes involving structural mitigation following climate-related storm events. While the logic of this is unassailable from a real estate market perspective, from a sustainability perspective, it is problematic. One consequence is that it raises the cost of rebuilding, causing resilience gentrification: global investors can bear the new infrastructural costs while locals find the burden of resilience measures unaffordable. Structural mitigation to resist climate change increases the costs of living on Barbuda, makes formal sector employment necessary, and thus further limits access to coastal spaces on the island. Formal sector employment will likely mean serving as waiters and maids for vacation home and eco-resort residents, constructing structural dependency on their island's use as a playground for the rich. Resilience is equated with wealth, and the sustainability class emerges as the new gentry.

COMPARISON

Here are two very different locations whose real estate was transformed by climate change enhanced hurricanes—climate demolition. Policy responses favoring structural mitigation exacerbated local losses, but created opportunities for outside developers promising greater "resilience." But these strategies have the long-term effect of deepening inequality as the most vulnerable homeowners find it costly to rebuild or remain and wealthier outsiders can afford the demands of resilient construction. The social structural forces incentivizing structural mitigation as a response to climate change threats are global, and they imply that the Anthropocene will be an era of increasing inequality.

Whereas the island of Barbuda experienced dramatic climate demolition as a result of Hurricane Irma in 2017, the Gowanus neighborhood of Brooklyn experienced far less structural damage
 TABLE 1 | Case comparison: Gowanus and Barbuda.

	Gowanus (urban neighborhood)	Barbuda (rural island)	
Cause of real estate damage	Hurricane Sandy (2012)	Hurricane Irma (2017)	
Type of change	Resilience gentrification: increasing the prices of building that incorporate resilient features	Climate demolition: clearing existing coasta property and residents making physical and social space for new capital investment	
Type of damage	Basements flooded and contaminated; prospective development sites flooded	Majority of structures (public and private) damaged	
Population directly affected by damage (most vulnerable)	Homeowners	Island residents	
Real estate interests affected by damage (least vulnerable)	Homeowners and national/regional real estate developers	Island residents and foreign resort developers	
Policy responses Policy effects	New building codes For homeowners, recovery costs; for developers, continuation of multi-unit developments with higher costs of structural mitigation features	Land privatization For residents, higher costs to rebuild; for resort developers, lega access to land for development	
Long-term effects	Most vulnerable homeowners sell and relocate; least vulnerable homeowners structurally mitigate; wealthier newcomers rent and buy new development; neighborhood wealthier	Most vulnerable island residents remain "evacuated" in Antigua least vulnerable that can afford to rebuild return; resorts built for wealthy newcomers; island wealthier	

from Hurricane Sandy in 2012 (Table 1). Nonetheless, in both cases, the cost of redevelopment was greatly increased as climate resilience was built into future construction plans. In the case of Barbuda, the state intervened to clear the island of residents in the name of safety. In Gowanus, real estate market inflation, enhanced by the increased costs of new climate resilient construction, is taking a somewhat slower path toward the same outcome, the removal of the pre-existing lower income population. The ways that markets and states interact to make it difficult for long-term residents to remain in both cases is somewhat similar in that changes to building requirements imposed by states on private developers raise the costs of return (or remaining in place), and those costs are passed on to residents. The process is slower in Gowanus, as there was not state sanctioned forced removal, and the damage to homes in Gowanus was less extensive. Additionally, home lots in Gowanus were already private and deeded, and land was already exchanged through market mechanisms. In Barbuda, the state intervened to impose those conditions on a population that had not been subject to private real estate markets prior to the climate disaster. In both cases, however, the most vulnerable residents will be unable to return, housing costs will increase due to the imposition of structural mitigation as a means of resolving the climate resilience dialectic, and both communities will be largely replaced by wealthier in-migrants. Also, in both cases, external capital is a primary agent of post-climate disaster decision-making.

Both cases demonstrate how recovery and rebuilding based in structural mitigation as a strategy for planning and actual redevelopment leads to resilience gentrification. In short, the use of structural mitigation both increases coastal development and makes structures more resilient, but increases housing inequality. In effect, it institutionalizes environmental privilege for the sustainability class by equating resilience with wealth. It also plays into the problems of neoliberalism, allowing the wealthy to quarantine themselves from the ecological conditions they play a significant role in creating, leaving the poor vulnerable to conditions that they have little opportunity to shift (Szasz, 2007). It is a private solution to a public problem that increases inequality and makes our communities less sustainable.

CONCLUSION

The Anthropocene has brought increasing climate changecaused disasters. This creates opportunities to reshape human patterns of distribution to protect society from future disasters. The dominant recovery response has been to build "resilient" buildings and infrastructure through structural mitigation. This response fits within the general category of resolving the ecosystem—social system dynamic that Schnaiberg (1980) calls the *managed scarcity synthesis*.

Consistent with the Treadmill of Production model of socioenvironmental relations, structural mitigation as a strategy for resolving the conflict between increasing coastal precarity and increasing coastal development is socially regressive. Structural mitigation requires more and more resources be dedicated to the construction of homes, roads, hotels, and other social amenities in order to provide the same social goods. Treadmill theory also argues that, as ecological withdrawals and additions expand, social inequality increases. As the cost of structural mitigation increases, in large part due to the increased requirement of resources for stronger buildings and elevated infrastructure, coastal amenities become less and less accessible to those lower in the social stratification system. By raising the cost of coastal development, structural mitigation institutionalizes environmental privilege (Park and Pellow, 2011) for the sustainability class (Gould and Lewis, 2017).

Coastal real estate, which in most areas is already priced so as to restrict access to elites, increases in cost under this managed scarcity scenario. In an ecological synthesis of staged retreat, coastal real estate values would decrease. In coastal areas where markets have not already priced the poor away from their environmental amenities, structural mitigation decreases the capacity of the less wealthy to resist displacement. In this way structural mitigation equates climate resilience with wealth. By employing a private solution (stronger residences) to a public problem (climate change) within the context of a highly unequal stratified social order, what structural mitigation makes resilient is privilege. This process is reinforced by the system of insurance which allows the wealthy to protect themselves from catastrophic climate-related financial loss (Flavelle, 2018).

"Resilience" has become a dominant paradigm in post-disaster recovery and rebuilding. The way that resilience recovery played out in both Gowanus and Barbuda demonstrates that the concept of resilience obscures the processes of recovery/rebuilding that favors wealth at the cost of social equity. The current process that emphasizes resilience leads to gentrification, and more precisely *resilience gentrification*. "Resilient" recovery reinforces climate injustice. On the coasts, climate change paves the way for resilience gentrification as less wealthy coastal residents find themselves unable to remain in place, and public policy fails to adopt equity-based climate adaptation strategies.

This is just one example of climate injustice. Other consequences of climate change, such as heat waves, also disproportionately affect rich and poor, highlighting issues of unequal social vulnerability to disaster (Klinenberg, 2003). In a capitalist political economy, resilience—the ability to "bounce back" —is equated with wealth, and anthropogenic climate change aids capital by clearing out the less wealthy and precluding their return via climate demolition. Through their energy intensive lifestyles and fossil fuel investments, the wealthy support the climate change-generated bulldozers that clear the path for the construction of coastal enclaves of environmental privilege. In this way the rich reap benefits from climate change while the poor pay the price for conditions they did not create.

States favor adaptation strategies that meet the needs of private capital, opting for structural mitigation that is affordable to the sustainability class. The sustainability class coastal gentrifiers claim the mantle of ecological consciousness by building and occupying "resilient" structures on the coasts. This is the essence of resilience gentrification. Wealthy citizens that desire water views as an environmental amenity, and who often take pride in their willingness to "live with nature" in climate adapted homes, become the new coastal residents in the Anthropocene. In both Gowanus and Barbuda, they are able to imagine themselves as environmentally conscious citizens adapting to new ecological realities, while remaining unconscious of both their regressive social impacts, and the ways in which their high consumption lifestyles and investment strategies help to generate those new ecological realities that disadvantage the population they replace. This is but one example of the ways in which the rich create ecological conditions under which only the rich can survive.

Resilience gentrification is not an inevitable outcome of coastal adaptation in the Anthropocene. There are alternatives to a managed scarcity/structural mitigation/ "resilient" recovery. In Schnaiberg's, 1980 lexicon, these would be *ecological syntheses*, which incorporate ecological principles and social equity.

A more ecological synthesis of the climate resilience dialectic would suggest managed retreat from the most vulnerable coastal

areas (O'Neill and Van Abs, 2015; Koslov, 2016; Hino et al., 2017). Where full retreat is not socially desirable, natural systems— "nature-based solutions" might be productively employed to blunt the impacts of sea level rise and storms, while supporting richer, more resilient ecosystems (Frantzeskaki et al., 2019). Retention and expansion of mangrove forests (instead of replacement with artificial beaches) in tropical zones, and the restoration or creation of sponge parks in lieu of hardened coastal infrastructure in more temperate climates could offer low-cost solutions, though the impacts on housing costs is unclear.

Managed retreat and degrowth can be encouraged through public policies that decouple resilience from wealth. These include policies to eliminate public subsidies for building on the coasts and in flood zones, buyouts and relocation (Cheong, 2011). Laws prohibiting private ownership of land in proximity to coastlines would also have equitable impacts. However, these, too, need to consider equity (Marino, 2018; Siders, 2019). For instance, in her analysis of post-Katrina New Orleans, Tierney (2015) has shown the clear ties that link neoliberal policies and disaster resilient strategies and their inequitable results: "The neoliberal turn in disaster risk management was never clearer than in Hurricane Katrina... The vaunted publicprivate partnerships that are viewed as central to community disaster resilience were on full display following Katrina, and with utterly shocking results..." (1337-1338). She describes corporate profiting around temporary housing, the firing of public employees including school teachers, the demolition of public housing, and the undercutting of wages. In general, lower levels of economic inequality mean a more equitable distribution of the capacity to withstand climate impacts, and a reduction of the incentives for structural mitigation by shrinking the potential market for resilience-inflated housing.

Buyout programs are another policy mechanism that could provide paths for residents to move to more ecologically sound and habitable areas, but again, equity needs to be a component of these programs. Elliot et al. (2020) investigated over 40,000 FEMA buyouts of flood-prone homes in the U.S. over 25 years. They found, "the federal buyout program disproportionately targets whiter counties and neighborhoods, especially in more urbanized areas where the program now concentrates. Yet it is neighborhoods of color that have been more likely to accept buyouts in urban areas..." (2). Raising the cost of flood insurance is another approach that would disincentivize living in flood prone areas. The same researchers point out that FEMA has acknowledged that the National Flood Insurance Program, "subsidiz[es] residential development in hazardous, flood-prone areas in ways that are not only dangerous to residents but fiscally unsustainable for taxpayers" (1). Despite this, there is political pressure not to raise rates. For instance, under Democratic President Biden, who is foregrounding policies to address climate change, the Senate Democratic leader, Representative Chuck Schumer from New York is resisting an increase in insurance rates because it would hurt his constituents (and campaign donors) in Long Island. When public subsidies sink costs into hazardous areas, the cycle continues. Sun (2011) explains this treadmill: "Once redevelopment occurs, however, huge public investments in redeveloped areas (financed by borrowing against anticipated future tax revenues from the redevelopment), increased property prices, and reinvigorated communities will intensify calls for structural protections and make retreat far more difficult, even if sea level rise or other conditions ultimately make retreat the most viable option" (2157). These policy processes are common in the U.S. context. However, there are examples from Europe, for instance Garcia-Lamarca's (2021) work in Nantes, France, which illustrates how public policy reduced green gentrification.

An even broader social structural approach to climate adaption would be social policies favoring degrowth (D'Alisa et al., 2015; Stuart et al., 2021). Degrowth strategies would not only incorporate staged retreat from the most climate vulnerable locales, but would also reduce (and ultimately reverse) the engines of climate change so that planetary conditions become increasingly, rather than decreasingly, favorable to human and other life. Less carbon emissions, less extraction, less consumption, less waste generation, less deforestation would all lessen the pressure on adaptation to an increasingly hostile environment of our own making. This requires a major reorientation of thought-part of the ongoing intellectual project to "decolonize." Reflecting on analysis of the Caribbean experience, which seeks a "decolonial resilience" - not to "bounce back" but to "bounce forward," Popke and Rhiney (2019) (5-6) suggest "to draw from local knowledge and experience to build an alternative model of disaster planning and response...through practices built around collective action, self-reliance, indigenous knowledge production, and principles of inclusion and equity." Degrowth and decolonizing could go hand in hand to imagine recovery from the Anthropocene.

Addressing ecological crises requires an active and responsive feedback loop between social systems and ecosystems so that changes in the ecosystem result in the necessary adjustments in social organization to sustain ecological integrity and basic life support functions. A social system that responds to both increasing coastal storm frequency and intensity and sea level rise by densification of coastal development and shifting population to precarious zones is clearly dysfunctional. The feedback loop between the social system and the ecosystem has been disrupted by high levels of inequality, allowing the privileged to escape or even benefit from the negative ecological consequences of their economic decisions. Resilience gentrification is an indicator of this feedback loop disruption. Ecological syntheses rooted in decolonizing and degrowth, by necessitating redistribution, offer a path to repair the social system-ecosystem feedback loop that would open a path toward a more just sustainability (Agyeman, 2013).

At each level at which a more ecological synthesis to the climate resilience dialectic is sought, the approach is one that promotes public policy solutions to a public problem. In the long run, private solutions to the public problem of global warming are not viable. It will not be possible, even for the wealthy, to establish an inverted quarantine (Szasz, 2007) from the entire planet.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

REFERENCES

- Ackroyd, J., Eschenasy, D., and Sirakis, G. (n.d.). *Recent Local Laws: Post Hurricane Sandy Legislation*. New York, NY: NYC DOB Technical Affairs Division.
- Agrawal, A. (2011). A positive side of disaster. *Nature* 473, 291–292. doi: 10.1038/473291a
- Agyeman, J. (2013). Introducing Just Sustainabilities: Policy, Planning, and Practice. New York, NY: Zed Books.
- Alexiou, J. (2015). Gowanus: Brooklyn's Curious Canal. New York. NYU Press.
- Allen, J. S., Longo, S. B., and Shriver, T. E. (2018). Politics, the state, and sea level rise: the treadmill of production and structural selectivity in North Carolina's coastal resource commission. *Sociol. Q.* 59, 320–337. doi: 10.1080/00380253.2018.1436945
- Angotti, T. (2008). New York For Sale: Community Planning Confronts Global Real Estate. Cambridge, MA: The MIT Press.
- Anguelovski, I., and Connolly, J. J. T. (2018). From landscapes of utopia to the margins of the green urban life: for whom the green city? *City* 22, 417–436. doi: 10.1080/13604813.2018.1473126
- Anguelovski, I., Connolly, J. J. T., Pearsall, H., l., Shokry, G., Checker, M., et al. (2019). Opinion: Why green 'climate gentrification' threatens poor and vulnerable populations. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* 116:52. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1920490117
- Boger, R., and Perdikaris, S. (2019). After Irma, disaster capitalism threatens cultural heritage in Barbuda. NACLA: Report on the Americas, February 11.
- Boyle, L. (2020). 'Vulnerable to climate change so the rich can play golf': an untouched island, a billionaire 'environmentalist' and a legal fight over a luxury resort. Independent December 13, 2020. Available online at: https://www.independent.co.uk/climate-change/news/barbuda-climate-luxury-resort-robert-deniro-hurricane-irma-b1769559.html (accessed March 26, 2021).
- Brulle, R. J. (2013). Institutionalizing delay: foundation funding and the creation of U.S. climate change counter-movement organizations. *Clim. Change* 122, 681–694. doi: 10.1007/s10584-013-1018-7
- Bullard, R. D., and Wright, B. (2009). Race, Place and Environmental Justice After Hurricane Katrina: Struggles to Reclaim, Rebuild, and Revitalize New Orleans and the Gulf Coast. Boulder, CO: Westview Press.
- Carmin, J., Tierney, K., Chu, E., Hunter, L. M., Roberts, J. T., and Shi, L. (2015). "Adaptation to Climate Change," in *Climate Change and Society: Sociological Perspectives*, eds Dunlap, R. E. and Brulle, R. J. (New York, NY: Oxford University Press). doi: 10.1093/acprof.oso/9780199356102.003.0006
- Cere, G., Rezgui, Y., and Zhao, W. (2017). Critical review of existing built environment resilience frameworks: directions for future research. *Int. J. Disaster Risk Reduc.* 25, 173–189. doi: 10.1016/j.ijdrr.2017.09.018
- Cheong, S. (2011). Policy solutions in the U.S. Clim. Change 106, 57-70. doi: 10.1007/s10584-010-9996-1
- D'Alisa, G., Demaria, F., and Kallis, G. (2015). *Degrowth: A Vocabulary for a New Era*. New York, NY: Routledge.
- Davidson, J. L., Jacobson, C., Lyth, A., Dedekorkut-Howes, A., Baldwin, C. L., Ellison, J. C., et al. (2016). Interrogating resilience: toward a typology to improve its operationalization. *Ecol. Soc.* 21:27. doi: 10.5751/ES-08450-210227
- Dietz, T., Shwom, R. L., and Whitley, C. T. (2020). Climate change and society. Annu. Rev. Sociol. 46, 135–158. doi: 10.1146/annurev-soc-121919-054614
- Dwyer, J. (2012). Still building at the edges of the city, even as tides rise. New York Times, December 5, 2012, A24.
- Elliot, J. R., Brown, P. L., and Loughran, K. (2020). Racial inequities in the federal buyout of flood-prone homes: a nationwide assessment of environmental adaptation. *Socius* 6, 1–15. doi: 10.1177/23780231209 05439
- Erikson, K. (1978). Everything in its Path: Destruction of Community in the Buffalo Creek Flood. New York, NY: Simon and Schuster.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

Both authors listed have made a substantial, direct and intellectual contribution to the work, and approved it for publication.

- Farrell, J. (2016). Corporate funding and ideological polarization about climate change. PNAS 113, 92–97. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1509433112
- Flavelle, C. (2018). "Why coastal living is becoming affordable only for the rich". Insurance Journal. Available online at: www.insurancejournal.com/news/national/2018/04/24/487144.htm (accessed April 24, 2018)
- Frantzeskaki, N., McPhearson, T., Collier, M. J., Kendal, D., Bulkeley, H., Dumitru, A., et al. (2019). Nature-based solutions for urban climate change adaptation: linking science, policy, and practice communities for evidence-based decisionmaking. *BioScience* 69, 455–466. doi: 10.1093/biosci/biz042
- Garcia-Lamarca, M., Anguelovski, I., Cole, H., Connolly, J. T., Argüelles, L., Baró, F., et al. (2021). "Urban green boosterism and city affordability: For whom is the 'branded" city?" Urban Studies. 58(1), 90-112.
- Gotham, K. F., and Greenberg, M. (2008). From 9/11 to 8/28: post-disaster recover and rebuilding in New York and New Orleans. Soc. Forces 87, 1039–1062. doi: 10.1353/sof.0.0131
- Gould, K. A., and Lewis, T. L. (2012). "The environmental injustice of green gentrification: the case of Brooklyn's Prospect Park," in *The World in Brooklyn: Gentrification, Immigration, and Ethnic Politics in a Global City*, eds J. DeSena and T. Shortell (Washington, DC: Lexington Books).
- Gould, K. A., and Lewis, T. L. (2016). "Green gentrification and superstorm sandy: the resilience of the urban redevelopment treadmill in Brooklyn's Gowanus Canal," in *Taking Chances: The Coast After Hurricane Sandy*, eds K. M. O'Neill and D. J. Van Abs (New Brunswick: Rutgers University Press).
- Gould, K. A., and Lewis, T. L. (2017). Green Gentrification: Urban Sustainability and the Struggle for Environmental Justice. Oxfordshire: Routledge.
- Gould, K. A., and Lewis, T. L. (2018a). From green gentrification to resilience gentrification: an example from Brooklyn. *City Commun.* 17, 12–15. doi: 10.1111/cico.12283
- Gould, K. A., and Lewis, T. L. (2018b). Green gentrification and disaster capitalism in Barbuda. *NACLA: Report on the Americas* 50, 148–153. doi: 10.1080/10714839.2018.1479466
- Gould, K. A., Pellow, D. N., and Schnaiberg, A. (2008). The Treadmill of Production: Injustice and Unsustainability in a Global Economy. Boulder, CO: Paradigm Publishers.
- Gould, K. A., Schnaiberg, A., and Weinberg, A. (1996). Local environmental struggles: citizen activism in the treadmill of production. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press. doi: 10.1017/CBO9780511752759
- Greenberg, M. (2014a). "The sustainability edge: competition, crisis and the rise of eco-city branding in New York and New Orleans," *in Sustainability in the Global City: Myth and Practice*, eds M. Checker, C. Isenhour, and G. McDonough (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press).
- Greenberg, M. (2014b). The disaster inside the disaster: Hurricane Sandy and post-crisis redevelopment. New Labor Forum. 23, 44–52. doi: 10.1177/1095796013513239
- Harish, A. (2012). New Law in North Carolina bans latest scientific predictions of sea-level rise. ABC News. Available online at: https://coast.noaa.gov/states/fastfacts/economics-and-demographics.html (accessed August 2, 2012)
- Hino, M., Field, C. B., and Mach, K. J. (2017). Managed retreat as a response to natural hazard risk. *Nat. Clim. Change* 7, 364–370. doi: 10.1038/nclimate3252
- Howell, J., and Elliott, J. R. (2019). Damages done: the longitudinal impacts of natural hazards on wealth inequality in the United States. Soc. Probl. 66, 448–467. doi: 10.1093/socpro/spy016
- IPCC. (2018). Hoegh Guldberg, O., Jacob, D., Taylor, M., Bindi, M., Brown, S., Camilloni, I., et al. (2018). "Impacts of 1.5°C global warming on natural and human systems," in Global warming of 1.5°C. An IPCC Special Report on the impacts of global warming of 1.5°C above pre-industrial levels and related global greenhouse gas emission pathways, in the context of strengthening the global response to the threat of climate change, sustainable development, and efforts to eradicate poverty, eds V. Masson-Delmotte, P. Zhai, H. O.

Pörtner, D. Roberts, J. Skea, P. R. Shukla, et al. (Geneva, Switzerland: World Meteorological Organization).

- Jorgenson, A. K., Fiske, S., Hubacek, K., Li, J., McGovern, T., Rick, T., et al. (2018). Social science perspectives on drivers of and responses to global climate change. *Clim. Change.* 10:1. doi: 10.31235/osf.io/hcsge
- Keenan, J. M., Hill, T., and Gumber, A. (2018). Climate gentrification: from theory to empiricism in Miami-Dade County, Florida. *Environ. Res. Lett.* 13:054001. doi: 10.1088/1748-9326/aabb32
- Klinenberg, E. (2003). Heat wave: a social autopsy of disaster in Chicago. Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press. doi: 10.7208/chicago/9780226026718.001.0001
- Klinenberg, E., Araos, M., and Koslov, L. (2020). Sociology and the climate crisis. Ann. Rev. Sociol. 46, 649–669. doi: 10.1146/annurev-soc-121919-054750
- Korten, T. (2015). In Florida, officials ban the term 'climate change.' Miami Herald. Available online at: https://www.miamiherald.com/news/state/florida/ article12983720.html (accessed March 8, 2015)
- Koslov, L. (2016). The case for retreat. *Public Cult.* 28:2. doi: 10.1215/08992363-3427487
- Lewis, T. L. (2016). Ecuador's Environmental Revolutions: Ecoimperialists, Ecodependents, and Ecoresisters. Cambridge, MA: The MIT Press. doi: 10.7551/mitpress/10681.001.0001
- Lewis, T. L. (2018). Globalizing the treadmill of production: a solutionsoriented application to Ecuador. *Environ. Sociol.* 5, 219–213. doi: 10.1080/23251042.2018.1514942
- Marino, E. (2018). Adaptation privilege and voluntary buyouts: perspectives on ethnocentrism in sea level rise relocation and retreat policies in the U.S. Glob. Environ. Change. 49, 10–13. doi: 10.1016/j.gloenvcha.2018.01.002
- Meerow, S., Newell, J. P., and Stults, M. (2016). Defining urban resilience: a review. *Landscape Urban Plan.* 147, 38–49. doi: 10.1016/j.landurbplan.2015.11.011
- Mileti, D. (1999). Disasters by Design. A Reassessment of Natural Hazards in the United States. Washington, DC: Joseph Henry Press.
- Mol, A. P. J., Sonnenfeld, D. A., and Spaargaren, G. (eds.) (2009). The Ecological Modernisation Reader: Environmental Reform in Theory and Practice. London and New York: Routledge.
- Molotch, H. (1976). The city as a growth machine: toward a political economy of place. *Am. J. Sociol.* 82, 309–332. doi: 10.1086/226311
- Neumann, B., Vafeidis, A. T., Zimmerman, J., and Nicholls, R. J. (2015). Future coastal population growth and exposure to sea-level rise and coastal flooding a global assessment. *PLoS ONE* 10:31375. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0131375
- NOAA (2018). What percentage of Americans live near the coast? Available online at: https://oceanservice.noaa.gov/facts/population.html (accessed June 25, 2018).
- NOAA (2021). Economics and demographics. Available online at: https:// coast.noaa.gov/states/fast-facts/economics-and-demographics.html (accessed March 26, 2021).
- Norgaard, K. M. (2011). Living in denial: climate change, emotions and everyday life. Cambridge, MA: MIT Press. doi: 10.7551/mitpress/9780262015448.001.0001
- Olsson, L., Jerneck, A., Thoren, H., Persson, J., and O'Byrne, D. (2015). Why resilience is unappealing to social sciences: theoretical and empirical investigations of the scientific use of resilience. *Sci. Adv.* 1:1400217. doi: 10.1126/sciadv.1400217
- O'Neill, K. M., and Van Abs, D. J. (eds). (2015). Taking Chances: The Coast After Hurricane Sandy. New Brunswick: Rutgers University Press.
- Owen, D. (2010). Green Metropolis: Why Living Smaller, Living Closer, and Driving Less Are the Keys to Sustainability. New York, NY: Riverhead Books.
- Pais, J. F., and Elliot, J. R. (2008). Places as recovery machines: vulnerability and neighborhood change after major hurricanes. *Social Forces* 86, 1415–1453. doi: 10.1353/sof.0.0047
- Park, L. S., and Pellow, D. N. (2011). The Slums of Aspen: Immigrants Vs. The Environment in America's Eden. New York, NY: NYU Press.
- Parks, C. (2019). Hurricane Sandy May Have Worsened Gentrification in Brooklyn and Queens. Earth Institute, Columbia University. Available online

at: https://blogs.ei.columbia.edu/2019/10/03/hurricane-sandy-gentrification-nyc/ (accessed 16 March, 2020).

- Peek, L., and Tobin, J. (2020). Tips for empathy, understanding, and ethical research engagement—CONVERGE extreme events research. Check Sheets Series. DesignSafe-CI. doi: 10.17603/ds2-99ak-fz90
- Popke, J., and Rhiney, K. (2019). Introduction to special issue on the Caribbean after Irma and Maria: climate, development and the post-hurricane context. J. Extrem. Events. 6:1. doi: 10.1142/S2345737619020019
- Rose, J. (2017). 5 years after Sandy, New York rebuilds with the next flood in mind. National Public Radio, October 28.
- Sabto, M. (2011). Build it back green. Ecos. Feb-Mar 10-13.
- Schnaiberg, A. (1980). *The Environment: From Surplus to Scarcity*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Schnaiberg, A., and Gould, K. A. (1994). Environment and Society: The Enduring Conflict. Caldwell, NJ: Blackburn Press.
- Siders, A. R. (2019). Social justice implications of US managed retreat buyout programs. *Clim. Change* 152, 239–257. doi: 10.1007/s10584-018-2 272-5
- Stuart, D., Gubderson, R., and Peterson, B. (2021). Degrowth: an alternative path toward addressing our environmental crisis? New York, NY: Routledge. doi: 10.4324/9781003019305-1
- Sun, L. G. (2011). Smart growth in dumb places: sustainability, disaster, and the future of the American City. *Brigham Young University Law Rev.* 2011, 2157–2201 doi: 10.2139/ssrn.1918386
- Szasz, A. (2007). Shopping Our Way To Safety: How We Changed from Protecting the Environment to Protecting Ourselves. Minnesota: University of Minnesota Press.
- Tierney, K. (2015). Resilience and the Neoliberal Project: discourses, critiques, practices and katrina. Am. Behav. Sci. 59, 1327–1342. doi: 10.1177/0002764215591187
- United Nations Office for Disaster Risk Reduction (UNISDR). (2017). Available online at: https://www.preventionweb.net/terminology/view/51750 (accessed 2 February, 2017).
- Villarreal, M. (2020). Best practices for ethical post-disaster community outreach and engagement—CONVERGE Extreme Events Research. Check Sheets Series. DesignSafe-CI. doi: 10.17603/ds2-zekm-9737
- While, A., and Whitehead, M. (2013). Cities, urbanisation and climate change. Urban Stud. 50, 1325–1331. doi: 10.1177/0042098013480963
- World Tourism Organization (2018). 2017 International Tourism Results: the highest in seven years. Available online at: http://media.unwto.org/press-release/2018-01-15/2017-international-tourism-results-highest-seven-years (accessed 15 January, 2018).
- Yi, H., and Yang, J. (2014). Research trends of post disaster reconstruction: the past and the future. *Habitat Int.* 42, 21–29. doi: 10.1016/j.habitatint.2013. 10.005

Conflict of Interest: The authors consulted for Barbuda Council and Paradise Found to prepare a sustainability study.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Gould and Lewis. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Green Gentrification and Environmental Injustice: A Discussion Based on the New Pinheiros River Program, São Paulo, Brazil

Estela Macedo Alves^{1*}, Mariana Gutierres Arteiro da Paz² and Ana Paula Fracalanza³

¹ Energy and Environment Institute, Universidade de São Paulo, São Paulo, Brazil, ² National Institute for Space Research, São José dos Campos and Energy and Environment Institute, Universidade de São Paulo, São Paulo, Brazil, ³ School of Arts, Sciences, and Humanities, Universidade de São Paulo, São Paulo, Brazil

Through the analysis of the New Pinheiros River Program, São Paulo, Brazil, the differences in the solutions presented are considered to implement environmental projects in different territories over the same sub-basin. Vulnerable neighborhoods upstream will receive only basic infrastructure; while Marginal Pinheiros, a rich place, will be contemplated with aditional leisure, sports and cultural equipments. The general aim is to analyze the process of capitalist production of the Pinheiros River depolluting program area, proposed by the São Paulo State government in 2019, as well as green gentrification and creation of environmental injustice. Methodology consists of bibliographic research and analysis of the program's documents and speeches of people in charge. Global South cities have been experimenting environmental injustice as a result of financial capital investments.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Pedro Roberto Jacobi, University of São Paulo, Brazil

Reviewed by:

Luis Fernando Novoa Garzon, Federal University of Rondonia, Brazil Victor Kinjo, University of Sao Paulo, Brazil

> *Correspondence: Estela Macedo Alves alvesestela@usp.br

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Urban Greening, a section of the journal Frontiers in Sustainable Cities

Received: 21 March 2021 Accepted: 12 October 2021 Published: 25 November 2021

Citation:

Alves EM, Paz MGAd and Fracalanza AP (2021) Green Gentrification and Environmental Injustice: A Discussion Based on the New Pinheiros River Program, São Paulo, Brazil. Front. Sustain. Cities 3:683660. doi: 10.3389/frsc.2021.683660 Keywords: green gentrification, New Pinheiros River Program, Global South, environmental justice, sanitation

INTRODUCTION

Paragraph: In the last decades, the search for urban environmental sustainability has been followed by environment improvement and development projects. However, when lacking rogatory policies considering urban functions and the social characteristics of neighboring populations, they may lead to social exclusion, characterizing a process of green gentrification (Gould and Lewis, 2017; Anguelovski I. et al., 2018; Immergluck and Balan, 2018; Blok, 2020; Yazar et al., 2020) and social injustice for depriving populations of these improvements (Gould and Lewis, 2017).

This paper discusses the expansion of the phenomenon of gentrification in the region known as Marginal do Rio Pinheiros, in São Paulo, that has been occurring since the 1970s. The region used to be an industrial and middle-class neighborhood that has been transformed into a predominant business center of high technology buildings, constructed after public investments in urban requalification and transport systems (Nobre, 2000). In the 1990s, new public investments turned the region into a showcase of globalization, based on public–private partnership and real estate production through financial capital (Fix, 2007).

This study case is the *New Pinheiros River Program* (NPRP) started by São Paulo State Government, in 2019, as a stage of the 4th phase of the *Tietê River Depollution Program* (TRDP),

the largest environmental sanitation program in Brazil, that has been in progress, since the 1990 (SABESP, 2018, 2019a,b).

The article aims to analyze the capitalist production of urban space and its relation to the intensification of gentrification at Pinheiros River side through green projects in contrast to the permanence of environmental injustice in poor neighborhoods, inside the territory of Rio Pinheiros sub-basin.

Through the observation of this on-going case, we ask whether it is possible to create cities with better environmental quality for all or the program will enhance socio-environmental inequality, since there are populations in poverty and environmental risk situations in the area, that will be disproportionately benefited. There will be intensification of the valorization of urban space at Marginal do Rio Pinheiros, through public–private partnership, while the program limits its actions to implement drainage and basic sewage systems in the poorest neighborhoods of the same river basin territory (SABESP, 2019a).

Discussions contextualize the studied case with experiences of the Global South, which can be understood as a view over development emphasizing geopolitical power relation patterns and the prevalence of poverty all throughout Latin American, Asian, African, and Oceanian countries (Dados and Connell, 2012; Watson, 2019; Gosens, 2020), characterizing places and populations negatively affected by contemporary globalization (Mahler, 2017). The Metropolitan Region of São Paulo (MRSP) is composed of irregular urban territories, including illegal ones, in both urbanistic and environmental terms and lacking infrastructure, which shelter socio-environmentally vulnerable populations. However, it is known that the necessary investments to correct environment risks and frailty issues bring forth property valorization and may contribute to cast out the same population in need for benefits.

STUDIED AREA

The Pinheiros River Basin territory is in the MRSP, State of São Paulo, Brazil. It is the country's most populated area, with \sim 21 million inhabitants (EMPLASA., 2016). This river basin is composed of 25 other sub-basins (SABESP, 2019a). The hydrographic region is located among 12 of the 39 MRSP municipalities (Figure 1) (SABESP, 2019b).

The specific NPRP covers 271 km² and includes neighborhoods in São Paulo, Embu das Artes, and Taboão da Serra [São Paulo (State), 2019a]. The other municipalities will be indirectly benefited, according to a document provided by the São Paulo Basic Sanitation Company (SABESP).

Part of the territory impacted by the NPRP has already undergone several urban interventions, specially at the Marginal Pinheiros region. In 1927, the Billings Reservoir, by the *Light* Electric Power Company, was built to generate hydroelectric energy at the Henry Borden Plant, with severe changes in the Pinheiros River body (Luz and Rodrigues, 2020). As a mechanism for generating additional electricity at the plant and to control floods, it was made a system of pumping of the waters of the Pinheiros River, and its flow was reversed. The mechanism brought additional pollutants from the Tietê River, contaminated by industrial effluents and domestic sewage (Luz and Rodrigues, 2020).

Therefore, there are different socioeconomic territories inside the sub-basin of Rio Pinheiros, target of the NPRP, and different public actions were planned for each territory [São Paulo (State), 2021b]. Marginal Pinheiros, already high valued and with a big offer of urban equipment, will receive sewage and drainage systems, and investments in innovative equipment of leisure, sports, and culture, close to the *Cidade Jardim* bridge [São Paulo (State), 2021b], one of the richest regions of São Paulo city.

Territories of low-income communities, slums, and middleclass neighborhoods will just receive the basic, namely, sewage and drainage systems and proper solid waste management, although they are socially vulnerable territories with deficit of public equipment of leisure, sports, and culture.

SOCIO-ENVIRONMENTAL VULNERABILITY IN THE CAPITALIST PRODUCTION OF URBAN SPACE

According to neo-Marxist urban sociology theories, the formation of cities in capitalism is interpreted under the perspective of decisions on land investments, escalating unequal relations between the working and capitalist classes, which include the access to collective consumption goods, as the green infrastructure (Alves and Fracalanza, 2019).

The formation of cities was important to the development of capitalism, in which lands were transformed into commodities and became financial assets, and infrastructure was essential for capital and workforce circulation (Harvey, 1992). Durable high cost of production goods enabled by urban infrastructure do not generate profit, despite adding high value to places they are implemented in (Marques, 2003). Man-made landscapes in capitalist cities follow the logic of accumulation and class conflict, creating unequal territories, with differences in investment quality and quantity (Alves and Fracalanza, 2019).

Contemporary urban planning is characterized by zoning laws and master plans that meet real estate and other private groups' interests, overlooking the collective needs. Urban space production is no longer based on mechanisms for territory planning but the result of market influence (Harvey, 2002).

Urban land is used within economic planning as a commodity over a part of city planning, as a social space for sociability and for the satisfaction of inhabitant needs, including the need for environmental quality (Alves and Fracalanza, 2019). Brazilian cities remain socially unequal and unfair, answering to real estate capital and political interests through investments on great construction works. Basic infrastructure and the improvement of inhabiting conditions for most of the population are disregarded (Maricato, 2013).

The city of São Paulo suffers with contrast between investments in noble areas and the lack of infrastructure in peripheral ones, especially due to slavery heritage, maintained through a patrimonial legal order consolidated by conservative modernization projects (Ferreira, 2011).



GREEN GENTRIFICATION – CAN GREEN INTERVENTIONS BE SUBVERSIVE?

Studies on green gentrification have been identifying and questioning the processes of environmental improvements in a capitalist scenario, which result in real state valuation around the interventions, and produce the expulsion of the poorest social classes of the area (Curran and Hamilton, 2012; Gould and Lewis, 2012; Pearsall, 2012); in this case, vulnerable populations will remain far from part of the environmental improvements by public actions applied in urban equipment at Marginal Pinheiros. When implemented, green gentrification processes also characterize environmental injustice (Curran and Hamilton, 2012).

Recent publications on green gentrification commonly identify relations between populations excluded from these improvements and social class, race, and other social factors that characterize exclusion (Gould and Lewis, 2017; Anguelovski O. et al., 2018; Immergluck and Balan, 2018; Blok, 2020; Goossens et al., 2020; Yazar et al., 2020). In this sense, we ask whether these projects could be called environmental improvements while excluding populations by social class and/or race. After all, what is "environment" or what do we refer to when using the term "environmental"?

The understanding of environmental sustainability has been increasingly integrating the "total environment concept" (Smith et al., 1999). Environmental complexity demands integration of many study fields to fully consider it, and a view "that considers the natural, built, and social environments together with a persons inherent or intrinsic biological determinants, activities/behaviors, and policies/programs over different life stages and generations" (EPA).

The Global Environmental Agenda itself has evolved since the Agenda 21 in 1992 to the Sustainable Development Goals (SDG) in 2018, which included social matters, such as gender, race, and poverty, among other necessary paths for countries to follow in search of sustainability (United Nations, 2021). Therefore, we ask: was there actual environmental improvement, even with losses for the society affected by the intervention?

ENVIRONMENTAL JUSTICE

Green gentrification can increase inequality and environmental injustice, depending on how it deals with different inhabitants

and populations. Environmental injustice is the process in which socio-economically unequal societies allocate most environmental damages to low-income populations, discriminated racial groups, socio-economically vulnerable populations, and discriminated minorities (Acselrad et al., 2009).

Environmental injustice is related to the term "Environmental Racism," a form of institutionalized discrimination (Bullard, 2004, p. 43). Bullard's research in 1987 showed that the localization of hazardous waste warehouses in the USA was strongly connected to racial and class factors, while race was, in that case, a stronger indicator of the correspondence between the place people live and toxic waste warehouses (Bullard, 2004, p. 20), with prevalence for Afro-American, Latinos, and Native Americans (Martinez Alier, 2009).

Unequal exposure to environmental risks due to development processes for socio-environmentally vulnerable populations and minorities is environmental injustice, as well as unequal access to environmental resources (Acselrad et al., 2009). In this work, unequal access to land or expulsion from privileged urban areas are considered cases of environmental injustice.

NEW PINHEIROS RIVER PROGRAM

This study case is the NPRP started by the São Paulo State Government, in 2019, as a stage of the 4th phase of the TRDP. The NPRP aims to return a clean Pinheiros River for the population until 2022 [SABESP, 2019a; São Paulo (State), 2021b]. It involves several state bodies responsible for sanitation services.

Besides infrastructure implementation, the NPRP establishes the recovery of the margins of Rio Pinheiros, around the area known as Marginal Pinheiros, with the construction of leisure equipment and a linear park, that were granted to private initiative for exploitation [São Paulo (State), 2021b]. One of them will be implemented at a former water lifting plant (UE Traição), based on the model of the Argentinian neighborhood *Puerto Madero*, in Buenos Aires [São Paulo (State), 2019a].

The program counts with financial resources from funding contracts with the Inter-American Development Bank (IDB) and the World Bank Group (WBG) of US\$ 405.2 million (R\$ 2.197 billion), besides US\$ 105.8 million (R\$ 1.198 billion) as SABESP's compensation [São Paulo (State), 2019b]. All amounts in *reais* in this article were updated to *reais* in February 2021 and converted into dollars in February 2021.

Regarding the participation of the population, SABESP indicates that popular engagement is important for the project's success, in the form of effective connection to sewage systems and the proper disposal of waste, so that it does not end in the rivers. The company also mentions that populations in informal areas will receive improvements, and that big companies and other segments will also be benefited [SABESP, 2019c; São Paulo (State), 2021b]. Engagement mechanisms for civil society were Community Consultation, Community Communication (SABESP, 2018), and Public Hearings (SABESP, 2019c).

SABESP carried out three public hearings with IDB for the communities covered by the 4th phase of the TRDP. The hearings

happened in all three regions, at accessible days and times for workers (weekends and at night on weekdays) (SABESP, 2019b). The forms of social participation declared in the project's communication and advertising means were characterized by consultive and informative processes, with passive features and little or no possible action and/or decision-making by the population (Paz and Fracalanza, 2020).

The schedule fits the duration of the current governor office (2018–2022), focused on works on regions of high real estate value in the municipality of São Paulo. These aspects indicate economic objectives in the state plan, focused on widening businesses and development for the MRSP.

The NPRP is clearly a project of sustainability used to value territories already important for real estate market and financial investors. Technically, depollution of the Pinheiros River requires actions for cleaning the contribution drainage area upstream, where are localized the residential area benefited with systems of sewage, drainage, and garbage collection. There are \sim 400,000 families that already received this basic infrastructure, since 2019 [São Paulo (State), 2021b].

The important factor to be considered for the poorest territories covered by the NPRP is that part of the households is judicially irregular, so they cannot receive infrastructure of any kind, mainly because they affront the law for the protection of water sources (*Lei Estadual* no. 9.866/1997). In those cases, the houses in social and environmental vulnerable situation will not be benefited by the NPRP: there will just be constructed small treatment plants, the Water Quality Recovery Unities, and the water will be treated directly on water streams, before it flows into the Pinheiros River [São Paulo (State), 2021b].

This is a palliative solution, which links the two territories covered by NPRP, highlighting the situation of environmental injustice, where the most vulnerable population will continue living with pollution from sewage, while the richest territories comprised in NPRP will have access to treated downstream water, leisure, sports, culture, and consumptions equipment, at the *Marginal Pinheiros* neighborhood.

The discussion proposed here over this project is whether this investment around a water stream, a common good, that will serve to further appreciate noble neighborhoods in the city is really a government program aiming to promote environmental quality fairly and democratically.

Public information made available by SABESP affirms that 16 contracts to expand and improve sewage collection and transportation to an existing treatment facility are in execution (SABESP, 2019a). Still, investments in parks and sports, leisure, and service structure are focused only on the noble part of the city and not on the areas to receive sewage connection.

Regarding the program's business potential, after the Pinheiros River depollution, government representatives inform that there will be economic exploitation of the river in activities as: navigation, sports, bike path, and "creative economy," gastronomy, and other services [São Paulo (State), 2019a]. The depollution program actions involve the private sector and the sanitation company SABESP, each in one project phase to reach the program's aim: to clean the river; provide urbanism and touristic exploration; grant train lines in the region to private companies; build new accesses through pedestrian walkways; and actions for nighttime use in the region. The final aim is to appreciate the surrounding areas using the least public resources possible [São Paulo (State), 2019a].

More investments were recently proposed for the program through a partnership between the São Paulo State government and private initiative for the linear park at the Pinheiros River margins. The park is located in a region of high real estate value and restricted access to most of the population, especially due to the neighborhood gentrification, which refrains the access of people from other areas, characterizing an improvement focused on a part of the population, corroborating Gould and Lewis (2017) studies on green gentrification in Brooklyn, New York.

Regarding the creation of the São Paulo *Puerto Madero*, in November 2020, the state government signed a contract to revitalize the former Traição Plant with the Metropolitan Water and Energy Company S.A. (EMAE) and the São Paulo Plant Venture SPE S.A. [São Paulo (State), 2020a]. The concession price was US\$ 56.6 million (R\$ 307 million) in February 2021 and was signed after financial and environmental debate, in February and April of that year, by a state government body responsible to establish free competition [São Paulo (State), 2020a,b].

The environmental debate considered that there are Permanent Conservation Areas (APPs) among the granted areas, with restriction for the construction of new buildings, as well as the lack of technical reports on structural conditions of the Traição Plant building, constructed more than 80 years ago with no projection of "use intensification" [São Paulo (State), 2020b].

Concerning the linear park, its contract was signed in January 2021 between the Metropolitan Water and Energy Company S.A. (EMAE) and the New Pinheiros River Park Venture. The contract establishes a US\$ 5.8 million (R\$ 31.5 million) investment in the next 5 years for the implantation and maintenance of park infrastructure [São Paulo (State), 2021c]. Although park equipment is free, there are compensations for private investment allowing advertising and event organization in the granted area, which can lead to environmental injustice [São Paulo (State), 2019a]. Therefore, the population that contributes the least to environmental problems could be excluded from private events foreseen in the park grant, clearly leading to the requalification of public areas for private initiative and to a case of environmental injustice (Acselrad et al., 2009).

FINAL REMARKS: REQUALIFICATION AND GREEN GENTRIFICATION

This article aimed to discuss the NPRP proposed by the São Paulo state government that connects river depollution to two works considered as the main results of the program: a leisure area and the construction of a linear park.

According to the analysis, the leisure area, called *São Paulo Puerto Madero*, is a construction model based on excluding capitalist consumption, despite the area reconstruction

depending on basic sanitation works performed by the São Paulo State government.

As for green gentrification, it is considered that there is a possibility that the process will be observed in the next years after the implementation of the sustainable green structures as the linear park, leisure, and sports equipment at Marginal Pinheiros. According to the São Paulo government, the depollution of the River Pinheiros will result in real state valuation of neighborhoods in the immediate surroundings of Marginal Pinheiros [São Paulo (State), 2021a]. Associated with the implantation of the *Puerto Madero Paulistano*, the raise of value of the neighborhoods could lead to the expulsion of lower- and middle-income populations from these places, which would result in continuous green gentrification processes.

This mode of production of qualified and valued urban spaces included in the ranking of global cities is supported by public resources invested in infrastructure, with the purpose of leveraging private business (Fix, 2007). As controversial results, these public investments generate more socio-spatial segregation, deepen processes of environmental injustice, and may in the future result in green gentrification depending on capital investments.

Lastly, it is important to observe that cities in the Global South have been the focus of exploration by the international financial capital, which expands to occupy new markets, such as water and sanitation. The NPRP thus fits this expansion logic of the financial capital that invests on Global South cities aiming to widen markets and profits, but not to improve environmental quality or proposing solutions for the promotion of environmental justice. In this case, green gentrification is one path for such international investment.

As alternatives for processes of green gentrification, as this case, the construction of linear parks in public areas located in low-income neighborhoods should be considered, contributing to environmental justice. And more ambitious could be the partnership with the cities involved in the project to improve informal communities and favelas, with urbanization investments or production of social housing, this way looking toward a real environmental sustainability, instead of the constructions of exclusionary leisure structures. Urban sustainability connected to social housing is a strategy that has been proposed by UN Habitat, to achieve sustainable development (Ministério do Meio Ambiente et al., 2015), The criticism presented here is about the precarious housing situation of part of the families covered by the NPRP and the communities living without access to urban equipment, basic sanitation, and proper garbage collection; however, the investments in sustainability and urban requalification were primarily designed downstream, at the Marginal Pinheiros neighborhood, where high technological commercial buildings impose characteristics of global city. The project covers only one sub-basin territory but proposes two unequal solutions. So, we observe that the NPRP is a continuity of the perverse logic of capitalist urban space production that widens inequalities in the territory.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct, and intellectual contribution to the work and approved it for publication.

REFERENCES

- Acselrad, H., Mello, C. C. A., and Bezerra, G. N. (2009). *O que é Justiça Ambiental*. Rio de Janeiro: Garamond.
- Alves, E. M., and Fracalanza, A. P. (2019). O lugar do saneamento nas cidades do capitalismo. Anais IX Encontro Nacional da ANPPAS.
- Anguelovski, I., Connolly, J. J. T., Masip, L., and Pearsall, H. (2018). Assessing green gentrification in historically disenfranchised neighborhoods: a longitudinal and spatial analysis of Barcelona. Urban Geogr. 39, 458–491. doi: 10.1080/02723638.2017.1349987
- Anguelovski, O., Connolly, J., and Brand, A. L. (2018). From landscapes of utopia to the margins of the green urban life, *City* 22, 417–436. doi: 10.1080/13604813.2018.1473126
- Blok, A. (2020). Urban green gentrification in an unequal world of climate change. *Urban Stud.* 57, 2803–2816. doi: 10.1177/0042098019891050
- Bullard, R. (2004). "Enfrentando o racismo ambiental no século XXI," in Justiça Ambiental e Cidadania, (Rio de Janeiro: Relume Dumará; Fundação Ford), 41–68.
- Curran, W., and Hamilton, T. (2012). Just green enough: contesting environmental gentrification in Greenpoint, Brooklyn. *Local Environ*. 17, 1027–1042. doi: 10.1080/13549839.2012.729569
- Dados, N., and Connell, R. (2012). The global south. Contexts 11, 12–13. doi: 10.1177/1536504212436479
- EMPLASA. (2016). Empresa Paulista de Planejamento Metropolitano Plano de Desenvolvimento Urbano Integrado (PDUI). Available online at: https://www. pdui.sp.gov.br/rmsp/?page_id=56#:~:text=Os%20n%C3%BAmeros%20da %20RMSP%20impressionam,novos%20habitantes%20a%20cada%20hora (accessed February 9, 2021).
- EPA. (No date). United States Environmental Protection Agency. Available online at: https://www.epa.gov/research-grants/using-total-environment-frameworkbuilt-natural-social-environments-assess-life-long (accessed February 2021).
- Ferreira, J. S. W. (2011). São Paulo: cidade da intolerância, ou o urbanismo "à Brasileira". *Revista Estudos Avançados* 25, 73–88. doi: 10.1590/S0103-40142011000100006
- Fix, M. (2007). São Paulo, Cidade global: fundamentos financeiros de uma miragem. São Paulo: Boitempo, 192.
- Goossens, C., Oosterlynck, S., and Bradt, L. (2020). Livable streets? green gentrification and the displacement of longtime residents in Ghent. *Urban Geograph.* 41, 550–572. doi: 10.1080/02723638.2019.1686307
- Gosens, J. (2020). The greening of South-South trade: levels, growth, and specialization of trade in clean energy technologies between countries in the global South. *Renewable Energy*. 6:14. doi: 10.1016/j.renene.2020.06.014
- Gould, K., and Lewis, T. (2012). "The environmental injustice of green gentrification: the case of brooklyn's prospect park," in *The World in Brooklyn: Gentrification, Immigration, and Ethnic Politics in a Global City*, eds J. DeSena and T. Shortell (Lanham, MD: Lexington Books), 113–146.
- Gould, K. A., and Lewis, T. L. (2017). *Green gentrification. Urban Sustainability and the Struggle for Environmental Justice.* London: Routledge.
- Harvey, D. (1992). The Urban Experience. Oxford: Blackwell Publishers.
- Harvey, D. (2002). Condição pós-moderna. São Paulo: Editora Loyola.
- Immergluck, D., and Balan, T. (2018). Sustainable for whom? green urban development, environmental gentrification, and the Atlanta Beltline. Urban Geograph. 39, 546–562. doi: 10.1080/02723638.2017.1360041
- Luz, R. A., and Rodrigues, C. (2020). O processo histórico de ocupação
- e de ocorrência de enchentes na planície fluvial do rio Pinheiros

FUNDING

This work was funded by Instituto de Energia e Ambiente Universidade de São Paulo PROEX found Aperfeiçoamento and Coordenação de de Pessoal de Nível Superior (CAPES) Process: Programa Nacional de Pós-Doutorado Processo 1 88887.337883/2019-00.

de 1930 até os dias atuais. Geousp-Espaço e Tempo (On-line), v. 24, 340-360.doi: 10.11606/issn.2179-0892.geousp.2020.164499

- Mahler, A. G. (2017). Global south—literary and critical theory. Oxford Bibliograph. 25:55. doi: 10.1093/obo/9780190221911-0055
- Maricato, E. (2013). "Cidades e luta de classes no Brasil," in Fundação Perseu Abramo e Fundação Friedrich Ebert (org). Classes? Que Classes? – Ciclo de debates sobre classes sociais. São Paulo: Editora Fundação Perseu Abramo, 138–161.
- Marques, E. C. (2003). Redes sociais, instituições e atores políticos no governo da Cidade de São Paulo. São Paulo: Annablume e Fapesp.
- Martinez Alier, J. (2009). O ecologismo dos pobres: conflitos ambientais e linguagens de valoração. São Paulo: Contexto.
- Ministério do Meio Ambiente., Ministério das Cidades., and ONU Habitat (2015). Sustentabilidade urbana: impactos do desenvolvimento econômico e suas conseqüências sobre o processo de urbanização em países emergentes: textos para as discussões da Rio+20: volume 3 habitação social e sustentabilidade. Available online at: https://antigo.mdr.gov.br/images/stories/ArquivosSNH/ ArquivosPDF/Publicacoes/capacitacao/publicacoes/habitacao_social.pdf
- Nobre, E. A. C. (2000). Reestruturação econômica e território: expansão recente do terciário na Marginal do Rio Pinheiros. (Thesis). São Paulo: FAU USP.
- Paz, M. G. A., and Fracalanza, A. P. (2020). Social control in basic sanitation at Guarulhos (SP): the Municipal Council of Urban Policies. *Ambient. Soc.* 23:e00191. doi: 10.1590/1809-4422asoc20190019r1vu2020 l4ao
- Pearsall, H. (2012). Moving out or moving in? Resilience to environmental gentrification in New York City. *Local Environ.* 17, 1013–1026. doi: 10.1080/13549839.2012.714762
- SABESP (2018). Avaliação ambiental e social (AAS) e marco de gestão ambiental e social (MGAS) do Programa de despoluição do Rio Tietê - Etapa IV (Tietê IV). São Paulo: SABESP. Available online at: http://site.sabesp.com.br/ site/uploads/file/projeto_tiete/projeto_tiete_versaofinal.pdf (accessed January 31, 2021).
- SABESP (2019a). São Paulo Basic Sanitation Company. Projeto Tietê. Available online at: http://site.sabesp.com.br/site/interna/Default.aspx?secaoId=115 (accessed February 6, 2021).
- SABESP (2019b). São Paulo Basic Sanitation Company. Novo Rio Pinheiros. Available online at: http://site.sabesp.com.br/site/interna/Default.aspx? secaoId=751 (accessed January 20, 2021).
- SABESP (2019c). Companhia de Saneamento do Estado de São Paulo. Novo Rio Pinheiros. Disponível em: Available online at: http://site.sabesp.com.br/site/ imprensa/noticias-detalhe.aspx?secaoId=65andid=7841 (accessed January 26, 2021).
- São Paulo (State) (2021a). Governo do Estado Revitalização. Available online at: https://novoriopinheiros.sp.gov.br/
- São Paulo (State) (2019a). Governo do Estado. Coletiva de Imprensa: Lançamento do Stopover da Latam e Contratos do Novo Rio Pinheiros (accessed October 2, 2021).
- São Paulo (State) (2021b). Governo do Estado. Rio Pinheiros ganhará novo parque linear com equipamentos de esporte e lazer. Available online at: https://www.saopaulo.sp.gov.br/spnoticias/rio-pinheiros-ganhara-novo-
- parque-linear-com-equipamentos-de-esporte-e-lazer-2/ (accessed January 29, 2021).
- São Paulo (State) (2019b). Secretaria de Infraestrutura e Meio Ambiente SIMA. Governo de SP e SABESP anunciam R\$ 2,5 bilhões para obras nos rios Pinheiros e Tietê. Available online at: https://www.infraestruturameioambiente.sp.gov.br/

2019/12/governo-de-sp-e-sabesp-anunciam-r-25-bilhoes-para-obras-nos-rios-pinheiros-e-tiete/ (accessed January 24, 2021).

- São Paulo (State) (2020a). Secretaria de Infraestrutura e Meio Ambiente—SIMA. Com ágio de 1.900%, concessão da Usina SP recebe proposta de R\$ 280 mi. Available online at: https://www.infraestruturameioambiente.sp.gov.br/2020/ 09/com-agio-de-1-900-concessao-da-usina-sp-recebe-proposta-de-r-280mi/ (accessed February 10, 2021).
- São Paulo (State) (2021c). Secretaria de Infraestrutura e Meio Ambiente—SIMA. Novo Rio Pinheiros é destaque em evento do SINICESP. Available online at: https://www.infraestruturameioambiente.sp.gov.br/2021/03/novo-riopinheiros-e-destaque-em-evento-do-sinicesp/ (accessed October 02, 2021).
- São Paulo (State) (2020b). Tribunal de Contas do Estado-TCE. Despacho TCE x EMAE. Available online at: https://www.tce.sp.gov.br/sites/default/files/ noticias/Despacho_TCESPxEMAE_0.pdf (accessed February 10, 2021).
- Smith, K. R., Corvalán, C. F., and Kjellström, T. (1999). How much global ill health is attributable to environmental factors? *Epidemiology* 5, 573–84. doi: 10.1097/00001648-199909000-00027
- United Nations (2021). Environmet Programme (UN). Available online at: https://www.unep.org/explore-topics/sustainable-development-goals/why-do-sustainable-development-goals-matter (accessed January, 2021).
- Watson, V. (2019). The return of the city-region in the new urban agenda: is this relevant in the Global South? *Regional Stud.* 16:734. doi: 10.1080/00343404.2019.1664734

Yazar, M., Hestad, D., Mangalagiu, D., et al. (2020). From urban sustainability transformations to green gentrification: urban renewal in Gaziosmanpaşa, Istanbul. *Climatic Change* 160, 637–653. doi: 10.1007/s10584-019-02509-3

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Alves, Paz and Fracalanza. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Socio-Ecological Conflicts in a Global South Metropolis: Opportunities and Threats of a Potential Greenway in the São Paulo Metropolitan Region

Robson da Silva Moreno^{1*}, Diego Rafael Galvão Cesar Braga¹ and Luis Felipe Xavier²

¹ Engineering, Modeling, and Applied Social Sciences Center, Federal University of ABC, São Bernardo do Campo, Brazil, ² Architecture School of São Caetano do Sul University, São Caetano do Sul, Brazil

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Pedro Henrique Campello Torres, University of São Paulo, Brazil

Reviewed by:

Bing Xue, Institute of Applied Ecology (CAS), China Flávia Collaço, University of São Paulo, Brazil

*Correspondence:

Robson da Silva Moreno robson.moreno@ufabc.edu.br; moreno.robson@gmail.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Urban Greening, a section of the journal Frontiers in Sustainable Cities

Received: 08 May 2021 Accepted: 20 September 2021 Published: 09 December 2021

Citation:

Moreno RS, Braga DRGC and Xavier LF (2021) Socio-Ecological Conflicts in a Global South Metropolis: Opportunities and Threats of a Potential Greenway in the São Paulo Metropolitan Region. Front. Sustain. Cities 3:706857. doi: 10.3389/frsc.2021.706857

Greenways are a measure of environmental remediation within a broad framework aimed at promoting urban greening and adaptation to climate change. The typical characteristics of large urban agglomerations, including land use (such as commercial, industrial, and residential areas) with few public spaces and fragmented landscapes, make it difficult to apply these solutions to the urban fabric, forcing decision-makers and planners to act in informal settlements, highways, and industrial parks. One proposed area is an enclave with unused or underutilized lots, where fragments of the Atlantic Forest, parks, landfills, and rapidly expanding informal settlements can be found. This manuscript examines the socioeconomic and environmental processes that shaped this potential urban greenway between Santo André, Mauá, and Ribeirão Pires, which are part of the São Paulo Metropolitan Region (SPRM), the largest in South America. A survey was conducted based on municipal and regional plans, the environmental and urban laws of Brazil, and the socioeconomic history of this part of the SPRM. In addition, satellite images were used to analyze land use evolution through geotechnologies. Finally, we prepared land use recommendations, considering opportunities and threats, highlighting the possibilities of protection and expansion of the Atlantic Forest. To this end, we examined the literature on environmental urban planning and design, green infrastructure, and other concepts. This study intends to stimulate researchers, planners, and decision-makers regarding the urban greening process in the Global South. According to the recommendations, this stimulus would develop these concepts according to the real situation of the region, which would combine the protection of wild habitats and urban environmental amenities. However, this effort makes no sense if one of the defining Global South characteristics not addressed is social inequality. Therefore, we recommend that an effort be made to develop and incorporate processes from urban greening in slum upgrading.

Keywords: Urban Greenways, Global South, Atlantic Rainforest, Green infrastructures, Informal settlements, Dump sites, Landfills

INTRODUCTION

Greenways have gained prominence among researchers, planners, and activists as an important element in urban greening that integrates design and ecology and makes a significant contribution to more livable cities (Frischenbruder and Pellegrino, 2006). In other words, they are an essential resource for addressing contemporary urban socio-environmental problems, many of which result from the twentieth-century concept of the city in a scenario of uncertainty in the face of climate change (Bonzi, 2017, p. 8; Chen et al., 2017; Moura, 2017). A greenway can be defined as a cluster of elements (green spaces) that enhance the fundamental connectivity between green urban areas and the remaining fragments of forest throughout a landscape (Frischenbruder and Pellegrino, 2006). This definition, which is adopted in this article, is broader than the similar term conceived by Little (1995), which only links green spaces or accessible areas that are established along natural corridors such as streams or empty lots in parallel to roads and railways. We understand the greenway as an element that is part of a framework for multiscale green infrastructure interventions (Chen et al., 2017). Tzoulas et al. (2007, p. 169) define it as:

(...) all-natural, semi-natural and artificial networks of multifunctional ecological systems within, around and between urban areas, at all spatial scales (...) [it] emphasizes the quality as well as quantity of urban and peri-urban green spaces.

Thus, multifunctional, and multiscale green infrastructure is based on spatial patterns of connectivity in a natural network (Ahern, 2007; Escobedo et al., 2019). Green urban spaces considerably enhance urban water management and air quality, reduce urban noise levels and human stress levels, create habitats available for urban wildlife, and enhance the performance and resilience of gray infrastructure (McPherson and Muchnick, 2005; Heynen et al., 2006; Tzoulas et al., 2007; Berland et al., 2017; Dong et al., 2017). These benefits can be applied to food production in urban areas (Jerome, 2017). However, the literature on urban greening processes, especially green infrastructure, rarely considers urban agriculture (Russo et al., 2017). This use of urban areas for food production could also meet a growing demand for vacant urban lots to be returned to citizens through a variety of urban agricultural practices (Thomaier et al., 2015; Liu et al., 2017).

In the region studied, the development of green infrastructure plans is still slow (Serra-Llobet and Hermida, 2017; Vásquez et al., 2019). In contrast, the Global South has the world's richest and most diverse ecosystem, including several biodiversity hotspots (Pauchard and Barbosa, 2013; Dobbs et al., 2019; Vásquez et al., 2019). Nagendra et al. (2018) argue that urbanization impacts in the Global South have adverse effects on rich ecosystems, mainly on water sources and soils. In some cases, the consequences can reach hundreds of thousands of kilometers (Nagendra et al., 2018).

To understand the relationship between rapid and precarious urbanization in the Global South, especially in Latin America, it is fundamental to consider that capitalist development has not occurred in this region in the same way as in major capitalist economies (Marini, 2015). The process that led 80% of the Latin American and the Caribbean population to live in urban areas resulted from the incorporation of their societies into the international system of the division of labor, helping to consolidate the industrialization that was taking place in the Global North (Pírez, 2013). The combination of a weak state, a reduced internal market, and rapid urbanization has resulted in large unplanned informal settlements in different places, giving us a small sample of how the reproduction of capital in the Global South is linked to the definition of territories for urban expansion, including the occupation of sites for the disposal of municipal solid waste (MSW), such as dump sites or landfills (Ogata, 1983; Rafael, 2006; Rodrigues and Zanirato, 2021).

The consolidation of an urban greening agenda has evolved since the 1970s. It requires and promotes reconciliation between the anthropic and the natural processes. Therefore, it is worth asking how we could induce the beginning of a human-nature relationship reconciliation process in a context where so many contemporary and historical socio-economic and political issues damage this relationship, such as the formal and informal pressures on the green areas still available in the largest metropolitan region of Brazil.

In an attempt to answer this question, this article analyzes a possible area for the establishment of an urban greenway located between three Brazilian municipalities, Santo André, Mauá, and Ribeirão Pires, in the southeastern part of the São Paulo Metropolitan Region (SPMR). This is one of the world's largest urban agglomerations, consisting of 39 municipalities (**Figure 1**), and the most urbanized and industrialized in Brazil. However, 2.1 million people of the SPMR live in precarious housing conditions, many in at-risk areas (Travassos et al., 2021). The three municipalities belong to the southeastern sub-region of the SPMR, known as the "Greater ABC." This region consolidated itself as an industrial region in the twentieth century, along the old railroad—the São Paulo Railway Company—from the seaport at Santos via São Paulo to Jundiaí, a coffee-growing region inaugurated in the 1860s.

According to the São Paulo State Data Analysis Foundation (SEADE), in 2021, Santo Andrés population totaled 693,897 inhabitants, Maua's 463,338, and Ribeirão Pires's 119,339. Together, they include 6% of the SPMR population, with 21,252,384 residents (SEADE, 2021). It is worth noting that the population of these municipalities is not evenly distributed throughout the territory. More than half of the territory of Santo André has been declared an environmental protection area-a water-producing area-inhabited by <5% of its population. In the urban area making up just over 40% of its territory, and on which 96% of its people are concentrated, the population density reaches 9,000 inhabitants per square kilometer. In this sub-region, where there are fragments of the Atlantic Forest and the old mining areas (some of them transformed into landfills), several precarious settlements have drastically increased in recent years due to the severe socio-political crisis taking place in Brazil.

Swyngedouw et al. (2002) argue that environments are specific historical results of socio-environmental processes. In their



words, "the character of the physical and environmental changes and the resulting environmental conditions are not independent of the specific historical, social, political, or economic conditions" (Swyngedouw et al., 2002, p. 126). This statement explains what drove the area that we study, which we refer to as the Greenway, to take on its current characteristics. Based on the master plans of the three cities and the Greater ABC regional plans, we delimited an area starting from its northern end, which is a narrow strip of riparian forest on the banks of the Itrapoã Stream that forms the municipal boundary between Santo André and Mauá. We incorporated the Barão de Mauá residential complex, close to the limits of this riverine green space, because it was built on an old industrial dump site. We consider that the recovery of the soil quality of this residential complex is also part the integration process of the Greenway, for reasons that will be addressed in the later sections. The Pedroso Municipal Natural Park (PMNP) is located almost 6 km south of the northern part of the Greenway. To the east of the PMNP, we find the Lara Company Landfill in Mauá and some forest fragments. This strip comprises ~1,207.79 hectares (not including the PMNP area). This large greenway area has a history of different land uses, including mining, dump sites, landfills, housing, and industrial activities. We developed this review paper based on laws and municipal plans, especially the Pedroso Natural Municipal Park Management Plan, an obligation under the National System of Conservation Units (NSCU). For this manuscript, we consulted the Climate Change Action Plan guidelines proposed by the Consortium of Greater ABC Municipalities. We selected green areas, among other types of areas, that had some level of connectivity for the delimitation of the Greenway situated no more than 20 m away from each other.

Land-use maps were constructed using the free software QGIS 3.16. The land-use classification was based on sattleite imagery from 2005 to 2020 obtained through the Orbview-3 satellite (provided by the U.S. Geological Survey Earth Resources Observation and Science [EROS] Center). From these images, a semi-automatic classification was performed with the assistance of the SCP program for QGIS based on a previous collection of samples carried out by photo interpretation, corrections, and on-site verification.

The first part of this paper presents a brief description of the macro institutional framework and of the Climate Change Action Plans of the Greater ABC Consortium, which proposes guidelines and actions that we developed in this work, specifically in the proposal for the buffer zone in the PMNP Management Plan.

The next section discusses the Greenway area and its biotic, physiographic, and socio-economic characteristics. In the second

half of this section, we make a brief diagnosis of the natural and man-made elements of the cities and the region that compose the Greenway.

ASSESSMENT OF OPTIONS AND IMPLICATIONS OF GUIDELINES

Institutional Framework

Analyzing the SPMR environmental plans and zoning, it is noted that the Greenway area in southwestern of the "São Paulo Green Belt Biosphere Reserve". UNESCO recognized the Green Belt of São Paulo as a Biosphere in 1994, by UNESCO's "Man and Biosphere Program". UNESCO established the Biosphere Reserves sites to host a network of areas on the globe with relevant environmental value to humanity (UNESCO, 2021). The São Paulo City Green Belt Biosphere Reserve is over 600,000 hectares of forests and other Atlantic Forest ecosystems (Ribeiro, 2015).

The first element of analysis is the PMNP, the largest conservation unit in the Greater ABC, and its management plan (SEMASA, 2016). The National System of Conservation Units determines the mandatory elaboration of management plans for all Conservation Units, and buffer zones are among the many actions to be defined in these documents. They correspond to "the surroundings of a conservation unit, where human activities are subject to specific rules and restrictions, to minimize the negative impacts on the unit" (Brasil, 2000, p. 2). Therefore, their function is to protect the conservation units from the possible impacts of human activities, or at the very least to mitigate them, preventing their fragmentation and edge effects. This strategic function is indicated by Dramstad et al. (1996), who emphasized the importance of buffer zones to minimize impacts on protected areas according to landscape ecology. Thus, the PMNP management plan establishes two categories of buffer zones: class 1, delimited around PMNP, but restricted to the municipality of Santo André; and class 2, which goes through and beyond the city, being defined in collaboration with neighboring municipalities while taking into consideration the specific state law focused on the protection of water sources: the watershed protection law of the Billings Reservoir Hydrographic Basin (São Paulo, 2009), the largest in the São Paulo Metropolitan Region.

The second element that supports our study is the Greater ABC Consortium's Action Plan to Combat Climate Change (CIGABC and ICLEI, 2016). From this plan, we highlight, from among the 52 potentialities, two items for environmental and territorial planning: (1) the "Mosaic," which allows for a mosaic of regional conservation areas in the watershed of the Billings Reservoir, and (2) ecological corridors interconnecting the borders of parks, buffer zones, and green spaces. However, our focus is on the buffer zones, especially those suggested by the PMNP management plan. This management plan delimits the transition sites to the north as buffer zones, creating a corridor that circumvents areas of high population density. The mosaics need to be investigated, especially concerning the impacts

of the Rodoanel Highway (Ferreira, 2012; Brito, 2014). This highway bypasses the SPMR and reaches areas of interest for environmental preservation, which could serve as possible connections with other conservation units and protected areas. However, discussion of this issue lies outside the scope of this study.

The following is a brief description of the region's native vegetation and its natural and man-made characteristics.

Atlantic Rainforest and Dense Montane Rainforest

The urban areas presented in this study are located in a forest formation classified as dense montane rainforest. This formation has three main characteristics: (1) the high density of vegetal organisms per square meter; (2) the fact that it can be found at elevations between 500 and 1,500 m; and (3) a high number of rainy days, from 305 to 365 days with some level of rain, and high mean temperatures (25°C) throughout the year. Other characteristics include its phanerophyte vegetation cover with a mean canopy size of 20 m, and the soil, which plays an important role in determining the size of the vegetation (IBGE, 2012). This particular forest formation is inserted in the Atlantic Forest phytogeographic region. Being the second largest forest in South America (Muylaert et al., 2018), the Atlantic Forest is crucial for the conservation of biodiversity and for the preservation of human wellness both locally and globally, as shown by Marques et al. (2021).

Anthropic expansion and attendant habitat fragmentation have driven the Atlantic Forest and its native biodiversity to a critical level of danger. The weak environmental governance and dismantling of environmental policies by the Brazilian government reinforce the land-cover change, which is the main source of damage to the biome (Abessa et al., 2019). The Atlantic Forest has been degraded since the discovery of Brazil in the sixteenth century. Historically, the Brazilian economy has been based on the deforestation of this biome: the extraction of brazilwood (Paubrasilia echinata) from the coast of the country or precious metals from the mountains, sugarcane, and later coffee farming cycles under the plantation system, and, since the second half of the last century, rapid urban sprawl and increases in population (Lira et al., 2021). This biome houses many of the most densely populated state capitals and cities and two of Brazil's main megalopoli, São Paulo and Rio de Janeiro. Together, they are inhabited by more than 50 million people, who directly depend on the ecosystem services of the forests (Carlucci et al., 2021; Pires et al., 2021).

Parks, Streams, and Geomorphology in the Proposed Greenway Through Santo André, Mauá, and Ribeirão Pires

The Atlantic Forest covers almost half of the Santo André and Ribeirão Pires land area, a high percentage of their territories than in other cities in the state of São Paulo. Data from the Forest Information System of the São Paulo State (São Paulo, 2020) show that, in the case of Mauá, the area we defined as part of the Greenway area holds around 65% of its forest



FIGURE 2 | View of the Pedroso Municipal Natural Park (PMNP), (SEMASA, 2016).

cover. The city of Santo André, whose territory is almost three times as large as that of Mauá (18,100 vs. 6,700 hectares), has a higher percentage of Atlantic Forest still standing (35.78%), but the largest concentration of forests is to the south, away from the Greenway.

Ribeirão Pires, with a minor fraction of its territory in the Greenway (only 63.1 hectares), has an area of 10,700 hectares. Mauá contributes to the Greenway with 824.6 hectares, almost the totality of this forested land located in the industrial district (Mauá, 2007, 2016). Santo André has 318.2 hectares in the Greenway. Although forested areas are under considerable pressure from urban sprawl, they still maintain considerable biodiversity. For example, a survey of birds shows more than 300 species close to the Santo André landfill, some of which are at risk of extinction (SEMASA, 2021). It is worth mentioning that the three municipalities have a significant part of their territories in the watershed protection area-Ribeirão Pires has 100% of its territory in that area, with Santo André and Mauá having 55 and 19%, respectively (Figure 1). The overlap of the Greenway territory with watershed protected areas (the Billings Reservoir Basin) makes up only a small part of its southern area. To the west, the PMNP borders Santo André and Ribeirão Pires, where there are some fragments of the native forest and some exotic species reforestation (silviculture), according to the Forest Inventory of the State of São Paulo (São Paulo, 2020).

The main element to be connected to the Greenway, Pedroso Municipal Natural Park (PMNP), is an 812-hectare park created in 1944 to safeguard a fragment of the native forest and protect the watershed for the water provision for the city of Santo André (Figure 2; Freitas, 2011; SEMASA, 2016). As the PMNP is close to the neighboring municipalities, its buffer zone goes beyond Santo André's municipal limits. This conservation unit serves a variety of human uses, including a leisure area, for the population of neighboring regions, many of which are precarious settlements. There is also a sanctuary of Umbanda, an Afro-Brazilian religion, which was officially established in the PMNP with a concession by the Santo André municipal government in 1985. It occupies an area equivalent to 7.42% of the total area of the park (SEMASA, 2016). Within the PMNP perimeter, there are still other structures with different uses: a Catholic chapel, "Santa Cruz dos Carvoeiros"; a Japanese garden; a water pumping station for provision purposes; and the municipal vivarium.

This conservation unit is under significant anthropic pressure because it is close to densely populated areas, especially on its northern limits (Freitas, 2011), and suffers from the impacts of the Rodoanel Highway, built in the early 2000s (Ferreira, 2012).

There are two parks within the Greenway's limits. The first is Guaraciaba Park, also in Santo André, which is smaller than PMNP, with 52 hectares. Guaraciaba Park is a micro drainage watershed with remnants of the Atlantic Forest inside (SEMASA, 2004). The lake is the result of a sand extraction operation that took place between the end of the 1950s and the beginning of the 1980s (**Figure 3**). This lake has only 7.7 hectares with satisfactory ecological and sanitary quality (Mucci et al., 2004; SEMASA, 2004). Momm-Schult et al. (2014) identified a potential green corridor that could connect this park to PMNP to its south, as well as the already known environmental benefits that its creation could secure. Finally, in the proposed Greenway area, there is a small park to be considered, Marek Park, north of the Santo André landfill, with an area of 2.93 hectares.

Regarding the geomorphological domain of the region, the environmental impact study evaluated the possibility of expanding the Santo André landfill (SEMASA, 2008) into an area of low-lying hills with closed valleys (Poletto, 2006; SEMASA, 2008). The water springs in this region form the tributary streams of the Tamanduateí River, the main river in the southeastern region of the Greater ABC (Santo André, 2004; SEMASA, 2004).

Uses, Impacts, and Threats

It is essential to highlight that the three cities (Santo André, Mauá, and Ribeirão Pires) are part of the axis that promoted urban growth in the cities of the SPMR-the Santos-Jundiai Railway; in 1946, the São Paulo Railway Company was nationalized and became the Estrada de Ferro Santos-Jundiaí. The railroad was responsible for the first stage of industrialization in the Greater ABC between the early twentieth century and the 1950s (Ribeiro, 2008). The second stage was promoted by the automobile industry, with the construction of the Anchieta Highway in 1947 between São Paulo and the Port of Santos. This whole region had a high growth rate as a result of the expansion of the industrial sector (albeit based on low wages), especially in the 1950s. According to IBGE, between the 1960s and the 1980s, the region had a growth rate of 227.70%, which was higher than those of the SPMR (162.70%), São Paulo (95.5%), and Brazil as a whole (69.8%). Due to the debt crisis of 1973, the Greater ABC region underwent a localized process of deindustrialization, which substantially decreased the previously presented growth rates, reaching 42.50% between the 1980s and the 2000s (IBGE, 2021), closer to the growth rate of the SPMR and that of Brazil as a whole. The departure of industries from the region and the change in the capital accumulation matrix after the mid-1970s generated a "tax war," impacting economic activities, the production and distribution of wealth, and the availability of jobs, altering the levels of income, building infrastructure, and implementation of public policies (Ribeiro, 2008).

Although the Greater ABC region has undergone economic restructuring (through the generation of wealth driven by industrial production for the service sector), it accounts for more than 10% of the gross domestic product of the SPMR and almost

6% of that of the state of São Paulo (EMPLASA, 2017). This urbanization process generated a considerable contrast: On the one hand, we have urban areas concentrated to the north, in the municipality of Santo André, where most of the population lives and where most of the services and industries are still located; on the other hand, in the south of this region, we find a loosely populated area where the Billings Dam Watershed lies (CIGABC and UFABC, 2016). The Billings Dam Watershed is also responsible for part of the drinking water supply of the cities in the region. As a result, it now has its own hydrographic basin, which occupies 56% of this sub-region, protected by a state law promulgated in the 1970s, in the same region where we find the Sertãozinho Industrial District (belonging to the municipality of Mauá), created in 1975, 1,160 hectares in area (Mauá, 2007) and access to the "Rodoanel." This highway, which has been under construction since the 1990s, bypassed the SPMR (Ferreira, 2012).

To understand the current status of the studied area, it is important to examine the history of its land use. Specific mining sites were used to configure places for other services. Observing the aerial photos of 1990, the Guaraciaba Park Plan (SEMASA, 2004), and the Santo André landfill study (SEMASA, 2008), we found two sand extraction sites that were active between the 1950s and the 1990s. The first and smallest resulted in Lake Guaraciaba. The second site became the current Lara Company Landfill in Mauá. It is worth mentioning that there is a lack of information about mining activities in the SPMR until the end of the 1970s (Poletto, 2006). From the surveys carried out, we estimated that in the same period in which mining activities were taking place, the final disposal of MSW was already underway in the dump site on Espírito Santo Street (Rafael, 2006; SEMASA, 2008).

Dump Sites and Landfills

The history of the final disposal of MSW in the Greater ABC can be divided into two parts. The first period was between the 1950s and the 1980s, with the registration of dump sites in Santo André and Mauá (Rafael, 2006; CETESB, 2013; Okamura et al., 2015). The second period, with the disposal of MSW in landfills in Santo André and Mauá, began in the 1980s. An emblematic case is the industrial dump site located on a vacant lot in Mauá on the banks of the Itrapoã Stream, which establishes the limits between the municipalities of Mauá and Santo André. The COFAP factory (Companhia Fabricadora de Peças) used approximately 16 hectares of this area to deposit industrial solid waste, predominantly foundry sand (CETESB, 2013; Okamura et al., 2015). The lack of information about its history is a striking feature of this dump site. There are no exact data on the operation dates or on the characterization and volume of the solid waste disposed of. Reports and interviews with company employees stated that the operation took place \sim 40 years ago (Okamura et al., 2015). The only thing that is known for certain is that COFAP bought this lot in 1974 and sold it to the housing cooperative "Cooperativa Habitacional Nosso Teto" in 1995 (Matsuura, 2006). The Barão de Mauá residential condominium was built in this area where industrial residues were disposed: a group of eight-story buildings, four apartments



FIGURE 3 | View of the Guaraciaba Park Lagoon and its southern slope, limited by the informal settlement Vista Alegre/Sítio Cassaquera and eucalyptus reforestation areas. The work carried out by the Santo André Green Space Department to reopen this park is shown. Source: Author's photo, taken on May 2nd, 2021.

per floor, totaling 59 buildings distributed over nine blocks, where about 7,500 people live. The project prescribed 72 blocks in total. Part of the area is contaminated by 44 toxic substances, including benzene, chlorobenzene, trimethyl benzene, decane, and other organic and inorganic volatile compounds. This contamination was discovered through an accident in April 2000: Workers who maintained a lower reservoir of drinking water in one of the buildings were hit by an explosion that resulted in one death and two injuries (Matsuura, 2006). The legal actions against the liable company required the adoption of remediation actions, such as the identification and characterization of contaminants and the remediation of the soil and groundwater in the condominium area (Figure 4; CETESB, 2013). In 2015, the environmental recovery required by the São Paulo State environmental agency (CETESB) began, according to the Justice decision.

In his master's dissertation at the Polytechnic School of the University of São Paulo (USP), Luis Fernando Armidoro Rafael identified several sites of irregular waste disposal in the city of Santo André. The dump site on Espírito Santo Street operated from the late 1950s to 1981 and occupied 2.8 hectares. In this area, ${\sim}108,000~{\rm m}^3$ of waste was deposited from households, general cleaning, industrial, and infectious refuse (Rafael, 2006).

For the dump site on Espírito Santo Street, there was a similar change in land use after the MSW disposal operation was terminated to housing. However, as is usual, this kind of precarious settlement occupies areas with environmental risks (Rodrigues and Zanirato, 2021). These factors compromise the geotechnical stability at the site, which has a slope above 15%. By the beginning of 2013, 820 houses had been demolished and their families moved to apartments built in Santo André (Marguti, 2013).

Technological development, associated with environmental control and engineering design standards, has made this landfill

a safe option. However, this option for the disposal of solid waste generates externalities and, after its closure, control measures must be taken continuously for many years (Barros, 2017, p. 262). The Lara Company Landfill (Mauá) originated from an old sand extraction area in the early 1990s. It receives MSW generated by all the municipalities of the Greater ABC (except for Santo André), as well as MSW from three medium-and smallsized towns in the São Paulo state (CETESB, 2018). In the current phase, the Lara Landfill covers an area of 75 hectares, near to Billings Watershed Protected Area (CIGABC and FESPSP, 2016; CPEA, 2019). In 2019, CETESB approved an environmental license for construction of a waste-to-energy plant (CPEA, 2019) that will occupy 7.2 hectares within the Lara Treatment Center and will be built near the landfill. It was approved despite opposition from social movements (COMUGESAN, 2020) and particularly waste pickers' organizations (São Paulo, 2019). The Santo André Waste Treatment Plant began operations in the early 1980s with a composting plant between 1982 and 1997. The landfill began in 1986 and lies north of Guaraciaba Park (SEMASA, 2008). Currently, landfill management is preparing a new stage, which is under the licensing process with CETESB, with an additional 3.9 hectares of the area (from a total of 32.8 hectares) providing another 5 years of service life. Both landfills are approximately five kilometers apart and are well-evaluated by CETESB (Melo, 2020).

Concepts and Strategies for the Urban Greenway and Green Infrastructure

As a result of the heterogeneous character of the land use in the area studied in this article, we suggest the adoption of the four planning strategies proposed by Ahern (2007): protective and preventive preservation measures; offensive, corrective, or restorative actions; defensive measures, implementing actions to defend the elements of the landscape that are under pressure;



and opportunistic, recognizing the potential of non-contributing aspects of the landscape. The main element that guides this study is the buffer zone established by the PMNP management plan. Thus, we assume that defensive strategies are evident. We apply a multi-scaled approach based on hierarchy theory, which addresses the structure and behavior of systems that function simultaneously at multiple scales (Ahern, 2007).

Escobedo et al. (2019) argue that interdisciplinary knowledge of urban ecosystems has evolved in recent decades, adopting a series of metaphors, such as green infrastructure and naturebased solutions, among others. We have adopted the concept of green infrastructure, as it is strongly linked to spatial standards (Ahern, 2007; Escobedo et al., 2019), since territorial planning is the premise of this article. It is also worth mentioning that "nature-based solution" has arisen as a new concept to cover the applications used to solve a series of urban and sociopolitical environmental problems (Dorst et al., 2019; Escobedo et al., 2019). Thus, it is worth noting that the concept of green infrastructure proposes planning and environmental design practices that incorporate components that articulate at different scales, ranging from urban lots to city-scale interventions (Tzoulas et al., 2007; Escobedo et al., 2019).

Therefore, for the guidelines summarized below, it is necessary to consider some aspects of the different scales that green infrastructure addresses. Yu and Padua (2006) developed a similar concept, the ecological infrastructure, according to which ecological services are delivered on three scales: large, medium, and small. Bonzi (2017) associates these scales in the following way: the macro scale deals with "green belts," types of land units that often shape urban areas and which, in this work, are



associated with watershed protected areas, large rural or periurban areas of agricultural production, and with conservation units (Brasil, 2000); the mesoscale, associated with types of green infrastructure such as street trees, riparian vegetation, constructed wetlands, stormwater ponds, and wildlife crossings; and the microscale, associated with bioswales, rain gardens, cisterns, and green roofs (Bonzi, 2017).

In this article, the Greenway is associated with the macroscale, which is, in the definition of Yu and Padua (2006), the level of the units that shape the limits of cities. For these authors, this pattern is linked to ecological networks, heritage corridors, and recreational corridors. These elements must be planned to take into consideration their own protection, but measures must be adopted to expand urban greening in the industrial district and residential neighborhoods in the Greenway. These structural elements are addressed in the following sections.

RECOMMENDATIONS

Keeping in mind the precepts mentioned above, we propose guidelines based on the land use map presented below.

Analyzing the land use map (Figure 5) and data obtained from previously mentioned reports (Table 1), we notice elements that reinforce the recommendation that this area becomes a greenway. The forest had the highest percentage of land use types (39%). If we add the park areas, forest, and grassland (5.8%), we have almost half (49.2%) of the greenway area covered by green spaces. The second-highest variety in land use is found in the industrial district (23.4%), and despite their impacts, landfills and dump sites make up just 12.9%. Residential districts served by urban infrastructure accounted for 7% and precarious (informal) settlements at 6%. The largest part of the forested land in the Greenway is in Mauá in the industrial district area.

Based on the different land uses identified in land use Map 1, we propose guidelines that follow the principles put forth by Yu and Padua (2006), Ahern (2007), and Bonzi (2017), as shown in **Table 1**.

For each type of urban element identified in **Table 1**, we provide detailed recommendations regarding its treatment.

• Dump sites and landfills

Although landfills are the best option for MSW disposal, they also generate impacts on the land and need adequate treatment before, during, and after their operating life. Management is necessary after the closure. Thus, we put forward recommendations for both types of sites in these general guidelines; more specific approaches to each site will be detailed in future works. Regarding the COFAP dump site, it is necessary to investigate the adequacy of the use of this site as a housing area. In the absence of

TABLE 1 Land use and possible guidelines to be adopted to consolidate the
proposed urban greenway.

Urban elements	Size (hectares	%	Guidelines
Residential neighborhoods	84.08	6.9	Small and medium-scale green infrastructure
Industrial districts	284.97	23.4	Small and medium-scale green infrastructure
Informal settlements	61.97	5.1	Small and medium-scale edible green infrastructure/ "green slum upgrading"
Landfills and dump sites	157.37	12.9	Medium and large-scale green infrastructure (phytoremediation)
Lakes	16.29	1.3	Medium-scale green infrastructure
Roads/highways	1.86	0.2	Medium-scale green infrastructure
Bare soils	10.34	0.9	Small and medium-scale green infrastructure
Atlantic forest (Native and exotic species)	474.40	39.0	Protection/reforestation
Grassland	70.62	5.8	Agroforestry/reforestation
Parks (not including PMNP)	54.10	4.4	Medium and large-scale green infrastructure
Total	1,207.79	100.00	

Information about urban land use was obtained through a comparative land use survey between 2005 and 2020 carried out by Beatriz Dunder (**Figures 5A,B**) and data provided by the mentioned plans and reports (e.g., Santo André Landfill Environmental Impacts Study, Lara Waste-to-energy Environmental Impacts Study, PMNP Management Plan).

data confirming the complete decontamination of this site, it is not possible to take a final position regarding its use. Phytoremediation is recommended for the Espírito Santo Dump. Although phytoremediation techniques are known as alternative or complementary methods to conventional methods, Nagendran et al. (2006) and Kirpichtchikova (2009) emphasize its versatility in application to different types of pollutants, combined with a low-cost treatment. Thus, it offers solutions to many related environmental problems, demonstrating its usefulness in waste management (Nagendran et al., 2006). For example, some studies of dumps and landfill treatment through phytoremediation have shown interesting results (Nagendran et al., 2006; Barros, 2017). The objective of these actions is to return this site to citizens as a public park, promoting the expansion of green coverage in Greenway. Therefore, it is necessary to consider the restoration of closed landfills. Santo Andrés landfill should cease operations within 5 years, and it is urgent to consider the project for its closure and measures to deal with it afterwards. In this case study, some research results demonstrate the potential for transforming closed landfills in parks (Do et al., 2014; Barros, 2017; Klenosky et al., 2017). The Lara Landfill will have a longer service life. Its area is larger than that of the Santo André landfill. It is also close to the limit of the Billings Basin. Part of its expansion area is in the environmental protection zone. Therefore, it is essential to prepare a macro zoning plan that follows the guidelines to be defined for dump sites and landfills to guarantee the connectivity of the PMNP area with other protection areas further south.

• Highways and roads

The literature points to the possibility of implanting green corridors on their sides (Little, 1995; Ahern, 2007), which is a good way to utilize these open and unused spaces. However, it is necessary to develop studies for the implementation of wildlife crossing infrastructure (Ahern, 2007; Bonzi, 2017), especially in areas bordering the PMNP, the major conservation unit of this region. The Guaraciaba and Pedroso Parks' internal roads and Papa João XXIII Avenue should be studied as possible venues for the planting of street trees and the implementation of wildlife crossings, as well as other small-and intermediate-scale green infrastructure.

Residential neighborhoods and industrial districts

For these areas, it is necessary to develop guidelines for the implementation of small-and intermediate-scale green infrastructure components (Yu and Padua, 2006; Ahern, 2007; Bonzi, 2017). Examples include green roofs and walls, cisterns, bioswales (small scale), street trees, riparian vegetation, ponds, and constructed wetlands (intermediate scale).

• Informal settlements

There are four slums in the Greenway: two within the city limits of Santo André, one within Mauá's limits, and the Vista Alegre/Sítio Cassaquera, the largest, which occupies areas between both cities. We do not address the slums to the south of the urban area of Santo André, to the north of the PMNP (Jardim Santo André), or to the south of the PMNP (watershed area), as these places lie outside the limits of the Greenway and thus will be evaluated later in our research. The resumption of slum urbanization must be a priority to afford the residents of risk areas, currently subject to floods and landslides, a safer and more dignified life. A survey performed in 2006 by the Housing Department of Santo André (Santo André, 2006) found that half of Vista Alegre slum residents lived in risk areas. Therefore, it is necessary to reallocate these families from hazardous places to new housing projects. However, it is necessary to update the information on precarious settlements collected through surveys from the housing departments of Mauá and Santo André. All available information is now outdated, at a time when the territorial expansion of informal settlements is notorious. The discussion of the expansion of the area of these settlements is based on satellite imagery obtained from Landsat 5 in 2020.

Parks

We recommend actions to promote forest restoration with native species and assess and control the quality of the edges of forest fragments, as well as the control of invasive exotic species. This means supplying green infrastructure to the buffer zones, especially in the green corridor and bordering areas. This is to be implemented in existing and future parks and in the buffer zones of the PMNP.

DISCUSSIONS

This manuscript sought to provide a review of urban greenway literature and outline general guidelines for the implementation of a heterogeneous greenway, which requires coordination between multiple neighboring municipalities. However, this proposal comes up against a decrease in public investments (performed to reduce the role of the State), a deep socioeconomic crisis combined with a political crisis, and the erosion of fragile liberal democracies, especially in countries on the periphery of global capitalism such as Brazil (Dowbor, 2018). Because of this situation, this study indicates possible paths in the opposite direction of this trend, strengthening and improving public institutions to face the socio-environmental challenges posed. Momm-Schult et al. (2014), when analyzing Guaraciaba Park, denounced the disarticulation of the public sector, which has kept this park unusable by the population since its opening in 1992. This strengthening involves the resumption of medium-and long-term planning outlined by the Greater ABC Consortium, including an action plan to tackle climate change. It is necessary to implement the guidelines and actions established in the Greater ABC Action Plan in accordance with the strategies of Ahern (2007).

Another issue to be faced is the conservatism of institutions, both public and private, when dealing with emerging concepts in environmental planning and design, such as green infrastructure. We note that the structure of municipal administrations still depends upon twentieth-century engineering (Moura, 2017), which involves rules and procedures that must be revised. In addition, multidisciplinary teams of planners and engineers from different sectors of the local government are required to deal with green infrastructure plans and projects. However, given the complexity and extended timescale of green infrastructure, partnerships with researchers, NGOs, and social movements are essential. The participation of actors from different sectors of civil society is necessary because of the reduced predictability of results and the non-linear nature of green infrastructure projects (Ahern, 2013).

Paradigm changes are also necessary to manage the areas intended for preservation and restoration of the Atlantic Forest in this region. As most of it is found in the industrial district, it is necessary for this management to act on the borders of forested lots. In order for this to occur, it is important to promote urban greening in constructed areas such as industrial buildings and parking lots. The relevance and opportunities for improvement in the Greater ABC urban framework triggered by the preservation of the Atlantic Forest areas cannot be underestimated, as well as their threats, which we seek to summarize in **Table 2**.

This study focuses on Atlantic Forest coverage, but it does not ignore exotic species coverage, even though this represents a smaller fraction of the green areas we surveyed. The most widespread exotic species is eucalyptus (*Corymbia citriodora*). A praiseworthy example of forest management is an old farm, "Fazenda Tangará" (Tangará Farm), where a paint factory is located. There, we can find sites with coverage of native vegetation and areas covered with eucalyptus, that total 66.8 hectares. Forest management was carried out in this area in 2007, involving the replacement of exotic species with native ones in an area that totaled 38.42 hectares (FIESP, 2018). On the other hand, there is an undesirable example of forest treatment in private lots in Mauá involving the felling of 11.8 hectares of forest for the construction of a logistical warehouse at Maua's industrial hub (Martinez, 2018). Such findings are important because, in the preliminary survey carried out with land use maps (Figure 5 and Table 1), we observed that the industrial districts of Mauá had the largest expansion in the period between 2005 and 2020 (a growth of 82.5%). On the other hand, there are few public spaces in the Greenway. Parks in areas along municipal boundaries are unexplored possibilities. Santo André had unfulfilled plans for a 4.85-hectares park on the banks of the Itrapoã (SEMASA, 2011). Our research found that if we used the Mauá side, with public and private lots, this area would increase to 15 hectares, including the old COFAP dump site.

We also observed a strong anthropic pressure on 318 hectares of the Santo André's portion of the Greenway. This is less than the observed expansion of the industrial district of Mauá. The areas with precarious settlements were concentrated mostly in Santo André, and they had a significant expansion (a growth of 282.6%); however, they only occupied 5.1% of the Greenway. Three of the slums listed in this research are located in Santo André and one in Mauá, and one, the largest, the Vista Alegre slum, has parts in both cities. Although they experienced the greatest expansion in this preliminary survey, they accounted for just over 20% of the industrial areas. For this study, satellite imagery from Landsat 2005 and 2020 was used. Although the cities of the Greater ABC have more than 30 years' experience of slum urbanization practices (Larangeira, 2003; Moretti et al., 2015), it is important that this institutional knowledge evolve toward "green slum urbanization," focusing on green infrastructure, food production, and mitigation of climate change effects. Therefore, research on new and better upgraded models must be conducted to address the different local situations found in the Global South. Adegun (2017) discusses the potential for improving the quality of life and the environment through urban green infrastructure from the perspective of informal settlements; there are some examples of urban greening for lowincome settlements, including slum upgrades, in several cities in the Global South (Rocha, 2017, p. 248-254; Adegun, 2019; Caldas et al., 2021). These examples range from green roofs and community gardens and vivaria to the recovery of riparian corridors, slope reforestation, and other measures. Jerome (2017) argues that the development of green infrastructure at the community level presupposes the engagement of local groups that recognize its importance in addressing their pressing issues (e.g., ecological food systems).

Finally, the landfills and Espírito Santo dump site afford opportunities to expand the Greenway's vegetation and parks. The dump will be recovered and transformed into a small park of \sim 1 hectares. On the other hand, the landfill in Santo André will be closed in 5 or 6 years. Therefore, according to studies by the Solid Waste Department of Santo André (SEMASA, 2003), it may offer a park with an area of up to 15 hectares. In relation

TABLE 2 | Summary table of opportunities and threats to the Greater ABC Greenway.

Urban Elements	Area (hectares)	Opportunities	Threats
Forest and Grassland	545.02	Forest cover that occupies half of the forests of Mauá, 11% of Ribeirão Pires and 6.5% of the Santo André forests. The bird survey shows more than 300 species close to the Santo André landfill, some at risk of extinction.	Between 2005 and 2020 this forest coverage (1207, 79 hectares and grassland, 70.62 hectares) decreased by 12.52%, mainly from the expansion of the industrial park, urbanized areas, highways (Rodoanel), and informal settlements.
Parks	54.1	The expansion of park areas and forest cover may be possible, with actions in areas along municipal boundaries. An example is the small strip of riparian vegetation on both sides of the Itrapoã Stream, which could become a park. This requires action by Santo André and Mauá making it possible to increase the parks' area to about 15 hectares.	There are only two parks in the Greenway, covering only 4.4% of the area.
Industrial District	284.97	Most of the forests are in the Mauá industrial district areas. One paint factory is carrying out forest management in an area equivalent to 12.25% of all Greenway Forest.	The second largest in extent, this land use showed a second major expansion between 2005 and 2020 (83.57%). There is clear industrial construction and equipment expansion with forest suppression, such as in Mauá in 2018 (11.2 hectares).
Informal Settlements	70.05	There are many experimental projects in several cities in the Global South that use green infrastructure, often edible green infrastructure. Despite many reference experiences, the Greater ABC region requires the development of this slum upgrading greening process.	Although informal settlements occupy a smaller area than landfills, industrial districts, and forests, they expanded the most between 2005 and 2020 (285.05%). This expansion occurred in areas susceptible to landslides and floods, such as springs, stream banks, and slopes.
Landfill and Dump site	157.37	After the closure of the Santo André landfill, scheduled in six years, a park of about 15 hectares can be created. The environmental licensing of the Santo André landfill expansions led to the reforestation of 3 hectares of Guaraciaba Park. There is also the Espírito Santo Dump, which will be recovered and can be transformed into a small park (1 hectares). With the Mauá waste-to-energy plant, the company will reforest 4.06 hectares. It would be important for this reforestation to take place in the Greenway area.	The landfill expansions and the construction of the Mauá waste-to-energy incineration plant in the PMNP buffer zone can generate serious impacts in environmentally sensitive areas. Although all dumps have been closed since the end of the twentieth century in Greater ABC, more studies are needed to locate smaller old dumps for proper recovery.

to Mauá, its landfill has a longer useful life; however, observing the environmental licensing of the incineration system, the company will reforest 4.06 hectares. From a planning perspective, it would be an advantage to use this reforestation process to improve the Greenway forest cover due to: (1) locally mitigate the effect of air pollution, (2) help to consolidate the area as a Greenway, and (3) it would improve the ecological benefits and ecosystem services provided by the Greenway for the local population.

Thus, we propose guidelines for protecting forests and developing and implementing urban greening. For that to happen, we must promote new research and develop and evaluate experimental projects (Ahern, 2013) to usher in the paradigm change that we suggest in this study. Another example is the need for the adoption of agroforestry processes and edible green infrastructure (Russo et al., 2017) in the Greenway.

It is important to keep in mind Ahern (2007) four planning strategies to develop new approaches to green infrastructure planning: (a) protective, aiming to act on the borders of PMNP and the large forest fragments in Mauá; (b) defensive, especially concerning the buffer zones; (c) offensive, with the restoration of the Espírito Santo Street dump site (the COFAP dump site remediation process is underway) and the recovery of degraded areas close to the parks; and (d) opportunistic, by means of the implementation of edible green infrastructure in informal settlements and the planting of trees alongside roads and avenues. Studies of forest fragments with the science of landscape ecology are examples of the application of these strategies. Thus, in this paper, we hope to encourage more discussions about the possible benefits of the application of the Climate Change Action Plan of the Greater ABC and the management plans for PMNP.

CONCLUSIONS

As discussed in this article, urban greenways have gained prominence among planning professionals and researchers as a way to promote urban greening and the ecological connectivity at a certain level of urban and non-urban forest fragments. When implemented in a context of heterogeneous urban land use, these greenways can provide multiple ecosystem services and functions. This heterogeneous land use runs from the PMNP to the northern region of the Itrapoã Stream in an old industrial dump site. It has many socio-environmental problems that can be mitigated by planning strategies for urban greenways. In this location, we indicate possible exits and environmental projects to restore the quality of water and soil, in addition to protecting the important areas covered by the Atlantic Forest in this region.

Our review showed some possible opportunities and benefits of consolidating an area that still has a large forest cover. The practical importance of urban greening processes in the southeastern metropolitan region of São Paulo is highlighted. The recommendations and discussion presented were based on previously institutional instruments (or municipal and regional plans) that indicate elements that are in tune with opportunities to expand green areas in three municipalities of the Greater ABC. In this manuscript we demonstrate the importance of structuring the urban and socio-ecological systems to contain anthropic expansion in the patterns of twentieth-century Latin American cities. Furthermore, this socio-ecological system structured in the proposed greenway could produce large amounts of ecosystem services essential for SPMR. In this sense, it is necessary that urban-environmental governance be strengthened regionally and that it act on several simultaneous socio-environmental fronts and across borders. The implementation of green infrastructure in informal settlements may support the evolution, through local parameters, of "slum upgrading" that will promote ecological and economic benefits for the region, in addition to expanding the total green coverage of the municipalities.

As demonstrated in the discussions, the political processes involved in promoting environmental justice (in the pursuit of equitable distribution of environmental goods) and mitigating

REFERENCES

- Abessa, D., Famá, A., and Buruaem, L. (2019). The systematic dismantling of brazilian environmental laws risks losses on all fronts. *Nat. Ecol. Evol.* 3, 510–511. doi: 10.1038/s41559-019-0855-9
- Adegun, O. B. (2017). Green infrastructure in relation to informal urban settlements. J. Architect. Urban. 41, 22–33. doi: 10.3846/20297955.2017.1296791
- Adegun, O. B. (2019). Green infrastructure in informal unplanned settlements: the case of Kya Sands, Johannesburg. Int. J. Urban Sustain. Dev. 11, 68–80. doi: 10.1080/19463138.2019.1565412
- Ahern, J. (2007). "Green infrastructure for cities: the spatial dimension," in *Cities of the Future: Towards Integrated Sustainable Water and Landscape Management*, eds V. Novotny and P. Brown (London: IWA Publishing), 267–283.
- Ahern, J. (2013). Urban landscape sustainability and resilience: the promise and challenges of integrating ecology with urban planning and design. *Landsc. Ecol.* 28, 1203–1212. doi: 10.1007/s10980-012-9799-z

the effects of climate change pose a challenge to environmental governance, especially in the Global South. The implementation of green infrastructure based on local needs has proven to be opportune, especially in metropolitan regions with high population density. It is a powerful tool for improving the quality of life, including the impoverished population. At the same time, it produces ecosystem services that benefit the general population of the municipality and, to a greater extent, the region.

We believe that this manuscript scientifically contributes to the study agenda on urban greenways, green infrastructure, and ecosystem-based adaptation, among other emerging concepts, in the Global South cities. In addition, it may sensitize and demonstrate to planners and decision makers involved in the Great ABC Consortium of the value of implementing green infrastructure solutions.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct, and intellectual contribution to the work and approved it for publication.

FUNDING

The São Paulo Research Foundation (FAPESP) supported this study with the Processes 2018/06685-9 and 2019/05644-0, which are part of the Thematic Project MacroAmb Environmental Governance in São Paulo Macro Metropolis in a climate variability context (2015/03804-9).

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We extend our gratitude to the reviewers for their constructive comments and suggestions. We would like to thank the MSW Management Department of Santo André Sanitation Service (DRS/SEMASA) for information about Santo André Landfill and Guaraciaba Park, and Beatriz Dunder (The Environmental and Energy Institute of the University of São Paulo- IEE-USP) for her assistance with the mapping work.

- Barros, L. H. (2017). "A paisagem requalificada: dos lixões aos parques urbanos," in *Estratégias Para a Infraestrutura Verde*, eds P. Pellegrino and N. B. de Moura (Barueri: Manole), 289–261.
- Berland, A., Shiflett, S. A., Shuster, W. D., Garmestani, A. S., Goddard, H. C., Herrmann, D. L., et al. (2017). The role of trees in urban stormwater management. *Landsc. Urban Plann.* 162, 167–177. doi:10.1016/j.landurbplan.2017.02.017
- Bonzi, R. S. (2017). "Paisagem como infraestrutura," in *Estratégias Para a Infraestrutura Verde*, eds P. Pellegrino and N. B. de Moura (Barueri: Manole), 212–283.
- Brasil (2000). Lei n. 9.985, de 18 de Julho de 2000. Regulamenta o art. 225, § 10, Incisos I, II, III e VII da Constituição Federal. Institui o Sistema Nacional de Unidades de Conservação da Natureza (SNUC) e dá outras providências.
- Brito, C. F. (2014). Avaliação dos efeitos da construção do rodoanel na qualidade da água e sedimento da represa do parque pedroso. Santo André-SP. Estudo geoquímico de hidrocarbonetos policíclicos aromáticos (HPAs), metais

e elementos traço com vistas ao abastecimento público [Tese de Doutorado]. Universidade de São Paulo, São Paulo, Brazil.

- Caldas, E. L., Jayo, M., Martins, H. L., and Oliveira, W. B. (2021). Mil Viveiros Para São Paulo. Aprendendo com União de Vila Nova. São Paulo: Minha Cidade. Available online at: https://vitruvius.com.br/revistas/read/ minhacidade/21.248/8053
- Carlucci, M. B., Marcilio-Silva, V., and Torezan, J. M. (2021). "The Southern Atlantic forest: use, degradation, and perspectives for conservation," in *The Atlantic Forest: History, Biodiversity, Threats and Opportunities of the Mega-Diverse Forest*, eds M. C. M. Marques and C. E. V. Grelle (Cham: Springer), 91–111. doi: 10.1007/978-3-030-55322-7_5
- CETESB (2013). Áreas Contaminadas. Condomínio Residencial Barão de Mauá - Município de Mauá. Available online at: https://cetesb.sp.gov.br/ areas-contaminadas/2013/11/22/condominio-residencial-barao-de-mauamunicipio-de-maua (accessed July 21, 2018).
- CETESB (2018). Inventário Estadual de Resíduos Sólidos Urbanos, 2019. São Paulo: Série Relatórios.
- Chen, Y., Gu, W., Liu, T., Yuan, L., and Zeng, M. (2017). Increasing the use of urban greenways in developing countries: a case study on wutong greenway in Shenzhen, China. *Int. J. Environ. Res. Publ. Health* 14:6. doi: 10.3390/ijerph14060554
- CIGABC and FESPSP (2016). Plano Regional de Gestão Integrado de Resíduos Sólidos do Grande ABC - Santo André-SP. Available online at: https:// consorcioabc.sp.gov.br/imagens/noticia/Plano%20Regional%20de%20Gestao %20Integrada%20de%20Residuos%20Solidos%20do%20Grande%20ABC_ completo%20para%20site.pdf (accessed February 12, 2021).
- CIGABC and ICLEI (2016). Plano de Ação de Enfrentamento as Mudanças Climáticas do Grande ABC (2016). Available online at: https://consorcioabc. sp.gov.br/imagens/noticia/Plano%20de%20Acao%20de%20Enfrentamento %20as%20Mudancas%20Climaticas%20do%20Grande%20ABC.pdf (accessed February 12, 2021).
- CIGABC and UFABC (2016). *Diagnóstico Habitacional Regional do Grande ABC, Relatório Final - Santo André.* Available online at: https://consorcioabc. sp.gov.br/imagens/noticia/Diagnostico%20Habitacional%20Regional%20do %20Grande%20ABC_versao%20final.pdf (accessed February 12, 2021).
- COMUGESAN (2020). Memória da Reunião Ordinária, 02/2020. Available online at: http://www.semasa.sp.gov.br/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/Mem %C3%B3ria-02-25.08.2020-reuni%C3%A3o-virtual.pdf (accessed February 12, 2021).
- CPEA (2019). Estudo de Impacto Ambiental e Relatório de Impacto Ambiental (EIA/RIMA) da Unidade de Recuperação Energética - URE Mauá, 2019. São Paulo. Available online at: https://cetesb.sp.gov.br/eiarima/eia/EIA_224_2019. pdf (accessed January 18, 2021).
- Do, Y., Kim, J. K., Kim, G. Y., and Joo, G. J. (2014). Importance of closed landfills as green space in urbanized areas: ecological assessment using carabid beetles. *Landsc. Ecol. Eng.* 10, 277–284. doi: 10.1007/s11355-013-0223-x
- Dobbs, C., Escobedo, F. J., Clerici, N., de la Barrera, F., Eleuterio, A. A., MacGregor-Fors, I., et al. (2019). Urban ecosystem Services in Latin America: mismatch between global concepts and regional realities? *Urban Ecosyst.* 22, 173–187. doi: 10.1007/s11252-018-0805-3
- Dong, X., Guo, H., and Zeng, S. (2017). Enhancing future resilience in urban drainage system: green versus grey infrastructure. *Water Res.* 124, 280–289. doi: 10.1016/j.watres.2017.07.038
- Dorst, H., van der Jagt, S., Raven, R., and Runhaar, H. (2019). Urban greening through Nature-Based Solutions - key characteristics of an emerging concept. *Sustain. Cities Soc.* 49, 1–8. doi: 10.1016/j.scs.2019.101620
- Dowbor, L. (2018). A Era Do Capital Improdutivo: Por Que oito Famílias Tem Mais Riqueza do que a Metade da População do Mundo? São Paulo: Autonomia Literária.
- Dramstad, W. E., Olson, J. D., and Forman, R. T. T. (1996). "Landscape ecology principles," in *Landscape Architecture and Land-Use Planning*. Harvard University Graduate School of Design. Washington: Island Press.
- EMPLASA (2017). Atlas de Uso e Ocupação do Solo do Município de SANTO ANDRÉ. Empresa Paulista de Planejamento Metropolitano S/A (EMPLASA). Available online at: https://www.emplasa.sp.gov.br/RMSP (accessed December 12, 2020).
- Escobedo, F. J., Giannico, V., Jim, C. Y., Sanesi, G., and Lafortezza, R. (2019). Urban forests, ecosystem services, green infrastructure and nature-based

solutions: nexus or evolving metaphors? Urban For. Urban Green. 37, 3-12. doi: 10.1016/j.ufug.2018.02.011

- Ferreira, V. G. (2012). Viabilidade ambiental de traçados rodoviários: o caso do trecho sul do Rodoanel Mário Covas, São Paulo [Tese de Doutorado]. Universidade de São Paulo, São Carlos, Brazil.
- FIESP (2018). Inscrição da Akzo Nobel no 13° Prêmio FIESP de Conservação e Reuso de Água - Projeto: Água, Essência da Cor. Available online at: https://www.fiesp.com.br/arquivo-download/?id=254063 (accessed February 12, 2021).
- Freitas, A. P. (2011). Parque Natural do Pedroso: uma unidade de conservação em área urbana [Dissertação de mestrado]. Faculdade de Arquitetura e Urbanismo; Universidade de São Paulo, São Paulo, Brazil.
- Frischenbruder, M. T. M., and Pellegrino, P. (2006). Using greenways to reclaim nature in Brazilian cities. *Landsc. Urban Plann.* 76, 67–78. doi: 10.1016/j.landurbplan.2004.09.043
- Heynen, N., Perkins, H. A., and Roy, P. (2006). The political ecology of uneven urban green space: the impact of political economy on race and ethnicity in producing environmental inequality in Milwaukee. *Urban Affairs Rev.* 42, 3–25. doi: 10.1177/1078087406290729
- IBGE (2012). *Manual Técnico da Vegetação Brasileira*. Rio de Janeiro: Instituto Brasileiro de Geografia e Estatística—IBGE.
- IBGE (2021). *Censos de 1960 a 1980*. Available online at: https://www.ibge.gov.br/ (accessed March 15, 2021).
- Jerome, G. (2017). Defining community-scale green infrastructure. *Landsc. Res.* 42, 223–229. doi: 10.1080/01426397.2016.1229463
- Kirpichtchikova, T. (2009). Phytoremédiation par Jardins Filtrants d'un sol pollué par des métaux lourds: Approche de la phytoremédiation dans des casiers végétalisés par des plantes de milieux humides et étude des mécanismes de remobilisation/immobilisation du zinc et du cuivre. [Doctoral dissertation]. Université Joseph-Fourier, Grenoble, France.
- Klenosky, D. B., Snyder, S. A., Vogt, C. A., and Campbell, L. K. (2017). If We transform the landfill, will they come? predicting visitation to freshkills park in New York City. *Landsc. Urban Plann.* 167, 315–324. doi:10.1016/j.landurbplan.2017.07.011
- Larangeira, A. A. (2003). Case Study: Santo André Mais Igual Program; Interventions at Sacadura Cabral, Tamarutaca, Capuava e Quilombo II - Santo André - SP. Rio de Janeiro: IBAM/CAIXA. Available online at: https://mirror. unhabitat.org/files/2044_e_santoandre_ingles.pdf (accessed March 20, 2021).
- Lira, P. K., Portela, R. C. Q., and Tambosi, L. R. (2021). "Land-cover changes and an uncertain future: will the Brazilian atlantic forest lose the chance to become a hopespot?," in *The Atlantic Forest: History, Biodiversity, Threats and Opportunities of the Mega-Diverse Forest*, eds M. C. M. Marques and C. E. V. Grelle (Cham: Springer), 233–252. doi: 10.1007/978-3-030-55322-7_11
- Little, C. E. (1995). *Greenways for America*. Baltimore, MD: Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Liu, Y., Fan, H., Wei, M., Yin, L., and Yan, J. (2017). From edible landscape to vital communities: clover nature school. community gardens in Shanghai. *Landsc. Architect. Front.* 5:72. doi: 10.15302/J-LAF-20170308
- Marguti, B. O. (2013). Políticas Habitacionais e Acesso à Cidade no Município de Santo André/SP. v. 15 n. 1 (ANAIS DO XV ENANPUR / Sessões Temáticas, 2013). Available online at: http://www.anpur.org.br/ojs/index.php/ anaisenanpur/article/view/381/371 (accessed March 20, 2021).
- Marini, R. M. (2015). America Latina, Dependencia y Globalización. Buenos Aires: CLACSO.
- Marques, M. C. M., Trindade, W., Bohn, A., and Grelle, C. E. V. (2021). "The Atlantic forest: an introduction to the Megadiverse forest of South America," in *The Atlantic Forest: History, Biodiversity, Threats and Opportunities of the Mega-Diverse Forest,* eds, M. C. M. Marques and C. E. V. Grelle (Cham: Springer), 233–252. doi: 10.1007/978-3-030-55322-7
- Martinez, W. (2018). ABC Perde Área Verde de 12 Campos de Futebol; Desmate foi Autorizado Pela Cetesb. Metrô ABC. Available online at: https://www. metrojornal.com.br/foco/2018/07/30/abc-perde-area-verde-de-12- camposde-futebol-desmate-foi-autorizado-pela-cetesb.html> (accessed March 18, 2018).
- Matsuura, L. (2006). Edifício Barão de Mauá. O Município terá de Retirar Moradores de Área Contaminada em Mauá. Available online at: https://www. conjur.com.br/2006-set-28/municipio_retirar_moradores_area_contaminada (accessed March 18, 2018).

- Mauá (2007). Lei n° 4153, de 26 De Março de 2007. Aprova o Plano Diretor do Município de Mauá.
- Mauá (2016). Lei Ordinária N° 5167 de 1 de Julho de 2016. Altera Dispositivos da lei Municipal n° 4.968 de 01 de Julho de 2014, Que Dispõe Sobre o Uso, Ocupação e urbanização do Solo.
- McPherson, E. G., and Muchnick, J. (2005). Effects of street tree shade on asphalt concrete pavement performance. J. Arboric. 31:30310. Available online at: https://www.fs.usda.gov/treesearch/pubs/46009 (accessed March 1, 2021).
- Melo, A. (2020). Semasa Inicia Ampliação do Aterro Sanitário. Diário do Grande ABC. Available online at: https://www.dgabc.com.br/Noticia/3609455/semasainicia-ampliacao-do-aterro-sanitario (accessed March 3, 2021).
- Momm-Schult, S. I., Freitas, S., and Passarelli, S. (2014). Uso urbano e serviços ecossistêmicos em áreas protegidas: o caso do Parque Guaraciaba em Santo André (SP). III Seminário Sobre Tratamento de Áreas de Preservação Permanente em Meio Urbano e Restrições Ambientais ao Parcelamento do Solo. APP Urbana. Beléml. Available online at: http://anpur.org.br/app-urbana-2014/anais/ARQUIVOS/GT2-145-87-20140527172841.pdf (accessed March 3, 2021).
- Moreno, R. S., Moraes, E. A., Consoni, A. J., and Lima, C. P. C. S. (2012). Banco de Áreas de Preservação Permanente para Compensação Ambiental no Município de Santo André-SP. XVI Exposição de Experiências Municipais em Saneamento. ASSEMAE (10 a 15 de junho de 2012). Maringá. Available online at: http:// trabalhosassemae.com.br/2012/PENDRIVE/pdf/VIII-10.pdf (accessed May 13, 2020).
- Moretti, R. S., Denaldi, R., Paiva, C. F. E., Nogueira, F. R., and Petrarolli, J. (2015). "Slum upgrading within the 'informal settlements urbanization - growth acceleration program (PAC-UAP)'. A case study of the ABC region within the Metropolitan Region of São Paulo," in *RC21 International Conference on The Ideal City: Between Myth and Reality* (Rome). Available online at: http://www. rc21.org/en/wp-content/uploads/2014/12/D4-Petrarolli-Moretti.pdf (accessed February 12, 2021).
- Moura, N. C. B. (2017). The jaguaré creek revitalization project: transforming são paulo through a green stormwater infrastructure. *Proc. Eng.* 198, 894–906. doi: 10.1016/j.proeng.2017.07.165
- Mucci, J. L. N., Souza, A., and Vieira, A. (2004). Estudo ecológico do Parque Guaraciaba em Santo André - São Paulo. Engenharia sanitária e ambiental. 9, 13–25.
- Muylaert, R. L., Vancine, M. H., Bernardo, R., Oshima, J. E. F., Sobral-Souza, T., Tonetti, V. R., et al. (2018). Uma nota sobre os limites territoriais da mata atlântica - a note on the territorial limits of the Atlantic Forest. *Oecol. Austr.* 22, 302–311. doi: 10.4257/oeco.2018.2203.09
- Nagendra, H., Bai, X., Brondizio, E. S., and Lwasa, S. (2018). The Urban south and the predicament of global sustainability. *Nat. Sustain.* 1, 341–349. doi: 10.1038/s41893-018-0101-5
- Nagendran, R., Selvam, A., Joseph, K., and Chiemchaisri, C. (2006). Phytoremediation and rehabilitation of municipal solid waste landfills and dumpsites: a brief review. *Waste Manage.* 26, 1357–1369. doi: 10.1016/j.wasman.2006.05.003
- Ogata, M. G. (1983). Os Resíduos Sólidos na Organização do Espaço e na Qualidade do Ambiente Urbano: Uma Contribuição Geográfica ao Estudo do Problema na Cidade de São Paulo. Rio de Janeiro: IBGE.
- Okamura, C., Lolive, J., Romieu, P., Thibaud, J. P., and Tixier, N. (2015). Poética Do Condomínio Barão de Mauá. Como Restituir a Persistência Do Meio de Vida Em Uma Área Contaminada? Id: Halshs-02943484. Territorium, Universidade de Coimbra. doi: 10.14195/1647-7723_22_3
- Pauchard, A., and Barbosa, O. (2013). "Regional assessment of Latin America: rapid urban development and social economic inequity threaten biodiversity hotspots," in Urbanization, Biodiversity and Ecosystem Services: Challenges and Opportunities, eds T. Elmqvist, M. Fragkias, J. Goodness, B. Güneralp, P. J. Marcotullio, R. I. McDonald, S. Parnell, M. Schewenius, M. Sendstad, K.C. Seto, and C. Wilkinson (Dordrecht: Springer), 589–608.
- Pires, A. P. F., Shimamoto, C. Y., Padgurschi, M. C. G., Scarano, F. R., and Marques, M. C. M. (2021). "Atlantic forest: ecosystem services linking people and biodiversity," in *the Atlantic Forest: History, Biodiversity, Threats* and Opportunities of the Mega-Diverse Forest, eds M. C. M. Marques and C.E.V. Grelle (Cham: Springer), 233–252. doi: 10.1007/978-3-030-5532 2-7_16

- Pírez, P. (2013). La urbanización y La política de los servicios urbanos en America Latina. Andamios 10, 45–67. doi: 10.29092/uacm.v10i22.266
- Poletto, C. (2006). A exploração de pedreiras na região metropolitana de São Paulo no contexto do planejamento e gestão do território [Tese de Doutorado]. Universidade de São Paulo, São Paulo, Brazil.
- Rafael, L. F. A. (2006). Resíduos sólidos e evolução urbana em Santo André-SP [Dissertação de mestrado]. Escola Politécnica da Universidade de São Paulo, São Paulo, Brazil.
- Ribeiro, D. Jr. (2008). Desindustrialização do ABC: emprego e desemprego em tempos de mudança. [Dissertação de mestrado]. Faculdade de Ciências Administrativas da Universidade Metodista de São Paulo, São Bernardo do Campo, Brazil.
- Ribeiro, R. R. (2015). Green belt biosphere reserve in the Brazilian city of São Paulo. *Ecol. Quest.* 20, 93–97. doi: 10.12775/EQ.2014.021
- Rocha, H. F. M. (2017). O lugar das práticas comunitárias emergentes: caminhos de coexistência socioecológica em projetos urbanos [Tese de Doutorado]. Universidade Federal da Bahia, Salvador, Bahia.
- Rodrigues, L. S., and Zanirato, S. H. (2021). Do lixão à moradia: uma análise das representações sociais de risco dos residentes do Conjunto Heliópolis - SP. Saúde e Meio Ambiente 10, 91–101. doi: 10.24302/sma.v10.3216
- Russo, A., Escobedo, F. J., Cirella, G. T., and Zerbe, S. (2017). Edible green infrastructure: an approach and review of provisioning ecosystem services and disservices in urban environments. *Agric. Ecosyst. Environ.* 242, 53–66. doi: 10.1016/j.agee.2017.03.026
- Santo André (2004). *Lei municipal n° 8696 de 17 de dezembro de 2004*. Institui o novo Plano Diretor do município de Santo André.
- Santo André (2006). *Plano Municipal de Habitação*. Santo André: Prefeitura de Santo André.
- São Paulo (2009). Lei Estadual n. 13.579, de Dezembro de 2009. Define a Área de Proteção e Recuperação dos Mananciais da Bacia Hidrográfica da Billings e dá Outras Providências Correlatas. Available online at: http://www.jusbrasil.com. br/legislacao/818001/lei-13579-09-sao-paulo-sp (accessed March 19, 2021).
- São Paulo (2019). Ata da Audiência Pública Sobre o EIA-RIMA do Empreendimento 'Unidade de Recuperação Energética - URE /Mauá', de Responsabilidade da Lara Central de Tratamento de Resíduos Ltda., realizada em 12 de dezembro de 2019, no município de Mauá/SP. Available online at: https://smastr16.blob.core. windows.net/consema/sites/15/2020/06/ata_ap_unidade-de-recuperacaoenergetica-ure-lara-central-de-tratamento-de-residuos-ltda_maua_12.12. 2019.pdf (accessed March 21, 2021).
- São Paulo (2020). Secretaria de Infraestrutura e Meio Ambiente. Inventário Florestal 2020. Available online at: https://www.infraestruturameioambiente.sp.gov.br/ tag/inventario-florestal-2020/ (accessed March 21, 2021).
- SEADE (2021). Fundação Sistema Estadual de Análise de Dados. Perfil dos Municípios Paulistas. Available online at: https://perfil.seade.gov.br/ (accessed February 10, 2021).
- SEMASA (2003). Relatório sobre o Macrozoneamento e as Diretrizes de Uso e Paisagismo, para o Projeto de Prosseguimento do Aterro Sanitário de Santo André.
- SEMASA (2004). Plano de Recuperação de Áreas Degradadas PRAD Parque do Guaraciaba. Volumes I e II, Revisão 1.
- SEMASA (2008). Estudo de Impacto Ambiental da Ampliação da Central de Tratamento de Resíduos/ Aterro Sanitário de Santo André.
- SEMASA (2011). Diretiva Recuperação de Mata Ciliar do Programa Município Verde e Azul, Relatório Descritivo.
- SEMASA (2016). Plano de Manejo do Parque Natural Municipal do Pedroso. Santo André. Available online at: http://www.semasa.sp.gov.br/wp-content/uploads/ 2014/08/Plano-de-Manejo-Pedroso_Diagnostico_Dez-2016-altElenadestacado-5.pdf (accessed November 12, 2020).
- SEMASA (2021). Resitec. Aterro Sanitário Municipal de Santo André PMSA SEMASA. Relatório Referente ao Monitoramento de Fauna: Jacuaçu – Penelope obscura (Temminck 1815).
- Serra-Llobet, A., and Hermida, M. A. (2017). Opportunities for green infrastructure under ecuador's new legal framework. *Landsc. Urban Plann.* 159, 1–4. doi: 10.1016/j.landurbplan.2016.02.004
- Swyngedouw, E., Kaika, M., and Castro, J. E. (2002). Urban water: a politicalecological perspective. *Built Environ*. 28, 124–137. doi: 10.2307/23288796
- Thomaier, S., Specht, K., Henckel, D., Dierich, A., Siebert, R., Freisinger, U. B., et al. (2015). Farming in and on urban buildings: present practice and specific

novelties of Zero-Acreage Farming (ZFarming). Renew. Agric. Food Syst. 30, 43–54. doi: 10.1017/S1742170514000143

- Travassos, L., Torres, P. H. C., Di Giulio, G., Jacobi, P. R., Freitas, E. D., Siqueira, I. C., et al. (2021). Why do extreme events still kill in the são paulo macro metropolis region? Chronicle of a death foretold in the global south. *Int. J. Urban Sustain. Dev.* 13, 1–16. doi: 10.1080/19463138.2020.1762197
- Tzoulas, K., Korpela, K., Venn, S., Yli-Pelkonen, V., Kazmierczak, A., Niemela, J., et al. (2007). Promoting ecosystem and human health in urban areas using green infrastructure: a literature review. *Landsc. Urban Plann.* 81, 167–178. doi: 10.1016/j.landurbplan.2007.02.001
- UNESCO (2021). São Paulo Green Belt Biosphere Reserve, Brazil. Available online at: https://en.unesco.org/biosphere/lac/saopaulo-greenbelt (accessed March 21, 2021).
- Vásquez, A., Giannotti, E., Galdámez, E., Velásquez, P., and Devoto, C. (2019). "Green infrastructure planning to tackle climate change in latin american cities," in *Urban Climates in Latin America*, eds C. Henríquez and H. Romero (Cham: Springer), 329–354. doi: 10.1007/978-3-319-97013-4_13
- Yu, K., and Padua, M. (eds.). (2006). *The Art of Survival: Recovering Landscape Architecture*. Mulgrave, VIC: Images Publishing Group Pty Ltd.

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2021 Moreno, Braga and Xavier. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Urban River Interventions in São Paulo Municipality (Brazil): The Challenge of Ensuring Justice in Sociotechnical Transitions

Luciana Travassos* and Sandra Momm

Center for Science, Technology and Society, Federal University of ABC, São Paulo, Brazil

The paper aims to discuss the sociotechnical transitions regarding urban rivers policy in São Paulo Municipality by focusing on programs and projects conducted since 2000. Accordingly, we use a theoretical reflection on sociotechnical transitions and just transitions in interventions related to water and cities. Our work is based on a documental analysis of programs and projects for urban rivers in the municipality conducted *via* theoretical discussion. The primary focus is on the current sociotechnical regime, the channeling of streams and construction of road systems on its banks, and disputes and pressures brought by the technological landscape and niches, which lead to the construction of linear parks and leisure areas along with the bodies of water. It also shows how the issue of justice has been losing ground in this transition, which although is "in the making," already presents many factors of injustice. This is due to the low presence of the theme of precarious settlements, in innovative speeches and practices, and the different treatment given by the programs and projects for rivers in the consolidated middle- and upper-class regions and for those located on the peripheries.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Clara Irazabal, University of Maryland, United States

Reviewed by:

Priscila Izar, Ardhi University, Tanzania Ana Paula Pimentel Walker, University of Michigan, United States

*Correspondence:

Luciana Travassos luciana.travassos@ufabc.edu.br

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Urban Greening, a section of the journal Frontiers in Sustainable Cities

Received: 22 March 2021 Accepted: 08 December 2021 Published: 14 January 2022

Citation:

Travassos L and Momm S (2022) Urban River Interventions in São Paulo Municipality (Brazil): The Challenge of Ensuring Justice in Sociotechnical Transitions. Front. Sustain. Cities 3:684109. doi: 10.3389/frsc.2021.684109 Keywords: sociotechnical transitions, just transitions, urban rivers, São Paulo, inequalities

INTRODUCTION

The paper aims to discuss the sociotechnical transitions in urban river policy in the Municipality of São Paulo by focusing on programs and projects carried out since 2000. The proposals for urban rivers from 2000 to the present have been representing an inflection over the standard practices of the 20th century; however, it has been done without continuity and with disruptions along with incomplete projects and interventions. Thus, the article analyzes the advances and barriers of this transition—as well as its characteristics—by considering the context of Brazil's largest city. Furthermore, it contributes to the theoretical debate on sociotechnical transitions to water management-related infrastructures and the debate on transitions in the cities of peripheral countries.

São Paulo is located in the headwaters of the Tietê River Basin. The site has a complex hydrological network, with more than \sim 1,500 km of small streams arranged in a dense dendritic form. In urban areas, it is possible to find closed as well as open-channeled rivers, but notably, rivers running almost naturally through precarious settlements are the prevalent ones. Less common, but also present, are some river parks, which are called linear parks.

139

Historically, the urban rivers' margins in São Paulo City have been used to provide space for avenues and transportation infrastructure. The debates on the urbanization of river valleys at the beginning of the 20th century have resulted in a paradigm that associates the construction of avenues with the channeling of streams. First, this binomial was part of a structural avenue's plans, but later, especially after 1970, it became part of urban improvement programs. Yet, flooding and water degradation problems were not solved by these interventions.

Since the 1980s, this paradigm has been questioned by a wide range of researchers, environmentalists, and technicians from the city hall. This resulted in the beginning of a sociotechnical transition, with the widening of institutions and actors who think and propose these policies, programs, and interventions in the floodplains and rivers. This effort has considered new perspectives on technologies, especially ones aiming to build a different relationship between the rivers and the city through the proposal of projects and elements that can be configured as green infrastructure. But, by the middle of the last decade, it had lost its force in public policies and things quickly went back to the old paradigm.

As a theoretical basis for the case being studied, the use of the transition literature is relevant to shed light on how certain paradigms, ideas, and proposals associated with sustainability are (or are not) implemented (Markard et al., 2020). In a political technical naïve view, sustainability is not achieved by a lack of understanding of the long-term economic and collective benefits. Hence, the efforts to the present, at each new regulatory framework or international platform (e.g., climate change), there are new conceptual approaches, instruments, and techniques suggested with the hope of changing the path dependence. However, the non-implementation is due toamong other factors-a web of interests and resistance associated with a political context (interests of groups and actors) and also to a sociotechnical panorama making it difficult to deviate from mainstream practice (Geels and Schot, 2007). Considering climate change as a driver, the transition literature has been mainly incorporated to the theme of energy, but not so much with regard to water (García Soler et al., 2018).

Moreover, the use of this literature also has limits, one of which comes from its European origin and the great difference between the context in which it was developed and the reality of countries like Brazil. Another limitation, still associated with the first, involves environmental justice, or how these changes in the patterns of infrastructure and planning mainly occur in valued areas and drive inequality and gentrification. In this sense, it is important to put together sociotechnical transition and just transition literature and to confront both with case studies in peripheral countries.

The methodology is organized on the two following main bases: first, the literature review was conducted on sociotechnical transition and the sociotechnical transition associated with drainage infrastructures. Then, another specific review was conducted on just transition, which also covered texts that relate sociotechnical transition to a broader concept of justice. The reviews are based on the Scopus platform searching; also, the selection of the bibliography used was made by content and narrative adherence. At this moment, it is appropriate to point out that this last review was not intended to cover the whole debate on environmental justice, but rather how the idea of justice has been understood within the analyses concerning transition. The theme of Just Transition is still little covered in the literature; thus, this paper also seeks to contribute to this dimension of transitions.

The discussion on the sociotechnical transition in the policies for urban rivers in the city of São Paulo was mainly based on documental analysis, and it is detailed in section Material and Methods of this paper.

Structurally, the paper is organized into four parts besides this introduction. First, the theoretical basis is organized into two parts: terms and concepts from the founding literature of transitions and urban waters and the theme of just transitions. Then, in section Material and Methods, we detail the documents used and how they were searched and analyzed. Finally, we present and discuss the results. First the spatial configurations of urban rivers in the city are briefly presented, finally leading to the detailing of the policies, programs, and projects for urban rivers throughout the 21st century. The article shows that there is a sociotechnical transition "in the making" with some results in changes in the way of thinking and intervening in urban rivers, but these practices do not expressively consider a fair distribution in the city. The maintenance of this new trajectory should contribute to maintaining and even increasing the deep spatial inequality that exists.

TRANSITIONS, CITIES, AND WATER

The term "transition" has been gaining ground in plans and policies related to sustainability. In the academic field, the term "sociotechnical transitions" emerged in the early 2000s in innovation studies (Newell and Mulvaney, 2013; Geels, 2019). Specifically, Geels and Schot (2007) define transitions as changes from one sociotechnical regime to another. "The sociotechnical regime concept accommodates this broader community of social groups and their alignment of activities" (Geels and Schot, 2007, p. 399). This refers to deep structural changes in systems such as energy "that involve long-term and complex reconfigurations of landscapes with technology, policy, infrastructure, scientific knowledge, and social and cultural practices toward sustainable ends" (Newell and Mulvaney, 2013, p. 133).

The Multi-Level Perspective (MLP) is a framework (Geels and Schot, 2007; Geels, 2019) used to understand the process of innovation and sociotechnical transition on an interrelated three-level framework of landscape (macro), regime (meso), and niche (micro) (Hodson and Marvin, 2010). Landscape level refers to pressure and driving forces in a broader context that do or do not create conditions to innovations and affect; accordingly, it is affected by the forces from the regimes and niches. For Geels and Schot (2007, p. 400) "changes at the landscape level usually take place slowly (decades)." Regarding niches, these authors point out that "Technological niches from the microlevel where radical novelties emerge. These novelties are initially unstable sociotechnical configurations with low performance. Niche-innovations are carried and developed by small networks of dedicated actors, often outsiders or fringe actors." (Geels and Schot, 2007, p. 400). Although the three levels are closely related, there is a debate as to whether innovations necessarily emerge from niches or whether they are a response to landscape and regime pressures from an adaptive perspective (Hodson and Marvin, 2010).

Another important point is the role of places for transitions, especially that of cities in urban sociotechnical transitions (Hodson and Marvin, 2010; García Soler et al., 2018). "A series of economic, ecological, population and institutional constraints have produced new challenges and pressures on urban growth and to the management of cities' critical infrastructures." (Hodson and Marvin, 2010, p. 477). These authors point out that evaluating urban transition also involves considering that it is intertwined with a web of networks, and therefore, we must consider various scales of governance or multilevel governance.

The work of Hodson and Marvin (2010) addresses the role of cities and socio-technical transitions. Between 2006 and 2009, they analyzed London, New York, Tokyo, San Francisco, and Melbourne and concluded that there is evidence, in these large cities, of deliberate attempts to reconfigure the sociotechnical systems in the proposals and implementation of infrastructure. For these authors "in a period of resource constraint and climate change, the world's largest cities are beginning to translate their strategic concern about their ability to guarantee resources into strategies designed to reshape the city and its relations with resources and other spaces" (p. 478). However, they highlight the context of disputes over urban territorial priorities in which political elites seek to gain degrees of control over the organization and management of energy, water, waste, and transportation infrastructures. This aspect develops in what will be discussed below about just transitions. In addition to intranational inequalities, Hodson and Marvin (2010) point to the necessary research efforts that "engage with transitions in cities outside of premium world cities and examine what transitions look like in ordinary cities and cities of the global south." This is an aspect that will be, in an exploratory way, developed in the case of São Paulo (Brazil).

The work of García Soler et al. (2018) involves a long-term analysis of the policies and projects implemented to promote rainwater harvesting in Berlin. Subsequently, it is a contribution to the theme of transitions and urban waters. They reason about the need for exploring the topic of how the city is molded by the transitions. The authors "used the Berlin experience to challenge conventional models of linear transition pathways and sensitize scholars to the messiness of urban water management trajectories, which can involve reversals, diversions and sudden leaps" (García Soler et al., 2018, p. 105).

In Brazil, much of the literature on macro and micro drainage has an approach that disregards these elements and focuses on *stricto sensu* aspects of the components of hydrology and their scientific expressions. Even from an integrated water and sanitation management perspective, and the regulatory frameworks of the last decade of the last century and the first of this century, there is still a focus on sectoral and technical approaches as responses to problems in this field. It is common to find terms like "lack of [urban or metropolitan] planning" to justify countless factors that hinder and even prevent more advanced solutions from being implemented. In contrast, the growing literature on green infrastructure, solutions based on nature, and those linked to social actions such as civic ecology and insurgents have brought new possibilities to the theme—but still without the proper scale and scope (Momm et al., 2020), as we will see in the case studied.

JUST TRANSITION

The analysis of the sociotechnical transition must be accompanied by the following key issue in peripheral and extremely unequal countries: justice. Routledge et al. (2018) understand that the possibilities of guaranteeing sustainable and fair futures fail because the essential resources and the production of knowledge are managed by elites in sociotechnical regimes committed to maintaining the status quo.

If it is climate change that pressures the transition, these same authors deeply criticize the guidelines developed at the Paris Conference, as they understand that they are based on neoliberal foundations of governance, since it does not address inequalities and does not confront issues of interest to the private sector, like free markets, and are also quite restricted to the possibilities of each nation-state. Thus, they understand that such goals do not address policies to reduce inequality which between nations and even within them results in an unequal distribution of vulnerabilities and possibilities to deal with climate change, including in terms of political participation. In extremely unequal countries, these dimensions of inequality occur within the same city (Canil et al., 2020; Torres et al., 2020). Although inequality can lead to social participation in the construction of public policies, analyzing the relationship between participation and inequality complex (Gaventa and Martorano, 2016), through the outcomes it is possible to highlight the maintenance of inequalities. In other words, inequality of participation contributes to the construction of unequal policies.

Newell and Mulvaney (2013) agree with the hole of the elites in shaping the policies to their interest, especially because the political economy of global environmental justice is characterized by uneven power relations, conflict, and often violence. Also, the interests of global elites are more often than not misaligned with the needs and environmental vulnerabilities of the world's poorest people. In this context, they intend to "emphasize the ways in which uneven exposure to environmental benefits and harm is often not accidental and unintentional, but rather a product of a particular way of organizing production and its constitutive social relations" (Newell and Mulvaney, 2013, p. 133).

Then, there is the term "transition," which has been increasingly used in public plans and policies related to a low-carbon economy. It needs to be extended to a broader sustainability perspective and accomplished by the term, justice. To Newell and Mulvaney (2013), there is an increasing recognition that the politics of transition have to ensure that the proposed policies are socially just and that they address environmental inequalities in terms of exposure to localized degradation. Furthermore, the actions taken to alleviate global or regional environmental threats cannot reproduce the inequalities at local levels.

Heffron and McCauley (2018) debate the concept of a just transition, to put together these three existing justice approaches in the literature: energy justice, climate justice, and environmental justice. They consider that there is a distortion, especially in the traditional economic literature, on the attempts of achieving a just transition within societies in time and space. They argue that justice needs a global and human rights perspective, rather than a local and civil rights one, and the just transition concept has the advantage to engage all three justice stakeholders-especially in overcoming inequalities. Also, the authors build the "Just Framework" to be applied to just transition. In this framework, they proposed the four dimensions of Justice, Universal, Space, and Time. The first recovers the three types of justice: distributional, procedural, and restorative; Universal deals with recognition and cosmopolitanism; Space focuses on the places where the events are happening; last but not least, Time brings the horizons to transition, short, medium, or long-term. Specifically, the idea is to combat the status quo in research and practice (Heffron and McCauley, 2018).

Similarly, Fitzgibbons and Mitchell (2019) argue that recognition, redistribution, and participation are three essential dimensions of justice in planning processes and outcomes. Through them, they propose an analysis of the Rockefeller Foundation's 100 Resilient Cities initiative using two broad dimensions: Open Process and Recognitional and Distributive Justice. They discovered that "resilience thinking, in practice, supports the status quo." The reason is that, in the first place, the overcoming of the structural inequalities is not considered in the program or the majority of the proposals received. So, these three main issues are linked to the dimension mentioned: the concentration of experiences in cities in central countries; the insufficient space for communities to participate in decisions linked to projects; and the existence of acts of omission and commission, established from another important work that analyzes adaptation plans, by Anguelovski et al. (2016).

The categories of acts of omission and acts of commission are important references to assess the relationship between resilience and environmental justice and can be mobilized to sociotechnical transition issues. Based on reading that many of the adaptation plans increased social inequalities, Anguelovski et al. (2016) sought to establish categories that report the dimensions of the plans and their resulting inequality. They are classified as acts of omission when inequality is caused indirectly, for example, when there is a choice to prioritize richer communities for the implementation of infrastructure or when the poorest part of a given community is not engaged in the construction of proposals. The acts of commission result from a direct action of the plan, which produces or reproduces inequalities. An example of one of these equalities is removal actions, the relocation to places in worse urban conditions, or even the gentrification processes generated by the development of infrastructure.

It is possible to summarize these dimensions by the 5 W's proposed by Meerow and Newell (2016) to put in the center of the agenda the recognition of politicized decisions, scalar dimensions, and trade-offs of resilience plans which leads to the analysis of justice within them. Between other questions, they inquired about the following: who defines and who is excluded by the plans; what sectors and networks are included and what disturbances are focused; regarding the "when" questions, if the plans have short- or long-term horizons; where is the resilience prioritized and if this focus undermined the resilience elsewhere; and why were some goals defined to resilience plans.

Finally, we highlight that regarding the lack of investments in infrastructure in the cities of peripheral countries, the State has a fundamental role to play in the transition, but also it has a fundamental role to play in just transition. Routledge et al. (2018, p. 79) claim that the state is "a continued terrain of possibility for positive social, economic, and environmental change, noting the imperative of historically attentive state-enabled redistribution along persistent axes of difference." This emphasizes the large cities where strategic transition projects can be held by supportive state actors and civil society groups (Routledge et al., 2018).

MATERIALS AND METHODS

The methodology that was utilized for the empirical analysis was documental research. Certain documents were gathered which covered over 25 years of research-including master and doctoral researches-and are detailed in the academic presentation (Travassos, 2004, 2010). It consisted of a historical retrieval of speeches, plans, programs, and projects related to urban rivers in the Municipality of São Paulo. The speeches were collected in specialized magazines and newspapers (e.g., Revista de Engenharia or Construção São Paulo) or of wider circulation, from the collection of the newspaper O Estado de São Paulo. From articles and reports, it was possible to analyze how the experts and the public opinion considered what should be done with São Paulo's rivers. The second set of documents were the plans, programs, and projects existing in the collections of the main public agencies that planned and intervened in urban rivers. At the municipal level, the documents were consulted in the secretariats that are now called the Municipal Secretariat of Urban Infrastructure and the Municipal Secretariat of Urban Planning and Licensing. At the state level, and with special emphasis on the post-1970s period, at the now-extinct São Paulo Metropolitan Planning Company, Emplasa, there was a wealth of documentation on the urban drainage problems of the Upper Tietê River Basin and debates on possible solutions. The analysis emphasized the Master Plan concerning drainage and linear parks projects; moreover, it also relied on texts that analyze specific aspects of these policies. Extensive documentation was also gathered from the Central Library of the Polytechnic School and the School of Architecture and Urbanism of the University of São Paulo, which keep archives of many urban and sanitation plans. The first one is concentrated on information, especially up to the 1930s and 1940s; the second one is focused on posterior documents.

All documents were read thoroughly, and we extracted information from them concerning the actors, institutions,



discourses, and proposals for urban rivers, as well as prioritized rivers and watersheds. From there, it was possible to understand the consolidation, permanence, and rupture of intervention practices in urban rivers and to establish three important moments of the constitution of sociotechnical regimes. The first, established around the 1930s, was configured by the canalization of streams and the construction of valley bottom avenues. This was done via projects that comprised road plans for the city. The second, starting in the mid-1970s, still repeats the pattern of valley bottom avenues and open or gallery canalizationnow disconnected from road plans-composing improvement programs; thus, where there was a stream, it would be canalized and would give way to a road. The third period, on which this article is focused, is configured by the questioning of this binomial: stream canalization and construction of valley bottom avenues, which gives rise to other forms of intervention and the growth of the debate on linear parks and the renaturalization or recovery of waterways.

This documental analysis was combined with a reflexive practice from the authors, mainly in the urban drainage plans of the São Paulo Municipality, during the years 2013 through 2014 and at the Alto Tiete River Basin Committee since 2017.

For the last years, documents from the websites of the municipal government (for the amount and typology of ongoing and recently completed works) and state government, especially the page of the Novo Rio Pinheiros project and the Sanitation Company of the State of São Paulo, Sabesp, were used. We also conducted a brief survey on news portals using Google's advanced search machine, to verify the presence of urban rivers and the most commonly cited problems, in order to understand if and how the topic has grown in recent years, with a special focus on discourses about channeled gallery rivers. A similar search on Google Scholar was used to confront the criticism that has been made about São Paulo's urban rivers, focusing on the observation of the discourse about the gallery-channeled rivers in relation to the peripheries. For the present paper, some important documents that represent the changes and continuities of the regime were selected.

URBAN RIVERS IN SÃO PAULO

The São Paulo Municipality is the capital of the State and the Metropolitan Region of São Paulo. It has an area of 1.5 km², an urban area that occupies two-thirds of it, and a population of 12.3 million people. Despite having the highest GDP per capita in Brazil, about 31% of its inhabitants live on an income below half a minimum monthly wage, an amount equivalent to <\$100 per capita, according to data from March 2021. Among urban households, only 50.3% have adequate urbanization infrastructure, such as drainage and paving (Instituto Brasileiro de Geografia e Estatística., 2021).

São Paulo is located in the vicinity of the spring of its main water body, the Tietê River, a destination of the vast majority of water bodies in its territory. There is an exception


FIGURE 2 | Bibi stream channeled into closed galleries at July 9th Avenue (by the authors).



FIGURE 3 | Inhumas stream at Arraias do Araguaia Avenue (by the authors).

regarding a small stretch of the basin, at the southern end, which flows into the ocean (Figure 1). During its passage through the city, this river and also its main tributary, the Rio Pinheiros, present a very low slope, which means that, in its natural structure, forms a series of meanders and occupies an enormous floodplain, which was gradually occupied while the rivers were being rectified. However, their tributary rivers have greater energy. They are configured in small watersheds, with greater slopes and a great amplitude between the base and flood flows, thus forming a dense dendritic network of small streams. These differences are fundamental to understanding the drainage node in the city, as floods configured as flash floods have always characterized the processes of rising water and drainage plans and projects over time. So, instead of mitigating this situation, they have intensified it.

In the São Paulo Municipality, there are currently four spatial configurations of urban rivers. These configurations are closely related to the time frame of public policies throughout the 20th and early 21st centuries, as shown by Travassos (2004, 2010). Notably, rivers channeled into closed galleries are the oldest of them, the result of a practice that was established in the 1930s and lasted for about 50 years (Figure 2). During those decades, the covering of rivers was required by the population and supported by the logic present in sanitation and road engineering. Thus, it was a practice that, in the view of that particular time, made it possible to clean up the city and represented an opportunity to support the construction of the structural system of avenues. Newspaper reports (Porchat, 1920; Prado, 1936; Estado de São Paulo, 1962, 1984; A Construção São Paulo, 1972), urban plans and drainage programs (Maia, 1929; São Paulo (Municipality), 1958, 1969), and articles in scientific engineering journals (Maia and Cintra, 1924), not only in São Paulo, contributed to the construction of a sociotechnical regime supported by this binomial, reflecting a sociotechnical landscape around the world.



FIGURE 4 | Linear park at Itaim stream (by the authors).

In the 1980s, with the growth of drainage problems and the incorporation of environmental debates into the production of urban space, the model underwent its first change, with the guideline of no longer building closed galleries, but making open channels (Figure 3). Here, although the sociotechnical regime has adjusted to the speeches and even incorporated new actors, it has not changed. The presence of large resources and the creation of specific lines of financing for drainage (Jorge, 1987) accelerate the implementation of interventions, but, at that moment, alongside the permanence of the avenues in the floodplains, there was no longer a relationship between them and the structural road plans. Therefore, wherever there was a stream, it was considered an opportunity to build an avenue (Travassos, 2004). In the 1970s and 1980s, much of the streams in the oldest urbanization area were channeled (São Paulo (Municipality), Geprocav, (n.d.); São Paulo (Municipality), EMURB, COGEP, COPLASA, 1974; São Paulo (Municipality), Sempla, 1982), in both forms, open and closed. In this sense,



FIGURE 5 | Precarious settlement at Corumbé stream (by the authors).

although the sociotechnical landscape was changing, especially at the international level, it was still not enough to cause changes in the sociotechnical regime. However, it started to create conditions for the emergence of some sociotechnical niches, as will be further presented in this paper in more detail.

Thus, the open channeling with the construction of valleybottom avenues remained as a hegemonic discourse and practice until the beginning of this century. Then, the Executive Group of the Program of Canalization of Streams, Implementation of Roads, and Environmental and Social Recovery of Valleybottoms (GEPROCAV) was quietly dismantled. This particular sector of the Secretariat of Urban Infrastructure was responsible for maintaining the sociotechnical regime in the Municipality since the 1980s.

At that moment, because of the changes brought about by the Strategic Master Plan of 2002 (Municipal Law No. 13,430), which instituted the Environmental Recovery Program for Water Courses and Valley-bottoms, the debate on the construction of linear parks began to gain traction. In conjunction with the Regional Master Plan of 2004, 146 linear parks bordering the water network were proposed (Silva-Sánchez and Jacobi, 2012; São Paulo (Municipality), 2020). The strengthening of the Secretariat of the Environment (SVMA) in the mid-2000s was also fundamental for the discourse on the recovery of rivers and streams to gain political space. In 2006, a working group was created under its management to operationalize the implementation of linear parks (Ordinance SVMA 75/2006). Around 25 linear parks were implemented, with most of them occurring between the end of the 2000s and the beginning of the 2010s. Notably, the number of parks is slightly higher as there are parks that are not managed by the SVMA (Figure 4) (Travassos, 2010; Silva-Sánchez and Jacobi, 2012).

Despite the promising data, it is necessary to point out two issues. The first one is that most of the urban rivers that have received public interventions since the beginning of the 20th century are in the first two spatial configurations. That is, where there was a public policy, the main result was the one recommended by the sociotechnical regime in force. After it arrived in mid-2010, the implementation of new linear parks, which can be characterized as a sociotechnical niche, dropped dramatically.

Furthermore, it should be noted that the fourth spatial configuration—rivers that cross precarious settlements (slums or favelas)—is the most serious in the São Paulo Municipality. This configuration is abundantly present in the peripheries, in spaces that have never been the subject of public urbanization policies. Thus, there are hundreds of kilometers of urban rivers that have not received any type of treatment of their beds or banks which then has created serious risks for the population that lives there (**Figure 5**).

The presence of rivers in precarious settlements on the peripheries already indicates that these historical regimes of intervention have specific spatialities. Specific spatialities, in the context of inequality in Brazilian cities, also mean that different social classes have, in their neighborhoods, different configurations and degrees of infrastructure—which includes the treatment of rivers and streams. In the São Paulo Municipality, the gallery system under the roads is mostly in the middle- and upper-class neighborhoods (**Figure 6**).

The transition in discourses should also not lead to the false idea that open and closed channeling associated with new or existing road systems are not being carried out in the Municipality. The data collected for this article show that the amount of these interventions is much higher than the implementation of linear parks and continues to be the model for urbanization. On the other hand, in the most central areas, there is a growing clamor for the ecological restoration of rivers and streams. There is also a construction of a false discourse that establishes that the totality of the city's watercourses is buried or that these are the main issues presently related to the urban rivers, thus giving rise to the prioritization of plans and projects of "renaturalization" (Brocaneli and Stuermer, 2008; Viana, 2014; Algodoal, 2019; Conselho Municipal do Meio Ambiente e Desenvolvimento Sustentável - CADES, 2019; Ribeiro, 2020), which happen to be concentrated in the central areas of the city.

"In the Making" Transition

To show two points, we can discuss some quantitative aspects and the three levels of the MLP that are a consequence of the programs and projects of each river spatial configuration in São Paulo. The first one is that the sociotechnical transition is "in the making" and currently the sociotechnical regime of the last century seems to have resumed the hegemony in the definition of actions. At the same time, external forces and pressures-especially from the environmental global platformshave been increasing the conditions for establishing new policies and initiatives, such as the 1992 Rio Declaration and Agenda 21. Despite the neoliberal policies of the period with budget restrictions and privatizations, the Federal Constitution of 1988 and the regulatory frameworks that would come next regarding planning and the environment have established an outline of principles and instruments. These items have created suitable conditions so that agents from niches (micro-level), organizations, the academy, and the government could propose innovations to processes and projects. Then, at the end of



the 2000s, there were conditions for a just transition, but its trajectory had not been linear, as one can see in the upcoming table (**Table 1**). It summarizes plans, programs, and projects and characterizes a transition process that is not completed yet. The non-completeness is configured in summary by the notable presence of new proposals that have been poorly implemented or even not implemented at all. There is a relation between the typology of interventions (in bold, third column), for example, canalization vs. comprehensive and the level of implementation.

Also, the contours of the current transition discourse fail to recognize the main challenge of environmental and spatial conditions and justice, which is the prioritization of innovations in the peripheries. So, while the agenda for a new relationship between rivers and the city has won, it has failed to challenge the *status quo* of urban inequality, water degradation, and the jeopardizing of ecosystem services.

At the beginning of the 21st century, under the implementation of the second stage of the Program for Canalization of Streams and Environmental and Social Recovery of Valley-bottoms (Procav II), which had begun in 1993, the standard intervention had been the majority. Its previous stage, Procav I, 1987, echoed the paradigm established throughout that century, the channeling of streams, and the construction of avenues on its banks, and was managed by the then Secretariat

TABLE 1	I Main intervention proposals to urban rivers a	nd associated sociotechnological regime or niche experience.

Period	Plan, program, or project that addressed river intervention	Regime or niche	River intervention goals	River intervention situation
1987–1992	PROCAV I	Valley bottom avenues (regime)	Closed canalization of streams and construction of valley bottom avenues	Implemented
1988	Tiquatira intervention	Linear park (Niche)	Open canalization and construction of a linear park and valley bottom avenue	Implemented
1989–1992	Debates conducted to a new phase of PROCAV	Valley bottom avenues (regime)	Comprehensive projects to streams and valley bottom	Not implemented
1993–2004	PROCAV II	Valley bottom avenues (regime)	Open canalization and construction of valley bottom avenues Precarious settlements reallocation Environmental protection and education	Implemented
2002–2013	Strategic Master Plan for the São Paulo Municipality (Municipal Law No. 13,430)	Green infrastructure (regime transition)	Linear parks and green corridors	Partially implemented
2007–2010	Córrego Limpo Program (1st and 2nd phases)	Green infrastructure (regime transition)	Stream cleanup	Partially implemented
2008–2012	100 Parks Program for São Paulo	Green infrastructure (regime transition)	Linear parks and green corridors (following the Strategic Master Plan)	Partially implemented
2014 to present	Strategic Master Plan for the São Paulo Municipality (Municipal Law No. 16,050)	Green infrastructure (regime transition)	Linear parks	Not implemented
2016 to present	São Paulo Municipal Stormwater Management Plan - PMAPSP	Green infrastructure (regime transition)	Reduction of flood risks in six watersheds, with the implementation of some linear parks	Not implemented
2017 to present	Córrego Limpo Program (3rd phase)	Green infrastructure (regime transition)	Stream cleanup	Being implemented
2019 to present	Novo Rio Pinheiros Program	Green infrastructure (regime transition)	Revitalization of the river with reduced sewage discharge, improved conditions for aquatic life, and environmental and landscape recovery of its surroundings.	Being implemented

Bold terms represent the main intervention proposed to the rivers.

of Public Roads through its executive group, GEPROCAV. At that time, the program was financed by the Inter-American Development Bank, IDB, which replaced the federal drainage financing lines that existed during the dictatorial period (Travassos, 2004). Nevertheless, between the projects in Procav I, there was the formation of a sociotechnical niche, and a unique and isolated experience undertaken until that moment, which was the construction of a linear park along the Tiquatira River in 1988. The project had been exclusively designed by technicians from municipal and state bodies, without centrality in the sociotechnical regime, who can be considered as fringe actors (São Paulo (State), SOMA, Cetesb, DAEE, 1984).

Between 1989 and 1992, with the implementation of Procav I in progress, a new phase for the program began to be discussed under the progressive management of Mayor Luiza Erundina from the Workers Party. Subsequently, the name of the program was changed to "Program for the Environmental and Social Recovery of Valley Bottoms in the São Paulo Municipality." There was the idea of elaborating comprehensive projects in which the treatment of valley bottoms did not initially presuppose the construction of roads on the stream banks. Accordingly, this would allow the treatment of a larger number of watersheds with the same investment of resources (São Paulo (Municipality), Câmara Municipal, Comissão Especial de Estudos Sobre Enchentes, 1995). In

addition, it could lead to the diversification of spatial results. However, in 1993, the engineer, Paulo Maluf, a right-wing politician with strong relationships with urban infrastructure entrepreneurs, was elected as mayor, and the road system was once again prioritized.

Yet, the dominant sociotechnical regime of valley-bottom avenues has not changed. At that time, Procav II presented two important inflections regarding the first stage of the program, which can be characterized as a predevelopment phase of a sociotechnical transition. The first of these inflections was institutional, with the insertion of the Secretariats of Housing (SEHAB) and of the Environment (SVMA) in GEPROCAV, which led to an expansion of the actors beyond the engineers in the design of the program. Thus, two other programs were created parallel to the channeling and construction of roads: social housing and environmental protection and education. This reflected a change in the technological landscape both globally and locally. The growth presented in the discourse about urban sustainability and the recognition of the exponential increase in the population living in precarious settlements motivated the broadening in the scope of the program. The regulatory frameworks and national systems on water, sanitation, environment, and urbanization, based on the Federal Constitution of 1988, kept deepening the possibilities for macrolevel innovations.

Regarding precarious settlements, despite the difficulty of specifying their data, studies at the time observed that in 1973 about 1% of the population were living in these conditions (Saraiva and Marques, 2007). In 1987, the number jumped to 7.7% of the population, 813,000 people, with almost 50% living on the banks of streams (Rolnik et al., 1990; Taschner and Pequeno, 1992). New calculations showed that, in 1991, the number doubled again and about 15% of the population of the municipality was living in favelas (Marques et al., 2003). The population resettlement program designed in Procav II, however, had brought back old and questionable solutions. The population that lived in the intervention areas, i.e., where the avenues would be built, would be removed to three social housing facilities in the limits of the urban area, as the 14 streams to be channeled could be found halfway between the central areas and the extreme periphery.

The environmental programs, in turn, had been demanded as a counterpart to the IDB in the new round of loans for the program (São Paulo (Municipality), Secretaria De Vias Públicas, 1994). Hence, two sub-projects were created: "Environmental Protection of Watersheds" and "Environmental education." The first one specifically referred to the creation and maintenance of green areas in the watersheds that were the objects of the interventions. The second created an environmental education program for the residents of the watersheds and the housing complexes to be built (São Paulo (Municipality), Secretaria Do Verde E Do Meio Ambiente (SVMA), PROCAM (PROCAV II AMBIENTAL), 1995).

The second inflection of Procav II was technical. After a century of interventions aimed at increasing the speed of flow of the river channels, without ever being able to resolve the issue of floods always being transferred downstream, the State Government, through the Department of Water and Electricity (DAEE), approved the Macro Drainage Plan of the Alto Tietê Basin¹ in 1999 (São Paulo (State), DAEE, ENGER-PROMON-CKC Consortium, 1999). This plan introduced the following important change in the logic of urban drainage: the restriction flow. Specifically, restriction flow is the highest flow supported by the main rivers in the basin and serves as the maximum flow parameter for intervention in the tributaries.

This measure leads to the need for reserving water in the watersheds of these tributaries. However, among various possibilities for reserving, a new practice that soon became hegemonic started to be implemented: the construction of large containment reservoirs, known in Brazil as big pools (*piscinões*). This innovation places the works in progress by Procav II in a paradox formed by channels designed to quickly expel the waters and the construction of reservoirs to stop them (Travassos, 2004).

In 2003, after several interruptions and reprogramming, there were still seven Procav II streams under construction, three reservoirs were being built, and some of the residents were still in precarious settlements in the watersheds. The Environmental Education Program, although well-evaluated by residents who would not be removed (Sacardo, 2001), had stopped 6 years earlier.

At the beginning of the century, in 2002, the Strategic Master Plan for the São Paulo Municipality, PDE (Municipal Law No. 13,430), was approved. Furthermore, it was complemented by the Regional Strategic Plans (PREs) (Municipal Law No. 16,050), which were elaborated for each municipal subprefecture in 2004.² The plans were based on the Statute of the City, a federal law that oriented the review of the Master Plan in Brazil at the macro-level. The approval of these municipal plans, under new progressive management, also of the Workers' Party (PT), now with Marta Suplicy as mayor, brought light again to the several critical issues about the established way of urbanization of the valley bottoms and a possibility of change in the relationship between the rivers and the city. The water network was considered as one of the four municipality structural elements. So, the main planning guideline for this network and its floodplain treatment was the creation of a series of linear parks and green corridors. Thus, the plan represented a significant change in the discourse on the treatment to be given to rivers and streams in São Paulo, pointing to new forms of design and intervention in these areas.

In the context of the sociotechnical landscape, both in the debates of the early 1990s and in those carried out for the preparation of the PDE 2002, we assume that the main role of pressure for the transition mainly came from a group of municipal technicians—at this moment mainly the SVMA technicians—and various elements from academia. During this period, there were no environmental movements organized around the agenda of public policies for the urbanization of rivers and their banks yet. Despite this, there was social pressure in favor of the depollution of the Tietê River, with some significant victories in the 1990s (SOS Mata Atlântica, 2016). Conversely, the macro-level went on creating suitable conditions for innovations in local policies and processes.

Only 4 years after the approval of the PDE 2002, under the neoliberal government of Gilberto Kassab-who had been Secretary of Planning in the administration that replaced Maluf, being very close to his group, but who gave political importance to the SVMA-the municipality began to organize itself to set in motion its new guidelines for urban rivers. The already mentioned workgroup was created but was formed exclusively by SVMA technicians. Without the participation of other public bodies, therefore, it was quite limited. Travassos (2010) and Silva-Sánchez and Jacobi (2012) showed how the implementation of linear parks needed to face a complex territorial and institutional situation, which required the articulation of several actors, be sufficient to think in an integrated program, the different intervention's dimensions, and the specificities of each stream and hydrographic basin. It would be necessary to integrate housing, sanitation, green areas, urban drainage, and mobility so that the urbanization projects of the rivers and their banks should result not only from a sociotechnical, but also from a just

 $^{^1\}mathrm{The}$ Alto Tietê Basin covers 35 of the 39 municipalities in the São Paulo Metropolitan Region.

 $^{^2} The$ municipality of São Paulo is divided into 31 Subprefectures (Municipal Decree n° 13,399/2002).

transition. Thus, having its installation in the bulge of a single organ, weakened its potential for change.

In 2008, the linear parks became part of the 100 Parks Program for São Paulo, which aimed to create a bank of public lands that were suitable for the provision of environmental services. The program also intended to create a plan to adapt to global climate changes (Devecchi, 2008), thereby echoing the global agenda. Then, it did happen, as most of the implemented linear parks avoided the most precarious and conflicting areas. This was because there was no integrated planning strategy or funding which allowed the recovery of abandoned or occupied public lands with functions that could be easily relocated. Also, the project and implementation were made expeditiously and without any social or popular participation. Contrastingly, the parks were mainly implemented in peripheral areas and represented a gain—even if partial—in infrastructure in these regions (Travassos, 2010).

However, in just over 5 years, the pace of proposals and projects dropped considerably, and the next government, again from the Workers' Party with Fernando Haddad, did not emphasize the program. In 2015, the last linear park in São Paulo was inaugurated, still reminiscent of the moment before it, as may be seen in the portal of the Secretary of the Environment, SVMA. The Strategic Master Plan approved in 2014 (Municipal Law No. 16,050), which is still in force, followed the guidelines brought by its predecessor, but the proposed linear parks have not been implemented yet.

Currently, the data collected on digital media³ indicate that there are only two linear parks in more advanced stages of debate within the municipal government; specifically, both are in the northern zone. This same data reveals that there is a strong resumption of channeling streams and construction of road systems on the river banks with varying degrees of importance in the constitution of the municipal road system. In the news database of the Secretariat of Urban Infrastructure, there are 29 projects or works completed or in progress, with rare exceptions, were found in streams located on the outskirts of the city. In addition, although the 2014 Strategic Master Plan had included a specific section on the recovery of valley bottoms, with the objective of articulating sanitation, drainage, implementation of linear parks, and urbanization of slums, there was no more municipal effort to prioritize planning and design in these areas.

Relegated Justice

At the beginning of 2021, the Secretariat for Infrastructure and Works (the renamed SIURB) made available the "Drainage Notebooks" prepared for six hydrographic watersheds in the municipality, in 2016 (São Paulo (Municipality), Secretaria Municipal De Infraestrutura Urbana E Obras (SIURB), Fundação Centro Tecnológico De Hidráulica (FCTH), 2016a,b,c,d,e,f). In the second semester, they published six other notebooks,

elaborated in 2019 (São Paulo (Municipality), Secretaria Municipal De Infraestrutura Urbana E Obras (SIURB), Fundação Centro Tecnológico De Hidráulica (FCTH), 2019a,b,c,d,e,f). These proposals are presumably associated with the São Paulo Municipal Stormwater Management Plan (PMAPSP), a plan that is not a plan, but the sum of these watersheds programs, without any consideration about why these and not other choices. From 2016 to 2019, it is possible to notice a large increase in proposals linked to green infrastructure and also river daylighting. This increase shows how, from the infrastructure point of view, there is a transition under consolidation. On the other hand, the interventions are still thought of in a sectorial way. Although sanitation and roads are mentioned, the precarious settlements practically disappear, especially in the 2019 proposals, even in the peripheral basins, where their presence is significant.

Half of the 12 watersheds are in consolidated areas, occupied by middle- and upper-middle class population; two of them are more diverse in terms of income, and four of them are occupied predominantly by low- and middle-income population. In the last six basins, the closer to the headwaters, the greater the prevalence of low-income population and the presence of precarious settlements. The proposed interventions, however, do not prioritize areas with less infrastructure, nor do they allocate more resources to where there is more precariousness, which can be seen in two comparisons. In 2016 notebooks, although the linear parks proposals were quite conservative, it was already possible to notice its unequal distribution, while for the peripheral Morro do S basin, with its 22 km² area, a single park with 4 thousand m² was proposed; for the Águas Espraiadas Creek basin, with its 11 km², in an area of intense land valuation, a linear park with 111 thousand m² was proposed. In 2019, the difference in resources provided for the consolidated watersheds compared to the peripheral ones is striking. Considering the proposals that advocate more elements of green infrastructure, the resources foreseen for the Uberaba watershed, which runs through upper and upper middle class neighborhoods, are 98 million reais per km², while for the Aricanduva River watershed, which is on the periphery and shelters a relevant part of the precarious settlements and risk areas, the foreseen values are 8 thousand reais per km².

Simultaneously, the number of precarious settlements located on the banks of streams remains very high and growing. Although it is not possible to update the number of residents since the last Brazilian Demographic Census dates from 2010, the mapping carried out on data from the Municipal Housing Secretariat in 2015 indicates that there were about 247,000 households in precarious settlements on the banks of bodies of water (Travassos et al., 2017). In other words, there is still an intrinsic relationship between urban rivers and favelas in the city.

Conversely, it is also in the last decade that the perception about "unseen rivers," "invisible rivers," or "hidden rivers" in the urban areas has gained strength; correspondingly, this is accompanied by the exponential growth of academic works and media articles on the subject. A search on the Scholar Google portal for these terms in Portuguese resulted in significant

³The data was collected in the "News Page" of the Secretariat of Urban Infrastructure, SIURB, between 2010 to the present. Available online at: https:// www.prefeitura.sp.gov.br/cidade/secretarias/obras/noticias/ (accessed March 2021).

Urban River Interventions in São Paulo

differences between the decades of 2000 and 2010. Accordingly, for "unseen rivers," the total ranged from 11 to 18; for "invisible rivers," from 6 to 118; and for "hidden rivers," from 11 to 25. Considering the most prevalent term, together with the term "periphery" in the complete period, there are only 33 results, with the term "favelas" accounting for only 20. In a media search for the same term utilizing Google Search Advanced Engine, there is no report before 2010. Then, from that point, there are 140 reports, with only 40 of them noting the term "periphery," which is mostly related to a play with that name staged in a neighborhood in the far eastern section of the city. The term "favela" appears in only 20 news stories. Through this research, it was possible to note the strength that the discourse about urban rivers in São Paulo has gained. Urban rivers were the subject of theater groups, environmental movements, collaborative mapping initiatives, workshops to recognize watercourses, and pages on social networks. However, an important part of these speeches is incomplete once it is predominantly based on the criticism of the first spatial configuration that we dealt with, whose spatial location is in the neighborhoods of the middle and upper classes.

An example of the form that this discourse takes can be seen in a short documentary entitled "Between concrete walls,"⁴ which was produced by FAPESP, the magazine of the main research foundation in the country. The images and speeches selected for the documentary make it clear that rivers under the consolidated city are spoken of when the intention is to integrate rivers into the urban landscape. Furthermore, there is not a single image of precarious settlements. So, reintegration, renaturalization, and coexistence with water bodies are terms mobilized in a kind of metonymy, which takes a specific spatial configuration as universal, without complexifying the look at the various spatial configurations of urban rivers in the city. Moreover, although there are small initiatives that are echoed from periphery to periphery in some neighborhoods, as shown by Moreno and Momm (2019), the discourses linked to the central areas have a much greater power to transform themselves into public policy.

In particular, two recent programs illustrate how new public policy proposals, currently underway in the municipality, deepen infrastructure inequality and the unequal approach to urban rivers and streams. They are the third phase of the Córrego Limpo Program and the Novo Rio Pinheiros Project.

The Córrego Limpo Program was created in 2007 by the São Paulo State Sanitation Company, Sabesp, in conjunction with city hall (São Paulo (State), SABESP, São Paulo (Municipality), 2007). The objective was to clean up 300 rivers and streams through integrated sanitation, slum upgrading, and the creation of linear parks. The first phase of the program had two criteria for prioritization, which were: open channeled streams and basins in which the works could be completed in up to 2 years. Given the current situation, it is not difficult to imagine that such criteria would be very difficult to be achieved, except in watersheds whose infrastructure was almost complete. Thus,



FIGURE 7 | Pinheiros River landscape.

it was precisely in the areas of better infrastructure that the program concentrated its efforts, centering on complementing the structures of sanitary sewage. Since 2017, its third phase has been underway, presenting, according to its managers, two "innovations," the first of which is the establishment, until 2039, of long-term goals. The second one involves the focus on streams channeled in closed galleries, "located in densely urbanized and important tributaries of the two most important hydrographic basins in the capital." (São Paulo (Municipality), Secretaria Do Verde E Do Meio Ambiente (SVMA), 2017). These "closed streams," after being cleaned up, "can be returned to the urban landscape through renaturalization projects" (São Paulo (Municipality), 2020). The report also highlights the positive impact of the measures in upper-class regions, such as Moema and Ibirapuera. There were interventions proposed for 11 streams in the period between 2019 and 2020, only two of which were peripheral (São Paulo (Municipality), Comitê Gestor Dos Serviços De Água E Esgoto Da Capital Paulista, 2019).

The Novo Rio Pinheiros Project, at the main tributary of Tietê River (**Figure 7**), is even clearer in reproducing inequalities, since it assumes the rupture between sanitation and housing works and treats consolidated and precarious areas differently. Launched in 2019, the program aims to reduce the sewage released in the tributaries of the river and to improve water quality, and fully integrate it into the city (Silva and Porto, 2020; São Paulo (State), SABES, 2021). This will be accomplished through the five following pillars: water treatment of tributaries, control of silting, solid waste collection and disposal, revitalization of banks, and environmental communication and education. In addition, these three business groups were planned: energy, water resources, and real estate (Momm et al., 2020).

Attempts to clean up the Pinheiros River are not new, nor were the few financial resources invested in the project. It is the river flanked by the wealthiest neighborhoods and the most thriving business centers; it has experienced an intense wave of real estate appreciation in recent years, strongly related to

⁴Original title: "Entre paredes de concreto". Available online at: https://www. youtube.com/watch?v=l9GF0qpOhOY&list=UUYhTgGdeaBbbZ-h_LVJ_6bw (accessed March, 2021).

the reconfiguration of the infrastructure, both real and planned (Tone, 2010; Ferrara, 2018). However, there are also watersheds of its tributaries that are occupied by precarious settlements, whose urban and sanitation solutions are complex. Thus, to achieve the goal of a clean river and the construction of the desired waterfront in the wealthy neighborhoods, the state government treats the urban areas of the basin in two ways. First, there is the complete infrastructure for the tributary watersheds in the regular neighborhoods. Second, there is the treatment of the river mouth of the tributary rivers whose watersheds are occupied by precarious settlements. In other words, the State assumes the maintenance of very serious social and environmental liabilities as long as the sanitary effluents from these spaces do not contaminate the areas that matter for business investors and upper-classes. In several aspects, the set of these plans represents the reproduction and intensification of inequalities-that is, it shows that there is no just transition, or that justice is not an objective to pursue.

FINAL CONSIDERATIONS

The trajectory described above shows that the policies and projects concerning the relationship between rivers and urban spaces-specifically through linear parks and other leisure open spaces-have not been able, up to the moment, to be configured as a new sociotechnical regime. This incompleteness is due to both the point of view of the relationship between the actors and institutions, and from the point of view of the spatial and environmental results of these policies and projects. The resumption of interventions in channeling streams accompanied by a road system shows that there is resistance and inertia of the regime in force throughout the 20th century. We highlight, however, the changes that have occurred since 1980, with the growth of the urban environmental agenda. It was responsible, at first, for some modification in infrastructure proposals, from closed to open channeling, and after the expansion of the aspects that should be addressed by urbanization programs, especially issues related to precarious settlements and environmental education. At the end of the 2000s, the construction of new intervention proposals seemed to advance through all these themes, although in a sectorial and incomplete way, with many integration problems that needed to be solved to enable a real environmental and social recovery of the urbanized valley bottoms. However, from the middle of the last decade, with the growing demand for green infrastructure and the recovery of waterways, the programs that until then were designed for rivers that had never been subject to intervention, began to focus on restructuring the relationship between rivers and cities in consolidated and higher income areas. It is noteworthy that these processes of advances and setbacks are part of the sociotechnical transition. In this sense, it is possible to affirm that there is a sociotechnical transition "in the making," especially because sociotechnical niche experiences remain, and so do external pressures and resistances in the macro-level boosting these initiatives.

Regarding the interventions carried out by the public authorities, it is possible to state that, in the São Paulo Municipality, the sociotechnical niches are formed by fringe actors, with little political strength, however institutionalized. At the center of this group is the SVMA, with a portion of its technicians, and some presence of technicians from other government agencies. That was the case of the intervention of the Rio Tiquatira and even in the institutional changes verified in GEPROCAV between the first two phases of Procav. It is necessary to recognize that these actors pressured, at various times, the current sociotechnical regime, having been able for a little less than a decade to change the role of public authorities in interventions in urban rivers.

The hegemonic regime's alteration is supported by the continuous perception that previous works did not result in the reduction of the impacts of pollution and floods associated with the city's rivers. These three aspects put pressure in this alteration: (1) climate change and extreme events, which pressure local governments to respond to the increase of deaths and more intense and frequent material losses; (2) the various initiatives for urban rivers around the world, which yielded political fruits to the managers in charge of them and created spaces for real estate valuation; and (3) policies and global platforms, such as the one on climate change, that include not only specific groups related to climate and the environment but the national coalition and financial groups which were oriented by these agendas. In contrast, neoliberalism as a global trend has been increasing inequalities as it reduces the role of the government. This force results in the dismantling of social policies that make up for the low-income population of poorer countries and their ability to provide resources and basic infrastructure. Still, on the topic of neoliberalism and infrastructure, the privatization of urban infrastructure and essential services tend to make equitable and universal solutions more scarce. In this sense, if the presence of precarious settlements on the river banks was in the speeches and political agendas associated with urban rivers until a decade ago, it has now disappeared in the current policies. The Novo Rio Pinheiros Project is the most explicit in this sense, for deliberately treating the watersheds of regular occupation and those of informal occupation in an unequal way and permanently separating sanitation works from urbanization ones where there is no real estate interest. This can be deeply configured as an act of omission.

Considering the debate of just transition, it is possible to identify issues related to participation, time, space, and the type of proposals that refer to the reproduction of inequalities. Considering this literature and the cases, participation was absent by the low-income population throughout all the programs and projects that were elaborated and implemented. There was also an inadequacy of the project and construction deadlines in relation to the complexity of the river and buildings situations. In the case of São Paulo, a great example can be seen in the Córrego Limpo Program, which, when selecting more complex watersheds for operation, limited the period to 2 years. This action made it unworkable and now it has a long-term schedule, also aiming at the possibility of "renaturalizing rivers" in the most consolidated and wealthy areas of the city.

In addition, the discourse of valuing the relationship between nature and city related to urban rivers also poorly includes the issues of the periphery and precarious settlements, as it is possible to learn from the academic works and media news presented. While discussing the need to look at rivers in consolidated areas and advancing in studies and proposals of typologies and ways of treating these rivers, the city continues to channel rivers in the peripheries. This approach creates a context of two different cities, with two different sociotechnical landscapes regimes. The *status quo* of inequality remains in peripheral and precarious areas.

In this context, it is necessary to move forward in the development of the approach on the sociotechnical transition and its relation to justice. This approach is necessary for the understanding of the advances, setbacks, and inertia of new sociotechnical regime or the implementation of a new paradigm in the relationship between infrastructure and existing urban rivers. Furthermore, the sociotechnical transition literature has advanced in terms of its direction toward sustainability. However, for the context of large cities in peripheral countries, it is necessary to strengthen the link between this literature and that of justice, since an important part of the advances and setbacks are strongly related to the territorial inequalities of these cities. In other words, advances and setbacks are often concomitant in time and separated in space, which makes the analysis of the transition more complex. Above all, it is essential to build a coalition in favor of a just transition, which reverses the logic of the distribution of resources and innovation and prioritizes peripheral spaces through public housing, sanitation, drainage, park developments, and mobility policies.

REFERENCES

- A Construção São Paulo (1972). Avenidas de fundo de vale valorizam a paisagem. A Construção São Paulo, nº 1266. São Paulo: PINI.
- Algodoal, P. (2019). Apresentação "Atualização do Plano de Saneamento Manejo de águas pluviais" na
- Anguelovski, I., Shi, L., Chu, E., Gallagher, D., Goh, K., Lamb, Z., et al. (2016). Equity impacts of urban land use planning for climate adaptation: critical perspectives from the global north and south. J. Plan. Educ. Res. 36, 333–348. doi: 10.1177/0739456X16645166
- Brocaneli, P. F., and Stuermer, M. M. (2008). Renaturalização de rios e córregos no município de São Paulo. *Exacta* 6, 147–156. doi: 10.5585/exacta.v6i1.799
- Canil, K., Lampis, A., and Santos, K. L. (2020). Vulnerabilidade e a construção social do risco: uma contribuição para o planejamento na macrometrópole paulista. *Cad. Metrop.* 22, 397–416. doi: 10.1590/2236-9996.2020-4803
- Conselho Municipal do Meio Ambiente e Desenvolvimento Sustentável CADES (2019). Ata da 207^a Reunião Plenária Ordinária. Diário Oficial da Cidade de São Paulo, terça-feira, 26 de março de 2019.
- Devecchi, A. (2008). Programa 100 parques para São Paulo. 12a Audiência de Sustentabilidade da Sabesp. São Paulo.
- Estado de São Paulo (1984). Progresso Paulista. Jornal O Estado de São Paulo, 3 de julho de 1894. São Paulo.
- Estado de São Paulo. (1962). Canalização de Córrego e Moema. Jornal O Estado de São Paulo, 12 de? julho de 1962. São Paulo.
- Ferrara, L. N. (2018). "O lugar da natureza na produção do espaço metropolitano: do metabolismo urbano industrial para o imobiliário financeiro," in: Paulo Cesar Xavier Pereira. (Org.). Imediato, global e total na produção do espaço: a financeirização da cidade de São Paulo no século XXI. 1ed.São Paulo: FAUUSP, Vol. 1, 137–160.
- Fitzgibbons, J., and Mitchell, C. (2019). Just urban futures? Exploring equity in "100 Resilient Cities", World Dev. 122, 648–659. doi: 10.1016/j.worlddev.2019.06.021

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/supplementary can be directed to materials, further inquiries the corresponding author.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

LT contributed to the literature review and carried out the documentary and empirical research presented in the article. SM contributed to the literature review and documentary research. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

The São Paulo Research Foundation supported this study (*FAPESP*), with its Thematic Project MacroAmb, Environmental Governance in São Paulo Macro Metropolis in a climate variability context (2015/03804-9) and the Scholarship abroad, including the research, Planning in conditions of rapid socio-environmental change: a theoretical-methodological framework for comparative analysis (2018/12245-1).

- García Soler, N., Moss, T., and Papasozomenou, O. (2018). Rain and the city: pathways to mainstreaming rainwater harvesting in Berlin. *Geoforum* 89, 96–106. doi: 10.1016/j.geoforum.2018.01.010
- Gaventa, J., and Martorano, B. (2016). Inequality, power and participation revisiting the links. *IDS Bulletin* 47:5. doi: 10.19088/1968-2016.164
- Geels, F. W. (2019). Socio-technical transitions to sustainability: a review of criticisms and elaborations of the Multi-Level Perspective. *Curr. Opin. Environ.* 39, 187–201. doi: 10.1016/j.cosust.2019.06.009
- Geels, F. W., and Schot, J. (2007). Typology of sociotechnical transition pathways. *Res. Policy* 36, 399–417. doi: 10.1016/j.respol.2007. 01.003
- Heffron, R., and McCauley, D. (2018). What is the 'just transition'? *Geoforum* 88, 74–77. doi: 10.1016/j.geoforum.2017.11.016
- Hodson, M., and Marvin, S. (2010). Can cities shape socio-technical transitions and how would we know if they were? *Res. Policy* 39, 477–485. doi: 10.1016/j.respol.2010.01.020
- Instituto Brasileiro de Geografia e Estatística. (2021). *IBGE Cidades*. Available online at: https://cidades.ibge.gov.br/ (accessed March 15, 2021).
- Jorge, W. E. (1987). "A política nacional de saneamento, pós 64". Tese de doutorado apresentada a FAUUSP. São Paulo: FAUUSP.
- Maia, F. P. (1929). Estudo para um plano de avenidas. São Paulo.
- Maia, F. P., and Cintra, J. F. Û. (1924). Um problema actual: Os grandes melhoramentos de São Paulo. n. 26-31. São Paulo: Boletim do Instituto de Engenharia.
- Markard, J., Geels, F. W., and Raven, R. (2020). Challenges in the acceleration of sustainability transitions. *Environ. Res. Lett.* 15:8. doi: 10.1088/1748-9326/ab9468
- Marques, E., Torres, H., and Saraiva, C. (2003). "Favelas no município de São Paulo. Estimativas de população para os anos de 1991, 1996 e 2000," in Associação Nacional de Pesquisa e Pós-Graduação Em Planejamento Urbano E Regional (Anpur). Anais do X Encontro Nacional da ANPUR. Belo Horizonte.

- Meerow, S., and Newell, J. P. (2016). Urban resilience for whom, what, when, where, and why? *Urban Geogr.* 40, 309–329. doi: 10.1080/02723638.2016.1206395
- Momm, S., Kinjo, V., and Frey, K. (2020). Tramas do planejamento e governança na transformação de rios em metrópoles globais: uma reflexão sobre casos internacionais e em curso na Macrometrópole Paulista (Brasil). *Cad. Metrop.* 22, 499–525. doi: 10.1590/2236-9996.2020-4808
- Moreno, R., and Momm, S. (2019). O Conceito de Infraestrutura E A Gestão de Águas Pluviais. A aplicação do conceito de vazão de base em projetos da Região Metropolitana de São Paulo (Brasil). Anais XVIII ENANPUR. Available online at: http://anpur.org.br/xviiienanpur/anais (accessed March 20, 2021).
- Newell, P., and Mulvaney, D. (2013). The political economy of the 'just transition'. *Geogr. J.* 179, 132–140. doi: 10.1111/geoj.12008
- Porchat, M. L. (1920). Do que precisa São Paulo. Um punhado de ideias sobre a cidade. São Paulo: Duprat,.
- Prado, F. (1936). Interview to Jornal "O Estado de São Paulo", 7 de março de 1936. São Paulo.
- Ribeiro, W. (2020). Renaturalização de rios é uma das saídas para evitar enchentes em São Paulo. Interview to REDE TVT, 11 de fevereiro de 2020. Available online at: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=KmG1dpVKBII (accessed July 30, 2021).
- Rolnik, R., Kowarick, L., and Somekh, N. (1990). São Paulo: crise e mudança. São Paulo: Brasiliense.
- Routledge, P., Cumbers, A., and Derickson, K. A. (2018). States of just transition: Realising climate justice through and against the state. *Geoforum* 88, 78–86. doi: 10.1016/j.geoforum.2017.11.015
- Sacardo, G. A. (2001). Participação e subjetividade num programa de educação ambiental. São Paulo : Faculdade de Saúde Pública, University of São Paulo, 2001. Doctoral Thesis in Serviços de Saúde Pública. Available online at: 10.11606/T.6.2020.tde-26032020-112254 (accessed March 18, 2021).
- São Paulo (Municipality), Câmara Municipal, Comissão Especial de Estudos Sobre Enchentes (1995). *Relatório final*. São Paulo: mimeo.
- São Paulo (Municipality), Comitê Gestor Dos Serviços De Água E Esgoto Da Capital Paulista. (2019). Plano Municipal de Saneamento Básico de São Paulo. São Paulo. Available online at: https://gestaourbana.prefeitura.sp.gov.br/wpcontent/uploads/2019/05/PMSB_Caderno_Completo_-final-para-impressa %CC%830.pdf (accessed July 31, 2021).
- São Paulo (Municipality), EMURB, COGEP, COPLASA (1974). Mapas e diagnóstico das bacias de drenagem da capital. 53 pastas, 11 volumes. São Paulo: Coplasa.
- São Paulo (Municipality), Geprocav (n.d.). Programa de Canalização de Córregos, implantação do programa de canalização de córregos, implantação de vias e recuperação ambiental e social de fundos de vale – PROCAV II. Resumo ambiental. São Paulo: São Paulo, mimeo, undated.
- São Paulo (Municipality), Secretaria De Vias Públicas (1994). *Microdrenagem II. Plano final de reassentamento*. São Paulo: SVP.
- São Paulo (Municipality), Secretaria Do Verde E Do Meio Ambiente (SVMA), PROCAM (PROCAV II AMBIENTAL). (1995). Termo de referência do subprojeto reforço institucional. São Paulo: SVMA.
- São Paulo (Municipality), Secretaria Do Verde E Do Meio Ambiente (SVMA) (2017). Córrego Limpo entra na terceira fase. São Paulo, Available online at: https://www.prefeitura.sp.gov.br/cidade/secretarias/meio_ambiente/noticias/? p=235961. (accessed March 11, 2021).
- São Paulo (Municipality), Secretaria Municipal De Infraestrutura Urbana E Obras (SIURB), Fundação Centro Tecnológico De Hidráulica (FCTH) (2016a). *Caderno de Bacia Hidrográfica Córrego Água Espraiada*. São Paulo. Available online at: https://www.prefeitura.sp.gov.br/cidade/secretarias/obras/obras_de_ drenagem/index.php?p=230496 (accessed March 20, 2021).
- São Paulo (Municipality), Secretaria Municipal De Infraestrutura Urbana E Obras (SIURB), Fundação Centro Tecnológico De Hidráulica (FCTH) (2016b). Caderno de Bacia Hidrográfica Córrego Cabuçu de Baixo. São Paulo. Available online at: https://www.prefeitura.sp.gov.br/cidade/secretarias/obras/obras_de_ drenagem/index.php?p=230496 (accessed March 20, 2021).
- São Paulo (Municipality), Secretaria Municipal De Infraestrutura Urbana E Obras (SIURB), Fundação Centro Tecnológico De Hidráulica (FCTH) (2016c). Caderno de Bacia Hidrográfica Córrego Jacu. São Paulo. Available online at: https://www.prefeitura.sp.gov.br/cidade/secretarias/obras/obras_de_ drenagem/index.php?p=230496 (accessed March 20, 2021).

- São Paulo (Municipality), Secretaria Municipal De Infraestrutura Urbana E Obras (SIURB), Fundação Centro Tecnológico De Hidráulica (FCTH) (2016d). Caderno de Bacia Hidrográfica Córrego Jaguaré. São Paulo. Available online at: https://www.prefeitura.sp.gov.br/cidade/secretarias/obras/obras_de_ drenagem/index.php?p=230496 (accessed March 20, 2021).
- São Paulo (Municipality), Secretaria Municipal De Infraestrutura Urbana E Obras (SIURB), Fundação Centro Tecnológico De Hidráulica (FCTH) (2016e). *Caderno de Bacia Hidrográfica Córrego Mandaqui*. São Paulo. Available online at: https://www.prefeitura.sp.gov.br/cidade/secretarias/obras/obras_de_ drenagem/index.php?p=230496 (accessed March 20, 2021).
- São Paulo (Municipality), Secretaria Municipal De Infraestrutura Urbana E Obras (SIURB), Fundação Centro Tecnológico De Hidráulica (FCTH) (2016f). *Caderno de Bacia Hidrográfica Córrego Morro do S*. São Paulo. Available online at: https://www.prefeitura.sp.gov.br/cidade/secretarias/obras/obras_de_ drenagem/index.php?p=230496 (accessed March 20, 2021).
- São Paulo (Municipality), Secretaria Municipal De Infraestrutura Urbana E Obras (SIURB), Fundação Centro Tecnológico De Hidráulica (FCTH) (2019a). *Caderno de Bacia Hidrográfica Córregos Água Preta e Sumaré*. São Paulo. Available online at: https://www.prefeitura.sp.gov.br/cidade/secretarias/obras/ obras_de_drenagem/index.php?p=230496 (accessed March 20, 2021).
- São Paulo (Municipality), Secretaria Municipal De Infraestrutura Urbana E Obras (SIURB), Fundação Centro Tecnológico De Hidráulica (FCTH) (2019b). *Caderno de Bacia Hidrográfica Córrego Anhangabaú*. São Paulo. Available online at: https://www.prefeitura.sp.gov.br/cidade/secretarias/obras/obras_de_ drenagem/index.php?p=230496 (accessed March 20, 2021).
- São Paulo (Municipality), Secretaria Municipal De Infraestrutura Urbana E Obras (SIURB), Fundação Centro Tecnológico De Hidráulica (FCTH) (2019c). *Caderno de Bacia Hidrográfica Córrego Aricanduva*. São Paulo. Available online at: https://www.prefeitura.sp.gov.br/cidade/secretarias/obras/obras_de_ drenagem/index.php?p=230496 (accessed March 20, 2021).
- São Paulo (Municipality), Secretaria Municipal De Infraestrutura Urbana E Obras (SIURB), Fundação Centro Tecnológico De Hidráulica (FCTH) (2019d). *Caderno de Bacia Hidrográfica Córrego Pirajussara*. São Paulo. Available online at: https://www.prefeitura.sp.gov.br/cidade/secretarias/obras/obras_de_ drenagem/index.php?p=230496 (accessed March 20, 2021).
- São Paulo (Municipality), Secretaria Municipal De Infraestrutura Urbana E Obras (SIURB), Fundação Centro Tecnológico De Hidráulica (FCTH) (2019e). Caderno de Bacia Hidrográfica Córrego Uberaba. São Paulo. Available online at: https://www.prefeitura.sp.gov.br/cidade/secretarias/obras/obras_de_ drenagem/index.php?p=230496 (accessed March 20, 2021).
- São Paulo (Municipality), Secretaria Municipal De Infraestrutura Urbana E Obras (SIURB), Fundação Centro Tecnológico De Hidráulica (FCTH) (2019f). Caderno de Bacia Hidrográfica Córrego Verde Pinheiros. São Paulo. Available online at: https://www.prefeitura.sp.gov.br/cidade/ secretarias/obras/obras_de_drenagem/index.php?p=230496 (accessed March 20, 2021).
- São Paulo (Municipality), Sempla (1982). *Diagnóstico de drenagem do Município de São Paulo*. Versão Preliminar e Anexos. São Paulo: mimeo.
- São Paulo (Municipality). (1969). Plano Urbanístico Básico. São Paulo: PMSP.
- São Paulo (Municipality), Comissão de Pesquisa Urbana, SAGMACS (1958). Estrutura urbana da aglomeração paulistana: estruturas atuais e estruturas racionais. São Paulo: Sagmacs.
- São Paulo (Municipality). (2020). Secretaria do Verde e do Meio Ambiente (2020). Plano Municipal de Áreas Protegidas, Áreas Verdes e Espaços Livres (PLANPAVEL). São Paulo: mimeo.
- São Paulo (State), DAEE, ENGER-PROMON-CKC Consortium (1999). Plano Diretor de Macrodrenagem da Bacia Hidrográfica do Alto Tietê. Calha do Rio Tietê entre as Barragens da Penha e Edgar de Souza. Diagnóstico Hidráulicohidrológico. São Paulo: DAEE.
- São Paulo (State), SABES (2021). P. Novo Rio Pinheiros. São Paulo. Available online at: http://site.sabesp.com.br/site/interna/Default.aspx?secaoId=751#: \$\sim\$:text=Em%202019%2C%20foi%20lan%C3%A7ado%20pelo,o%20Rio %20Pinheiros%20limpo%20%C3%A0 (accessed March 11, 2021).
- São Paulo (State), SABESP, São Paulo (Municipality) (2007). Saneamento Básico como Solução Ambiental.Programa Córrego Limpo. Despoluição de córregos. Ações prioritárias no Município de São Paulo. São Paulo: SABESP.
- São Paulo (State), SOMA, Cetesb, DAEE (1984). Drenagem urbana: manual de projeto. São Paulo: CETESB.

- Saraiva, C., and Marques, E. (2007). A dinâmica social das favelas da região metropolitana de São Paulo. São Paulo. Available at: https://revistas.pucsp.br/ index.php/pensamentorealidade/article/view/8306
- Silva, J. C. D. A., and Porto, M. F.A. (2020). "Requalificação de Rios Urbanos no âmbito da renaturalização, da revitalização e da recuperação". Labor & Engenho 14 (julho). Campinas. Available online at: https://doi.org/10.20396/ labore.v14i0.8659900 (accessed July 30, 2021).
- Silva-Sánchez, S., and Jacobi, P.R. (2012). Políticas de recuperação de rios urbanos na cidade de São Paulo. Possibilidades e Desafios. *Revista Brasileira de Estudos Urbanos e Regionais* 14, 119–132. doi: 10.22296/2317-1529.2012v14 n2p119
- SOS Mata Atlântica (2016). 25 anos de mobilização: o retrato da qualidade da água e a evolução dos indicadores de impacto do Projeto Tietê. São Paulo, SOS Mata Atlântica. Available online at: https://www.sosma.org.br/wp-content/uploads/ 2016/06/SOSMAestudoTiete-web.pdf (accessed December 2019).
- Taschner, S. P., and Pequeno, L. R. B. (1992). "Impacto do ambiente construído e as populações de baixa renda," in UNCRD, FAUUSP, FUPAM. Anais do II Seminário Metrópoles Latino-americanas. São Paulo: FAUUSP.
- Tone, B. B. (2010). Notas sobre a valorização imobiliária em São Paulo na era do capital fictício (Master Thesis), University of São Paulo. Doctoral Thesis in Architecture and Urban Planning.
- Torres, P., Leonel, A., Jacobi, P., and Araújo, G. (2020). Is the brazilian national climate change adaptation plan addressing inequality? Climate and environmental justice in a global south perspective. *Environ. Just.* 13:42–46. doi: 10.1089/env. 2019.0043
- Travassos, L., Penteado, C. L., and Fortunato, I. (2017). Urbanização desigual: rios, mídia e modernização ecológica. *Espacio Abierto* 26, 61–81.

- Travassos, L. R. F. C. (2004). A dimensão socioambiental da ocupação dos fundos de vale urbanos no município de São Paulo. Dissertação de mestrado. PROCAM-IEE-USP. São Paulo.
- Travassos, L. R. F. C. (2010). evelando os rios: novos paradigmas para a intervenção em fundos de vale urbanos na Cidade de São Paulo. Tese (Doutorado em Ciência Ambiental) - Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ciência Ambiental, Universidade de São Paulo. São Paulo.
- Viana, D. (2014). Os lados do Rios. Revista Página 22. n. 84, maio. Available online at: http://bibliotecadigital.fgv.br/ojs/index.php/pagina22/article/view/ 20799 (accessed July 30, 2021).

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Travassos and Momm. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





@

Avenue du Tribunal-Fédéral 34 1005 Lausanne | Switzerland

Visit us: www.frontiersin.org

Contact us: frontiersin.org/about/contact

Frontiers

FOLLOW US @frontiersin



IMPACT METRICS Advanced article metrics track visibility across digital media EXTENSIVE PROMOTION Marketing and promotion of impactful research

Our network increases your